

Influence of topology in inhomogeneous cosmology through non-Euclidean extensions of Newton's theory and relativistic numerical schemes

Quentin Vigneron

▶ To cite this version:

Quentin Vigneron. Influence of topology in inhomogeneous cosmology through non-Euclidean extensions of Newton's theory and relativistic numerical schemes. Cosmology and Extra-Galactic Astrophysics [astro-ph.CO]. Université de Lyon, 2021. English. NNT: 2021LYSE1117. tel-03481716

HAL Id: tel-03481716 https://theses.hal.science/tel-03481716v1

Submitted on 15 Dec 2021

HAL is a multi-disciplinary open access archive for the deposit and dissemination of scientific research documents, whether they are published or not. The documents may come from teaching and research institutions in France or abroad, or from public or private research centers. L'archive ouverte pluridisciplinaire **HAL**, est destinée au dépôt et à la diffusion de documents scientifiques de niveau recherche, publiés ou non, émanant des établissements d'enseignement et de recherche français ou étrangers, des laboratoires publics ou privés.



 $\rm N^{\circ}$ d'ordre $\rm NNT$: 2021 LYSE1117

THÈSE de DOCTORAT DE L'UNIVERSITÉ DE LYON

opérée au sein de

l'Université Claude Bernard Lyon 1

École Doctorale 52 École doctorale de Physique et astrophysique

Spécialité de doctorat : Physique – Cosmologie

Soutenue publiquement le 7 Juillet 2021, par : $\mathbf{Quentin \ Vigneron}$

Influence of topology in inhomogeneous cosmology through non-Euclidean extensions of Newton's theory and relativistic numerical schemes

Influence de la topologie en cosmologie inhomogène à travers des extensions non-euclidiennes de la théorie de Newton et des schémas numériques relativistes

Devant le jury composé de :

ROUKEMA Boudewijn, Professeur (Université de Toruń)
TRIAY Roland, Professeur (Université Aix-Marseille)
HUNEAU Cécile, Chargée de recherche (École Polytechnique)
MAHMOUDI Nazila, Professeur (UCBL)
SALATI Pierre, Professeur (USMB)
BUCHERT Thomas, Professeur (UCBL)

Rapporteur Rapporteur Examinatrice Examinatrice Examinateur Directeur de thèse

Résumé

Le modèle standard de la cosmologie suppose que les inhomogénéités à petite échelle n'affectent pas l'expansion des plus grandes échelles. Cependant, un tel phénomène, appelé rétroaction, pourrait exister et être suffisamment important pour expliquer l'énergie noire. Alors que la plupart des études sur la rétroaction se sont concentrées sur sa relation avec la formation des structures, peu de choses ont été faites pour comprendre sa dépendance à la topologie de notre Univers. Ma thèse de doctorat vise à combler cette lacune en suivant deux stratégies.

Dans un premier temps, j'essaie de définir une extension non-euclidienne de la théorie de Newton à partir de la relativité générale et de généraliser le théorème de Buchert-Ehlers, qui stipule que la rétroaction est nulle en gravité newtonienne. Comme première étape vers cette définition, je montre que la cosmologie newtonienne peut être obtenue à partir de la théorie de Newton-Cartan. Dans ce cas, l'expansion apparaît comme un champ fondamental de la théorie. Je propose ensuite deux "théories newtoniennes non-euclidiennes" basées sur le formalisme de Newton-Cartan. La première théorie comporte une rétroaction, tandis que l'autre n'en a aucune. Enfin j'essaye de justifier l'une d'entre elles en utilisant la limite galiléenne de la relativité générale. Je montre que pour permettre des géométries non-euclidiennes à la limite, un terme supplémentaire lié à la courbure spatiale doit être ajouté dans le tenseur énergie-impulsion d'un fluide géodésique. L'une des conséquences de cette modification est que le système d'équations à l'ordre dominant n'est pas fermé, laissant ouverte la question de la "bonne" théorie newtonienne noneuclidienne compatible avec la relativité générale.

Dans un deuxième temps, j'étudie la possibilité de faire des simulations cosmologiques relativistes dans des géométries non-euclidiennes. Les simulations relativistes commencent à être utilisées en tant que nouvelle méthodes indépendantes pour quantifier la rétroaction. Cependant, jusqu'à maintenant elles ont toutes été réalisées dans une géométrie euclidienne et reposent toutes sur le formalisme BSSN pour résoudre l'équation d'Einstein. Je montre que ce schéma numérique pourrait ne pas être adapté aux géométries non-euclidiennes et je suggère d'utiliser sa version covariante.

Abstract

The Standard Model of Cosmology assumes that the small scale inhomogeneities do not affect the expansion of the largest scales. However, such a phenomenon, named *backreaction*, could exist and be significant enough to explain the dark energy. While most of the studies about the backreaction focused on its relation with structure formation, little has been done to understand its dependence on the topology of our Universe. My PhD thesis aims at filling this gap, following two strategies.

Firstly, I try to define a non-Euclidean extension of Newton's theory from general relativity and to generalise the Buchert-Ehlers theorem, which states that the backreaction is zero in Newton's theory. As a first step towards this definition I show that the Newtonian cosmology can be derived from the Newton-Cartan theory. In this case, the expansion arises as a fundamental field of the theory. I then propose two 'non-Euclidean Newtonian theories' based on the Newton-Cartan formalism. The first theory features a backreaction, while the other features none. Finally I try to justify one of them using the Galilean limit of general relativity. I show that to allow for non-Euclidean geometries in the limit, an additional term related to the spatial curvature needs to be added to the energy-momentum tensor of a geodesic fluid. One of the consequence of this modification is that the system of equations at leading order is not closed, leaving open the question of the 'right' non-Euclidean Newtonian theory compatible with general relativity.

Secondly, I study the possibility of making relativistic cosmological simulations in non-Euclidean geometries. Relativistic simulations are starting to be used as new independent methods to quantify the backreaction. However, until now they have all been done in an Euclidean geometry, and have all relied on the BSSN formalism to solve the Einstein equation. I show that this numerical scheme might not be appropriate for non-Euclidean geometries and I suggest to use its covariant version.

Remerciements

Il est bien évident qu'une thèse ne se fait pas tout seul.

Je tiens donc à remercier l'équipe de l'ERC ARTHUS dans laquelle j'ai réalisé ce travail de thèse. À commencer par mon directeur, le Pr. Thomas Buchert que je remercie pour ses nombreux conseils lors de la rédaction du manuscript et de ses corrections de typo. Vient ensuite Léo, le matheux de l'équipe. Merci pour les discussions très techniques que nous avons eu, parfois trop, surtout lorsque tu commençais à me parler d'un théorème inconnu et incompréhensible. Tes arrivées subites dans mon bureau pour monologuer sur la suite de Fibonacci ont toujours été obscures pour moi. Soit dit en passant, tu as de la chance que ta question était intéressante ! Merci aussi à Martin pour son enthousiasme à partager ses connaissances sur le fond diffus cosmologique. Thanks to Asta, Nezihe and Jan for scientifical and œnological discussions. Ce groupe de recherche m'a aussi permis de découvrir que l'élevage de vélociraptors n'était pas ma tasse de thé.

Je tiens à remercier Jean-Pierre Luminet (même si je n'ai pas encore eu l'occasion de discuter avec lui). C'est grâce à l'une de ses conférences sur "l'Univers chiffonné" que m'est venue l'envie d'étudier la forme de l'Univers. Je me dois aussi d'inclure Boudewijn Roukema pour m'avoir introduit en recherche au domaine de la topologie cosmique, ainsi que de m'avoir convaincu de la nécessité de devoir réévaluer les conséquences observationnelles de la topologie de l'Univers dans le cadre de la cosmologie inhomogène.

En parlant de cette fameuse conférence de Jean-Pierre Luminet, je crois bien l'avoir regardée pendant les vacances de Noël, en prépa, sûrement parce que j'avais la flemme de faire mes DMs. Je profite donc de l'occasion pour remercier tous les professeurs de sciences que j'ai eu en classes préparatoires mais aussi pendant toute ma scolarité et qui m'ont donné envie de faire de la recherche. Je pense en particulier à André Domps, Édouard Lebeau, Jean-Baptiste Rota, Vincent Grenard, Anne Langlois, Anne Leleu ainsi que Nadine Kuhnapfel et Catherine Jorand.

Merci à Gilles pour son accueil dans le laboratoire ainsi que ses analyses sportives, même si je rejoins Étienne sur le fait que Bastareaud est le Zidane du rugby. Je réécouterais bien l'histoire de Peter à la Sainté-Lyon ! Merci à Stéphanie, ma gestionnaire préférée (même si j'en connais pas beaucoup). Merci pour ta disponibilité, ton sourire permanent et ton Cognac. Je remercie également Guillaume pour ses nombreux conseils toujours extrêmement pertinents, mais aussi pour être le premier détenteur de la médaille *Jaupart-Vigneron*. J'espère que tu pourras faire perdurer cette tradition, qui fait maintenant partie du patrimoine du CRAL. Au tour de Benoît maintenant, Big Ben comme on dit dans le milieu. Un sacré cycliste lui, capable de se mettre dans des états à ne plus pouvoir dormir juste pour me battre en haut du mont Thou. Les sorties en ta compagnie sont toujours un plaisir qui, j'espère, se renouvellera. Je suis toujours chaud pour le mur ! Merci à Christophe pour représenter avec moi la région Gand-Est au CRAL, même si tu viens de l'autre côté des Vosges. Courage avec les chimistes ! Merci à Jérémy et Jenny pour leur bon humeur ainsi que pour avoir supporté nos pauses café un peu trop longues depuis leur bureau.

Vient le tour des thésards du labo. Une sacrée bande celle-là, à commencer par Tim, qui n'est pas vraiment thésard d'ailleurs, donc on va pas commencer par lui... A commencer par le gros Pierre, qui n'est pas très gros en fait. Merci pour toutes ces discussions scientifiques, sérieuses ou non, ainsi que pour ta disponibilité quand je t'envoie beaucoup trop de mail. On se rappellera de cette sortie photo sous la pluie. Merci aussi à Charlet de m'avoir fait partager son bureau Montpelliérain. Merci à Ugo, le dinosaure de la bande, ou le fan de dinosaures, je sais plus trop. Le café c'est sa tasse de thé... enfin non, sa tasse de café, mais de thé quand même, fin vous voyez quoi. Ensuite ya le Big Flo, mais sans Oli. Merci pour tes conseils vestimentaires, même si ce sont des nu-pieds et pas des sandales. J'attends avec impatience que tu te laisses pousser les cheveux. Vient le gros Max, mon partenaire et futur collaborateur de notre fromagerie. Il y a bien quelques chose que je n'oublierai jamais, c'est le jour où tu m'as fait découvrir la Matouille. Tu es toujours chaud pour une sortie vélo même si tu sais que tu seras sûrement derrière, et ca, ca m'a toujours impressionné ! Contrairement à d'autres dont on taira le nom, tu n'as pas abandonné la volonté de faire le Ventoux. On va se le faire un jour ! Un énorme merci à Étienne, la Jaup', qui m'a beaucoup aidé pendant cette thèse et sans qui beaucoup des idées que j'ai eu n'auraient pas vu le jour. Co-fondateur de la médaille Jaupart-Vigneron, le travail est toujours fait avec lui, mais on ne dit pas comment. Merci pour cette percu quelque peu inattendue et renversante, et merci aussi à ton panier de basket qui m'a bien servi quand je ne voulais pas travailler. On va donc finir par Tim, plus informaticien que les informaticiens du labo. Merci à toi, mais sache que quand tu me parles d'info, je capte rien.

Une grosse pensée pour Vicky, sans qui je serais actuellement desséché sur la route entre Saint-Étienne et Lyon. Heureusement qu'il y avait les festives pour se désaltérer et exercer notre adresse et endurance ! Je pense aussi à Noémie, qui, avec Vicky et moi, attendons toujours notre recrutement anticipé à l'ESA.

Merci à Félix pour m'avoir appris ce qu'est une péniche ; à Célia et Julien d'avoir écouté mon exposé sur le paramètre humain. Merci à Louis de m'avoir motivé à aller à la salle, ainsi que pour tes percus (une petite pensée à l'autre Louis d'ailleurs). Je remercie aussi les gens du club jeux : Valentine, Jean, Henry, Alexandre, George, ... J'espère qu'on pourra se refaire des partie de Loup à deux tête, de Baston et évidemment de Zombicide. Quoi de mieux pour se détendre un vendredi soir ?

Au labo et à l'ENS j'aimerais aussi remercier de nombreuses personnes. Merci aux camarades du Volley et de l'ultimate, à Barbara, Gégé, Rolf, Jeff, Besos, Benjamin, Noémie, Camille, Lucille, Hubert, ...

Je remercie toute la bande du Pouple. Merci Simon pour tes histoires romanesques qui égaient mes journées ; merci Louis pour tes autres histoires ; merci à Baptiste pour être le fils de ton père ; et enfin merci à Vincent pour ton accueil toujours chaleureux à Grenoble et à Paris, et pour cet Octomore dont l'ouverture est toujours appréciée.

Je remercie également Alexandre pour ses conseils cinématographiques ainsi que pour nos visionnages d'explosion de starship, toujours un plaisir à voir. Vivement le tour du Super Heavy !

Et là mes colocs me disent "À quand notre tour ? On t'a pas supporté pour rien.". On va donc commencer par ma coloc préférée, Anissa. Merci d'avoir été là, dans l'ancien appart... comme dans le nouvel. Merci pour ton Gigondas et ton Lagavulin, enfin, surtout le Gigondas, je te le ferai goûter un jour. Vient ensuite Big Flav' et ses basilics qui n'ont jamais tenu très longtemps au final. Puis MadMad Pham Than (je me suis appliqué pour l'orthographe) pour tes Mister Freese goût Cola ; Valou pour les longues discussions géologiques qu'on a eu et que, j'espère, on aura encore. Un jour je t'apprendrai à cuisiner des pleurotes ; ainsi que Naomi, Anne, Lizzie et Hubert.

Merci à Laura et Patrick pour ces sorties Astro, et pour cette éclipse qu'on oubliera jamais ! Je reviendrai clairement dans votre villa.

Merci au club Vélo de Villeurbanne, ainsi qu'à Gabi. Un jour on se fera cette sortie de 160km ;)

Je remercie ma famille, pour son soutient permanent. Merci à Papa et Maman pour tout, et beaucoup pour le pot ; merci à A2 et Aurélie, c'était toujours un plaisir de passer à Grenoble ou Valence. Avec la Pologne, ce sera un peu plus loin maintenant ; merci et Mamie Paule, Mamie Janine et Papi Gérard, ainsi qu'aux Brésiliens.

Enfin je tiens absolument à remercier Julie. Merci d'avoir partagé ces trois années avec moi, d'abord en agreg, puis en M2, puis en thèse de maths. Enfin "maths", tu fais plus de physique que moi au final. Merci de m'avoir toléré toutes ces années, surtout lorsque j'achetais du beurre doux et non salé, et que mes tentatives de "gâteau au cacao" s'avéraient être des échecs. Merci pour tout ! Merci à Bébert pour sa théorie !



Albert Einstein montant le Mont Ventoux pendant le Tour de France 1933, Archive du Californian Institut of Technology (url)

Contents

Notations 1						
Foreword 4 References 7						
1	Intr	oduction	11			
	1.1	The $3+1$ and $1+3$ formalisms of general relativity \ldots	11			
	1.2	The standard model of cosmology	26			
	1.3	The backreaction of inhomogeneities	35			
	1.4	Newtonian cosmology	39			
	1.5	Strategy of the thesis	45			
	Refe	prences	45			
2	1+3-Newton-Cartan system and Newton-Cartan cosmology					
	2.1	Why Newton-Cartan?	49			
	2.2	Galilean spacetimes	50			
	2.3	The 1+3-Newton-Cartan equations	53			
	2.4	Space expansion in Newton-Cartan	57			
	2.5	Gravitational field and cosmological equations in Newton-Cartan	60			
	2.6	Observers in the Newton-Cartan theory	64			
	2.7	Conclusion	67			
	Refe	erences	67			
3	On	non-Euclidean Newtonian theories and their global backreac-				
	tion	l	70			
	3.1	Introduction of a spatial Ricci curvature	70			
	3.2	Poisson equation approach	71			
	3.3	The Newton-Cartan approach	73			
	3.4	Lorentzian manifold from a solution of the Newton's equations	83			
	3.5	Conclusion	84			
	References					

CONTENTS

4	Galilean limit of general relativity	87	
	4.1 Motivations	. 87	
	4.2 Galilean limit of Lorentzian structures	. 89	
	4.3 The (Euclidean) Newtonian limit	. 95	
	4.4 The non-Euclidean Newtonian limit	. 98	
	4.5 Backreaction from post-Newtonian terms	. 102	
	4.6 Conclusion	. 103	
	References	. 103	
5	Towards non-Euclidean relativistic simulations	105	
	5.1 Lattice cosmology	. 106	
	5.2 Relativistic numerical cosmology with fluid models	. 111	
	5.3 Probing the effect of topology with the BSSN formalism	. 114	
	5.4 Which topology to choose?	. 123	
	5.5 Conclusion \ldots	. 125	
	References	. 125	
6	Conclusion and porspectives	120	
U	Bafarancos	120	
		. 101	
\mathbf{A}	Formulas		
	A.1 Lie derivative in $3+1$. 133	
	A.2 Tensor densities	. 133	
	References	. 133	
Б	Chiff freedom in the classical formulation of Norton's theory	195	
Б	Shift freedom in the classical formulation of Newton's theory	105	
	D.1 General form of the Newton system	. 150	
	B.2 Specific choices of coordinates	. 140 149	
	B.3 Similarities with the $3+1$ and $1+3$ formalisms of general relativity.	. 143	
	References	. 143	
\mathbf{C}	Newton's equations on a Lorentzian manifold	144	
	C.1 Construction of the 4D-Newton equations	. 144	
	C.2 1+3-Newton equations	. 151	
	C.3 Discussions	. 160	
	C.4 Conclusion	. 166	
	C.5 Details on the approximations for the Newton-GR dictionary	. 168	
	References	. 170	
-			
D	Proots and formulas for the Galilean limit	172	
	D.1 Covariant components of the Lorentzian metric	. 172	
	D.2 Formulas	. 173	
	References	. 173	

viii

Notations

References

When available the bibliography style features three different links associated with three different colors: links to the journal/editor website or to a numerical version of the paper are in red, links to the ADS website are in blue and links to the arXiv website are in green.

Acronyms

CDM	Cold-Dark-Matter
CPAE	Collected Papers of Albert Einstein (url)
CMB	Cosmic Microwave Background
cst	constant
ΛCDM	Λ -Cold-Dark-Matter
lhs	left hand-side
LTB	Lemaître-Tolman-Bondi
NEN	Non-Euclidean Newtonian
rhs	right hand-side
SMC	Standard Model of Cosmology

Results

The important passages of the thesis are highlighted in grey boxes.

Mathematical conventions

We denote a tensor of any type, except scalars, in bold (example: g). In the case where the type is of importance, a tensor of type (n, m) will feature n over-bars and m under-bars [example: g for a type (0, 2)-tensor].

We define the symmetric part $T_{(ab)}$, the antisymmetric part $T_{[ab]}$ and the sym-

Notations

metric traceless part $T_{\langle ab \rangle}$ of a rank-2 tensor T as

$$\begin{split} T_{(ab)} &\coloneqq \frac{1}{2} \left(T_{ab} + T_{ba} \right) \quad ; \quad T_{[ab]} &\coloneqq \frac{1}{2} \left(T_{ab} - T_{ba} \right); \\ T_{\langle ab \rangle} &\coloneqq T_{(ab)} - \frac{T}{D} g_{ab}, \end{split}$$

where \boldsymbol{g} is the metric of the manifold on which \boldsymbol{T} is defined and D the dimension of this manifold.

An antisymmetrisation over three indices is defined as

$$T_{[abc]} \coloneqq \frac{1}{3} \left(T_{a[bc]} + T_{c[ab]} + T_{b[ca]} \right). \tag{1}$$

An index which should not be included in a antisymmetrisation (over two or three indices) or a symmetrisation is denoted between vertical bars. For instance, in the case of two indices antisymmetrisation:

$$T_{[a|b|c]} \coloneqq \frac{1}{2} \left(T_{abc} - T_{cba} \right).$$
⁽²⁾

The Lie derivative on a manifold \mathcal{M} of a tensor T along a vector field A is denoted $\mathcal{L}_A T$. The Lie derivative does not commute with the metric, so for instance, for a rank-1 tensor B, $g(\mathcal{L}_A \bar{B}, \cdot) \neq \mathcal{L}_A \bar{B}$. We will then use $\mathcal{L}_A B^a$, respectively $\mathcal{L}_A B_a$, to denote the coordinate components of $\mathcal{L}_A \bar{B}$, respectively $\mathcal{L}_A \bar{B}$.

Then for a vector \boldsymbol{A} and a tensor \boldsymbol{T} on a manifold \mathcal{M} , we have

$$\mathcal{L}_{A}T^{a_{1}\dots}{}_{b_{1}\dots} \coloneqq A^{c}\nabla_{c}T^{a_{1}\dots}{}_{b_{1}\dots}$$

$$+\sum_{i}T^{a_{1}\dots}{}_{i}\nabla_{b_{i}}A^{c} - \sum_{j}T^{\dots}{}_{b_{1}\dots}\nabla_{c}A^{a_{j}},$$

$$(3)$$

where ∇ is any connection on \mathcal{M} . The \hat{f} notation means that c is the i^{th} index.

Finally, we denote indices running from 0 to 3 by Greek letters (α , β , γ , ...) and indices running from 1 to 3 by Roman letters (a, b, c, ...).

Notations

Variables

g	Lorentzian metric $(-+++)$
∇	Spacetime connection (Lorentzian or Galilean)
Riem $(R^{\sigma}{}_{\alpha\beta\gamma})$	Spacetime Riemann curvature tensor (Lorentzian or Galilean)
R	Spacetime Ricci curvature tensor (Lorentzian or Galilean)
R	Spacetime scalar curvature (Lorentzian or Galilean)
au	Time metric
h	Spatial metric
D	Spatial connection related to \boldsymbol{h}
\mathcal{R} iem $(\mathcal{R}^{\sigma}{}_{\alpha\beta\gamma})$	Spatial Riemann curvature tensor
\mathcal{R}	Spatial Ricci tensor
\mathcal{R}	Spatial scalar curvature
K	Extrinsic curvature
Θ	Expansion tensor
Ω	Vorticity tensor

Foreword

N 1915, when Einstein finalised his theory of general relativity (Einstein 1915a,b,d and summarised by Einstein, 1916), he published in the same time his paper on the "explanation of the perihelion motion of Mercury from general relativity" (Einstein, 1915c), thus providing a first evidence of the coherence of the theory on solar system scales. However, it was crucial for him to determine whether or not the theory leads to contradictions if applied on higher scales. For this purpose he developed the first relativistic cosmological model (Einstein, 1917): modern cosmology was born.

At that time, for him, the Universe was necessarily static, i.e. not in expansion, and due to his interpretation of Mach's principle it was also closed. His model then represented a static, closed Universe with an uniform distribution of matter. For the solution to be non-null, he had to introduce an additional fundamental constant to the field equations of general relativity: the cosmological constant. While he was never convinced about this modification of the theory (see O'Raifeartaigh & Mitton, 2018, for a historical analysis of Einstein's "biggest blunder"), it is only years later he accepted to remove the constant. This followed from the theoretical work of Friedmann (1922) and Lemaître (1927) and the observations of Hubble (1929) who proved that the spiral nebulae (shown to be recessing by Slipher, 1917; Wirtz, 1918) were in fact extragalactic objects moving away from the solar system, thus providing a clear evidence for the expansion of the Universe. Neither the cosmological constant, nor the closed nature of the Universe (needed for the static model of Einstein) was anymore needed in the cosmological models.

The only energy sources of these models were radiation, ordinary matter and *dark matter* which was later introduced to account for the observations of Zwicky (1933) and Rubin et al. (1980). This additional type of matter is only subject to the gravitational force, is decoupled from the other interactions and dominates in proportions the baryonic matter. Until the 80s, the model which prevailed was the Cold-Dark-Matter model (CDM model) describing an homogeneous expanding Universe with these sources of energy and without cosmological constant. The model was definitely adopted with the discovery of the Cosmic Microwave Background by McKellar (1941); Penzias & Wilson (1965) which confirmed that the Universe expanded from a very dense state.

Foreword

5

With the growing amount of observations, it appeared clear in the late 80s and 90s that the measured matter density implied an age of the Universe, predicted under the hypothesis of the CDM model, which was too young compared to certain astronomical objects (e.g. Efstathiou et al., 1990). In 1998, the observation of distant supernovae with the newcomer Hubble telescope (Perlmutter et al., 1999; Riess et al., 1998) showed that the local scale factor of our Universe was accelerating, which, under the hypothesis of a homogeneous model, corresponds to an acceleration of the expansion of the Universe: something impossible with the CDM model. Among the proposed solutions to solve this problem, were the introduction of a new energy source named *dark energy*, acting against gravitational collapse, and which appeared compatible with the reintroduction of a positive cosmological constant (e.g. Efstathiou et al., 1990; Riess et al., 1998): this is the Λ -Cold-Dark-Matter model (Λ CDM model).

One remarkable thing is that the energy budget associated to this constant is of the same order as the one of the dark matter. Because the cosmological constant is unconstrained by general relativity and that its energy density is constant over time in the Λ CDM model, this requires fined-tuned initial conditions of the early Universe to fit today's expansion, which also seems to indicate that we live in a special epoch of cosmic evolution. This is the so-called *coincidence problem* formulated by Steinhardt (1997). To tackle this problem other models of dark energy have been proposed, eventually addressing in the same time the problem of dark matter, and removing the cosmological constant. This includes models with a fundamental *quintessence* scalar field whose energy density 'tracks' the one of dark matter (e.g. Steinhardt et al., 1999) so that they are comparable today; or alternative theories of gravity modifying the Einstein equation (e.g. Popławski, 2006).

Another approach is to consider a more general class of cosmological solutions of Einstein's equation, especially solutions removing the hypothesis of homogeneity generally kept in the previous models. General relativity is left untouched and no new source of 'dark' energy is added. This approach accounts for the large inhomogeneities in the distribution of matter in the Universe. It was originally proposed by Einstein (1931) to tackle a problem on the determination of the age of the Universe. But at that time, this was solved with a better measurement of the local expansion rate, while still keeping the homogeneous Lemaître's model. It is only in the 80s, with Ellis (1984), that a renewed interest arrived for inhomogeneous relativistic solutions for cosmology. This approach also has the advantage of solving another formulation of the coincidence problem (e.g. Buchert, 2008; Buchert & Räsänen, 2012; Roukema et al., 2013): the fact that the apparent acceleration of the expansion coincides with the formation of the large-scale structures of the Universe, known as the *cosmic web*.

In the standard model of cosmology, expansion and structure formation are decoupled and the latter is studied as a perturbation around a homogeneous expand-

Foreword

ing background given by the ACDM model. This view is idealised and in reality a 'backreaction' of the structures on the expansion is *a priori* expected. The field of inhomogeneous cosmology tries to quantify this coupling and to understand whether or not it is sufficient to explain the apparent acceleration found by (Perlmutter et al., 1999; Riess et al., 1998): this is the *problem of backreaction in cosmology* (see e.g. Buchert, 2008). Inhomogeneous cosmology also aims at explaining current 'tensions' between the standard model and observations (see Buchert et al., 2016, for a review on this topic), such as the tension on the local measurement of the expansion rate (Riess, 2019; Heinesen & Buchert, 2020).

A popular approach to the backreaction problem is the Buchert formalism, based on an averaging over 'space' of scalar quantities. Under this formalism the average properties of the inhomogeneities become an effective energy source for the apparent acceleration of the expansion. The Buchert formalism has the advantage of being able to be used in the framework of general relativity (Buchert, 2000, 2001), or Newtonian gravitation (Buchert & Ehlers, 1997). But while in general relativity, there is a priori no constraint on the backreaction, in Newtonian cosmology, Buchert & Ehlers (1997) showed that it is exactly zero if expanding periodic boundary conditions are chosen (that can be interpreted as a closed Universe in terms of its topology): this is the Buchert-Ehlers theorem. Because such conditions are necessary for analytical or numerical models, a first consequence of this theorem is to imply that the study of backreaction needs to be done in general relativity (if this theory is considered to be the genuine theory of gravitation). But it also shows that the backreaction might be highly dependent on the topology of the Universe. While the question of the dependence of the backreaction on the kinematical properties of the matter fluid has been widely studied (e.g. Wiegand & Buchert, 2010; Buchert et al., 2013; Vigneron & Buchert, 2019), little has been made to study its dependence on topology (see Brunswic & Buchert, 2020, for a recent study).

During my PhD thesis under the direction of Thomas Buchert, I have been working within the field of inhomogeneous cosmology. My main focus has been the study of the effect of the topology of the Universe on the backreaction. The main strategy I have been following is to define a non-Euclidean extension of Newton's theory from general relativity. This follows from Kaiser's interpretation (Kaiser, 2017; Buchert, 2018) of the Buchert-Ehlers theorem: an implication of the theorem might be that a universe with a locally Newtonian dynamics should have negligible backreaction. As the local dynamics of our Universe appears to be compatible with Newtonian dynamics, this would imply that the backreaction of structures on the expansion cannot explain dark energy. However this statement can be true only if the Universe is locally and globally Newtonian, which corresponds to the hypothesis needed to apply the Buchert-Ehlers theorem. By globally Newtonian, we mean having a topology which is the one on which Newton's theory is defined, i.e. an Euclidean topology. But while we can consider the fluid dynamics to be approximately Newtonian on domains small compared with the size of the Universe,

References

i.e. locally, we cannot consider the topology to be approximately Euclidean. As general relativity allows for non-Euclidean topologies, this global condition is then a strict condition that has to be respected by the relativistic description of the Universe, and not in a certain limit. From this, there are no reasons that we could not consider an universe which is locally Newtonian, but with a non-Euclidean topology. For such an universe, Newton's theory could not be used to study the global dynamics, i.e. the expansion; the Buchert-Ehlers theorem would not apply; and backreaction might not be negligible anymore. This is the main idea I want to develop in this thesis, and the first stage is the definition of a non-Euclidean Newtonian theory. This approach lead to two papers (Vigneron, 2020, 2021).

Studying the backreaction can also be made with relativistic cosmological simulations. Such simulations are starting to be used as new, independent cosmological tests (e.g. Giblin et al., 2016; Macpherson et al., 2019). However, as for now, they all rely on the assumption of an Euclidean topology: the 3-Torus. In the view of understanding the behaviour of the backreaction under different topologies, it is essential to be able to perform relativistic simulations on non-Euclidean topologies. This is the study of my second project.

Outline of the thesis

This manuscript is divided into 6 chapters. Chapter 1 details the theoretical background of the thesis, and notably the 1+3/3+1 formalisms of general relativity along with the averaging procedure for the backreaction. Chapters 2 to 4 constitute the different stages in the development of a non-Euclidean Newtonian theory, aiming at generalising the Buchert-Ehlers theorem. Chapter 2 is a proof that Newtonian cosmology, on which the theorem is based, arise from the Newton-Cartan theory; in chapter 3 I review the only existing non-Euclidean Newtonian theory, and proposes two new ones based on the preceding chapter. Chapter 4 aims at developing a non-Euclidean Newtonian limit from Einstein's theory, using an existing Lorentzian to Galilean structure limit. As a complementary approach to the issues of topology and backreaction, chapter 5 discusses the recent relativistic cosmological simulations and proposes a numerical scheme allowing for future non-Euclidean relativistic numerical simulations. Finally, chapter 6 concludes this thesis and details the perspectives for future investigations.

References

- Brunswic L., Buchert T., 2020, Gauss-Bonnet-Chern approach to the averaged Universe, Classical and Quantum Gravity, 37, 215022
- Buchert T., 2000, On Average Properties of Inhomogeneous Fluids in General Relativity: Dust Cosmologies, General Relativity and Gravitation, 32, 105-126

References

- Buchert T., 2001, On Average Properties of Inhomogeneous Fluids in General Relativity: Perfect Fluid Cosmologies, General Relativity and Gravitation, 33, 1381-1405
- Buchert T., 2008, *Dark Energy from structure: a status report*, General Relativity and Gravitation, 40, 467-527
- Buchert T., 2018, On Backreaction in Newtonian cosmology, MNRAS, 473, L46-L49
- Buchert T., Ehlers J., 1997, Averaging inhomogeneous Newtonian cosmologies, A&A, 320, 1-7
- Buchert T., Räsänen S., 2012, Backreaction in Late-Time Cosmology, Annual Review of Nuclear and Particle Science, 62, 57-79
- Buchert T., Nayet C., Wiegand A., 2013, Lagrangian theory of structure formation in relativistic cosmology. II. Average properties of a generic evolution model, Phys. Rev. D, 87, 123503
- Buchert T., Coley A. A., Kleinert H., Roukema B. F., Wiltshire D. L., 2016, Observational challenges for the standard FLRW model, International Journal of Modern Physics D, 25, 1630007-244
- Efstathiou G., Sutherland W. J., Maddox S. J., 1990, The cosmological constant and cold dark matter, Nature, 348, 705-707
- Einstein A., 1915a, Zur allgemeinen Relativitätstheorie, Sitzungsberichte der Königlich Preußischen Akademie der Wissenschaften (Berlin), 778-786
- Einstein A., 1915b, Die Feldgleichungen der Gravitation (Nachtrag)., Sitzungsberichte der Königlich Preußischen Akademie der Wissenschaften (Berlin), 799-801
- Einstein A., 1915c, Erklärung der Perihelbewegung des Merkur aus der allgemeinen Relativitätstheorie., Sitzungsberichte der Königlich Preußischen Akademie der Wissenschaften (Berlin), 831-839
- Einstein A., 1915d, Die Feldgleichungen der Gravitation, Sitzungsberichte der Königlich Preußischen Akademie der Wissenschaften (Berlin), 844-847
- Einstein A., 1916, Die Grundlage der allgemeinen Relativitätstheorie;, Annalen der Physik, 769-822
- Einstein A., 1917, Kosmologische Betrachtungen zur allgemeinen Relativitätstheorie, Sitzungsberichte der Königlich Preußischen Akademie der Wissenschaften (Berlin), 142-152
- Einstein A., 1931, Zum Kosmologischen Problem der allgemeinen Relativitätstheorie, Sitzungsb. König. Preuss. Akad., 142-152
- Ellis G. F. R., 1984, *Relativistic Cosmology: Its Nature, Aims and Problems.* Springer Netherlands, Dordrecht, pp 215–288, doi:10.1007/978-94-009-6469-3_14, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-94-009-6469-3_14
- Friedmann A., 1922, Über die Krümmung des Raumes, Zeitschrift fur Physik, 10, 377-386
- Giblin John T. J., Mertens J. B., Starkman G. D., 2016, Observable Deviations from Homogeneity in an Inhomogeneous Universe, ApJ, 833, 247
- Heinesen A., Buchert T., 2020, Solving the curvature and Hubble parameter incon-

References

sistencies through structure formation-induced curvature, Classical and Quantum Gravity, 37, 164001

- Hubble E., 1929, A Relation between Distance and Radial Velocity among Extra-Galactic Nebulae, Proceedings of the National Academy of Science, 15, 168-173
- Kaiser N., 2017, Why there is no Newtonian backreaction, MNRAS, 469, 744-748
- Lemaître G., 1927, Un Univers homogène de masse constante et de rayon croissant rendant compte de la vitesse radiale des nébuleuses extra-galactiques, Annales de la Société Scientifique de Bruxelles, 47, 49-59
- Macpherson H. J., Price D. J., Lasky P. D., 2019, Einstein's Universe: Cosmological structure formation in numerical relativity, Phys. Rev. D, 99, 063522
- McKellar A., 1941, Molecular Lines from the Lowest States of Diatomic Molecules Composed of Atoms Probably Present in Interstellar Space, Publications of the Dominion Astrophysical Observatory Victoria, 7, 251
- O'Raifeartaigh C., Mitton S., 2018, Interrogating the Legend of Einstein's "Biggest Blunder", Physics in Perspective, 20, 318-341
- Penzias A. A., Wilson R. W., 1965, A Measurement of Excess Antenna Temperature at 4080 Mc/s., ApJ, 142, 419-421
- Perlmutter S., et al., 1999, Measurements of Ω and Λ from 42 High-Redshift Supernovae, ApJ, 517, 565-586
- Popławski N. J., 2006, Interacting dark energy in f(R) gravity, Phys. Rev. D, 74, 084032
- Riess A. G., 2019, The expansion of the Universe is faster than expected, Nature Reviews Physics, 2, 10-12
- Riess A. G., et al., 1998, Observational Evidence from Supernovae for an Accelerating Universe and a Cosmological Constant, AJ, 116, 1009-1038
- Roukema B. F., Ostrowski J. J., Buchert T., 2013, Virialisation-induced curvature as a physical explanation for dark energy, J. Cosmology Astropart. Phys., 2013, 043
- Rubin V. C., Ford W. K. J., Thonnard N., 1980, Rotational properties of 21 SC galaxies with a large range of luminosities and radii, from NGC 4605 (R=4kpc) to UGC 2885 (R=122kpc)., ApJ, 238, 471-487
- Slipher V. M., 1917, Nebulae, Proceedings of the American Philosophical Society, 56, 403-409
- Steinhardt P. J., in *Critical Problems in Physics*, booktitle, edited by Fitch V.L. and Marlow R., Princeton University Press, Princeton, N. J., p. 123
- Steinhardt P. J., Wang L., Zlatev I., 1999, Cosmological tracking solutions, Phys. Rev. D, 59, 123504
- Vigneron Q., 2020, 1 +3 formulation of Newton's equations, Phys. Rev. D, 102, 124005
- Vigneron Q., 2021, 1 +3 -Newton-Cartan system and Newton-Cartan cosmology, Phys. Rev. D, 103, 064064
- Vigneron Q., Buchert T., 2019, Dark matter from backreaction? Collapse models

on galaxy cluster scales, Classical and Quantum Gravity, 36, 175006

- Wiegand A., Buchert T., 2010, Multiscale cosmology and structure-emerging dark energy: A plausibility analysis, Phys. Rev. D, 82, 023523
- Wirtz C., 1918, Über die Bewegungen der Nebelflecke, Astronomische Nachrichten, 206, 109
- Zwicky F., 1933, Die Rotverschiebung von extragalaktischen Nebeln, Helvetica Physica Acta, 6, 110-127

Chapter 1 Introduction

The mathematical formalisms used for the Buchert approach to the backreaction problem are the 3+1 and 1+3 formalisms of general relativity. They will also be used for the construction of a non-Euclidean Newtonian theory. We will therefore firstly present them in section 1.1. Then the standard model of cosmology will be introduced in section 1.2 and the Buchert's approach in section 1.3. We will also detail the Newtonian approach to cosmology in section 1.4. This will be especially important to understand how and why we must generalise the Buchert-Ehlers theorem.

1.1 The 3+1 and 1+3 formalisms of general relativity

1.1.1 The ingredients of general relativity

1.1.1.1 The Einstein equation

One of the main principle that drove Einstein to the construction of general relativity from special relativity, is *the equivalence principle*.¹ It demands that test observers only subject to gravitation cannot perform any experiment that would allow them to determine whether or not they are subject to gravitation. This principle implies, under the framework of differential geometry used in special relativity, that any free-falling particle follows the geodesics of the spacetime (see Weinberg, 1972, for a derivation of the geodesic motion from the equivalence principle). In this view the (flat) Minkowski spacetime of special relativity was not suited anymore as its geodesics are straight lines, not influenced by the gravitational content. Then the general theory of relativity that Einstein wanted required a curved spacetime the curvature of which depends on the gravitational field, and therefore on the mass content. With the knowledge of the relation between mass and energy obtained in special relativity, Einstein went even further by demanding that the curvature

¹See the Apollo 15 experiment for a beautiful illustration of this principle.

should depend on the whole energy content of the spacetime. The theory of general relativity he finally defined in 1915 describes the local coupling of the energy content of the Universe with its spacetime geometrical (curvature) properties.

A physical system studied under this theory is associated to a 4-dimensional (4D) differentiable manifold \mathcal{M} , which is equipped with a Lorentzian metric \boldsymbol{g} , i.e. a symmetric (0,2)-tensor of rank 4 and signature (-, +, +, +), and a torsion-free compatible connection $\boldsymbol{\nabla}$ (with coefficients denoted $\Gamma^{\gamma}_{\alpha\beta}$), called the Levi-Civita connection. The geometrical properties of $(\mathcal{M}, \boldsymbol{g}, \boldsymbol{\nabla})$ are encoded in the Riemann curvature tensor **Riem** of the connection $\boldsymbol{\nabla}$, defined as

$$R^{\mu}{}_{\alpha\beta\gamma}A^{\alpha} \coloneqq \left(\nabla_{\beta}\nabla_{\gamma} - \nabla_{\gamma}\nabla_{\beta}\right)A^{\mu},\tag{1.1}$$

where $R^{\mu}{}_{\alpha\beta\gamma}$ are the coordinate components of **Riem** and **A** is any vector on \mathcal{M} . From the Riemann tensor we also define the (symmetric) Ricci curvature tensor **R**, with components $R_{\alpha\beta} \coloneqq R^{\mu}{}_{\alpha\mu\beta}$ and the scalar curvature $R \coloneqq g^{\mu\nu}R_{\mu\nu}$.

By analogy with the Maxwell energy-momentum tensor in classical electrodynamics (see section 1.1.1.2), the energy-momentum tensor in general relativity is a symmetric (2,0)-tensor, denoted T. As a second fundamental principle of general relativity, the energy needs to be conserved, which implies that T is divergence free:

$$\nabla_{\mu}T^{\mu\alpha} = 0. \tag{1.2}$$

Then, under the framework defined above, coupling the energy content with the geometrical properties of spacetime means giving an equation linking the tensors T and **Riem**, while ensuring the property (1.2). The 'simplest' equation, i.e. involving only first order terms of the curvature tensors, is

$$\boldsymbol{R} - \frac{1}{2}R\boldsymbol{g} + \Lambda \boldsymbol{g} = 8\pi G\boldsymbol{T}, \qquad (1.3)$$

where G is the gravitational constant, and Λ is a constant called *the cosmological* constant. We assumed the speed of light c to be c := 1. This equation was first proposed by Einstein (1915); Hilbert (1915), and was later shown by Lovelock (1972) to be the only possible equation relating a tensor featuring first order curvature terms and the energy-momentum tensor, while conserving the latter.

1.1.1.2 Energy sources in general relativity

When solving the Einstein equation, one has to specify the sources that compose the energy-momentum tensor. Most of the sources considered in cosmology are either matter fluids, radiative fluids or scalar field fluids.

1.1.1.2.a Matter fluids. Such fluids are composed of massive particles, which can eventually interact via non-gravitational forces. The 4-velocity of a fluid element is a time-like vector \boldsymbol{u} and the energy-momentum tensor takes the form

$$T_{\alpha\beta} = \epsilon u_{\alpha} u_{\beta} + p b_{\alpha\beta} + 2q_{(\alpha} u_{\beta)} + \pi_{\alpha\beta}, \qquad (1.4)$$

where ϵ is the energy density, p the pressure, \boldsymbol{q} the heat flux and $\boldsymbol{\pi}$ the anisotropic stress of the fluid as measured in its rest frames. \boldsymbol{b} is the projector on the rest frames of the fluid, with $\boldsymbol{b} \coloneqq \boldsymbol{g} + \boldsymbol{u} \otimes \boldsymbol{u}$. By definition, $q_{\mu}u^{\mu} = 0$ and $\pi_{\alpha\beta} = \pi_{(\alpha\beta)}$ with $\pi_{\alpha\mu}u^{\mu} = 0$ and $\pi_{\mu}{}^{\mu} = 0$.

The variables p, q and π take into account eventual collisions and the nongravitational interactions. However, due to velocity dispersion of the fluid particles inside a fluid element, a matter fluid composed of particles only subject to gravity will not necessarily have p = 0, q = 0 and $\pi = 0$. The fluid 4-velocity can even be non-geodesic, while the particles are. Therefore we distinguish two types of purely gravitational matter fluid:

- (i) the non-relativistic fluids, or *dust fluids*, where velocity dispersion inside a fluid element is negligible. Their energy-momentum tensor is $T_{\alpha\beta}^{(\text{dust})} = \epsilon u_{\alpha} u_{\beta}$, and the 4-velocity \boldsymbol{u} is geodesic.
- (ii) the ultra-relativistic fluids, where velocity dispersion inside a fluid element approximates the speed of light. Their energy-momentum tensor is $T_{\alpha\beta}^{(\text{ultra})} = \epsilon u_{\alpha}u_{\beta} + \frac{\epsilon}{3}b_{\alpha\beta}$, and the 4-velocity \boldsymbol{u} is not necessarily geodesic.

The process of averaging the 4-velocities of the particles inside a small spacetime volume, or fluid element, may be ill-defined (see the relativistic kinetic theory in section 5.4 of Ellis et al., 2012, for a proposed framework). Numerical schemes which mix a fluid description of matter with a particle description have been developed (Daverio et al., 2019; Barrera-Hinojosa & Li, 2020), but they are not based on a well-defined mathematical framework. Furthermore, the velocity dispersion depends on the precise scale of the fluid element, or mesoscopic scale, which, in a cosmological context, is difficult to assess. That is why the relevance of the dust energy-momentum tensor for a Universe only filled with gravitationally interacting non-relativistic particles is still debated (see Wiltshire, 2011; Coley & Wiltshire, 2017, and references therein). A solution would be to solve the Einstein equation in vacuum, assuming the matter is described by a distribution of infinitely small and dense particles. This requires either black hole singularities for each particle see the method of geometrostatics in Lindquist & Wheeler (1957) and its application to cosmology (e.g. Clifton, 2015)], or surgery on the manifold \mathcal{M} to prevent these singularities. However such methods are hardly tractable for a cosmological model representative of our Universe. In this thesis, we will not be concerned with such issues and we will only take either $T^{(\text{dust})}$ or $T^{(\text{ultra})}$ when considering a purely gravitational matter fluid.

1.1.1.2.b Radiative fluid. An electro-magnetic fluid, or radiative fluid, is a fluid described by the electro-magnetic energy-momentum tensor:

$$T_{\alpha\beta}^{(\text{rad})} = \frac{1}{\mu_0} \left(F_{\alpha\mu} F^{\mu}_{\ \beta} - \frac{1}{4} g_{\alpha\beta} F_{\mu\nu} F^{\mu\nu} \right), \qquad (1.5)$$

where \boldsymbol{F} is the Maxwell electro-magnetic tensor.

In general no preferred time-like vector can be attributed to such a radiative fluid. However it is still possible to decompose (1.5) with respect to a family of observers described by a time-like vector field \boldsymbol{o} as follows

$$T_{\alpha\beta}^{(\mathrm{rad})} = {}^{(\mathrm{rad})} \epsilon o_{\alpha} o_{\beta} + 2S_{(\alpha} o_{\beta)} + \sigma_{\alpha\beta}, \qquad (1.6)$$

where $S_{\mu}o^{\mu} \coloneqq 0$, $o^{\mu}\sigma_{\mu\alpha} \coloneqq 0$ and $\sigma^{\mu}{}_{\mu} = -\epsilon^{(\text{rad})}$. The variables $\epsilon^{(\text{rad})}$, \boldsymbol{S} and $\boldsymbol{\sigma}$ are respectively the energy density, the Poynting vector and the Maxwell stress tensor of the electro-magnetic fluid as observed by the family of observers \boldsymbol{o} .

1.1.1.2.c Scalar fields. In the standard model of cosmology, the description of inflation, dark energy, or even dark matter is often made with scalar fields. They are generally chosen to be minimally coupled with a potential $V(\Phi)$, the scalar field being denoted Φ , and therefore are described by an energy-momentum tensor in the form

$$T^{(\Phi)}_{\alpha\beta} = \nabla_{\alpha}\Phi\nabla_{\beta}\Phi - \left[\frac{1}{2}\nabla_{\mu}\Phi\nabla^{\mu}\Phi + V(\Phi)\right]g_{\alpha\beta}.$$
(1.7)

Its conservation leads to the Klein-Gordon equation

$$\nabla_{\mu}\nabla^{\mu}\Phi - V'(\Phi) = 0. \tag{1.8}$$

If $\nabla \Phi$ is time-like, it can be considered as the (non-normalised) 4-velocity of the scalar field.

1.1.2 The 3+1 formalism of general relativity

Under the theory of general relativity, a cosmological model is generally built using a split of the spacetime manifold \mathcal{M} into a family $\{\Sigma_t\}_{t\in\mathbb{R}}$ of spatial 3-dimensional (3D) hypersurfaces Σ_t which properties are parametrised by the time t. This is the 3+1 picture of general relativity. It is especially suited for a Newtonian interpretation of the Einstein equation, where spatial properties are evolved with time. But while this construction follows from the Newtonian idea of an absolute time and an absolute space, it is still compatible with Einstein's theory. The split is however not unique and other such families can be defined in the same manifold \mathcal{M} .

The 3+1 split can be performed on the Einstein equation itself, giving 3Dequations parametrised by time, called *the* 3+1-*Einstein equations*. In the following sections, we will present these equations, but also their construction as this will be adapted for the Newton-Cartan theory in chapter 2.

1.1.2.1 Foliation variables

The family $\{\Sigma_t\}_{t\in\mathbb{R}}$ of hypersurfaces in \mathcal{M} is called a *foliation* and can be uniquely defined by the level surfaces of a smooth scalar field \hat{t} in \mathcal{M} . In order to be able to interpret $\{\Sigma_t\}_{t\in\mathbb{R}}$ as a space-like hypersurface evolving with time, each Σ_t needs to be a Cauchy surface: a space-like hypersurface which is intersected by all the time-like or light-like curves in \mathcal{M} only once. Having a Cauchy foliation in \mathcal{M} is allowed only if \mathcal{M} is globally hyperbolic, which we will suppose from now.

The 3+1-Einstein equations are the projections of the Einstein equation onto and normal to the foliation $\{\Sigma_t\}_{t\in\mathbb{R}}$. To be able to perform these projections one has to define a normal unit vector field to the family of hypersurfaces. The gradient $\nabla \hat{t}$ of the scalar field \hat{t} naturally defines a normal timelike vector field to the hypersurfaces. In general this vector is not a unit vector. We then define the timelike unit vector field to the hypersurfaces Σ_t as

$$\boldsymbol{n} \coloneqq -N\boldsymbol{\nabla}\hat{t},\tag{1.9}$$

where $N \coloneqq \left(-\nabla_{\mu} \hat{t} \nabla^{\mu} \hat{t}\right)^{-1/2}$ is called the *lapse*, is positive by convention, and is a property of the foliation. The global minus sign in the definition of \boldsymbol{n} is a convention imposing this vector to be future oriented with respect to the time scalar field \hat{t} . The 3+1-Einstein equations we will get do not depend on this convention.

The projection operator onto the hypersurfaces is the tensor

$$\boldsymbol{h} \coloneqq \boldsymbol{g} + \boldsymbol{n} \otimes \boldsymbol{n}. \tag{1.10}$$

This tensor also corresponds to metric on Σ_t induced by \boldsymbol{g} . A spatial tensor is defined as having no normal part with respect to the hypersurfaces Σ_t . The spatial covariant derivative \boldsymbol{D} applied on a spatial tensor \boldsymbol{T} is defined as

$$D_{\mu}T^{\alpha_{1}...}_{\beta_{1}...} \coloneqq h^{\sigma}{}_{\mu} \left(h^{\alpha_{1}}{}_{\mu_{1}}...\right) \left(h^{\nu_{1}}{}_{\beta_{1}}...\right) \nabla_{\sigma}T^{\mu_{1}...}{}_{\nu_{1}...}$$
(1.11)

We define two more spatial rank-2 tensors: the intrinsic Ricci curvature \mathcal{R} of the hypersurfaces Σ_t , defined like \mathcal{R} but with respect to \mathcal{D} instead of ∇ ; and the extrinsic curvature \mathcal{K} of the hypersurfaces Σ_t embedded in \mathcal{M} . The extrinsic curvature makes the link between the geometrical properties of the hypersurfaces Σ_t and the ones of \mathcal{M} . We can write the components of \mathcal{K} as

$$K_{\alpha\beta} = -h^{\mu}{}_{\alpha}h^{\nu}{}_{\beta}\nabla_{\nu}n_{\mu}, \qquad (1.12)$$

or

$$K_{\alpha\beta} = -\frac{1}{2N} \mathcal{L}_{Nn} h_{\alpha\beta}.$$
 (1.13)

The negative sign is a convention. Because n is proportional to a gradient, K is a symmetric tensor. Then the gradient of the normal vector can be decomposed as

$$\nabla_{\alpha} n_{\beta} = -K_{\beta\alpha} - n_{\alpha}{}^{n} a_{\beta}, \qquad (1.14)$$

where ${}^{n}a$ is the 4-acceleration of the normal vector with ${}^{n}a_{\alpha} \coloneqq n^{\mu}\nabla_{\mu}n_{\alpha} = D_{\alpha}\ln N$.

1.1.2.2 3+1 decomposition of the spacetime Ricci tensor

The Einstein equation (1.3) features the Ricci curvature tensor \mathbf{R} . We then give in the present section its decomposition onto and orthogonal to the foliation. \mathbf{R} being a symmetric tensor, we will have 10 projection equations. Details for the derivation of these equations can be found in Gourgoulhon (2012).

The two times projection onto Σ_t gives the 3+1-Ricci² equation

$$h^{\mu}{}_{\alpha}h^{\nu}{}_{\beta}R_{\mu\nu} = -\frac{1}{N}\mathcal{L}_{Nn}K_{\alpha\beta} - \frac{1}{N}D_{\alpha}D_{\beta}N + \mathcal{R}_{\alpha\beta} + KK_{\alpha\beta} - 2K_{\alpha\mu}K^{\mu}{}_{\beta}, \quad (1.15)$$

where K is the trace of K. Note that this equation features only spatial tensors as the Lie derivatives of a spatial tensor along Nn (or along n) is a spatial tensor. The spatial and orthogonal projection gives the 3+1-Codazzi equation

$$h^{\mu}{}_{\alpha}n^{\nu}R_{\mu\nu} = D_{\alpha}K - D_{\mu}K^{\mu}{}_{\alpha}.$$
 (1.16)

The twice orthogonal projection gives the 3+1-Raychaudhuri equation

$$n^{\mu}n^{\nu}R_{\mu\nu} = \frac{1}{N}\mathcal{L}_{Nn}K - K_{\mu\nu}K^{\mu\nu} + \frac{1}{N}D_{\mu}D^{\mu}N.$$
(1.17)

Combining the trace of the 3+1-Ricci equation (1.15) with the 3+1-Raychaudhuri equation (1.17) we obtain the 3+1-Gauss equation

$$R + 2 R_{\mu\nu} n^{\mu} n^{\nu} = \mathcal{R} + K^2 - K_{\mu\nu} K^{\mu\nu}.$$
 (1.18)

Note that 3+1-Gauss is redundant with the 3+1-Ricci and 3+1-Raychaudhuri equations together, it is however essential when solving the Cauchy problem in general relativity.

1.1.2.3 The 3+1-Einstein equations

We consider now that (\mathcal{M}, g, ∇) is solution of the Einstein equation (1.3). The energy-momentum tensor T can be decomposed with respect to the foliation $\{\Sigma_t\}_{t \in \mathbb{R}}$, i.e. with respect to the observer n, as

$$T_{\alpha\beta} = E n_{\alpha} n_{\beta} + P h_{\alpha\beta} + 2Q_{(\alpha} n_{\beta)} + \Pi_{\alpha\beta}.$$
(1.19)

The variables E, P, Q, Π are respectively the energy density, the pressure, the heat flux, and the anisotropic stress of the energy content as measured by an observer whose 4-velocity is \boldsymbol{n} . We call such an observer an *Eulerian observer*. By definition $Q_{\mu}n^{\mu} = 0$ and $\Pi_{\alpha\beta} = \Pi_{(\alpha\beta)}$ with $\Pi_{\alpha\mu}n^{\mu} = 0$ and $\Pi_{\mu}{}^{\mu} = 0$.

²We name the equations with the suffix $^{3+1}$ to distinguish them from their equivalent in the 1+3 formalism of general relativity presented in section 1.1.3.

The 3+1-Einstein system of equations is obtained from equations (1.15)-(1.18) when introducing the previous matter variables. Written as a Cauchy system it is composed of 6 evolution equations, obtained from the 3+1-Ricci equation,

$$\frac{1}{N}\mathcal{L}_{Nn}K_{\alpha\beta} = 4\pi G \left[-\left(E-P\right)h_{\alpha\beta} - 2\Pi_{\alpha\beta}\right] - \Lambda h_{\alpha\beta} \qquad (1.20)$$
$$-\frac{1}{N}D_{\alpha}D_{\beta}N + \mathcal{R}_{\alpha\beta} + KK_{\alpha\beta} - 2K_{\alpha\mu}K^{\mu}{}_{\beta},$$

and two constraint equations, the momentum constraint (1.21) (or 3+1-Codazzi equation) and the Hamilton constraint (1.22) (or 3+1-Gauss equation):

$$-8\pi GQ_{\alpha} = D_{\alpha}K - D_{\mu}K^{\mu}{}_{\alpha}, \qquad (1.21)$$

$$16\pi GE + 2\Lambda = \mathcal{R} + K^2 - K_{\mu\nu}K^{\mu\nu}.$$
 (1.22)

Like in the previous section, combining the 3+1-Ricci equation (1.20) and the Hamilton constraint (1.22), we get the 3+1-Raychaudhuri equation

$$\frac{1}{N}\mathcal{L}_{Nn}K = -4\pi G \left(E + 3P\right) + \Lambda + K_{\mu\nu}K^{\mu\nu} - \frac{1}{N}D_{\mu}D^{\mu}N.$$
(1.23)

While this last equation is not part of the Cauchy problem of the 3+1-Einstein equations, we keep it as it will be useful later in this thesis.

1.1.2.4 The 3+1-conservation equations

Solving the set of equations (1.20)–(1.22) is sufficient to solve the Einstein equation. It is however of physical relevance to give two additional equations, that is the 3+1energy conservation and the 3+1-momentum conservation, both coming from the projections of the conservation equation $\nabla_{\mu}T^{\mu\alpha} = 0$ with respect to $\{\Sigma_t\}_{t\in\mathbb{R}}$. The 3+1-energy conservation is

$$\frac{1}{N}\mathcal{L}_{Nn}E = K\left(E+P\right) - D_{\mu}Q^{\mu} - 2Q^{\mu}D_{\mu}\ln N + K_{\mu\nu}\Pi^{\mu\nu}, \qquad (1.24)$$

and the 3+1-momentum conservation is

$$\frac{1}{N}\mathcal{L}_{Nn}Q^{\alpha} = -(E+P)D^{\alpha}\ln N - D^{\alpha}P + KQ^{\alpha} + 2Q^{\mu}K^{\alpha}_{\mu} - D_{\mu}\Pi^{\mu\alpha} - \Pi^{\mu\alpha}D_{\mu}\ln N.$$
(1.25)

1.1.2.5 Matter fluid in 3+1

We assume the energy content is a matter fluid as described by the energy-momentum tensor (1.4). For a general foliation, $n \neq u$ and the fluid variables measured in its rest frames (ϵ , p, q, π) are different from the ones measured by the Eulerian observer (E, P, Q, Π). The nature of the matter fluid is however given by the variables measured in its rest frames. Therefore it is often useful to express the variables measured

by \boldsymbol{n} [defined in (1.19)] as function of the ones measured by \boldsymbol{u} [defined in (1.4)]. For this we introduce the *tilt velocity* \boldsymbol{w} of the fluid 4-velocity with respect to the foliation as

$$\boldsymbol{w} \coloneqq \frac{1}{\gamma} \boldsymbol{u} - \boldsymbol{n},$$
 (1.26)

where $\gamma := (1 - w_{\mu}w^{\mu})^{-1/2}$ is the Lorentz factor. \boldsymbol{w} is spatial by definition. We then have the following relations:

$$E = \gamma^{2} \epsilon + (\gamma^{2} - 1) p + 2\gamma w^{\mu} q_{\mu} + w^{\mu} w^{\nu} \pi_{\mu\nu}, \qquad (1.27)$$

$$P = (\gamma^{2} - 1) \epsilon + (\gamma^{2} + 2) p + 2\gamma w^{\mu} q_{\mu} + w^{\mu} w^{\nu} \pi_{\mu\nu}, \qquad (1.28)$$

$$Q_{\alpha} = \gamma^{2} \left(\epsilon + p\right) w_{\alpha} + \gamma w^{\mu} q_{\mu} w_{\alpha} + \gamma h^{\mu}{}_{\alpha} q_{\mu} - h^{\mu}{}_{\alpha} w^{\nu} \pi_{\mu\nu}, \qquad (1.29)$$

$$\Pi_{\alpha\beta} = \gamma^2 \epsilon \, w_\alpha w_\beta + p \left(h_{\alpha\beta} + \gamma^2 w_\alpha w_\beta \right) + 2\gamma w_{(\alpha} h_{\beta)}{}^{\mu} q_{\mu} + h_{\alpha}{}^{\mu} h_{\beta}{}^{\nu} \pi_{\mu\nu} - P h_{\alpha\beta}, \quad (1.30)$$

which, in the case of a dust fluid, become

$$E^{(\text{dust})} = \gamma^2 \epsilon, \tag{1.31}$$

$$P^{(\text{dust})} = \frac{\gamma^2 - 1}{3}\epsilon, \qquad (1.32)$$

$$Q^{(\text{dust})}_{\mu} = \gamma^2 \epsilon \, w_{\mu}, \tag{1.33}$$

$$\Pi_{\mu\nu}^{(\text{dust})} = \epsilon \left(\gamma^2 w_\mu w_\nu - \frac{\gamma^2 - 1}{3} h_{\mu\nu} \right).$$
(1.34)

1.1.2.6 Foliation adapted coordinates

While the 3+1-Einstein equations (1.20)-(1.23) are spatial equations, they are still defined on the 4-manifold \mathcal{M} . Using specific coordinates, it is possible to write them as equations defined on a 3-manifold Σ , thus completing the 3+1-picture. We detail this final construction in the present section.

1.1.2.6.a Shift vector and classes of adapted coordinates. Until now we wrote the 3+1-Einstein equations for any coordinate system. We however often want to introduce one, and especially one which is adapted to the foliation. In such a coordinate system, the coordinate vector basis $\{\partial_{\alpha}\}_{\alpha=0,1,2,3}$ features three spatial vectors: ∂_1 , ∂_2 and ∂_3 . The 0-coordinate is chosen to correspond to the scalar field \hat{t} . We then write $\partial_t := \partial_0$ and call it the *time vector*. By definition, ∂_t is not spatial.³

In general, $\partial_t \neq \mathbf{n}$, and we have $\partial_t{}^{\mu}n_{\mu} = -N$. We then define the *shift vector* $\boldsymbol{\beta}$ as

$$\boldsymbol{\beta} \coloneqq \boldsymbol{\partial}_t - N\boldsymbol{n}. \tag{1.35}$$

³This does not imply that ∂_t is timelike (see section 5.2 in Gourgoulhon, 2012).



Figure 1.1: Scheme of the foliation related to \boldsymbol{n} in \mathcal{M} . The different slices are curved in \mathcal{M} due to the extrinsic curvature \boldsymbol{K} . The time vector ${}^{\boldsymbol{n}}\boldsymbol{\partial}_{t|_{\boldsymbol{\beta}}}$ and shift vector $\boldsymbol{\beta}$ of an adapted coordinate system are also represented.

By definition β is spatial. Reversing the definition (1.35): to a spatial vector β corresponds a time vector

$${}^{\boldsymbol{n}}\boldsymbol{\partial}_{t|_{\boldsymbol{\beta}}} \coloneqq N\boldsymbol{n} + \boldsymbol{\beta}. \tag{1.36}$$

But instead of defining a single adapted coordinate system in \mathcal{M} , the shift vector defines a class of coordinate systems adapted to the foliation $\{\Sigma_t\}_{t\in\mathbb{R}}$ in \mathcal{M} . We write this class \mathcal{X}^n_{β} . By definition, any coordinate system in \mathcal{X}^n_{β} can be obtained from a coordinate system having β as shift vector with a time independent spatial change of coordinates, i.e. $(t \to t, x^a \to y^b(x^a))_{a,b=1,2,3}$. This relation between the shift vector and the choice of coordinates is especially important for the comparison between Newton's theory and general relativity which will be done in chapter 2.

The class with a zero shift, denoted \mathcal{X}_0^n and its time vector ${}^n\partial_{t|_0}$, is said to be comoving with respect to the Eulerian observer. We call these coordinates *Eulerian* comoving coordinates. Then any shift β corresponds to the coordinate velocity vector of the class \mathcal{X}_{β}^n with respect to these coordinates.

1.1.2.6.b Pull-back. Once we chose an adapted coordinate system $\{t, x^a\}_{a=1,2,3}$, characterised by its shift β , it is possible to write the 3+1-Einstein equations (1.20)–

(1.23) with indices running from 1 to 3. This comes from the fact that the 4D-components $T^{\alpha_1\cdots}{}_{\beta_1\cdots}$ of any spatial tensor T are totally determined by the spatial components $T^{a_1\cdots}{}_{b_1\cdots}$ and by the spatial components β^a of the shift. Note that the shift is only needed for covariant components.

For instance, in a class \mathcal{X}_{β}^{n} , the contravariant components of a vector \mathbf{A} are $A^{\alpha} = (0, V^{a})$, and its covariant components are $V_{\alpha} = (\beta^{c}V_{c}, V_{a})$. The spatial covariant components can be obtained from the contravariant ones by lowering with the spatial components h_{ab} of the spatial metric, i.e. $V_{a} = V^{c}h_{ac}$. The same can be done with an order 2 tensor \mathbf{T} :

$$T^{\alpha\beta} = \left(\frac{0 \mid 0}{0 \mid T^{ab}}\right) \; ; \; T_{\alpha\beta} = \left(\frac{\beta^c \beta^d T_{cd} \mid \beta^c T_{ca}}{T_{ac} \beta^c \mid T_{ab}}\right). \tag{1.37}$$

The operation $T_{\alpha\beta} \to T_{ab}$ is called a *pull-back*. It links spatial tensors on \mathcal{M} to tensors on a single 3-manifold Σ . The components of the pulled-back tensor T on Σ are T_{ab} . As for each hypersurface Σ_t corresponds a pull-back to Σ , the global pull-back from \mathcal{M} to Σ is said to be parametrised by time. This implies that the properties of the 3-manifold Σ and the tensors defined on it are parametrised by time. This situation is similar to the classical formulation of Newton's theory (presented in section 1.4).

Applying the pull-back operation on the 3+1-Einstein equations (1.20)-(1.23) allows us to have equations living on the 3-manifold Σ and parametrised by time.

1.1.2.6.c 3+1-Einstein equations on Σ . To write the 3+1-equations on Σ we need to make to pull-back operation on each term of these equations. It is only not trivial for the Lie derivative \mathcal{L}_{Nn} present in the 3+1-Ricci (1.20) and 3+1-Raychaudhuri (1.23) equations, as it still explicitly features a non-spatial tensor, i.e. \boldsymbol{n} . To remove this dependence, we use the definition of the shift (1.35) and the fact that $\mathcal{L}_{n}_{\partial_{t|\beta}}T^{\alpha_1\cdots}{}_{\beta_1\cdots}={}^n\partial_{t|\beta}T^{\alpha_1\cdots}{}_{\beta_1\cdots}$. Then for a spatial (n,m)-tensor \boldsymbol{T} , the spatial components of $\mathcal{L}_{Nn}\boldsymbol{T}$ are

$$\left(\mathcal{L}_{N\boldsymbol{n}}\boldsymbol{T}\right)^{a_{1}\dots}{}_{b_{1}\dots} = {}^{\boldsymbol{n}}\partial_{t|_{\boldsymbol{\beta}}}T^{a_{1}\dots}{}_{b_{1}\dots} - \mathcal{L}_{\boldsymbol{\beta}}T^{a_{1}\dots}{}_{b_{1}\dots}.$$
(1.38)

Remark. $\mathcal{L}_{\beta}T^{a_1\cdots}{}_{b_1\cdots}$ corresponds to the spatial components of the spatial projection of $\mathcal{L}_{\beta}T^{\alpha_1\cdots}{}_{\beta_1\cdots}$. The latter is however not necessarily spatial (see appendix A.1).

Equations (1.37) and (1.38) allow us to write the 3+1-Einstein equations as equations living on the 3-manifold Σ parametrised by the time t. Then the 3+1-Einstein equations become:

(i) the 3+1-Raychaudhuri evolution equation:

$$\frac{1}{N} \left({}^{n} \partial_{t|\beta} - {}^{\Sigma} \mathcal{L}_{\beta} \right) K = -4\pi G \left(E + 3P \right) + \Lambda + K_{cd} K^{cd} - \frac{1}{N} D_c D^c N, \quad (1.39)$$

(ii) the 3+1-Ricci evolution equation:

$$\frac{1}{N} \left({}^{n} \partial_{t|\beta} - {}^{\Sigma} \mathcal{L}_{\beta} \right) K_{ab} = 4\pi G \left[-\left(E - P\right) h_{ab} - 2\Pi_{ab} \right] - \Lambda h_{ab} - \frac{1}{N} D_{a} D_{b} N + \mathcal{R}_{ab} + K K_{ab} - 2K_{ac} K^{c}{}_{b},$$
(1.40)

(iii) the 3+1-Codazzi equation (or 3+1-momentum constraint):

$$-8\pi GQ_a = D_a K - D_c K^c{}_a. \tag{1.41}$$

Equations (1.39) and (1.40) give the 3+1-Gauss equation (or 3+1-Hamilton constraint)

$$16\pi GE + 2\Lambda = \mathcal{R} + K^2 - K_{cd}K^{cd}.$$
(1.42)

This system needs to be completed by the relation between the extrinsic curvature and the spatial metric:

$$K_{ab} = -\frac{1}{2N} \left({}^{n} \partial_{t|\beta} - {}^{\Sigma} \mathcal{L}_{\beta} \right) h_{ab}.$$
(1.43)

This concludes the construction of the 3+1-Einstein equations on a time-parametrised 3-manifold Σ from the Einstein equation.

1.1.2.7 Discussion

The Choquet-Bruhat & Geroch theorem (Choquet-Bruhat & Geroch, 1969) states that from an initial condition, given as a Cauchy hypersurface, and solution of the two constraint equations (1.41) and (1.42), the solution of the 3+1-Einstein equations exists and is unique. This shows that the 3+1-formalism is a powerful tool to solve the Einstein equation.

It allows for the description of a Lorentzian spacetime solution of the Einstein equation into spatial properties evolving with time via the introduction of a spatial foliation. But due to our incapacity of observing a spatial hypersurface, because of the speed limit of information, the properties of such a foliation will never completely correspond to our observations. This does not mean that the 3+1-formalism prevents the prediction of observations as one can still reconstruct the light-cone of any event from a solution of the 3+1-Einstein equations.

As the formalism allows for an interpretation of the Einstein equation, and its solutions, close to the Newtonian picture of spacetime, it is still interesting to look at the spatial properties given by the foliation $\{\Sigma_t\}_{t\in\mathbb{R}}$, even if these are not totally representative of observations. The main problem arising when one follows this line of interpretation is related to the arbitrariness of the choice of foliation: one

could choose another Cauchy family in \mathcal{M} , and have different spatial properties from the same solution of the Einstein equation. The physical interpretation of the solution is therefore dependent on the choice of foliation. From this point, one could seek for a preferred foliation which would be the most representative of physical observations (see Buchert et al., 2018, 2020, for a detailed study of the foliation choice and especially its consequence for the backreaction in cosmology). A natural choice would be to take the foliation related to the fluid 4-velocity itself: n = u, as it would directly probe the physics of the fluid. This is however not possible in general as a vector defines a foliation if and only if its vorticity (definition given below in section 1.1.3.1) is zero: this is the Frobenius theorem.

Despite these issues, it is still possible to perform a split of the Einstein equations with respect to the fluid 4-velocity. This split, called the 1+3-split of general relativity, is however different from the 3+1-split. It allows to obtain similar equations, called the 1+3-Einstein equations, which cannot be 'spatialised' with a pull-back as in section 1.1.2.6. These equations does not suffer from an arbitrary choice of foliation and are only functions of the fluid physical properties. In this sense they are particularly suited for the study of a matter fluid in a cosmological context. We present the 1+3-formalism in the next section.

1.1.3 The 1+3 formalism of general relativity

In this section we present the 1+3-formalism of general relativity. However, we will not give its full derivation as in the previous section for 3+1. A detailed description of this formalism can be found in (Ellis, 2009; Roy, 2014).

The 1+3-Einstein equations are obtained similarly as the 3+1-Einstein equations by projecting the Einstein equation along and orthogonal to \boldsymbol{u} . But instead of the extrinsic curvature, the 1+3-Einstein equations involve the expansion and the vorticity tensors of the fluid, known as the kinematical variables, and presented below.

For this section only, we reintroduce the speed of light c, as it will be useful for chapter 4.

1.1.3.1 Kinematical variables

The expansion tensor Θ and the vorticity tensor Ω of the fluid correspond respectively to the symmetric and antisymmetric parts of the 4-velocity gradient ∇u projected on the rest frames of the fluid:

$$\Theta_{\alpha\beta} \coloneqq b^{\mu}{}_{(\alpha}b^{\nu}{}_{\beta)}\nabla_{\mu}u_{\nu}, \qquad (1.44)$$

$$\Omega_{\alpha\beta} \coloneqq b^{\mu}{}_{[\alpha}b^{\nu}{}_{\beta]}\nabla_{\mu}u_{\nu}.$$
(1.45)

The 4-velocity gradient can be decomposed as

$$\nabla_{\alpha} u_{\beta} = \Theta_{\alpha\beta} + \Omega_{\alpha\beta} - \frac{u_{\alpha}{}^{u} a_{\beta}}{c^{2}}.$$
 (1.46)

where ${}^{u}a^{\alpha} \coloneqq u^{\mu}\nabla_{\mu}u^{\alpha}$ is the 4-acceleration of the fluid. We also define the trace $\theta \coloneqq \Theta_{\mu}{}^{\mu}$ and the *shear tensor* $\boldsymbol{\sigma}$: $\sigma_{\alpha\beta} \coloneqq \Theta_{\alpha\beta} - \frac{\theta}{3}b_{\alpha\beta}$.

In the case of a flow orthogonal foliation, i.e. $\boldsymbol{n} = \boldsymbol{u}$, we have the following relation between the extrinsic curvature and the expansion tensor, $\boldsymbol{K} = -\boldsymbol{\Theta}$, and the fluid is necessarily irrotational, with $\boldsymbol{\Omega} = 0$.

1.1.3.1.a Interpretation of Θ and Ω . To understand what is the physical interpretation of these tensors, let us assume that the world lines related by \boldsymbol{u} correspond to galaxies. We consider one such galaxy denoted O, and its neighbour galaxies which form a small volume δV around O on the rest frames of \boldsymbol{u} . Then θ corresponds to the rate of change (as function of the proper time of O) of the volume δV ; the shear $\boldsymbol{\sigma}$ characterises the distortion (without change of volume or rotation) of δV ; the vorticity Ω represents a pure rotation of the volume δV , without distortion or expansion. This is schematised in figure 1.2. But while the shear preserves the volume, it does not preserve the distances, and one direction might be expanding, while another might be contracting. This is not the case for the vorticity tensor which both preserve distances and volume. That is why the whole tensor Θ , and not just its trace, is called the expansion tensor. See sections 4.5 and 4.6 of Ellis et al. (2012) for more details on the interpretation of the kinematical quantities.

1.1.3.2 Rest frame spatial derivative and rest frame curvature

A tensor T is said to be *a rest frame tensor* if its projection along u is null. We note the rest frame covariant derivative ${}^{u}D$ applied on a rest frame vector T as

$${}^{u}D_{\mu}T^{\alpha_{1}\dots}{}_{\beta_{1}\dots} \coloneqq b^{\sigma}{}_{\mu}\left(b^{\alpha_{1}}{}_{\mu_{1}}\dots\right)\left(b^{\nu_{1}}{}_{\beta_{1}}\dots\right)\nabla_{\sigma}T^{\mu_{1}\dots}{}_{\nu_{1}\dots}.$$
(1.47)

While D in 3+1 is related to a metric on a spatial hypersurface, this is not the case for ${}^{u}D$, as the rest frames do not correspond in general to spatial hypersurfaces. The main consequence is that ${}^{u}D$ features torsion:

$${}^{\boldsymbol{u}}D_{\left[\alpha\right.}{}^{\boldsymbol{u}}D_{\beta\right]}\phi = \frac{1}{c^2}\Omega_{\alpha\beta}\,u^{\mu}\nabla_{\mu}\phi \neq 0,\tag{1.48}$$

for a scalar field ϕ . The torsion tensor ${}^{u}T$ is given by

$${}^{u}T^{\gamma}_{\ \alpha\beta} = -\frac{2}{c^2}\Omega_{\alpha\beta}u^{\gamma}.$$
 (1.49)

The definition of the Riemann tensor ${}^{u}\mathcal{R}iem$ associated to ${}^{u}D$, called the rest frames Riemann tensor, with components denoted ${}^{u}R^{\gamma}_{\ \mu\alpha\beta}$, is

$${}^{\boldsymbol{u}}\mathcal{R}^{\gamma}{}_{\mu\alpha\beta}v^{\mu} \coloneqq \left({}^{\boldsymbol{u}}D_{\alpha}{}^{\boldsymbol{u}}D_{\beta} - {}^{\boldsymbol{u}}D_{\beta}{}^{\boldsymbol{u}}D_{\alpha}\right)v^{\gamma} + b^{\gamma}{}_{\nu}{}^{\boldsymbol{u}}T^{\mu}{}_{\alpha\beta}\nabla_{\mu}v^{\nu}, \tag{1.50}$$



Figure 1.2: Scheme of the deformation underwent by the small volume δV due to θ , σ and Ω .

and the rest frames Ricci curvature tensor ${}^{u}\mathcal{R}$ is

$${}^{\boldsymbol{u}}\mathcal{R}_{\alpha\beta} \coloneqq {}^{\boldsymbol{u}}\mathcal{R}^{\mu}_{\ \alpha\mu\beta}. \tag{1.51}$$

The rest frames scalar curvature is denoted ${}^{u}\mathcal{R} := {}^{u}R_{\mu\nu}g^{\mu\nu}$. Because of the torsion, the first and second Bianchi identities are only recovered if the fluid is irrotational. Furthermore, the rest frames Ricci tensor is not symmetric anymore. These additional properties can be found in Roy (2014).

Remark. In chapter 4, we will see that in the Galilean limit the rest frames are hypersurfaces; the torsion tensor vanishes; and the rest frames Riemann curvature tensor retrieves all the symmetries of an usual Riemann tensor and can be related to a spatial metric.

1.1.3.3 The 1+3-Einstein equations

Projecting the Ricci tensor R along and orthogonal to u allows us to obtain the 1+3-Einstein equations:

$$\frac{\text{The 1+3-Einstein equations:}}{\text{(i)} \quad The \ 1+3-Raychaudhuri equation:}$$
$$\mathcal{L}_{\boldsymbol{u}}\theta = -4\pi G\left(\epsilon + \frac{3p}{c^2}\right) - \Theta_{\mu\nu}\Theta^{\mu\nu} + \Omega_{\mu\nu}\Omega^{\mu\nu} + {}^{\boldsymbol{u}}D_{\mu}{}^{\boldsymbol{u}}a^{\mu} + \frac{{}^{\boldsymbol{u}}a_{\mu}{}^{\boldsymbol{u}}a^{\mu}}{c^2}, \quad (1.52)$$

(ii) The 1+3-Ricci equation:

$$\mathcal{L}_{\boldsymbol{u}}\Theta_{\alpha\beta} = 4\pi G \left[\left(\epsilon - \frac{p}{c^2} \right) + 2\frac{\pi_{\alpha\beta}}{c^2} \right] + \Lambda b_{\alpha\beta} + {}^{\boldsymbol{u}}D_{(\alpha}{}^{\boldsymbol{u}}a_{\beta)} + \frac{{}^{\boldsymbol{u}}a_{(\alpha}{}^{\boldsymbol{u}}a_{\beta)}}{c^2} - c^2 {}^{\boldsymbol{u}}\mathcal{R}_{(\alpha\beta)} - \theta\Theta_{\alpha\beta} - 2\Theta^{\mu}{}_{(\alpha}\Theta_{\beta)\mu} - 2\Theta^{\mu}{}_{(\alpha}\Omega_{\beta)\mu}, \qquad (1.53)$$

(iii) The 1+3-Codazzi equation (or 1+3-momentum constraint):

$${}^{\boldsymbol{u}}D^{\alpha}\theta - {}^{\boldsymbol{u}}D_{\mu}\left(\Theta^{\alpha\mu} + \Omega^{\alpha\mu}\right) + 2\frac{{}^{\boldsymbol{u}}a_{\mu}\Omega^{\mu\alpha}}{c^2} = \frac{8\pi G}{c^2}q^{\alpha}.$$
 (1.54)

We can also project the first Bianchi identity for **Riem**, giving an evolution equation and a constraint equation for the vorticity:

(iv) the 1+3-vorticity evolution equation:

$$\mathcal{L}_{\boldsymbol{u}}\Omega_{\alpha\beta} = {}^{\boldsymbol{u}}D_{[\alpha}{}^{\boldsymbol{u}}a_{\beta]}, \qquad (1.55)$$

(v) the 1+3-vorticity constraint equation:

$${}^{\boldsymbol{u}}D_{[\gamma}\Omega_{\alpha\beta]} = \frac{{}^{\boldsymbol{u}}a_{[\gamma}\Omega_{\alpha\beta]}}{c^2}.$$
(1.56)

These last equations are geometrical constraints and does not require the Einstein equation to be valid. Finally the conservation equation $\nabla_{\mu}T^{\mu}_{\ \alpha} = 0$ for the fluid energy-momentum tensor gives:

(vi) 1+3-energy conservation:

$$\mathcal{L}_{\boldsymbol{u}}\epsilon = -\theta\left(\epsilon + \frac{p}{c^2}\right) - \nabla_{\mu}q^{\mu} - \frac{{}^{\boldsymbol{u}}a_{\mu}q^{\mu}}{c^2} - \frac{\Theta_{\mu\nu}\pi^{\mu\nu}}{c^2},\qquad(1.57)$$

(vii) the 1+3-momentum conservation:

$$b^{\alpha}{}_{\mu}\mathcal{L}_{\boldsymbol{u}}q^{\mu} = -\left(\epsilon + \frac{p}{c^2}\right)^{\boldsymbol{u}}a^{\alpha} - {}^{\boldsymbol{u}}D^{\alpha}(p) - \theta q^{\alpha} - 2q^{\mu}\left(\Theta_{\mu}{}^{\alpha} + \Omega_{\mu}{}^{\alpha}\right) - b^{\alpha}{}_{\mu}\nabla_{\nu}\pi^{\nu\mu}.$$
(1.58)

This system can be supplemented by the 1+3-Gauss equation (or 1+3-Hamilton constraint), which is redundant with equations (1.52) and (1.53):

$$c^{2u}\mathcal{R} + \theta^2 - \Theta_{\mu\nu}\Theta^{\mu\nu} + \Omega_{\mu\nu}\Omega^{\mu\nu} = 16\pi G\epsilon + 2\Lambda.$$
(1.59)
1.2 The standard model of cosmology

1.2.1 The cosmological principle

The standard model of cosmology (SMC) is based on the *cosmological principle* which states that there exists a family of free-falling observers for which the Universe looks the same in all directions. The main observation from which this principle results is the Cosmic Microwave Background radiation (CMB). This is an isotropic constant flux of radiation (presented in more details in section 1.2.3) the properties of which, especially its spectrum, are isotropic. Assuming that we do not occupy a privileged place in the Universe (this is the Copernican principle), we can therefore suppose that we are part of a family of observers seeing the same isotropic radiation. Consequently, any observation will be equivalent for all the members of this family, implying that the Universe is homogeneous for these observers.

The apparent homogeneity is also an observed feature of our Universe. Using catalogues of galaxies, it appears that from a scale between 70 Mpc/h and 150 Mpc/h⁴ (e.g. Gonçalves et al., 2018; Avila et al., 2018, and references therein) the distribution of matter is statistically homogeneous. But this result may vary as function of the set of data (galaxy catalogues, quasar catalogues, ...), and the method used to derive it (see Heinesen, 2020, and references therein). Therefore, the value of the homogeneity scale and even its existence are still under debate.

1.2.2 Homogeneous and isotropic solutions

1.2.2.1 The Friedmann equations

The cosmological principle is equivalent as saying that there exists a time-like vector field \boldsymbol{n} in the Universe manifold \mathcal{M} , such that it is geodesic and vorticity-free. Furthermore, the hypersurfaces of the space-like foliation orthogonal to \boldsymbol{n} , along with the energy-momentum variables defined on this foliation [see equation (1.19)] have isotropic properties (see section 6.3 in Chruściel, 2019, for a mathematical approach to the cosmological principle). We derive in this section solutions to the Einstein equation that satisfy this cosmological principle.

The presence of the time-like vector n in \mathcal{M} as described above implies the following relations for the 3+1-variables related to it:

$$\boldsymbol{Q} = 0 \quad ; \quad \boldsymbol{\Pi} = 0, \tag{1.60}$$

$$\mathcal{R} = \frac{\mathcal{R}}{3}\mathbf{h}$$
; $\mathbf{K} = \frac{K}{3}\mathbf{h}$; $N = 1,$ (1.61)

and the remaining scalar quantities K, \mathcal{R} , E and P all depend only on the time \hat{t} . This time is also the proper time of \boldsymbol{n} and is called *the cosmic time*.

⁴The parameter $h \sim 70$ is the dimensionless factor $(H_0/100)$ km/s/Mpc, where H_0 is the local measured expansion rate (presented in section 1.2.2).

Following the interpretation made in section 1.1.3.1, the tensor $-\mathbf{K}$ corresponds to the expansion tensor related to the observer \mathbf{n} . Because we have $\mathbf{K} = \frac{K}{3}\mathbf{h}$, the expansion between two world lines of \mathbf{n} is the same everywhere on the hypersurfaces Σ_t and does not depend on the direction: expansion is homogeneous and isotropic. Then we introduce the scale factor a(t), such that $K = -3\frac{\dot{a}}{a}$. It corresponds to the spatial distance between two world lines of \mathbf{n} as function of time, and from K is defined up to a constant factor.

Using the relation (1.43) in the class of coordinates \mathcal{X}_0^n , i.e. comoving with n, we can show that the space-time line element takes the form

$$ds^{2} = -dt^{2} + a^{2}(t) \tilde{h}_{ab}(x^{i}) dx^{a} dx^{b}, \qquad (1.62)$$

where the Ricci curvature tensor $\tilde{\mathcal{R}}$ related to the metric \tilde{h} is $\tilde{\mathcal{R}} = \frac{\tilde{\mathcal{R}}}{3}\tilde{h}$, with the scalar curvature $\tilde{\mathcal{R}}$ being a space-time constant. The line element (1.62) is called the Friedmann-Lemaître-Roberston-Walker (FLRW) line element, or *Friedmann-Lemaître-Roberston-Walker metric* for the related metric components. The scalar curvature $\mathcal{R}(t)$ can therefore be written as:

$$\mathcal{R}(t) = \frac{\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{i}}}{a^2(t)},\tag{1.63}$$

where $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{i}}$ is the value of $\mathcal{R}(t)$ at an initial time $t_{\mathbf{i}}$, and where we choose $a(t_{\mathbf{i}}) = 1$.

Finally, the 3+1-Raychaudhuri equation (1.39) and the Hamilton constraint (1.42) become respectively:

$$3\frac{\ddot{a}}{a} = -4\pi G \left(E + 3P\right) + \Lambda, \tag{1.64}$$

$$3\left(\frac{\dot{a}}{a}\right) = 8\pi GE - \frac{\mathcal{R}_{\rm i}}{2a^2} + \Lambda. \tag{1.65}$$

These equations are called the *Friedmann equations*. We can complement them by the conservation of the energy-momentum tensor with

$$\dot{E} + 3\frac{\dot{a}}{a}(E+P) = 0.$$
 (1.66)

The Friedmann equations are evolution equations for the scale factor a(t). They relate the expansion, which can be totally determined by the expansion rate $H := \frac{\dot{a}}{a}$, as function of the energy content of the Universe (with E and P) and the geometrical content (with \mathcal{R}).

1.2.2.2 Sources in the standard model

The only unknowns remaining in the Friedmann equations are the energy density E and pressure P, especially their dependance on time. To determine them, we

need to specify the sources in the energy-momentum tensor. In the SMC, several sources are considered, which do not interact. The total energy-momentum tensor can therefore be decomposed as

$$T_{\alpha\beta} = \sum_{n \in \{\text{sources}\}} T_{\alpha\beta}^{(n)}, \quad \text{with} \quad \nabla_{\mu} T^{(n),\mu\alpha} = 0 \quad \forall n \in \{\text{sources}\}.$$
(1.67)

This implies that each source comes with its energy density $E^{(n)}$ and pressure $P^{(n)}$, which are conserved with $\dot{E}^{(n)} + 3\frac{\dot{a}}{a} \left(E^{(n)} + P^{(n)}\right) = 0$. Most of the sources considered in the SMC can be described by a linear equation of state, $P^{(n)} = \omega^{(n)} E^{(n)}$, with $\omega^{(n)} = cst$. This implies that

$$E^{(n)} = E_{\mathbf{i}}^{(n)} a^{-3(1+\omega^{(n)})}, \qquad (1.68)$$

where $E_{\mathbf{i}}^{(n)}$ is the value of $E^{(n)}$ at the initial time $t_{\mathbf{i}}$.

In the SMC, the following sources are considered

- ω⁽ⁿ⁾ = 0: this corresponds to a dust fluid. In this case, the energy E^(dust) ∝ a⁻³ corresponds to the rest mass density of the fluid, and the 4-velocity u of the dust fluid coincides with the one of the fundamental observer, u = n. This equation of state can be used to describe either the cold dark matter (non-relativistic dark matter), or non-relativistic baryonic matter when non-gravitational interactions can be neglected.
- $\omega^{(n)} = \frac{1}{3}$: this corresponds to a radiative fluid as described in section 1.1.1.2. In this case $E^{(\text{rad})} \propto a^{-4}$ corresponds to the electro-magnetic energy density as observed by the fundamental observer \boldsymbol{n} . Such an equation of state can also describe a fluid of ultra-relativistic particles (ultra-relativistic with respect to the fundamental observer), such as neutrinos.

The curvature and cosmological constant terms in the Friedmann equations can be seen as coming from an effective fluid with energy density end pressure:

$$E^{\mathcal{R}} \coloneqq -\frac{\mathcal{R}}{16\pi G} \quad ; \quad P^{\mathcal{R}} \coloneqq \frac{\mathcal{R}/3}{16\pi G} \quad (\omega^{\mathcal{R}} = -1/3), \tag{1.69}$$

$$E^{\Lambda} \coloneqq \frac{\Lambda}{8\pi G} \quad ; \quad P^{\Lambda} \coloneqq -\frac{\Lambda}{8\pi G} \quad (\omega^{\Lambda} = -1).$$
 (1.70)

1.2.2.3 Dynamics of the expansion

We introduce the (dimensionless) cosmological parameters, or Ω -parameters, defined as

$$\Omega_{(n)} \coloneqq \frac{8\pi G E^{(n)}}{6H^2},\tag{1.71}$$

and similarly for the curvature and the cosmological constant. The Friedmann equations (1.64) and (1.65) may be rewritten as

$$1 = \Omega_{(\text{dust})} + \Omega_{(\text{rad})} + \Omega_{\mathcal{R}} + \Omega_{\Lambda}, \qquad (1.72)$$

$$q \coloneqq -\frac{\ddot{a}a}{\dot{a}^2} = \frac{1}{2} \left(\Omega_{\text{(dust)}} + \Omega_{\text{(rad)}} - \Omega_{\Lambda} \right), \qquad (1.73)$$

where the parameter q quantifies the deceleration of the expansion. From the knowledge of the cosmological parameters and the expansion rate H at a time t_0 , the expansion rate at any time t can be known. The measured made by the Planck collaboration (Planck Collaboration et al., 2020) lead the following values of the cosmological parameters at the current cosmological epoch:

$$H_0 = (67.4 \pm 0.5) \text{ km/s/Mpc},$$
 (1.74)

$$\Omega_{(\text{dust})}^0 = 0.3111 \pm 0.0056, \tag{1.75}$$

$$\Omega^{0}_{(\text{rad})} \sim 10^{-5},$$
 (1.76)

$$\Omega_{\mathcal{R}}^0 = 0.001 \pm 0.002, \tag{1.77}$$

$$\Omega_{\Lambda}^{0} = 0.6889 \pm 0.005. \tag{1.78}$$

Then under the SMC, the Universe energy content is currently dominated by the cosmological constant and the dust matter, which is decomposed into baryonic matter with $\Omega_{\rm b}^0 \simeq 0.0490$ and dark matter with $\Omega_{\rm dm}^0 \simeq 0.261$. The value of the curvature term is compatible with a spatially flat Universe, which is generally assumed. As the radiation, matter and Λ terms evolve respectively as a^{-4} , a^{-3} and a constant, and because today's expansion rate is positive, we can infer from the Friedmann equations that $a(t) \to 0$ at a finite time in the past, implying a 'Big Bang'. Three different areas also appear: a radiation dominated area at early times, when the scale factor can be approximated by $a(t) \propto \sqrt{t}$; a matter dominated area; and an area in accelerated expansion dominated only by the cosmological constant. Assuming the SMC model, our Universe is currently in transition between the matter and the Λ areas.

1.2.2.4 Inflation area

In the model described above, the deceleration parameter is always positive, except at late times. It can be shown that with a never negative q, for any observer there will always be a part of the Universe which will never be causally related to this observer, implying a 'causal horizon'. At the time of emission of the CMB, the size of this horizon was much smaller than the distance between the two ends of the last scattering surface. And yet the observation of the CMB suggests that these two ends should have been correlated at early times. This is known as *the horizon problem*. To solve it, Guth (1981); Starobinsky (1982); Linde (1983) proposed that the radiative area was preceded by an accelerating area, called *inflation*, where q < 0 such that the observed Universe was entirely in causal contact at early times. However, there

is no consensus on the mechanism behind this phase of acceleration, and several models are competing. The need for inflation to solve the horizon problem can also be questioned (e.g. Triay, 2003).

1.2.2.5 What means 'dark energy'?

The reintroduction of the cosmological constant results from the measure of a negative q_0 by Perlmutter et al. (1999); Riess et al. (1998), corresponding to an acceleration of the scale factor. However, other proposals have been suggested to explain this observation. Most of them consist of a 'quintessence' scalar field with energymomentum tensor as described in section 1.1.1.2. The origin of this scalar field can be either phenomenological, or it can arise from quantum gravity theories. Some studies also try to explain dark matter in the same time (Sahni & Wang, 2000; Matos & Arturo Ureña-López, 2001). In any case, the SMC requires an additional unknown energy source, fundamental with quintessence fields, or effective with Λ , to explain $q_0 < 0$, which is called *the dark energy*.

Remark. Perlmutter et al. (1999); Riess et al. (1998) observed an acceleration of the local scale factor, i.e. along the light-cone. However, talking about an acceleration of the spatial expansion, and even about dark energy, is model dependant. Therefore, in the remaining of the thesis, when talking about an observed acceleration or about the dark energy, we will refer to the acceleration of the local scale factor.

1.2.3 The Cosmic Microwave Background

The fact that $a(t) \rightarrow 0$ at a finite time suggests that the Universe was initially very dense and hot, with non-negligible interactions between matter and radiation. As the Universe expanded, the density of photons and baryons became low enough so that the formers did not scatter anymore with the latters and became free. After this decoupling between mater and radiation, the Universe has remained transparent. The remanent of the last scattered emission of photons, called the *last scattering surface*, can be seen in microwave length. This is the Cosmic Microwave Background.

As shown in figure 1.3, this radiation is very homogeneous with a temperature contrast of the order 10^{-5} . Its analysis allows us to determine the value of the cosmological parameters presented above. As the matter-dominated area begins after the emission of the CMB, it can be used to construct initial conditions for the formation of the matter structures. However such structures cannot be studied within the class of FLRW solutions. This is usually done either using perturbative approach around the FLRW geometry within the framework of general relativity, or using Newton's theory of gravitation (see section 1.2.5).



Figure 1.3: Map of the temperature fluctuations around the mean temperature (~ 2.7 K) of the CMB and without the dipole moment. The areas encircled by grey lines correspond to the removed contribution of the Milky way and the nearby (dwarf) galaxies. *Credits: ESA, Planck collaboration.*

1.2.4 Cosmic topology

1.2.4.1 The Thurston geometries

The Thurston geometrisation conjecture (Thurston, 1982), proven by Perelman (2002, 2003a,b), is a classification of the closed (i.e. compact with no boundary) 3-manifolds. It states that any closed 3-manifold can be decomposed into pieces that each has one of the eight Thurston geometric structures: the spherical geometry, the Euclidean geometry, the hyperbolic geometry, the geometry of $S^2 \times \mathbb{R}$, the geometry of $\mathcal{F}^2 \times \mathbb{R}$, the geometry of $\mathcal{F}^2 \times \mathbb{R}$, the geometry. The precise mathematical definition of these structures can be found in Lachieze-Rey & Luminet (1995).

Remark. The notion of geometry used in this classification is a bite more restrictive than the notion of topology. We will however use both terms, as it is often the case in cosmology.

1.2.4.2 Representations of a topology

A 3-manifold with a single Thurston geometry can be represented in three different ways, which are summarised in figure 1.4 for the 2-torus:

• The 3-manifold can be embedded in \mathbb{R}^n , with $3+1 < n \leq 3 * 2 + 1$, but at the



Figure 1.4: Scheme of the three ways of representing the flat 2-dimensional torus T^2 . (a) T^2 is embedded into \mathcal{E}^3 and possesses an extrinsic curvature. (b) Fundamental domain of T^2 . This is a square in which we identify the opposite faces. T^2 is a multi-connected space since the closed loop \mathcal{L} cannot be contracted continuously into a point. (c) Tiling of the universal covering space \mathcal{E}^2 by the fundamental domain (the square) using the holonomy group. We clearly see in this representation that the loop \mathcal{L} is an infinite line, but closed in the fundamental domain. It cannot be contracted into a point.

cost of distortions, via an extrinsic curvature.

- The space can be defined by its *fundamental domain*⁵ which is a polyhedron for which we identify properly the faces together. For \mathbb{T}^2 , the fundamental domain is a square with opposite sides identified.
- The space can be represented as a tiling by the fundamental domain of a simply connected space, which is then called the *universal covering space* $\tilde{\mathcal{M}}$. The tiling is realised with the *holonomy group* Γ . Thus a point at the center of a fundamental domain will be at the center of all the fundamental domains tiling the covering space. Taking the example of the Poincaré space (spherical geometry): in this case we tile the 3-sphere S^3 with 120 dodecahedrons for which the opposite faces are identified with a rotation of $\pi/10$. Mathematically, we define the topological 3-space \mathcal{M} as $\mathcal{M} := \tilde{\mathcal{M}}/\Gamma$.

⁵The fundamental domain is not necessarily unique and can be position dependent.

1.2.4.3 The spatial geometry of the SMC

Once we suppose global hyperbolicity, the question of the topology of \mathcal{M} narrows to the topology, or Thurston geometry, of the hypersurfaces of any spacelike Cauchy foliation. The Einstein equation being a local equation, it does not give constraints on this geometry. Therefore, such constraints can only come from the initial conditions. In certain cases, there can also be a simple relation between the Ricci tensor \mathcal{R} of the hypersurfaces Σ_t and their geometry, which is the same for any of these hypersurfaces. This is the case for the FLRW solutions, where the Ricci tensor $\mathcal{R} = \frac{R}{3}h$ allows only for three types of 3-spaces:

- $\mathcal{R} > 0$: Σ has a spherical geometry. The spatial manifold is necessarily closed.
- $\mathcal{R} = 0$: Σ is the Euclidean space E^3 , and if it is closed has an Euclidean geometry,
- $\mathcal{R} < 0$: Σ is the hyperbolic space \mathcal{H}^3 , and if it is closed has an hyperbolic geometry.

However, the FLRW metric does not constraint the precise topology within a type, and it can be either simply connected or multi-connected, open or closed (except for the spherical case). The expansion law is also independent of this precise topology, which therefore, in a strictly homogeneous model, is degenerate.

1.2.4.4 Method of observation of the spatial geometry

Once we consider the inhomogeneities in the matter distribution of the Universe, it is theoretically possible to determine the precise topology within a type. The following methods exist:

- The cosmic crystallography (Lehoucq et al., 1996): this method is based on the correlation in the distribution of galaxies. The topology is determined by the spikes in the separation histogram of objects in catalogues of galaxies. Using the third representation [panel (c) in figure 1.4], the spikes appear because of the presence of image galaxies in the covering space.
- Circles in the CMB (e.g. Luminet & Roukema, 1999; Luminet et al., 2003): this method is based on the correlation of temperature fluctuations in the CMB. For a closed topology smaller than the size of the CMB, identical circles could be found in the CMB map lying in different directions. The size and place of these circles determine the precise topology. However, if the Universe is closed but bigger than the size of the CMB, no circle is visible.

As for now, these methods only give a lower bound for the volume of the Universe, of around 10 to 20 $(\text{Gpc/h})^3$ (Aurich et al., 2004; Aurich, 2008; Roukema et al., 2014; Planck Collaboration et al., 2020).

These two methods are all based on the correlation of the matter in a single slice Σ_t . In this sense they can be called 'static methods'. However, while in the FLRW solution the precise topology does not play a role on the dynamics of the Universe, it might be possible that once the inhomogeneities are considered, a lift a degeneracy occurs. In this case, the dynamics of the structures or even the expansion could be probes for the measurement of the topology. The non-Euclidean Newtonian theory we want to develop in this thesis will be a tool to understand the effects of specific topologies on the dynamics of the Universe.

1.2.5 Inhomogeneities under the standard model

The study of inhomogeneities in the Universe (CMB anisotropies and structure formation) cannot be done under the FLRW solution of general relativity. In the SMC, the CMB anisotropies are studied using perturbations of the metric around a FLRW background (Bardeen, 1980). In this approach, the spatial metric is decomposed into a scalar, a vector and a tensor part which can be measured using the CMB map.

Regarding the formation of the structures after the surface of last scattering, it is often assumed that they can be described with Newtonian gravitation, due to their low velocity dispersion. That is why most of the simulations of structure formation are done using Newtonian cosmology (e.g. Alimi et al., 2012; Nelson et al., 2015), which is presented in section 1.4. A downside of this approach is that it might miss relativistic effects not related to spatial (dispersion) velocities, but to the spatial curvature (Buchert & Carfora, 2008; Vigneron & Buchert, 2019; Roukema & Ostrowski, 2019). Furthermore, as we shall see in section 1.4 and in chapter 2, the (isotropic) expansion law in Newtonian cosmology is necessarily given by the Friedmann equations (this is the Buchert-Ehlers theorem, Buchert & Ehlers, 1997), and this for any inhomogeneous solutions. This contrasts with the purely relativistic case (presented in section 1.3), which features an additional effective source term in the Friedmann equations, coming from the inhomogeneities: the global backreaction term \mathcal{Q}_{Σ} . This global effect is necessarily missing in the Newtonian simulations. Finally, the Newtonian approach imposes the simulated Universe to have an Euclidean geometry, which is a restriction with respect to general relativity.

In section 1.3, we introduce a formalism which allows for the description of the relativistic effects of inhomogeneities on the expansion. This formalism is based on a scalar averaging of the Einstein equation and was first introduced by Buchert (2000). In section 1.4 we present how cosmology is studied under Newton's theory, and we outline the strategy of the thesis in section 1.5.

1.3 The backreaction of inhomogeneities

1.3.1 The backreaction problem in cosmology

The cosmological principle asserts that there exists a scale above which the Universe can be considered as homogeneous and isotropic. The SMC then assumes that the inhomogeneities under this scale do not affect the dynamics of domains of size bigger than the homogeneity scale. This implies that the expansion of such domains is given by the (homogeneous) FLRW solution of general relativity, and the Friedmann expansion laws. That is why the dynamics of structure, under the SMC, is generally solved as a deviation around a FLRW background expansion.

This assumption is not a consequence of the cosmological principle, and is an additional hypothesis. In reality the inhomogeneities (with scale necessarily smaller than the homogeneity scale) might affect the expansion at large scales. This effect is called *the backreaction*. The main question surrounding this phenomenon is to know whether or not it could be important enough to explain the recent acceleration of the local scale factor, and if the dark energy could be entirely explained by the inhomogeneities. This is *the problem of backreaction in cosmology* (see Buchert, 2008).

A way to tackle this problem is by averaging the 3+1-Einstein equations on a spatial domain supposedly bigger than the homogeneity scale, and derive the expansion law of this domain. This approach was followed by Buchert (2000) for irrotational dust fluids, Buchert (2001) for irrotational perfect fluids, and by Buchert et al. (2020) for general fluids. In the following sections we present the case of an irrotational dust fluid.

1.3.2 Averaging procedure

As we seek for information on the average properties of the fluid, this requires the use of equations featuring the kinematical variables related to this fluid. These equations correspond to the 1+3-Einstein equations. We also want to perform an average over a spatial domain, which requires the introduction of a foliation and the use of the 3+1-Einstein equations. A way to deal with both of these systems is to assume that the fluid is a Cauchy fluid, i.e. irrotational and such that the foliation it defines is a Cauchy foliation. We will then perform the spatial average on this foliation. We also take a dust fluid, which is generally assumed for the description of the Universe after the surface of last scattering. Therefore, we have N = 1, n = u, $K = -\Theta$, $\Omega = 0$, and $\epsilon = \rho$ the rest mass density.

Let us consider a compact domain \mathcal{D} on the fluid orthogonal spatial hypersurfaces, which is propagated between each slice along the fluid flow. It is defined as a time independent domain in the comoving class of coordinates \mathcal{X}_0^u , i.e. a Lagrangian domain. This ensures that the total fluid rest mass in \mathcal{D} is conserved through time.

We define the spatial average on the domain \mathcal{D} of a scalar field ψ as:

$$\langle \psi \rangle_{\mathcal{D}}(t) \coloneqq \frac{1}{V_{\mathcal{D}}} \int_{\mathcal{D}} \psi \sqrt{\det(h_{ab})} \mathrm{d}^3 x,$$
 (1.79)

where $V_{\mathcal{D}}(t) \coloneqq \int_{\mathcal{D}} \sqrt{\det(h_{ab})} \mathrm{d}^3 x$ is the volume of \mathcal{D} . This definition ensures that for a spatially constant scalar $\psi(t)$, we have $\langle \psi \rangle_{\mathcal{D}} = \psi$.

The averaging procedure (1.79) is only well defined for scalar fields. For tensor fields, it would require the comparison of the components of the tensor at different points in Σ_t , which would depend on the coordinates, and therefore would not be covariant. The problem of averaging procedures on tensors, see Zalaletdinov (1992) for a proposed formalism, will not be addressed in this thesis.

1.3.3 Averaged expansion laws and the backreaction

1.3.3.1 Commutation rule

A key point in the emergence of backreaction is the non-commutativity of averaging and dynamics (Ellis, 1984; Ellis & Buchert, 2005): the averaging operator $\langle \cdot \rangle_{\mathcal{D}}$ do not commute with the Lagrangian evolution operator ${}^{u}\partial_{t|0}$ (this notation is defined in section 1.1.2.6). The commutation rule is (Buchert & Ehlers, 1997; Buchert, 2000)

$$\langle \psi \rangle_{\mathcal{D}}^{\cdot} - \left\langle \dot{\psi} \right\rangle_{\mathcal{D}} = \langle \theta \psi \rangle_{\mathcal{D}} - \langle \theta \rangle_{\mathcal{D}} \left\langle \psi \right\rangle_{\mathcal{D}},$$
 (1.80)

where we denote $\dot{\psi} \coloneqq {}^{u}\partial_{t|_{0}}\psi$. Applied for $\psi = 1$, the commutation rule leads to

$$\langle \theta \rangle_{\mathcal{D}} = \frac{\dot{V}_{\mathcal{D}}}{V_{\mathcal{D}}}.$$
(1.81)

Therefore $\langle \theta \rangle_{\mathcal{D}}$ corresponds to the expansion rate of the volume of the domain \mathcal{D} .

1.3.3.2 Averaged expansion law

We introduce the dimensionless 'effective' scale factor

$$a_{\mathcal{D}} \coloneqq \left(\frac{V_{\mathcal{D}}}{V_{\mathcal{D},\mathbf{i}}}\right)^{1/3},\tag{1.82}$$

with $V_{\mathcal{D},\mathbf{i}}$ the (initial) reference volume.

The expansion laws for the effective scale factor are obtained by taking the average of the 1+3-Einstein equations. We are only able to perform this average on the scalar equations of the 1+3-system (1.52)-(1.59), i.e. on the Raychaudhuri

equation, the Gauss equation and the energy conservation. We obtain

$$3\frac{\ddot{a}_{\mathcal{D}}}{a_{\mathcal{D}}} = -4\pi G\rho + \Lambda + \mathcal{Q}_{\mathcal{D}},\tag{1.83}$$

$$3\left(\frac{\dot{a}_{\mathcal{D}}}{a_{\mathcal{D}}}\right)^2 = 8\pi G \left\langle \rho \right\rangle_{\mathcal{D}} + \Lambda - \frac{\left\langle \mathcal{R} \right\rangle_{\mathcal{D}} + \mathcal{Q}_{\mathcal{D}}}{2},\tag{1.84}$$

$$\langle \rho \rangle_{\mathcal{D}}^{\cdot} = -3 \frac{\dot{a}_{\mathcal{D}}}{a_{\mathcal{D}}} \langle \rho \rangle_{\mathcal{D}} \,, \tag{1.85}$$

where we defined

$$\mathcal{Q}_{\mathcal{D}} \coloneqq \frac{2}{3} \left(\left\langle \theta^2 \right\rangle_{\mathcal{D}} - \left\langle \theta \right\rangle_{\mathcal{D}}^2 \right) - \left\langle \sigma_{cd} \sigma^{cd} \right\rangle_{\mathcal{D}}.$$
(1.86)

The averaged conservation equation (1.85) leads to $(V_{\mathcal{D}} \langle \rho \rangle_{\mathcal{D}})^{\cdot} = 0$ which corresponds to the conservation of the total rest mass $M_{\mathcal{D}} \coloneqq V_{\mathcal{D}} \langle \rho \rangle_{\mathcal{D}}$ in \mathcal{D} .

From equations (1.83)-(1.84), one can derive the *integrability condition*:

$$\dot{\mathcal{Q}}_{\mathcal{D}} + 6\frac{\dot{a}_{\mathcal{D}}}{a_{\mathcal{D}}}\mathcal{Q}_{\mathcal{D}} + \langle \mathcal{R} \rangle_{\mathcal{D}}^{\cdot} + 2\frac{\dot{a}_{\mathcal{D}}}{a_{\mathcal{D}}} \langle \mathcal{R} \rangle_{\mathcal{D}} = 0.$$
(1.87)

1.3.4 Averaged equations VS Friedmann equations

We can see that the equations (1.83) and (1.84) are similar to the Friedmann equations (1.64) and (1.65). But important differences also appear:

- All the terms (except Λ) depend on the averaging region,
- The curvature term $\frac{\langle \mathcal{R} \rangle_{\mathcal{D}}}{2}$ does not necessarily behave as $\propto a_{\mathcal{D}}^{-2}$ like in the FLRW case. We introduce the curvature backreaction $\mathcal{W}_{\mathcal{D}} := \langle \mathcal{R} \rangle_{\mathcal{D}} \frac{\langle \mathcal{R} \rangle_{\mathcal{D}_i}}{a_{\mathcal{D}}^2(t)}$ which quantifies the deviation of the dynamics of the average curvature with respect to the one of a FLRW solution.
- There is an additional term $\mathcal{Q}_{\mathcal{D}}$. It compares two positive contributions of the inhomogeneities: the variance of the volume expansion $\left(\langle \theta^2 \rangle_{\mathcal{D}} \langle \theta \rangle_{\mathcal{D}}^2\right)$ and the shear expansion $\left\langle \sigma_{ab}\sigma^{ab} \right\rangle_{\mathcal{D}}$. Furthermore it influences the dynamics of the expansion. Therefore $\mathcal{Q}_{\mathcal{D}}$ quantifies the backreaction of the inhomogeneities on the volume expansion of the domain \mathcal{D} . We call it, the kinematical backreaction term.⁶

⁶The term 'kinematical' distinguishes with the 'dynamical' backreaction term, which is an additional term present in the case of non-dust perfect fluids (Buchert, 2001).

Following section 1.2.2.2, we introduce the effective backreaction energy density $\epsilon_{\text{eff}}^{\mathcal{D}}$ and pressure $p_{\text{eff}}^{\mathcal{D}}$ as:

$$\epsilon_{\text{eff}}^{\mathcal{D}} \coloneqq -\frac{\mathcal{Q}_{\mathcal{D}} + \mathcal{W}_{\mathcal{D}}}{16\pi G} \quad ; \quad p_{\text{eff}}^{\mathcal{D}} \coloneqq -\frac{\mathcal{Q}_{\mathcal{D}} - \frac{1}{3}\mathcal{W}_{\mathcal{D}}}{16\pi G}. \tag{1.88}$$

Remark. Using the integrability condition (1.87), a vanishing $\mathcal{Q}_{\mathcal{D}}$ is necessary and sufficient to have a Friedmannian effective scale factor.

1.3.5 Backreaction, dark energy and dark matter

From the expansion law (1.83) we can see that the kinematical backreaction term is an additional source for the acceleration. Therefore if $Q_{\mathcal{D}} > 0$, the effect of the backreaction on the expansion of \mathcal{D} is an acceleration. In this sense it can mimic the behaviour of the dark energy.

While the motivation for the introduction of the backreaction was the quantification of the effects of the small scale inhomogeneities on the homogeneity scale, the formalism described above and the related averaged expansion laws do not depend on the existence of such a homogeneity scale. Therefore we are not obliged to assume that $(V_{\mathcal{D}})^{1/3}$ is bigger than this homogeneity scale, and we can study the backreaction of small scale inhomogeneities on intermediate scale inhomogeneities. In such cases, if $\mathcal{Q}_{\mathcal{D}} < 0$ the kinematical backreaction can mimic dark matter as it slows down the expansion of the domain (e.g. Buchert & Carfora, 2008; Wiegand & Buchert, 2010; Vigneron & Buchert, 2019).

1.3.6 Caveats of this approach to the backreaction problem

One of the caveats of the above approach to the backreaction problem at large scales, is the arbitrariness of the domain \mathcal{D} . A natural way to deal with this problem is to consider a spatially closed universe Σ and to take the domain \mathcal{D} to be Σ . In this case, the backreaction variables \mathcal{Q}_{Σ} and \mathcal{W}_{Σ} quantify the effect of all the inhomogeneities of this universe on its expansion. In this thesis, we will assume that our Universe is closed, and will only study the backreaction on its whole volume. Note that this might be a restriction to the study of the backreaction as the current acceleration of the scale factor could be a local effect, only needing a backreaction on medium scales.

Because the average procedure can only be done on the scalar equations, part of the dynamics is lost in the average process. As a consequence, the equations (1.83)– (1.85) are not closed: there are four variables $(a_{\mathcal{D}}, \langle \rho \rangle_{\mathcal{D}}, \mathcal{Q}_{\mathcal{D}}, \langle \mathcal{R} \rangle_{\mathcal{D}})$ for three equations. Therefore closure conditions are generally assumed using cosmological models. Another way to deal with this problem would be to assume that our Universe is well described by Newtonian gravitation, and study the backreaction under the Newtonian cosmology. This is presented in the next section.

1.4 Newtonian cosmology

Cosmology within Newton's theory, and especially the description of expansion was developed after general relativity by Heckmann & Schücking (1955, 1956). The general expansion law was finally derived by Buchert & Ehlers (1997).

1.4.1 Kinematical variables in Newton

The classical Newton system of equations describes the time evolution of a fluid characterised by a scalar field ρ , the fluid density, and a vector field \boldsymbol{v} , the fluid velocity. These two tensors are defined in a 3-dimensional manifold, denoted $\Sigma^{\rm N}$, equipped with a flat Riemannian metric \boldsymbol{h}^7 and are parametrised by the time t. The system of equations is composed of two evolution equations, one for the scalar ρ and one for the vector \boldsymbol{v} , and two constraint equations. Given a fixed coordinate basis vector $\{\boldsymbol{e}_a\}_{a=1,2,3}$ on $\Sigma^{\rm N}$, i.e. the vectors \boldsymbol{e}_a are not parametrised by time, the evolution equations in the corresponding coordinate system $\{x^a\}_{a=1,2,3}$ are

(i) the mass conservation equation

$$\left(\partial_t + v^c D_c\right)\rho = -\rho D_c v^c,\tag{1.89}$$

(ii) the Euler equation

$$\left(\partial_t + v^c D_c\right) v^a = g^a + a^a_{\neq \text{grav}},\tag{1.90}$$

where D_a are the components of the Levi-Civita connection of h, and g is the gravitational vector field constraint by the following equations:

(i) the Newton-Gauss equation

$$D_c g^c = -4\pi G \rho + \Lambda, \tag{1.91}$$

(ii) the Newton-Faraday equation

$$D_{[a}g_{b]} = 0. (1.92)$$

The vector $\mathbf{a}_{\neq \text{grav}}$ corresponds to the non-gravitational acceleration.

Due to the equivalence principle, the Euler equation (1.90) can be seen as a definition of the gravitational vector field. Then apart from this equation, the Newton system can be written independently of g. To do so, we introduce the expansion

⁷The only requirement on Σ^{N} is to be Euclidean, but its topology is not necessarily \mathbb{R}^{3} .

tensor Θ and the vorticity tensor Ω of the vector field v being respectively the symmetric and the antisymmetric part of the velocity gradient Dv, with⁸

$$\Theta_{ab} \coloneqq D_{(a}v_{b)} \quad ; \quad \Omega_{ab} \coloneqq D_{[a}v_{b]}, \tag{1.93}$$

and we note the trace $\Theta_c{}^c =: \theta$. The interpretation of these two tensors is the same as for the ones introduced in general relativity (see section 1.1.3.1).

Rewriting equation (1.89), (1.91) and (1.92), we obtain the kinematical Newton system:

(i) the mass conservation:

$$\left(\partial_t + \mathcal{L}_{\boldsymbol{v}}\right)\rho = -\rho\theta,\tag{1.94}$$

(ii) the Raychaudhuri equation:

$$(\partial_t + \mathcal{L}_v) \theta = -4\pi G\rho + \Lambda - \Theta_{cd}\Theta^{cd} + \Omega_{cd}\Omega^{cd} + D_c a^c_{\neq \text{grav}}, \qquad (1.95)$$

(iii) the vorticity conservation:

$$(\partial_t + \mathcal{L}_v) \,\Omega_{ab} = D_{[a}(a_{\neq \text{grav}})_{b]}. \tag{1.96}$$

These equations need to be completed by the definition (1.93) of Θ and Ω . Then, the system (1.93)–(1.96) is closed and equivalent to the system (1.89)–(1.92). The gravitational vector field \boldsymbol{g} is defined as

$$g^{a} \coloneqq (\partial_{t} + \mathcal{L}_{\boldsymbol{v}}) v^{a} + v^{c} (\Theta_{c}^{\ a} + \Omega_{c}^{\ a}) - (a_{\neq \text{grav}})^{a}.$$
(1.97)

Introducing the Lie derivative in this last equation allows us to have the same differential operator acting on ρ , Θ_{ab} and Ω_{ab} . Furthermore, this formulation of \boldsymbol{g} is closer to the general one we will give in chapter 2.

Remark. While the expansion and vorticity tensors are explicitly covariant under any change of coordinates, parametrised by time or not, the differential operator ∂_t is not. In appendix B we derive the form of the kinematical Newton system in any time-parametrised frame, i.e. for any time-parametrised coordinate system. This generalised system features a shift freedom similar to the 3+1-Einstein system.

1.4.2 Homogeneous deformation

For the above system to be well defined, closing conditions need to be added. There are two possibilities:

⁸Here we adopt the sign convention $\Omega_{ab} \coloneqq +D_{[a}v_{b]}$. This implies the relation: $\operatorname{curl} v_a = \epsilon_{acd}\Omega^{cd}$ where ϵ_{acd} is the Levi-Civita tensor. The inverse relation is $\Omega_{ab} = \frac{1}{2}\epsilon_{abc}\operatorname{curl} v^c$.

- (i) the system is isolated, and fall-off conditions are taken at infinity, i.e. $\rho \xrightarrow{r \to \infty} 0$ and $v \xrightarrow{r \to \infty} 0$. This situation is used for astrophysical flows.
- (ii) the velocity \boldsymbol{v} is decomposed into a homogeneous deformation velocity $\boldsymbol{v}_{\rm H}$ with $v_{\rm H}^a \coloneqq H_c{}^a(t) x^c$ (in Cartesian coordinates) where $H^c{}_a$ are only functions of t, and a peculiar-velocity \boldsymbol{P} : we have $\boldsymbol{v} = \boldsymbol{v}_{\rm H} + \boldsymbol{P}$. The peculiar-velocity is periodically defined on the absolute Euclidean space \mathcal{E}^3 . This situation is used in cosmology.

In the second choice, the periodicity of the peculiar-velocity corresponds to a cubic domain, denoted \mathbb{T}^3 , in the comoving coordinates $\{\tilde{x}^a\}_{a=1,2,3}$, which are defined as

$$\tilde{x}^a \coloneqq A_c{}^a x^c, \tag{1.98}$$

with $A_c^{\ a}(t) := \int_0^t H_c^{\ a} dt$. These coordinates follow the flow of the velocity $v_{\rm H}$. The domain \mathbb{T}^3 is distorted by the homogeneous deformation $H_a^{\ b}$ in the absolute Euclidean space \mathcal{E}^3 :

- $H := \frac{1}{3} H_c^{\ c}$ corresponds to the volume expansion of the domain \mathbb{T}^3 ,
- $H_{\langle ab \rangle}$ corresponds to an anisotropic expansion of \mathbb{T}^3 in \mathcal{E}^3 ,
- $H_{[ab]}$ corresponds to the rotation of \mathbb{T}^3 in the Euclidean space \mathcal{E}^3 .

Because the absolute Euclidean space is periodically tiled with the domain \mathbb{T}^3 , a natural interpretation of the homogeneous deformation is to represent an effective flat 3-torus which is expanding (covering space representation, see section 1.2.4.2 and figure 1.4), i.e. a closed Universe. That is why this approach is well suited for cosmology. In this interpretation, once the homogeneous deformation is introduced, the spatial velocity which describes the fluid is considered to be the peculiar-velocity \boldsymbol{P} . The evolution equations for this velocity are called the cosmological Newton equations. We derive them in what follows.

1.4.3 The cosmological Newton equations

We can show the following relation between the time partial derives ∂_t and $\dot{\partial}_t := \partial_{t|\tilde{x}}$ (see section B.1.2 in appendix B for the derivation):

$$\partial_t = \partial_t + \mathcal{L}_{\boldsymbol{v}_{\mathrm{H}}}.\tag{1.99}$$

This relation is valid when applied to tensors of any types.

The expansion and vorticity tensor can be rewritten as:

$$\Theta_{ab} = H_{(ab)} + {}^{\mathrm{P}}\Theta_{ab} \quad ; \quad \Omega_{ab} = H_{[ab]} + {}^{\mathrm{P}}\Omega_{ab}, \tag{1.100}$$

where we introduced the expansion ${}^{\mathrm{P}}\Theta_{ab} \coloneqq D_{(a}P_{b)}$ and vorticity ${}^{\mathrm{P}}\Omega_{ab} \coloneqq D_{[a}P_{b]}$ of the peculiar-velocity.

The homogeneous deformation $H_a^{\ b}$ being an additional unconstrained field in the Newton system, we need evolution equations for its different parts (trace, symmetric traceless part, antisymmetric part). As $H_a^{\ b}$ is only a function of time (in Cartesian coordinates), we can obtain these evolution equations by spatially averaging the kinematical Newton system on the periodic domain. We use the same average operator as for backreaction in general relativity [defined in equation (1.79)].

As the periodic boundary conditions defining \mathbb{T}^3 are expanding, the volume $V_{\mathbb{T}^3}$ depends on time with the relation

$$\frac{1}{3}\frac{\tilde{\partial}_t V_{\mathbb{T}^3}}{V_{\mathbb{T}^3}} = H(t). \tag{1.101}$$

The average of the Newton-Raychaudhuri equation (1.95) gives an evolution equation for H, i.e. an expansion law, while the average of the vorticity conservation (1.96) gives an evolution equation for $H_{[ab]}$.⁹ However, it is not possible to obtain an evolution equation for the anisotropic expansion $H_{\langle ab \rangle}$, which remains free.

The cosmological Newton equations are:

(i) the mass conservation:

$$\left(\tilde{\partial}_t + \mathcal{L}_P\right)\rho = -3H\rho - {}^{\mathrm{P}}\theta\rho \quad ; \quad \langle\rho\rangle_{\mathbb{T}^3} = \frac{M_{\mathrm{tot}}}{V_{\mathbb{T}^3}(t)}, \tag{1.102}$$

where M_{tot} is the total mass in \mathbb{T}^3 .

(ii) the cosmological Newton-Gauss equation:

$$D_c^{P}g^c = -4\pi G\hat{\rho} - H_{\langle cd\rangle}H^{\langle cd\rangle} + H_{[cd]}H^{[cd]}, \qquad (1.103)$$

where $\hat{\psi} \coloneqq \psi - \langle \psi \rangle_{\mathbb{T}^3}$

(iii) the cosmological Newton-Faraday equation:

$$D_{[a}{}^{\mathrm{P}}g_{b]} = -\tilde{\partial}_t H_{[ab]}, \qquad (1.104)$$

where we introduced the peculiar (periodic) gravitational field as

$${}^{\mathrm{P}}g^{a} \coloneqq \left(\tilde{\partial}_{t} + P^{c}D_{c}\right)P^{a} + 2P^{c}H_{c}{}^{a} - (a_{\neq \mathrm{grav}})^{a}, \qquad (1.105)$$

 $^{^{9}\}mathrm{The}$ average of the vorticity equation is performed in Cartesian coordinates.

(iv) the expansion law:

$$3\left[\tilde{\partial}_{t}H + H^{2}\right] = -4\pi G \left\langle \rho \right\rangle_{\mathbb{T}^{3}} + \Lambda - \left\langle H_{\left\langle cd \right\rangle} H^{\left\langle cd \right\rangle} \right\rangle_{\mathbb{T}^{3}} + \left\langle H_{\left[cd\right]} H^{\left[cd\right]} \right\rangle_{\mathbb{T}^{3}}.$$
 (1.106)

To get this last equation we used the fact that divergences of functions of P averaged over a periodic domain \mathbb{T}^3 are zero due to Stokes's theorem.

(v) the evolution equation of $H_{[ab]}$:

$$\partial_t H_{[ab]} + H_{[cb]} H_a^{\ c} + H_{[ac]} H_b^{\ c} = 0.$$
(1.107)

1.4.3.1 Backreaction in Newtonian cosmology

The formalism developed in section 1.3 can also be used to describe the backreaction in Newton's theory. We end up with a similar kinematical backreaction, which features an additional term related to the vorticity:

$$\mathcal{Q}_{\mathcal{D}} \coloneqq \frac{2}{3} \left(\left\langle \theta^2 \right\rangle_{\mathcal{D}} - \left\langle \theta \right\rangle_{\mathcal{D}}^2 \right) - \left\langle \sigma_{cd} \sigma^{cd} \right\rangle_{\mathcal{D}} + \left\langle \Omega_{cd} \Omega^{cd} \right\rangle_{\mathcal{D}}.$$
(1.108)

In the case of the Newtonian cosmology, and assuming we average over the periodic domain \mathbb{T}^3 , this expression becomes:

$$\mathcal{Q}_{\mathbb{T}^3} \coloneqq -\left\langle H_{\langle cd \rangle} H^{\langle cd \rangle} \right\rangle_{\mathbb{T}^3} + \left\langle H_{[cd]} H^{[cd]} \right\rangle_{\mathbb{T}^3}, \qquad (1.109)$$

and the expansion law (1.106) can be rewritten as

$$3\left[\tilde{\partial}_t H + H^2\right] = -4\pi G \left\langle \rho \right\rangle_{\mathbb{T}^3} + \Lambda + \mathcal{Q}_{\mathbb{T}^3}.$$
(1.110)

1.4.3.2 Interpretation

Equation (1.106) is similar to the Friedmann equation (1.64). However, it features two additional terms: $\langle H_{\langle cd \rangle} H^{\langle cd \rangle} \rangle_{\mathbb{T}^3}$ and $\langle H_{[cd]} H^{[cd]} \rangle_{\mathbb{T}^3}$. This means that the anisotropic expansion and the global rotation corresponds to additional effective source terms in the Friedmann equation. As both terms are positive, the anisotropic expansion source creates a deceleration of the volume expansion, whereas the global rotation source creates an acceleration. Furthermore, equation (1.104) shows that the global rotation $H_{[ab]}$ also corresponds to a gravitomagnetic field for the peculiar gravitational field ${}^{\mathrm{P}}g$. Gravitomagnetism is generally considered to be a post-Newtonian effect, and in this sense it is generally assumed to be zero in the cosmological Newton system.

Remark. In chapter 4 we will show that when the cosmological Newton system is derived from general relativity, the global rotation is necessarily zero.

The system (1.102)-(1.107) is used in the Newtonian cosmological simulations. Because the anisotropic expansion is unconstrained, and because there is no evidence

for such feature in the expansion of our Universe, $H_{\langle cd \rangle}$ is assumed to be zero. In this case the expansion law (1.106) is equivalent to the Friedmann equation. This means that the expansion of the periodic domain \mathbb{T}^3 in Newton is equivalent to the expansion of a homogeneous Universe in general relativity, whatever the distribution of matter and peculiar-velocities in the domain \mathbb{T}^3 . In other words, there is no backreaction of the inhomogeneities on the (isotropic) expansion of the domain \mathbb{T}^3 $(\mathcal{Q}_{\mathbb{T}^3} = 0)$. This result is called the Buchert-Ehlers theorem, and was first derived by Buchert & Ehlers (1997).

1.4.4 Caveats of the Newtonian cosmology

The main consequence of the Buchert-Ehlers theorem is to imply that the study of the backreaction of inhomogeneities on the expansion of a closed universe needs to be made in general relativity: the backreaction is a relativistic effect.¹⁰

However, the Buchert-Ehlers theorem relies on the interpretation of the homogeneous deformation made in section 1.4.2, in particular on the fact that we considered the universe represented by the cosmological Newton system to be an expanding 3torus. In reality the topology of the spatial manifold is still \mathbb{R}^3 , and the torus is only an interpretation of the periodic boundary conditions imposed on the peculiarvelocity. This contrasts with general relativity, where we can assume the spatial manifold to be a (closed) 3-torus which is expanding. In this sense, the physics described by the cosmological Newton system might not necessarily be compatible with general relativity.

Another caveat of the Buchert-Ehlers theorem and its interpretation is that it imposes the geometry of the model universe to be Euclidean. As general relativity allows for all the Thurston geometries, this is a clear restriction with respect to this theory. This raises the following question: **can we generalise the Buchert-Ehlers theorem to non-Euclidean geometries** ? Answering this question requires a generalisation of Newton's theory to non-Euclidean geometries. If this is possible and that the backreaction is still zero in these geometries, this would definitely show that this effect is a purely relativistic effect. Otherwise, if there is a non-zero backreaction in non-Euclidean geometries, this would show that the topology plays a major role on the expansion of our Universe.

¹⁰Strictly speaking, only the backreaction on an entire closed universe is relativistic. As shown in section 1.4.3.1 it is also possible to have a backreaction on smaller domains in Newton (Buchert et al., 2000).

1.5 Strategy of the thesis

Generalising the Buchert-Ehlers theorem to non-Euclidean geometries is the main goal of this thesis. To do it I will pursue the following strategy:

- (i) I will first show that the Newtonian cosmology and the interpretation in terms of a spatially closed manifold is compatible with general relativity. This is done in chapter 2 using the Newton-Cartan theory, as it can be derived via a well defined geometrical limit of general relativity.
- (ii) Generalising the Buchert-Ehlers theorem requires the definition of a non-Euclidean Newtonian (NEN) theory. In chapter 3, I review the existing approaches to such a theory, and I propose two new ones based on the results of chapter 2. I also derive the generalised Buchert-Ehlers theorem for each of these approaches.
- (iii) The final stage aims at justifying one of my proposed NEN theories from a limit of general relativity. This is done in chapter 4.

As a complementary approach to study of the relation between topology and global backreaction, I will investigate in chapter 5 the possibility of doing relativistic numerical simulations in non-Euclidean geometries.

References

- Alimi J.-M., et al., 2012, DEUS Full Observable ΛCDM Universe Simulation: the numerical challenge, arXiv e-prints, ADS link, arXiv:1206.2838
- Aurich R., 2008, A spatial correlation analysis for a toroidal universe, Classical and Quantum Gravity, 25, 225017
- Aurich R., Lustig S., Steiner F., Then H., 2004, Hyperbolic universes with a horned topology and the cosmic microwave background anisotropy, Classical and Quantum Gravity, 21, 4901-4925
- Avila F., Novaes C. P., Bernui A., de Carvalho E., 2018, The scale of homogeneity in the local Universe with the ALFALFA catalogue, J. Cosmology Astropart. Phys., 2018, 041
- Bardeen J. M., 1980, Gauge-invariant cosmological perturbations, Phys. Rev. D, 22, 1882-1905
- Barrera-Hinojosa C., Li B., 2020, GRAMSES: a new route to general relativistic N-body simulations in cosmology. Part I. Methodology and code description, J. Cosmology Astropart. Phys., 2020, 007
- Buchert T., 2000, On Average Properties of Inhomogeneous Fluids in General Relativity: Dust Cosmologies, General Relativity and Gravitation, 32, 105-126

- Buchert T., 2001, On Average Properties of Inhomogeneous Fluids in General Relativity: Perfect Fluid Cosmologies, General Relativity and Gravitation, 33, 1381-1405
- Buchert T., 2008, *Dark Energy from structure: a status report*, General Relativity and Gravitation, 40, 467-527
- Buchert T., Carfora M., 2008, On the curvature of the present-day universe, Classical and Quantum Gravity, 25, 195001
- Buchert T., Ehlers J., 1997, Averaging inhomogeneous Newtonian cosmologies, A&A, 320, 1-7
- Buchert T., Kerscher M., Sicka C., 2000, Back reaction of inhomogeneities on the expansion: The evolution of cosmological parameters, Phys. Rev. D, 62, 043525
- Buchert T., Mourier P., Roy X., 2018, Cosmological backreaction and its dependence on spacetime foliation, Classical and Quantum Gravity, 35, 24LT02
- Buchert T., Mourier P., Roy X., 2020, On average properties of inhomogeneous fluids in general relativity III: general fluid cosmologies, General Relativity and Gravitation, 52, 27
- Choquet-Bruhat Y., Geroch R., 1969, Global aspects of the Cauchy problem in general relativity, Communications in Mathematical Physics, 14, 329-335
- Chruściel P., 2019, Elements of General Relativity, doi:10.1007/978-3-030-28416-9
- Clifton T., 2015, What's the Matter in Cosmology?, arXiv e-prints, ADS link, arXiv:1509.06682
- Coley A. A., Wiltshire D. L., 2017, What is general relativity?, Phys. Scr, 92, 053001
- Daverio D., Dirian Y., Mitsou E., 2019, General relativistic cosmological N-body simulations. Part I. Time integration, J. Cosmology Astropart. Phys., 2019, 065
- Einstein A., 1915, Die Feldgleichungen der Gravitation, Sitzungsberichte der Königlich Preußischen Akademie der Wissenschaften (Berlin), 844-847
- Ellis G. F. R., 1984, *Relativistic Cosmology: Its Nature, Aims and Problems.* Springer Netherlands, Dordrecht, pp 215–288, doi:10.1007/978-94-009-6469-3_14, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-94-009-6469-3_14
- Ellis G., 2009, *Relativistic cosmology*, Gen. Rel. Grav., 581–660
- Ellis G. F. R., Buchert T., 2005, The universe seen at different scales [rapid communication], Physics Letters A, 347, 38-46
- Ellis G. F. R., Maartens R., MacCallum M. A. H., 2012, *Relativistic Cosmology*
- Gonçalves R. S., Carvalho G. C., Bengaly C. A. P., Carvalho J. C., Alcaniz J. S., 2018, Measuring the scale of cosmic homogeneity with SDSS-IV DR14 quasars, MNRAS, 481, 5270-5274
- Gourgoulhon E., 2012, 3+1 Formalism in General Relativity: Bases of Numerical Relativity, Lecture Notes in Physics Vol. 846, Springer-Verlag Berlin Heidelberg, doi:10.1007/978-3-642-24525-1
- Guth A. H., 1981, Inflationary universe: A possible solution to the horizon and flatness problems, Phys. Rev. D, 23, 347-356
- Heckmann O., Schücking E., 1955, Bemerkungen zur Newtonschen Kosmologie. I.

Mit 3 Textabbildungen in 8 Einzeldarstellungen, ZAp, 38, 95

- Heckmann O., Schücking E., 1956, Bemerkungen zur Newtonschen Kosmologie. II, ZAp, 40, 81
- Heinesen A., 2020, Cosmological homogeneity scale estimates are dressed, J. Cosmology Astropart. Phys., 2020, 052
- Hilbert D., 1915, Die Grundlagen der Physik. (Erste Mitteilung.), Nachrichten von der Gesellschaft der Wissenschaften zu Göttingen, Mathematisch-Physikalische Klasse, 395-408
- Lachieze-Rey M., Luminet J., 1995, Cosmic topology, Phys. Rep., 254, 135-214
- Lehoucq R., Lachieze-Rey M., Luminet J. P., 1996, Cosmic crystallography., A&A, 313, 339-346
- Linde A. D., 1983, Chaotic inflation, Physics Letters B, 129, 177-181
- Lindquist R. W., Wheeler J. A., 1957, Dynamics of a Lattice Universe by the Schwarzschild-Cell Method, Reviews of Modern Physics, 29, 432-443
- Lovelock D., 1972, The Four-Dimensionality of Space and the Einstein Tensor, Journal of Mathematical Physics, 13, 874-876
- Luminet J.-P., Roukema B. F., in *Theoretical and Observational Cosmology*, booktitle, edited by Lachièze-Rey, Marc, p. 117 (arXiv:astro-ph/9901364)
- Luminet J.-P., Weeks J. R., Riazuelo A., Lehoucq R., Uzan J.-P., 2003, Dodecahedral space topology as an explanation for weak wide-angle temperature correlations in the cosmic microwave background, Nature, 425, 593-595
- Matos T., Arturo Ureña-López L., 2001, Further analysis of a cosmological model with quintessence and scalar dark matter, Phys. Rev. D, 63, 063506
- Nelson D., et al., 2015, *The illustris simulation: Public data release*, Astronomy and Computing, 13, 12-37
- Perelman G., 2002, The entropy formula for the Ricci flow and its geometric applications, arXiv Mathematics e-prints, ADS link, math/0211159
- Perelman G., 2003a, *Ricci flow with surgery on three-manifolds*, arXiv Mathematics e-prints, ADS link, math/0303109
- Perelman G., 2003b, Finite extinction time for the solutions to the Ricci flow on certain three-manifolds, arXiv Mathematics e-prints, ADS link, math/0307245
- Perlmutter S., et al., 1999, Measurements of Ω and Λ from 42 High-Redshift Supernovae, ApJ, 517, 565-586
- Planck Collaboration et al., 2020, Planck 2018 results. VI. Cosmological parameters, A&A, 641, A6
- Riess A. G., et al., 1998, Observational Evidence from Supernovae for an Accelerating Universe and a Cosmological Constant, AJ, 116, 1009-1038
- Roukema B. F., Ostrowski J. J., 2019, Does spatial flatness forbid the turnaround epoch of collapsing structures?, J. Cosmology Astropart. Phys., 2019, 049
- Roukema B. F., France M. J., Kazimierczak T. A., Buchert T., 2014, Deep redshift topological lensing: strategies for the T³ candidate, MNRAS, 437, 1096-1108
- Roy X., 2014, On the 1+3 Formalism in General Relativity, arXiv e-prints, ADS

link, arXiv:1405.6319

- Sahni V., Wang L., 2000, New cosmological model of quintessence and dark matter, Phys. Rev. D, 62, 103517
- Starobinsky A. A., 1982, Dynamics of phase transition in the new inflationary universe scenario and generation of perturbations, Physics Letters B, 117, 175-178
- Thurston W. P., 1982, Three dimensional manifolds, Kleinian groups and hyperbolic geometry, Bulletin (New Series) of the American Mathematical Society, 357 381
- Triay R., 2003, Is a Spatially Closed Universe Possible?, International Journal of Theoretical Physics, 1187-1192
- Vigneron Q., Buchert T., 2019, Dark matter from backreaction? Collapse models on galaxy cluster scales, Classical and Quantum Gravity, 36, 175006
- Weinberg S., 1972, Gravitation and Cosmology: Principles and Applications of the General Theory of Relativity
- Wiegand A., Buchert T., 2010, Multiscale cosmology and structure-emerging dark energy: A plausibility analysis, Phys. Rev. D, 82, 023523
- Wiltshire D. L., 2011, What is dust?—Physical foundations of the averaging problem in cosmology, Classical and Quantum Gravity, 28, 164006
- Zalaletdinov R. M., 1992, Averaging out the Einstein equations, General Relativity and Gravitation, 24, 1015-1031

Chapter 2

1+3-Newton-Cartan system and Newton-Cartan cosmology

2.1 Why Newton-Cartan?

The Newton-Cartan theory is a formulation of Newton's theory of gravitation in a Galilean 4-manifold. The structure on this manifold, called a Galilean structure, follows from Newton's ideas of absolute time and absolute space. Similarly to general relativity, the goal behind the Newton-Cartan formulation is to describe the gravitational force with a spacetime connection. The physical equations constraining this connection, called the Newton-Cartan equations, are equations relating the Riemann tensor associated to this connection and the energy content.

This theory, originally introduced as a spacetime geometrisation of Newton's theory by Cartan (1923, 1924), has then been developed to study the Newtonian limit (e.g. Künzle, 1976) and to define post-Newtonian approximations to general relativity (e.g. Dautcourt, 1997; Tichy & Flanagan, 2011). Ehlers (1981); Ehlers (2019) also proposed a unification of Newton-Cartan theory and general relativity, within his frame theory.

The limit allowing to derive the Newton-Cartan theory from general relativity is a well defined limit of a 1-parameter family of solutions to the Einstein equation. The limit is also covariant, i.e. it is not performed in a specific coordinate system. Therefore we can consider that the Newton-Cartan theory, firstly, is compatible with general relativity, and secondly corresponds to the 'true' formulation of Newton's theory. This second statement will be strengthened by the results we will obtain at the end of this chapter. In this sense Newton-Cartan provides the right framework to study the compatibility of the Newtonian cosmology with general relativity. To do it, we first perform a covariant 1+3-split of the Newton-Cartan equations with respect to the fluid 4-velocity, similarly to the 1+3 and 3+1 split in general relativity presented in sections 1.1.2 and 1.1.3. The resulting system of equations will be called the 1+3-Newton-Cartan system. We will show that this system is equivalent to the cosmological Newton system of section 1.4.3. This will complete the work of Ruede & Straumann (1997) who also studied the Newton-Cartan cosmology, but only for homogeneous solutions.

In section 2.2 we recall the definition and properties of Galilean spacetimes. Section 2.3 presents the construction of the 1+3-Newton-Cartan equations. We solve the system of equations in section 2.4 and show that space expansion arises as a fundamental field of the theory. In section 2.5, we define the gravitational field and rewrite the 1+3-NC system so that it features the Cosmological Newton-Gauss equation. Then we compare with the cosmological Newton equations (1.102)– (1.107). Finally we define different observers in section 2.6. Note that the limit of general relativity to Newton-Cartan will only be detailed (and needed) in chapter 4.

This chapter is based on my paper, Vigneron (2021).

2.2 Galilean spacetimes

2.2.1 Galilean structure

This section is largely inspired by the nice presentation of Galilean spacetimes by Künzle (1972), which, to my opinion, should be considered as the reference paper for the Newton-Cartan theory.

2.2.1.1 Definition

A Galilean spacetime is a 4-dimensional differentiable manifold \mathcal{M} equipped with a Galilean structure $(\boldsymbol{\tau}, \bar{\boldsymbol{h}}, \boldsymbol{\nabla})$, where $\boldsymbol{\tau}$ is an exact 1-form, $\bar{\boldsymbol{h}}$ is a symmetric (2,0)tensor of rank 3, with $h^{\alpha\mu}\tau_{\mu} = 0$, and $\boldsymbol{\nabla}$ is a connection compatible with $\boldsymbol{\tau}$ and $\bar{\boldsymbol{h}}$, called a Galilean connection:

$$\nabla_{\alpha}\tau_{\beta} = 0 \quad ; \quad \nabla_{\gamma}h^{\alpha\beta} = 0. \tag{2.1}$$

A vector $\bar{\boldsymbol{u}}$ is called a unit timelike vector if $u^{\mu}\tau_{\mu} = 1$, and an (n,0)-tensor \boldsymbol{T} is called spatial if $\tau_{\mu}T^{\dots,\mu\dots} = 0$ for all $\alpha \in [\![1,n]\!]$. The exact 1-form $\boldsymbol{\tau}$ defines a foliation $\{\Sigma_t\}_{t\in\mathbb{R}}$ in \mathcal{M} , where Σ_t are spatial hypersurfaces in \mathcal{M} defined as the level surfaces of the scalar field t, with $\boldsymbol{\tau} = \mathbf{d}t$. In this chapter we will not use a Lorentzian connection. So $\boldsymbol{\nabla}$ and $\Gamma^{\gamma}_{\alpha\beta}$ will always refer to the Galilean connection and its coefficients.

No spacetime metric, i.e. a symmetric (0,2)-tensor of rank 4, is part of the Galilean structure. Furthermore it is not possible to define a spacetime metric compatible with the connection (2.1) (see chapter 12 of Misner et al., 1973). Thus raising and lowering indices is not possible *a priori*. Then, to avoid confusion when defining new tensors for the first time, we will use the over and under bars notation

introduced in the beginning of this thesis. Once they have been defined, we will however return to the simpler bold notation.

The time metric $\boldsymbol{\tau}$ and the space metric \boldsymbol{h} define what we can call an absolute (or preferred) time and an absolute (or preferred) space. This is the Newtonian picture of spacetime.

Remark. The structure defined above is called 'Galilean' because the components of the tensors τ and h are invariant under a local Galilean transformation. We can also show that the set of local Galilean transformations is totally determined by a Galilean structure (see Künzle, 1972). Therefore such structures are the most general structure which are invariant under Galilean transformations.

2.2.1.2 Properties

From the knowledge of $\boldsymbol{\tau}$ and \boldsymbol{h} , the connection $\boldsymbol{\nabla}$ is not unique. Its coefficients $\Gamma^{\gamma}_{\alpha\beta}$ are defined up to a unit timelike vector $\bar{\boldsymbol{B}}$ and a two form $\underline{\boldsymbol{\kappa}}$ as follows:

$$\Gamma^{\gamma}_{\alpha\beta} = {}^{B}\Gamma^{\gamma}_{\alpha\beta} + 2\tau_{(\alpha}\kappa_{\beta)\mu}h^{\mu\gamma}, \qquad (2.2)$$

where

$${}^{B}\Gamma^{\gamma}_{\alpha\beta} \coloneqq h^{\gamma\mu} \left(\partial_{(\alpha}{}^{B}b_{\beta)\mu} - \frac{1}{2} \partial_{\mu}{}^{B}b_{\alpha\beta} \right) + B^{\gamma} \partial_{(\alpha}\tau_{\beta)}, \tag{2.3}$$

and where ${}^{B}\underline{b}$ is the projector orthonormal to the vector B with

$${}^{B}b_{\alpha\mu}B^{\mu} \coloneqq 0 \quad ; \quad {}^{B}b_{\alpha\mu}h^{\mu\beta} \coloneqq \delta_{\alpha}{}^{\beta} - \tau_{\alpha}B^{\beta}.$$

$$(2.4)$$

We have the following properties

$$B^{\mu B} \nabla_{\mu} B^{\alpha} = 0 \quad ; \quad h^{\mu [\alpha B} \nabla_{\mu} B^{\beta]} = 0, \tag{2.5}$$

where ${}^{B}\nabla$ is the connection associated with the coefficients ${}^{B}\Gamma^{\gamma}_{\alpha\beta}$.

The connection coefficients (2.2) naturally define a Riemann tensor $R^{\sigma}{}_{\alpha\beta\gamma}$ with the usual formula

$$R^{\sigma}{}_{\alpha\beta\gamma} \coloneqq 2\,\partial_{[\beta}\Gamma^{\sigma}{}_{\gamma]\alpha} + 2\,\Gamma^{\sigma}_{\mu[\beta}\Gamma^{\mu}{}_{\gamma]\alpha}.\tag{2.6}$$

The Ricci and Bianchi identities are still satisfied for this Riemann tensor:

$$R^{\sigma}{}_{[\alpha\beta\gamma]} = 0, \qquad (2.7)$$

$$\nabla_{[\mu} R^{\sigma}{}_{|\alpha|\beta\gamma]} = 0. \tag{2.8}$$

The definition (2.1) leads to the following additional relations:

$$\tau_{\mu}R^{\mu}{}_{\alpha\beta\gamma} = 0, \qquad (2.9)$$

$$h^{\mu(\alpha}R^{\beta)}{}_{\mu\gamma\sigma} = 0. \tag{2.10}$$

The Ricci tensor $R_{\alpha\beta}$ is defined as $R_{\alpha\beta} \coloneqq R^{\mu}{}_{\alpha\mu\beta}$.

2.2.2 Coordinates in a Galilean spacetime

In this section, we define objects which will be used in the construction of the 1+3-Newton-Cartan equations.

2.2.2.1 Adapted coordinate systems

A coordinate system $\{x^{\alpha}\}_{\alpha=0,1,2,3}$, which is associated with the coordinate basis vectors $\{\bar{\partial}_{\alpha}\}_{\alpha=0,1,2,3}$, is said to be adapted to the foliation $\{\Sigma_t\}_{t\in\mathbb{R}}$ if the three vectors $\{\bar{\partial}_a\}_{a=1,2,3}$ are spatial and $\bar{\partial}_0$ is unit timelike.¹ Such coordinates are not unique and are determined up to the spatial vector freedom in the definition of the unit timelike vector ∂_0 . In any adapted coordinate system

$$\tau_{\alpha} = \delta^0_{\alpha} \quad ; \quad T^{\alpha_1 \dots \alpha_n} = T^{a_1 \dots a_n} \delta^{\alpha_1}_{a_1} \dots \delta^{\alpha_n}_{a_n}, \tag{2.11}$$

where T is a spatial tensor.

2.2.2.2 Pull-back

The relation (2.11) shows that any spatial tensor T is totally determined by its components $T^{a_1...a_n}$ in an adapted coordinate system. We can then consider that $T^{a_1...a_n}$ are the components of a tensor living in a Riemannian 3-manifold Σ whose metric contravariant components are h^{ab} , thus defining a pull-back $T^{\alpha_1...\alpha_n} \to T^{a_1...a_n}$.

As Σ is a Riemannian manifold, indices of tensor components on this manifold can be raised and lowered with the metric **h** on Σ . Then, we define $T_{a_1...a_n}$ as

$$T_{a_1...a_n} \coloneqq T^{c_1...c_n} h_{c_1 a_1} \dots h_{c_n a_n}, \tag{2.12}$$

where h_{ab} is the inverse matrix of h^{ab} and corresponds to the covariant components of the Riemannian metric on Σ .

2.2.2.3 Classes of adapted coordinates

Given a unit timelike vector \boldsymbol{u} , one can characterise with respect to this vector any adapted system $\{\bar{\boldsymbol{\partial}}_{\alpha}\}_{\alpha=0,1,2,3}$ by introducing a vector $\bar{\boldsymbol{\beta}}$ as

$$\boldsymbol{\beta} \coloneqq \boldsymbol{\partial}_0 - \boldsymbol{u}. \tag{2.13}$$

The vector $\boldsymbol{\beta}$ is spatial and is called the *shift vector* of the system $\{\bar{\boldsymbol{\partial}}_{\alpha}\}_{\alpha=0,1,2,3}$ with respect to \boldsymbol{u} . The shift vector defines a class of adapted coordinate systems, denoted $\mathcal{X}^{\boldsymbol{u}}_{\boldsymbol{\beta}}$. This class is the set of all adapted coordinate systems whose shift vector with respect to \boldsymbol{u} is $\boldsymbol{\beta}$. The systems inside a class are related by time-independent spatial changes of coordinates.

¹Actually $\bar{\partial}_0$ only needs *not* to be spatial, i.e. timelike in Newton-Cartan. But by convention we take it to be unit timelike.

2.2.2.4 Spatial covariant derivative

In an adapted coordinate system, the spatial projection Γ_{ab}^{γ} of the connection coefficients (2.2) are

$$\Gamma_{ab}^{\gamma} = \delta_c^{\gamma} h^{cd} \left(\partial_{(a} h_{b)d} - \frac{1}{2} \partial_d h_{ab} \right), \qquad (2.14)$$

for any unit timelike vector \boldsymbol{B} chosen in the relation (2.2). This comes from the fact that ${}^{\boldsymbol{B}}b_{ab} = h_{ab}$ for any unit timelike vector \boldsymbol{B} . The coefficients (2.14) correspond to the coefficients of the Levi-Civita connection \boldsymbol{D} of the metric \boldsymbol{h} on Σ . Then the pull-back of $h^{\beta\gamma}\nabla_{\gamma}T^{\alpha_1\dots\alpha_n}$ on Σ with \boldsymbol{T} a spatial tensor gives

$$h^{\beta\gamma}\nabla_{\gamma}T^{\alpha_1\dots\alpha_n} \to D^bT^{a_1\dots a_n},\tag{2.15}$$

and the pull-back of the divergence $\nabla_{\gamma} T^{\alpha_1 \dots \gamma \dots \alpha_n}$ gives

$$\nabla_{\gamma} T^{\alpha_1 \dots \gamma \dots \alpha_n} \to D_c T^{a_1 \dots c \dots a_n}. \tag{2.16}$$

2.3 The 1+3-Newton-Cartan equations

2.3.1 The Newton-Cartan equations

The Newton-Cartan (NC) equations are:

$$\nabla_{\mu}T^{\mu\alpha} = 0, \qquad (2.17)$$

$$R_{\alpha\beta} = \tau_{\alpha}\tau_{\beta} \left(4\pi G \tau_{\mu}\tau_{\nu}T^{\mu\nu} - \Lambda\right), \qquad (2.18)$$

$$h^{\mu[\alpha}R^{\beta]}{}_{(\gamma\sigma)\mu} = 0, \qquad (2.19)$$

where Λ is the cosmological constant and $\overline{\bar{T}}$ is symmetric and corresponds to the energy-momentum tensor of the matter.

Equation (2.17) is the energy and momentum conservation; equation (2.18) is the equivalent to the Einstein equation and links the geometry of \mathcal{M} to its energy content; equation (2.19) is the Trautman-Künzle condition.

Remark. In all the literature, the condition (2.19) is called the Trautman condition, citing Trautman (1963).² However Trautman originally gave the condition $h^{\mu[\alpha}R^{\beta]}{}_{\gamma\sigma\mu} = 0$, i.e. without the symmetrisation. This original condition is stronger than (2.19). In particular it already implies the proportionality $R_{\alpha\beta} \propto \tau_{\alpha}\tau_{\beta}$, i.e. equation (2.18). Based on a count of the remaining degrees of freedom in the Riemann tensor, Künzle (1972) proposed instead the condition (2.19). It has the advantage of still implying the irrotationality of the gravitational field and the closeness of κ , i.e. the original reasons for the introduction of the condition by Trautman in 1963, but without the stronger proportionality implication. That is why I propose to call this condition the *Trautman-Künzle condition*.

²Paper written in French and available on the website of the Bibliothèque Nationale de France at the following web page: https://gallica.bnf.fr/ark:/12148/bpt6k4007z/f639.image.

2.3.2 Matter fluid

For the remainder of this paper, we will only consider that the energy-momentum tensor describes a matter fluid,³ the 4-velocity of which is a unit timelike vector $\bar{\boldsymbol{u}}$ such that:

$$T^{\alpha\beta} \coloneqq \rho u^{\alpha} u^{\beta} + p h^{\alpha\beta} + 2q^{(\alpha} u^{\beta)} + \pi^{\alpha\beta}, \qquad (2.20)$$

where ρ is the mass density, p the pressure, \bar{q} the heat flux and $\bar{\pi}$ the anisotropic stress of the fluid. By definition $q^{\mu}\tau_{\mu} = 0$, $\pi^{\mu\alpha}\tau_{\mu} = 0$ and ${}^{u}b_{\mu\nu}\pi^{\mu\nu} = 0$.

2.3.3 1+3 split in Newton-Cartan

The basics behind the 1+3 split of the NC equations is to decompose the Ricci tensor along and normal to the fluid velocity \boldsymbol{u} . This is similar to the 1+3-split in general relativity (section 1.1.3), but also to the 3+1 split (section 1.1.2) as we will be able to write the final equations on the 3-manifold Σ . To do so, we first introduce the kinematical variables of the fluid in section 2.3.3.1 and then realise the split in section 2.3.3.2.

2.3.3.1 The kinematical variables

Similar to general relativity, we introduce the expansion tensor $\overline{\Theta}$ and the vorticity tensor $\overline{\overline{\Omega}}$ of the fluid as the projection orthogonal to the fluid of the 4-velocity gradient $\nabla \overline{u}$:

$$\Theta^{\alpha\beta} \coloneqq {}^{u}P^{(\beta}_{\nu}h^{\alpha)\mu}\nabla_{\mu}u^{\nu} \quad ; \quad \Omega^{\alpha\beta} \coloneqq {}^{u}P^{[\beta}_{\nu}h^{\alpha]\mu}\nabla_{\mu}u^{\nu}, \tag{2.21}$$

with ${}^{u}P^{\beta}_{\alpha} := {}^{u}b_{\mu\alpha}h^{\beta\mu} = \delta_{\alpha}{}^{\beta} - \tau_{\alpha}u^{\beta}$. We denote $\theta := {}^{u}b_{\mu\nu}\Theta^{\mu\nu}$. We also introduce the acceleration ${}^{u}\bar{a}$ of the fluid 4-velocity u as

$${}^{\boldsymbol{u}}a^{\alpha} \coloneqq u^{\mu} \nabla_{\mu} u^{\alpha}. \tag{2.22}$$

The tensors ${}^{u}a, \Theta$ and Ω are all spatial. We have the following additional relation

$$\Theta^{\alpha\beta} = -\frac{1}{2}\mathcal{L}_{\boldsymbol{u}}h^{\alpha\beta}.$$
(2.23)

Remark. Relation (2.23) was originally introduced by Toupin (1957) as the definition for Θ . Note that the relation " ${}^{u}b_{\alpha\gamma}{}^{u}b_{\beta\sigma}\Theta^{\gamma\sigma} = \frac{1}{2}\mathcal{L}_{u}{}^{u}b_{\alpha\beta}$ " given by Künzle (1976) is incorrect.

³For an electromagnetic fluid in the NC theory, see Künzle (1976).

2.3.3.2 1+3-Newton-Cartan equations

In this section we project the NC equations (2.17)–(2.19) with respect to τ , u, ^{*u*}b and h. The conservation equation (2.17) projected along ^{*u*}b and τ gives

$$\mathcal{L}_{\boldsymbol{u}}\rho = -\rho\theta - \nabla_{\boldsymbol{\mu}}q^{\boldsymbol{\mu}},\tag{2.24}$$

$$\rho^{\boldsymbol{u}}a^{\alpha} = -h^{\mu\alpha}\nabla_{\mu}P - \nabla_{\mu}\pi^{\mu\alpha} - \left[\mathcal{L}_{\boldsymbol{u}}q^{\alpha} + q^{\alpha}\theta + 2^{\boldsymbol{u}}b_{\mu\nu}q^{\mu}\left(\Theta^{\nu\alpha} + \Omega^{\nu\alpha}\right)\right].$$
(2.25)

The NC equation (2.18) projected respectively twice along \boldsymbol{u} , along \boldsymbol{u} and \boldsymbol{h} , and twice along \boldsymbol{h} gives:

$$\mathcal{L}_{\boldsymbol{u}}\boldsymbol{\theta} = -4\pi G\rho + \Lambda + \nabla_{\mu}{}^{\boldsymbol{u}}a^{\mu} - {}^{\boldsymbol{u}}b_{\alpha\mu}{}^{\boldsymbol{u}}b_{\beta\nu}\Theta^{\alpha\beta}\Theta^{\mu\nu} + {}^{\boldsymbol{u}}b_{\alpha\mu}{}^{\boldsymbol{u}}b_{\beta\nu}\Omega^{\alpha\beta}\Omega^{\mu\nu}, \qquad (2.26)$$

$$h^{\mu\alpha}\nabla_{\mu}\theta - \nabla_{\mu}\left(\Theta^{\alpha\mu} + \Omega^{\alpha\mu}\right) = 0, \qquad (2.27)$$

$$h^{\mu\alpha}h^{\nu\beta}R_{\mu\nu} = 0. \tag{2.28}$$

In the Trautman-Künzle condition (2.19), the indices α and β are purely spatial. Then only the indices γ and σ need to be projected along \boldsymbol{u} and \boldsymbol{h} . The condition projected respectively twice along \boldsymbol{u} , along \boldsymbol{u} and \boldsymbol{h} , and twice along \boldsymbol{h} gives:

$$\mathcal{L}_{\boldsymbol{u}}\Omega^{\alpha\beta} = 4^{\boldsymbol{u}}b_{\mu\nu}\Theta^{\mu[\alpha}\Omega^{\beta]\nu} + h^{\mu[\alpha}\nabla_{\mu}{}^{\boldsymbol{u}}a^{\beta]}, \qquad (2.29)$$

$$h^{\mu[\alpha}\nabla_{\mu}\Omega^{\beta\gamma]} = 0, \qquad (2.30)$$

$$h^{\mu\gamma}h^{\nu\sigma}h^{\zeta[\alpha}R^{\beta]}{}_{(\mu\nu)\zeta} = 0.$$
(2.31)

For the system to be closed, the relation (2.23) needs to be added.

2.3.4 The equations

The 1+3-NC equations (2.23)–(2.31) are all scalar or spatial equations on \mathcal{M} . By pulling them back they become 3D-equations living on a Riemannian 3-manifold Σ . A pull-back is defined for each Σ_t , i.e. each time t. This implies that the geometrical properties (Riemann tensor and metric) of the manifold Σ , as long as all the other tensors defined on it, are parametrised by the time.

In section 2.2.2.4, we detailed the pull-back of the spatial derivative, but to fully write the 1+3-NC equations as 3D-equations, there remains to pull-back the operator \mathcal{L}_u present in the evolution equations. This is done by introducing a class \mathcal{X}^u_β of coordinates. Then \mathcal{L}_u applied on a spatial tensor T becomes, under the pull-back,

$$\mathcal{L}_{\boldsymbol{u}} T^{\alpha_1 \dots \alpha_n} \to (\partial_t - \mathcal{L}_{\boldsymbol{\beta}}) T^{a_1 \dots a_n}, \qquad (2.32)$$

where the Lie derivative $\mathcal{L}_{\beta}T^{a_1...a_n}$ applied on the spatial components of a spatial tensor corresponds to the Lie derivative on Σ . Then, the pull-back of the system (2.23)–(2.31) on Σ gives:

The 1+3-Newton-Cartan equations:

• Evolution equations:

$$(\partial_t - \mathcal{L}_\beta) \rho = -\rho\theta - D_c q^c, \qquad (2.33)$$

$$\left(\partial_t - \mathcal{L}_\beta\right) h_{ab} = 2\,\Theta_{ab},\tag{2.34}$$

$$(\partial_t - \mathcal{L}_\beta)\theta = -4\pi G\rho + \Lambda + D_c{}^{u}a^c - \Theta^{cd}\Theta_{cd} + \Omega^{cd}\Omega^{cd}, \qquad (2.35)$$

$$\left(\partial_t - \mathcal{L}_\beta\right)\Omega_{ab} = D_{[a}{}^{u}a_{b]},\tag{2.36}$$

• Constraint equations:

$$D_c \left(\Theta^{ac} + \Omega^{ac}\right) - D^a \theta = 0, \qquad (2.37)$$

$$D_{[a}\Omega_{bc]} = 0, (2.38)$$

$$\mathcal{R}^{ab} = 0, \tag{2.39}$$

$$\mathcal{R}^{d[abc]} = 0, \tag{2.40}$$

where \mathcal{R} iem and \mathcal{R} are the Riemann and Ricci curvature tensors of the spatial metric h, and with

$$\rho^{u}a^{a} = -D^{a}P - D_{c}\pi^{ca} - \left[\left(\partial_{t} - \mathcal{L}_{\beta}\right)q^{a} + q^{a}\theta + 2q_{c}\left(\Theta^{ca} + \Omega^{ca}\right)\right].$$
(2.41)

Equation (2.40) is the Bianchi identity for \mathcal{R} iem, and thus is not a constraint. The shift vector $\boldsymbol{\beta}$ is not physical and corresponds to a choice of coordinates (as in 3+1-Einstein). In the section 2.6 we will see what choice of $\boldsymbol{\beta}$ leads to a Galilean coordinate system.

Remark. We show in Vigneron (2020), see appendix B, that even in the classical formulation of Newton's theory, the choice of time-parametrised coordinate systems is characterised by a vector, similar to a shift vector.

2.3.5 Discussion

In the 1+3-NC system, the expansion and vorticity tensors are not defined as the symmetric and antisymmetric gradient of a spatial vector. Instead, they are defined via the constraints (2.37) and (2.38). This is a major difference with the classical definition of Newton's equations (see section 1.4.1). In section 2.4.1, we will see what are the consequences for those two tensors.

The 1+3-NC system is nearly formally equivalent to the 1+3-Einstein system of equations (section 1.1.3.3). This was also spotted by the seminal paper on the comparison between Newton's theory and general relativity (Ellis, 1967). However in that paper, Θ and Ω were not defined via the constraints (2.37) and (2.38), but directly as the gradients of a spatial vector. The main difference between the 1+3-NC and 1+3-Einstein systems is the missing of the 1+3-Ricci equation in the former. It is replaced by the flatness of space, i.e. equation (2.39). Vigneron (2020) showed that this results from the fact that this equation becomes a relation for the second order, in $1/c^2$, of the spatial curvature in the Newtonian limit (appendix C).

The 1+3-NC system does not suffer from the lack of the Hamilton constraint of general relativity. This is because this constraint is needed when only the 1+3-Ricci equation is considered, without the Raychaudhuri equation. As the latter equation is present, only the 1+3-Ricci equation is missing.

The term $D_c q^c$ in equation (2.33) implies that the mass of a fluid element is not conserved, but the total mass inside Σ is still conserved [see equation (2.60)]. Therefore this term should be zero if we want to recover the classical mass conservation equation. In this chapter we will keep it non-zero to keep the study of the NC-equations the most general possible. However, we will drop it in the next chapter. Also, in chapter 4, we will show that it still possible to consider a non-zero heat-flux \boldsymbol{q} while locally conserving the mass.

The 1+3-NC system does not feature a dependence on the choice of Galilean connection. This is discussed in section 2.6.4.

2.4 Space expansion in Newton-Cartan

In order to derive the expansion law (in section 2.4.2), we first need solve the constraint equations (2.37) and (2.38) (in section 2.4.1).

2.4.1 Solving the constraint equations

Equation (2.38) implies that the 2-form Ω is closed, which translates into

$$\Omega_{ab} = D_{[a}w_{b]} + \omega_{ab}, \qquad (2.42)$$

where $\boldsymbol{\omega}$ is a harmonic 2-form on Σ , i.e. $D_c D^c \omega_{ab} = 0$.

Because the metric h on the 3-manifold Σ is flat [with equation (2.39)], we can use the decomposition theorem showed by Straumann (2008) to uniquely decompose the expansion tensor into scalar, vector and tensor parts (hereafter SVT decomposition) as

$$\Theta_{ab} = \chi h_{ab} + D_{(a}v_{b)} + \Xi_{ab}, \qquad (2.43)$$

with χ a scalar field and Ξ is a transverse-traceless (TT) tensor , i.e. $\Xi_c^{\ c} \coloneqq 0$ and $D_c \Xi^{ca} \coloneqq 0$. The theorem is valid for a Riemanian metric of constant scalar curvature, with zero traceless Ricci curvature. Fall-off conditions at infinity or compactness of Σ also have to be added.

2. 1+3-Newton-Cartan system and Newton-Cartan cosmology

The link between the vectors in the expansion and vorticity tensors is made by the momentum constraint (2.37), which becomes, with the decomposition (2.43),

$$2D_a \chi = D^c \left(D_{[c} v_{a]} - D_{[c} w_{a]} \right), \qquad (2.44)$$

using the fact that $D^c \omega_{ca} = 0$ for a harmonic 2-form. The right-hand side (hereafter rhs) is divergence free, whereas the left-hand side (hereafter lhs) is vorticity free. Then the Hodge decomposition implies that

$$D_a \chi = 0$$
 ; $D^c \left(D_{[c} v_{a]} - D_{[c} w_{a]} \right) = 0.$ (2.45)

The first equation implies that χ is only a function of time. The second equation implies that the 2-form $(D_{[c}v_{a]} - D_{[c}w_{a]})$ is co-closed, but as it is also exact, it is zero. We finally have

$$\Theta_{ab} = \chi(t)h_{ab} + D_{(a}v_{b)} + \Xi_{ab} \quad ; \quad \Omega_{ab} = D_{[a}v_{b]} + \omega_{ab}. \tag{2.46}$$

We see that in general, the tensor Θ is not the gradient of a vector, but also features non-zero scalar and tensor parts. The same applies for the vorticity tensor which features a non-zero harmonic part ω . The physical role of these terms will be discussed in the next section.

Remark. From the NC equations (2.17)–(2.19), there are no more constraints on the harmonic 2-form ω . However, if one derives these equations from a limit of general relativity, an additional constraint appears on the Galilean connection, which eventually implies $\omega = 0$. Then, the only physical choice on ω that is compatible with general relativity is $\omega = 0$. This is shown in chapter 4. As we did not consider the NC theory as a limit of general relativity in the present chapter, we will keep $\omega \neq 0$.

2.4.2 Space expansion in the Newton-Cartan theory

The expansion rate H(t) of Σ is defined as

$$H(t) \coloneqq \frac{1}{3} \frac{\partial_t \mathcal{V}_{\Sigma}}{\mathcal{V}_{\Sigma}} = \frac{1}{3} \left\langle \theta \right\rangle_{\Sigma}(t), \qquad (2.47)$$

where $\langle \bullet \rangle_{\Sigma} \coloneqq \frac{1}{V_{\Sigma}} \int_{\Sigma} \bullet \sqrt{\det(h_{ab})} d^3x$ is the spatial average over the whole manifold Σ and $V_{\Sigma} \coloneqq \int_{\Sigma} \sqrt{\det(h_{ab})} d^3x$ is the volume of Σ . Equation (2.46) implies

$$H(t) = \chi(t), \tag{2.48}$$

which means that χ corresponds to the expansion rate of Σ .

As we explained in the previous section, the scalar χ enters in the SVT decomposition of the expansion tensor Θ . This tensor, along with the vorticity tensor, characterises the fluid. Then any part of the decomposition of Θ corresponds to a physical fundamental field characterising the fluid. In particular, equation (2.48) shows that the expansion, through χ , is a fundamental physical field of the 1+3-NC system (2.33)–(2.41).

This system does not explicitly feature an evolution equation for the scalar χ . Such an equation can be obtained by taking the spatial average of the Raychaudhuri equation (2.35), which gives

$$3\left[\dot{H} + H^2\right] = -4\pi G \left\langle \rho \right\rangle_{\Sigma} + \Lambda - \left\langle \Xi_{cd} \Xi^{cd} \right\rangle_{\Sigma} + \left\langle \omega_{cd} \omega^{cd} \right\rangle_{\Sigma}.$$

To get this equation we used the fact that divergences averaged over a closed domain are zero due to Stokes' theorem. This expansion law is equivalent to the one in Newtonian cosmology [equation (1.106)]: we retrieved the Buchert-Ehlers theorem.

While we have an evolution equation for χ , this is not the case for the TT tensor Ξ and the harmonic 2-form ω which are totally free, in their space and time dependence. We call Ξ the *transverse shear*, and ω the *Coriolis field*. The reason for this name will be given in section 2.6.3.

2.4.3 Spatial metric separability

The time dependence of the spatial metric is given by equation (2.34). Using the class of coordinates \mathcal{X}_{-v}^{u} , the equation becomes

$$\partial_t h_{ab} - 2H(t)h_{ab} = 2\,\Xi_{ab},\tag{2.49}$$

which, in the case $\Xi = 0$, leads to

$$h_{ab}(t, x^{i}) = a^{2}(t)\tilde{h}_{ab}(x^{i}), \qquad (2.50)$$

where $\tilde{\boldsymbol{h}}$ is a flat metric.

Equation (2.50) shows that the metric components can be separated into space and time dependence. This is a major property as it ensures that in the coordinates \mathcal{X}_{u}^{-v} , we can solve the 1+3-NC system assuming a time-independent background flat metric $\tilde{\mathbf{h}}$, or comoving background metric.

In the case $\Xi \neq 0$, the equation (2.49) does not lead to the separation of the metric components. Because Ξ is a symmetric traceless-transverse tensor, it cannot be written as the symmetric gradient of a vector. This means that there is no coordinate system in which equation (2.34) becomes $\partial_{t|\beta} h_{ab} + 2H(t)h_{ab} = 0$. Therefore, the space and time separation of h is only possible if $\Xi = 0$.

2.5 Gravitational field and cosmological equations in Newton-Cartan

2.5.1 The gravitational field

In the literature concerning the Newton-Cartan theory, the gravitational field is often defined using the coefficients $\Gamma^{\gamma}_{\alpha\beta}$ of the Galilean connection as (e.g. Ehlers, 1981; Ehlers, 2019; Dautcourt, 1990a)

$$"g^a \coloneqq \Gamma^a_{00}". \tag{2.51}$$

This definition is however only valid in a specific adapted coordinate system (defined by a time vector ${}^{g}\partial_{t}$) such that

$${}^{g}\partial_{t}\coloneqq B_{t}$$

where **B** is the vector freedom in the definition of the Galilean connection of equation (2.2). The definition (2.51) implies that the gravitational field is the opposite of the 4-acceleration of **B**, with $B^{\mu}\nabla_{\mu}B^{\alpha} = -g^{\alpha}$, and that it is solution of the cosmological Poisson equation (equation (16) in Dautcourt, 1990a).

In this chapter, we are interested in giving a purely coordinate independent definition of g. We propose the following definition:

$$g^{a} \coloneqq \left(\partial_{t} - \mathcal{L}_{\beta}\right) v^{a} + 2v^{c} \left(\Theta_{c}^{a} + \Omega_{c}^{a}\right) - v^{c} D_{c} v^{a} - {}^{\boldsymbol{u}} a^{a}.$$

$$(2.52)$$

In the following and in section 2.6.2 we will see that it is coherent with the standard definition (2.51).

This definition could be used as a covariant definition of the gravitational field in GR, as it uses the same kinematical variables Θ and Ω . However it requires the knowledge of the vector v defined from Θ using the SVT decomposition. This decomposition is *a priori* not possible in general in GR as the curvature orthogonal to the fluid is not necessarily zero. Thus it seems non-trivial to adapt the definition (2.52) in this theory.

2.5.2 The cosmological equations

We can introduce the gravitational field (2.52) in the 1+3-NC system. The vorticity equation (2.36) becomes the Newton-Faraday equation, and the Raychaudhuri equation (2.35) becomes the Newton-Gauss equation when subtracting the expansion law. Then the 1+3-NC system can be rewritten in a form equivalent to the cosmological Newton system in section 1.4.3: The cosmological system in Newton-Cartan: The gravitational field is given by

$$g^{a} = \left(\partial_{t} - \mathcal{L}_{\beta}\right)v^{a} + v^{c}D_{c}v^{a} + 2v^{c}\left(H\delta_{c}^{\ a} + \Xi_{c}^{\ a} + \omega_{c}^{\ a}\right) - (a_{\neq \text{grav}})^{a}, \quad (2.53)$$

$$D_c g^c = -4\pi G \hat{\rho} - \Xi_{cd} \Xi^{cd} + \omega_{cd} \omega^{cd}, \qquad (2.54)$$

$$D_{[a}g_{b]} = -\left(\partial_t - \mathcal{L}_{\beta+v}\right)\omega_{ab},\tag{2.55}$$

where $\hat{\psi} \coloneqq \psi - \langle \psi \rangle_{\Sigma}$. These equations are completed by

$$\mathcal{R}_{ab} = 0, \tag{2.56}$$

$$\left(\partial_t - \mathcal{L}_\beta\right)h_{ab} = 2\left(H(t)h_{ab} + D_{(a}v_{b)} + \Xi_{ab}\right),\qquad(2.57)$$

$$\left(\partial_t - \mathcal{L}_\beta\right)\rho = -\rho \left(3H + D_c v^c\right),\tag{2.58}$$

and the averaged equations

$$3\left(\dot{H} + H^2\right) = -4\pi G \left<\rho\right>_{\Sigma} + \Lambda + \mathcal{Q}_{\Sigma}, \qquad (2.59)$$

$$\langle \rho \rangle_{\Sigma} = \frac{M_{\text{tot}}}{V_{\Sigma}(t)},$$
(2.60)

with

$$Q_{\Sigma} = -\left\langle \Xi_{cd} \Xi^{cd} \right\rangle_{\Sigma} + \left\langle \omega_{cd} \omega^{cd} \right\rangle_{\Sigma}.$$
(2.61)

We recall that Ξ is a traceless-transverse tensor and ω is a harmonic 2-form.

Remark. Equations (2.54) and (2.55) were also obtained from NC by Ehlers (1981); Ehlers (2019); Dautcourt (1990b). But these studies neither assume expansion, nor transverse shear and therefore do not have the term $\widehat{\Xi_{cd}\Xi^{cd}}$ and the averages given by the operator $\widehat{\bullet}$ in the gravitational field source equation (2.54).

2.5.3 Newton-Cartan cosmology VS Classical Newtonian cosmology

The expansion and vorticity tensors in the classical theory with homogeneous deformation can be written as

$$\Theta_{ab} = H(t)h_{ab} + D_{(a}P_{b)} + H_{\langle ab \rangle} ; \ \Omega_{ab} = D_{[c}P_{a]} + H_{[ab]}.$$

These expressions are equivalent to those in NC [equation (2.46)], if we make the following associations:

$$\boldsymbol{P} \to \boldsymbol{v} ; \quad H \to \chi ; \quad H_{\langle ab \rangle} \to \Xi_{ab} ; \quad H_{[ab]} \to \omega_{ab}$$

As H_{ab} is only a function of time in Cartesian coordinates, this implies: firstly, that $H_{\langle ab \rangle}$ is divergence-free and falls into the class of TT-tensors, and secondly, that
$H_{[ab]}$ is harmonic. This justifies the last two associations. Furthermore, because the Newton-Gauss and Newton-Faraday equations are formally the same as in the classical Newtonian cosmology [equations (2.54) and (2.55) in NC; equations (1.103) and (1.104) in classical Newton], we can make the following association for the gravitational field:

$${}^{\mathrm{P}}\boldsymbol{g} o \boldsymbol{g}.$$

Then, with these associations, the equations governing \boldsymbol{P} , H_{ab} , and ${}^{\mathrm{P}}\boldsymbol{g}$ are exactly the cosmological Newton-Cartan equations of section 2.5.2 in a closed space. This shows that the solutions to the classical cosmological Newton system are equivalent to the solutions of Newton-Cartan, and that the interpretation of the expanding periodic boundary conditions in terms of an expanding closed space is correct.

2.5.4 Interpretation of Ξ

2.5.4.1 Anisotropic expansion

From the association $H_{\langle ab \rangle} \to \Xi_{ab}$ we can interpret the transverse shear Ξ as an anisotropic expansion if its components are spatially constant in Cartesian coordinates. This requires the following condition: $D_c \Xi_{ab} = 0$. This is more restrictive than the TT condition of Ξ (see the study of the TT tensors in flat spaces by Tafel, 2018), which allows for non-constant components in Cartesian coordinates. For instance, we can assume that in the Galilean class of coordinates \mathcal{X}_{-v}^{u} (see section 2.6.2) the metric can be written as

$$h_{ab} = \text{diag} \left[A^2(t); B^2(t); C^2(t) \right].$$

This metric represents an anisotropic expansion of Σ : the edges of the cubic domain (of the 3-torus) have different lengths and expands differently. From this metric we obtain

$$3H = \frac{\dot{A}}{A} + \frac{\dot{B}}{B} + \frac{\dot{C}}{C},$$

$$\Xi_{ab} = \operatorname{diag}\left[\frac{\dot{A}}{A} - H; \frac{\dot{B}}{B} - H; \frac{\dot{C}}{C} - H\right].$$

But while H(t) has an evolution equation, the two degrees of freedom of Ξ are unconstrained.

Remark. The condition $D_c \Xi_{ab} = 0$ is equivalent to the one imposed on H_{ab} in classical Newtonian cosmology. However, we could also have defined the homogeneous deformation to be only divergence free, and not gradient free. In this case the Newtonian cosmology is equivalent to the NC cosmology.

2.5.4.2 Gravitational waves from Ξ

As Ξ is a TT tensor corresponding to the time derivative of the spatial metric, we could consider that it also encompasses gravitational waves phenomenon, which are described by the same kind of tensors. This is not incompatible with Newton's theory as shown by Ehlers (1997). However, while general relativity provides an evolution equation, in the form of a wave equation, for $\int_t \Xi$, this is not the case *a priori* in Newton-Cartan. Therefore we need to impose Ξ to represent a gravitational wave, for instance by taking (in the class \mathcal{X}_{-n}^u)

$$\Xi_{ab} \propto \begin{pmatrix} a & b & 0\\ b & -a & 0\\ 0 & 0 & 0 \end{pmatrix} \sin \left[\omega \left(t - z/c\right)\right]$$
(2.62)

where a and b are constant amplitudes and ω is the pulsation frequency of the wave. This ansatz represents a plane wave propagating in the z-direction.

From equation (2.54), we see that even in vacuum, i.e. $\rho = 0$, a gravitational field is created by the gravitational wave due to the term $\widehat{\Xi_{cd}\Xi^{cd}}$:

$$D_c g^c = -\widehat{\Xi_{cd}} \widehat{\Xi^{cd}}.$$
(2.63)

This term corresponds to an effective energy density of the wave, similar to the one defined in general relativity.

Looking at the expansion law (2.59), the average energy density of the gravitational waves has a deceleration effect on the spatial expansion. It might be interesting to know how $\langle \Xi_{cd} \Xi^{cd} \rangle_{\Sigma}$ scales as function of the scale factor a(t), to see if additional expansion scenarios, with respect to FLRW solutions, are possible.

2.5.4.3 Dark matter?

Following what we just said concerning the effect of Ξ on the gravitational field and the expansion, the transverse shear might play the role of dark matter:

- $\left\langle \Xi_{cd} \Xi^{cd} \right\rangle_{\Sigma}$ acts as an additional effective mass in the expansion law,
- $\widehat{\Xi_{cd}\Xi^{cd}}$ affects the gravitational field in the Newton-Gauss equation,
- a test particle undergoes an additional force due to the transverse shear (see section 2.6.3) of the form $(-2V^c + \Xi_c^{a})$.

It remains to find if there exists a Ξ which reproduces the dark matter observations, and if it can be justified other than empirically.

2.6 Observers in the Newton-Cartan theory

2.6.1 General observers

An observer, or family of observers, in the NC theory is described by a unit timelike vector \boldsymbol{o} , as in general relativity. A choice of coordinates can be associated to a choice of observer whose unit timelike vector is the time basis vector, i.e. $\boldsymbol{o} = \boldsymbol{\partial}_t$. In this sense, solving the NC equations (2.33)–(2.40) in such coordinates corresponds to solving the dynamics of the fluid \boldsymbol{u} with respect to the observer \boldsymbol{o} .

For a general observer $o \neq u$, and we define the spatial vector V as

$$\boldsymbol{V} \coloneqq \boldsymbol{o} - \boldsymbol{u} + \boldsymbol{v}. \tag{2.64}$$

We have $V = \beta + v$. The acceleration ^oa of this observer can then be written as

$${}^{o}a = -g^{a} + (\partial_{t} - \mathcal{L}_{\beta+v}) V^{a} + V^{c} D_{c} V^{a} + 2V^{c} (\Theta_{c}{}^{a} + \Omega_{c}{}^{a} - D_{c} v^{a}), \qquad (2.65)$$

which simplifies into

$${}^{o}a = -g^{a} + \partial_{t}V^{a} + V^{c}D_{c}V^{a} + 2V^{c}\left(\chi\delta_{c}^{\ a} + \Xi_{c}^{\ a} + \omega_{c}^{\ a}\right).$$
(2.66)

2.6.2 Galilean observers

When the observer is chosen such that V = 0, then

$$oa = -g^a. (2.67)$$

This corresponds to an observer whose acceleration is the opposite of the gravitational field created by the fluid \boldsymbol{u} . Such an observer is called a *Galilean observer*. A class of coordinates associated to a Galilean observer is called a *Galilean class*.

With the above definition, there seems to be a unique Galilean observer, i.e. the observer $\boldsymbol{o} = \boldsymbol{u} - \boldsymbol{v}$. However, this is true only if \boldsymbol{v} is unique from the knowledge of $\boldsymbol{\Theta}$. This is not the case as \boldsymbol{v} is defined up to a spatial vector \boldsymbol{A} whose spatial gradient $D_a A_b$ is zero. For a flat space, the solution to the equation $D_a A_b = 0$ is a 'constant' spatial vector, i.e. corresponding to a global translation. Thus \boldsymbol{v} is defined up to a global translation. This is an expected freedom of Galilean coordinates.

However once we choose the vector v this fixes the Galilean observer. We denote this observer with the vector G, where G := u - v. Then the vector V = o - G of a general observer o corresponds to its spatial velocity with respect to the Galilean observer G. Therefore, the vector v = u - G is the spatial velocity of the fluid with respect to the Galilean observer. General and Galilean observers are represented with respect to the fluid in figure 2.1.



Figure 2.1: Representation of the different vectors involved in the definition of the fluid \boldsymbol{u} , the Galilean observer \boldsymbol{G} and a general observer \boldsymbol{o} . These vectors are represented with respect to a slice Σ_t of the foliation $\{\Sigma_t\}_{t\in\mathbb{R}}$. In black are the vectors defining the fluid; in green are the vectors defining a general observer. Note that because there is no global metric in the structure of the embedding Galilean manifold \mathcal{M} , the orthogonality on the figure between the unit timelike vector \boldsymbol{u} and the slice Σ_t has no signification and is just a representation convention.

If the Galilean connection is chosen such that $B \coloneqq G$, then in the coordinate class \mathcal{X}_{-v}^{u} , i.e. $\partial_{t} \coloneqq G$, we retrieve the usual definition (2.51) present in Ehlers (1981); Ehlers (2019); Dautcourt (1990a) for the gravitational field. Therefore, we can consider that equation (2.67) is also a definition of the gravitational field in Newton-Cartan. This definition only requires the SVT decomposition of Θ to be valid, i.e. so that we can uniquely define Dv from Θ , and does not depend on the NC equations. This will be especially important in the next chapter, when defining non-Euclidean Newtonian theories.

2.6.3 Test observers

We define a test observer with unit timelike vector T as a geodesic observer, i.e. ${}^{T}a = 0$. The equation of motion of these observers with respect to the Galilean observer, i.e. the evolution equation for V, is

$$\partial_t V^a + V^c D_c V^a = g^a - 2V^c \left(\chi \delta_c^{\ a} + \Xi_c^{\ a} + \omega_c^{\ a}\right). \tag{2.68}$$

This corresponds to the second law of Newton with the velocity acceleration on the lhs and three non-inertial terms on the rhs: $-2\chi V^a$, $-2V^c \Xi_c^a$ and $-2V^c \omega_c^a$. The first one corresponds to an expansion force; the second one to an anisotropic force resulting from the transverse shear; the third one is a Coriolis force created by the field $\boldsymbol{\omega}$, hence the name 'Coriolis field'.

2. 1+3-Newton-Cartan system and Newton-Cartan cosmology

The term $-2V^c\omega_c{}^a$ corresponds to the Coriolis force created by a global rotation only if the Coriolis field components ω_{ab} are constants in Cartesian coordinates. As $\boldsymbol{\omega}$ is harmonic along with compactness or fall-off conditions at infinity, this is the case. This confirms the result of Dautcourt (1990b). Note that Ehlers (1981); Ehlers (2019) does not suppose closing conditions, but instead adds an additional constraint to the NC system in order for $\boldsymbol{\omega}$ to be a global rotation: the "law of existence of absolute rotation" (equation (23) in Ehlers, 1981; Ehlers, 2019). However, this equation does not have a relativistic equivalent, and therefore cannot be obtained from a Newtonian limit.

We emphasise that while $\boldsymbol{\omega}$ is called a Coriolis field, it differs from the Coriolis field introduced in the classical formulation of Newton's theory, as the force $-2V^c \omega_c{}^a$ cannot be removed by a change of coordinates. This is because $\boldsymbol{\omega}$ is harmonique and cannot be written as the anti-symmetric gradient of a spatial vector.

2.6.4 Choice of Galilean connection

Throughout this chapter we made no assumption on the choice of Galilean connection, i.e. choice of \boldsymbol{B} and $\boldsymbol{\kappa}$ in equation (2.2). However once we wrote the 1+3-NC equations and pulled them back on Σ , the Galilean connection disappears. Then the intrinsic freedom on the definition of this connection disappears too. As in most of the literature on NC, reasoning is often made with \boldsymbol{B} and $\boldsymbol{\kappa}$, we detail in the present section the relation between these two tensors and the kinematical variables.

We have

$$\Theta^{\alpha\beta} = h^{\mu(\alpha B} \nabla_{\mu} u^{\beta)}, \qquad (2.69)$$

$$\Omega^{\alpha\beta} = h^{\mu[\alpha B} \nabla_{\mu} u^{\beta]} + h^{\mu\alpha} \kappa_{\mu\nu} h^{\beta\nu}, \qquad (2.70)$$

$${}^{u}a^{\alpha} = u^{\mu}{}^{B}\nabla_{\mu}u^{\alpha} + 2u^{\mu}\kappa_{\mu\nu}h^{\alpha\nu}.$$
(2.71)

If we choose $\boldsymbol{B} = \boldsymbol{u}$, then using equation (2.5) we have

$$\Theta^{\alpha\beta} = h^{\mu(\alpha \, u} \nabla_{\mu} u^{\beta)}, \qquad (2.72)$$

$$\Omega^{\alpha\beta} = h^{\mu\alpha} \kappa_{\mu\nu} h^{\beta\nu}, \qquad (2.73)$$

$${}^{\boldsymbol{u}}a^{\alpha} = 2u^{\mu}\kappa_{\mu\nu}h^{\alpha\nu}.$$

In this choice of connection, we see that the spatial projection of κ is the vorticity of the fluid. Then this projection cannot be taken to zero as this would be a physical restriction to the fluid.

Only if $\boldsymbol{B} \neq \boldsymbol{u}$, one is allowed to take $h^{\mu\alpha}\kappa_{\mu\nu}h^{\beta\nu} = 0$ without loss of generality. But in any case, the tensors \boldsymbol{B} and $\boldsymbol{\kappa}$ do not appear in the 1+3-NC equations on Σ , and thus their choice, in addition to having no physical implications, is not relevant to the solving of these equations. Only the choice of adapted coordinates via $\boldsymbol{\beta}$, defining the partial time derivative, i.e. the choice of observer, plays a role in equations (2.33)–(2.41), or equivalently in the cosmological system (2.53)–(2.61).

2.7 Conclusion

This chapter aimed at presenting the equations resulting from a covariant 1+3-split of the Newton-Cartan equations, called the 1+3-Newton-Cartan equations [equations (2.33)–(2.41)], along with the cosmological system (2.53)–(2.61), featuring the gravitational field. The main results are:

- (i) The 1+3-Newton-Cartan equations have the same algebraic structure as the 1+3-Einstein evolution and constraint equations (apart for the 1+3-Ricci equation). In particular, as in the relativistic theory, a choice of adapted coordinates in Newton-Cartan corresponds to a choice of shift vector.
- (ii) We give a covariant definition of the gravitational field [equation (2.52) in section 2.5.1],
- (iii) We exactly retrieve the cosmological Newton system [equations (2.53)-(2.61)].
- (iv) When solving the constraint equations, the space expansion arises as a fundamental physical field in the theory. It corresponds to the expansion of a real closed manifold. This contrasts with the Newtonian cosmology where the expansion is only a construction corresponding to the expansion of periodic boundary conditions, and the manifold is still \mathbb{R}^3 .
- (v) We retrieve the Buchert-Ehlers theorem in the Newton-Cartan theory, with the expansion law (2.59).
- (vi) We saw that Ξ can describe gravitational waves with an effective energy density $\widehat{\Xi_{cd}\Xi^{cd}}$.

These results show that the Newtonian cosmology and especially its interpretation in terms of a spatially closed manifold is compatible and equivalent to the Newton-Cartan theory, itself compatible with general relativity. Thus, we can consider that the 1+3-NC equations (or equivalently the cosmological equations) are the 'true' 3D-formulation of Newton's theory. Then from now, we will refer to the Newton-Cartan cosmological system (2.53)-(2.61) when talking about Newtonian cosmology.

An interesting feature of the Newton-Cartan cosmology, which requires to be extensively studied, is the transverse shear Ξ , especially whether or not it can explain the dark matter problem.

In the next chapter, we will tackle the second point of our strategy presented in section 1.5: defining non-Euclidean-Newtonian theories.

References

- Cartan E., 1923, Sur les variétés à connexion affine et la théorie de la relativité généralisée (première partie), Annales scientifiques de l'École Normale Supérieure, 325-412
- Cartan E., 1924, Sur les variétés à connexion affine, et la théorie de la relativité généralisée (première partie) (Suite), Annales scientifiques de l'École Normale Supérieure, 1-25
- Dautcourt G., 1990a, On the Newtonian limit of general relativity, Acta Phys. Pol. B, 755-765
- Dautcourt G., 1990b, Cosmological Coriolis fields in the Newton-Cartan theory, General Relativity and Gravitation, 22, 765-769
- Dautcourt G., 1997, Post-Newtonian extension of the Newton-Cartan theory, Classical and Quantum Gravity, 14, A109-A117
- Ehlers J., 1981, in Nitsch J., Pfarr J., Stachow E. W., eds, , Grundlagenprobleme der modernen Physik. Bibliographisches Institut, Mannheim, pp 65–84
- Ehlers J., 1997, *Examples of Newtonian limits of relativistic spacetimes*, Classical and Quantum Gravity, 14, A119-A126
- Ehlers J., 2019, Republication of: On the Newtonian limit of Einstein's theory of gravitation, General Relativity and Gravitation, 51, 163
- Ellis G. F. R., 1967, Dynamics of Pressure-Free Matter in General Relativity, Journal of Mathematical Physics, 8, 1171-1194
- Künzle H. P., 1972, Galilei and Lorentz structures on space-time : comparison of the corresponding geometry and physics, Annales de l'I.H.P. Physique théorique, 337-362
- Künzle H. P., 1976, Covariant Newtonian limit of Lorentz space-times, General Relativity and Gravitation, 7, 445-457
- Misner C. W., Thorne K. S., Wheeler J. A., 1973, *Gravitation*, San Francisco: W.H. Freeman and Co.
- Ruede C., Straumann N., 1997, On Newton-Cartan cosmology., Helvetica Physica Acta, 70, 318-335
- Straumann N., 2008, Proof of a decomposition theorem for symmetric tensors on spaces with constant curvature, Annalen der Physik, 520, 609-611
- Tafel J., 2018, All transverse and TT tensors in flat spaces of any dimension, General Relativity and Gravitation, 50, 31
- Tichy W., Flanagan É. É., 2011, Covariant formulation of the post-1-Newtonian approximation to general relativity, Phys. Rev. D, 84, 044038
- Toupin R. A., 1957, World invariant kinematics, Archive for Rational Mechanics and Analysis, 1, 181-211
- Trautman A., 1963, Sur la théorie newtonienne de la gravitation, C. R. Acad. Sci. (Paris)
- Vigneron Q., 2020, 1 +3 formulation of Newton's equations, Phys. Rev. D, 102, 124005

Vigneron Q., 2021, 1 +3 -Newton-Cartan system and Newton-Cartan cosmology, Phys. Rev. D, 103, 064064

Chapter 3

On non-Euclidean Newtonian theories and their global backreaction

The non-Euclidean Newtonian theory required to generalise the Buchert-Ehlers theorem needs to be derived from general relativity with a well defined limit: a non-Euclidean Newtonian limit. Finding such a limit is not an easy task as we will see in chapter 4. A preliminary approach to the definition of a NEN theory is to stay under the framework of the Newton-Cartan theory and assume we change the spatial curvature such that non-Euclidean geometries are allowed. While this approach is not justified from general relativity *a priori*, it gives a first insight in to what could be the right NEN theory.

In this chapter, we will first review the only approach of the literature aiming at defining a NEN theory (Roukema & Różański, 2009; Barrow, 2020). Then we will propose new ones based on Künzle (1976) and the 1+3-Newton-Cartan equations developed in the previous chapter. The expansion law, and therefore, the generalised Buchert-Ehlers theorem, will be derived in each case. The results are summarised in table 3.1.

3.1 Introduction of a spatial Ricci curvature

As seen in chapter 2, the spatial geometry in Newton's theory is Euclidean because the spatial Ricci curvature \mathcal{R} is zero. Such a curvature is not the only possible one in Euclidean geometries, i.e. in an Euclidean 3-manifold it is possible to define a metric whose Ricci curvature is non-zero. However, the null curvature is the one which requires the less parameters to be determined, i.e. zero. As we want to introduce a non-zero Ricci curvature for our NEN theories, to face the problem of the choice of this curvature, we can assume that we take the one with the less parameters to determine. In this thesis we will mostly be interested in either the spherical or hyperbolic geometries. Therefore, following the restriction we made above for the curvature choice, we assume that

$$\boldsymbol{\mathcal{R}} \coloneqq \frac{\mathcal{R}(t)}{3} \boldsymbol{h}.$$
 (3.1)

We can see with the above formula that there is only one unknown parameter: the scalar curvature. It depends only on t as a consequence of the contracted Bianchi identity.

The main reasons to consider either spherical or hyperbolic geometries are the following:

- These are the 'simplest' geometries after the Euclidean geometry.
- They are the only geometries where the SVT decomposition of symmetric 2tensors has been proven to be unique (the derivation of the theorem requires an isotropic Ricci curvature: Straumann, 2008). As seen in the previous chapter, this decomposition is required to define a spatial velocity \boldsymbol{v} from the expansion tensor $\boldsymbol{\Theta}$. This will also be the case in this chapter.

Remark. The 'most simple' Ricci tensor for the other five Thurston geometries can be found in section 5.1 of Lachieze-Rey & Luminet (1995). For these Ricci tensors, the SVT decomposition cannot be used *a priori*. However, it might possible that a generalisation exists, especially for the Ricci curvatures proposed in Lachieze-Rey & Luminet (1995).

3.2 Poisson equation approach

In the NEN theory defined in Roukema & Różański (2009) and Barrow (2020), the Newton-Gauss equation, or equivalently the Poisson equation, is considered as a fundamental feature of Newton's theory. For this reason their approach is to keep the algebraic structure of this equation while changing the metric such that it has a non-zero Ricci curvature of the form (3.1). Therefore, they have:

$$D_c g^c = -4\pi G \rho \quad ; \quad \mathcal{R}_{ab} = \frac{\mathcal{R}(t)}{3} h_{ab}, \qquad (3.2)$$

where the spatial connection D is related to the metric with the above Ricci curvature.

Remark. This approach is similar to the way quantum fields are treated in curved spaces: the field equations are kept in their algebraic form, and the Minkowski metric is changed for a 'curved metric', not influenced by the fields.

3.2.1 The mass point gravitational field

The gravitational field created by one mass point M is given by the spherical solution of equation (3.2) with $\rho = \delta_{\Sigma}$, where δ_{Σ} is the Dirac distribution of the manifold Σ . The solution can be found when choosing hyperspherical coordinates, in which the line element takes the form:

$$dl^{2} = R_{c}^{2} \left[d\xi^{2} + \sin^{2}\left(\xi\right) \left(d\theta^{2} + \sin^{2}\theta d\varphi \right) \right], \qquad (3.3)$$

where

$$\sin(\xi) \coloneqq \begin{cases} \sinh(\xi), & \text{if } \mathcal{R} < 0 \text{ (hyperbolic)} \\ \sin(\xi), & \text{if } \mathcal{R} > 0 \text{ (spherical)} \end{cases}$$
(3.4)

where $\xi \in [0, \pi]$ if $\mathcal{R} > 0$ and $\xi \in \mathbb{R}^+$ if $\mathcal{R} < 0$, and $R_c \coloneqq \sqrt{6/|\mathcal{R}|}$ is the curvature radius of the spherical or hyperbolic space. In these coordinates, $r \coloneqq R_c \xi$ corresponds to the distance to the origin (0, 0, 0).

We suppose that the point mass is located at the origin. Then the gravitational field $g^a = (g^{\xi}, 0, 0)$ it creates is

$$g^{\xi} = \begin{cases} \frac{A}{R_{\rm c}^2 \sinh^2(\xi)}, & \text{if } \mathcal{R} < 0 \text{ (hyperbolic)} \\ \frac{A}{R_{\rm c}^2 \sin^2(\xi)}, & \text{if } \mathcal{R} > 0 \text{ (spherical)} \end{cases}$$
(3.5)

with A a constant. To be compatible with the (Euclidean) Newton theory close to the point mass, one must retrieve $g^{\xi}(\xi \sim 0) \simeq -GM/r^2$. Thus we need to take A = -GM.

We see that in the case of a spherical geometry, the gravitational field diverges at the point mass position ($\xi = 0$) as expected, but also at the pole opposed to this position ($\xi = \pi$). The field around this pole is given by:

$$g^{\xi}(\xi \sim \pi) = -\frac{GM}{R_{\rm c}^2 (\pi - \xi)^2} + \mathcal{O}(1).$$
(3.6)

This field points in direction of the origin, i.e. outwards from the pole $\xi = \pi$, which means that this pole corresponds to a white hole, i.e. a repulsive gravitational field.

Remark. Because there are two divergences at $\xi = 0$ and $\xi = \pi$, the equation we solved is not the one with " $\rho = \delta(\xi)$ ", but with $\rho = \delta(\xi) - \delta(\xi - \pi)$.

3.2.2 Caveats of the approach

The NEN theory defined above has two major caveats:

3. On non-Euclidean Newtonian theories and their global backreaction

- The Poisson equation (3.2) requires that the total mass must be zero in a closed space. This can be derived when averaging the equation over the whole space, and using Stoke's theorem. This explains why the point mass solution in spherical geometry (necessarily closed) has two diverging points: one corresponding to an attractive (positive) mass and one to a repulsive (negative) mass, such that the sum if these two masses gives zero. This solution is not physical as a spherical Universe described by this NEN theory would be full of white holes.
- The proposed NEN theory cannot account for the spatial expansion, which, as we saw in the previous chapter, should be a fundamental field present in the equations.

As we saw in the previous chapter, the cosmological and 1+3-NC systems both arise from a more fundamental formulation of the theory, where all the physics is put into a spacetime connection. Then it might seem more natural to start from this formulation to construct the NEN theory by a change of spatial curvature. This approach also ensures that the Galilean invariance of spacetime, which could be considered as a fundamental principle of Newton's theory, is kept. This was proposed by Künzle (1976). However, the expansion law, along with the full 3Dsystem of equations, were not derived. This is done in the next sections.

3.3 The Newton-Cartan approach

3.3.1 A curvature in Newton-Cartan

As we saw in chapter 2, the NC equation (2.18) implies that the spatial Ricci curvature is necessarily zero. To allow for $\mathcal{R} \neq 0$, Künzle (1976) proposed¹ to modify the NC equation (2.18) by adding a 'curvature term':

$$R_{\alpha\beta} - \frac{\mathcal{R}}{3}{}^{B}b_{\alpha\beta} = \tau_{\alpha}\tau_{\beta} \left(4\pi G\tau_{\mu}\tau_{\nu}T^{\mu\nu} - \Lambda\right), \qquad (3.7)$$

where \boldsymbol{B} is a unit timelike vector. When projected twice along h^{ab} , this equation indeed leads to $\mathcal{R}^{ab} = \frac{\mathcal{R}}{3}h^{ab}$. This is the simplest modification of the NC equation allowing for a non-zero spatial Ricci curvature. In chapter 4, we will try to justify it from general relativity.

In the NC theory, any orthonormal projector ${}^{B}b_{\alpha\beta}$ can play the role of a twice covariant spatial metric. This is because in any adapted coordinate system we have ${}^{B}b_{ab} = h_{ab}$, with h_{ab} the inverse matrix of h^{ab} . That is why the additional term in equation (3.7) features ${}^{B}b_{\alpha\beta}$. As a consequence there is a freedom on the choice of the vector \boldsymbol{B} , i.e. on the choice of observer to which the curvature term is related.

¹Künzle claims to give references for the modification (3.7), but these are unrelated to this equation. We can therefore consider Künzle (1976) to be the first occurrence of this modification.

We can choose \boldsymbol{B} to be a 'preferred' unit timelike vector. Following the previous chapter, two such vectors can be chosen:

- B = u: the curvature term is related to the fluid observer.
- B = G: the curvature term is related to the Galilean observer. Its definition $(G \coloneqq u v)$, see section 2.6.2) only requires that Θ has a SVT decomposition (so that the spatial velocity v can be uniquely defined from Θ), which is the case as the spatial Ricci curvature is of the form $\mathcal{R} = \frac{\mathcal{R}}{3}h$.

In the following sections we will develop the NEN theory in both cases: we will derive the 1+3-system (similarly as in chapter 2), and the cosmological system, i.e. featuring the gravitational field and the expansion law. The backreaction will be given, thus generalising the Buchert-Ehlers theorem in both cases.

3.3.2 NEN theory I: Fluid observer curvature term

In this section, we consider $B \coloneqq u$.

3.3.2.1 The system of equations

The derivation of the 3D-system of equations is done by projecting the modified NC equation with respect to \boldsymbol{u} and \boldsymbol{h} . We will not detail its full derivation, which is similar to the one made in section 2.3.3. The main difference comes from the projections of the additional curvature term in the NC equation. We have

$$\frac{\mathcal{R}}{3}{}^{u}b_{\mu\nu}h^{a\mu}h^{b\nu} = \frac{\mathcal{R}}{3}h^{ab} \quad ; \quad \frac{\mathcal{R}}{3}{}^{u}b_{\mu\nu}u^{\mu}h^{a\nu} = 0 \quad ; \quad \frac{\mathcal{R}}{3}{}^{u}b_{\mu\nu}u^{\mu}u^{\nu} = 0.$$
(3.8)

Then the 3D-system of equations corresponds to: the following evolution equations

$$(\partial_t - \mathcal{L}_\beta) \rho = -\rho \theta - D_c q^c, \tag{3.9}$$

$$\left(\partial_t - \mathcal{L}_\beta\right) h_{ab} = 2\,\Theta_{ab},\tag{3.10}$$

$$(\partial_t - \mathcal{L}_\beta)\theta = -4\pi G\rho + \Lambda + D_c{}^{u}a^c - \Theta^{cd}\Theta_{cd} + \Omega^{cd}\Omega^{cd}, \qquad (3.11)$$

$$(\partial_t - \mathcal{L}_\beta) \,\Omega_{ab} = D_{[a}{}^{\boldsymbol{u}} a_{b]}, \tag{3.12}$$

and constraint equations

$$D_c \left(\Theta^{ac} + \Omega^{ac}\right) - D^a \theta = 0, \qquad (3.13)$$

$$D_{[a}\Omega_{bc]} = 0, (3.14)$$

$$\mathcal{R}^{ab} = \frac{\mathcal{R}}{2} h^{ab}, \tag{3.15}$$

$$\mathcal{R}^{d[abc]} = 0, \tag{3.16}$$

with

$$\rho^{\boldsymbol{u}}a^{\boldsymbol{a}} = -D^{\boldsymbol{a}}P - D_{\boldsymbol{c}}\pi^{\boldsymbol{c}\boldsymbol{a}} - \left[\left(\partial_{t} - \mathcal{L}_{\boldsymbol{\beta}}\right)q^{\boldsymbol{a}} + q^{\boldsymbol{a}}\theta + 2q_{\boldsymbol{c}}\left(\Theta^{\boldsymbol{c}\boldsymbol{a}} + \Omega^{\boldsymbol{c}\boldsymbol{a}}\right) \right].$$
(3.17)

We recall that ${}^{u}a$ plays the role of $a_{\neq \text{grav}}$.

The only difference with the (Euclidean) 1+3-NC equations (2.33)-(2.41) is the curvature equation (3.15).

3.3.2.2 Solving the constraint equations

While the constraint equations are algebraically the same as in the Euclidean case, because the spatial curvature is not zero anymore, their solution is different. The constraint (3.14) still implies that Ω can be written as

$$\Omega_{ab} = D_{[a}w_{b]} + \omega_{ab}, \tag{3.18}$$

with $\boldsymbol{\omega}$ a harmonic 2-form. In the case of a spherical geometry, $\boldsymbol{\omega}$ is necessarily zero.

The Ricci curvature (3.15) still allows us to use the Straumann theorem (Straumann, 2008), implying that the SVT decomposition (2.43) for Θ is still valid. Then the momentum constraint implies

$$D^{c\Delta}\Omega_{ca} - 2D_a\chi - v_a\frac{\mathcal{R}}{3} = 0, \qquad (3.19)$$

where ${}^{\Delta}\Omega_{ab} := D_{[a}w_{b]} - D_{[a}v_{b]}$. We introduce the Hodge decomposition on \boldsymbol{v} : $\boldsymbol{v} := \boldsymbol{D}\Phi_{v} + \operatorname{curl}\boldsymbol{A} + \boldsymbol{\lambda}$, where Φ_{v} and \boldsymbol{A} are respectively the scalar potential and the vector potential of \boldsymbol{v} , and $\boldsymbol{\lambda}$ is a harmonic 1-form. As the term $D_{a}\chi$ is vorticity-free and the term $D^{c}\Delta\Omega_{ca}$ is divergence-free, we have

$$D_a \chi = D_a \left(\frac{\mathcal{R}}{6} \Phi_v\right),\tag{3.20}$$

$$D^{c\,\Delta}\Omega_{ca} = \frac{\mathcal{R}}{3} \left(\epsilon_{acd} D^c A^d + \lambda_a \right). \tag{3.21}$$

We see that, contrary to the Euclidean case, the first equation (3.20) does not imply anymore that χ is only a function of time. Instead we have

$$\chi(t, x^i) = cst(t) + \frac{\mathcal{R}(t)}{6} \Phi_v(t, x^i).$$
(3.22)

This can be interpreted as an inhomogeneous volume expansion. The second equation (3.21) shows that $v \neq w$ in general. This is a radical difference with the Euclidean case: the vectors inside the expansion and vorticity tensors are different. We finally have

$$\Theta_{ab} = \chi(t, x^{i})h_{ab} + D_{(a}v_{b)} + \Xi_{ab} \quad ; \quad \Omega_{ab} = D_{[c}v_{a]} + {}^{\Delta}\Omega_{ab} + \omega_{ab}.$$
(3.23)

3.3.2.3 The cosmological system

The system of equations (3.9)-(3.17) of the present NEN theory can be rewritten to feature the gravitational field and the analogue to the Newton-Gauss equation. The gravitational field is still defined as the opposite to the 4-acceleration of the Galilean observer and is given by the formula (2.52). Then, accounting for the expression of Θ and Ω in equation (3.23), the cosmological system takes the form (defining $\mathcal{T} \coloneqq {}^{\Delta}\Omega + \omega$):

$$g^{a} = \left(\partial_{t} - \mathcal{L}_{\beta}\right)v^{a} + v^{c}D_{c}v^{a} + 2v^{c}\left(\chi\delta_{c}^{a} + \Xi_{c}^{a} + \mathcal{T}_{c}^{a}\right) - (a_{\neq \text{grav}})^{a}, \quad (3.24)$$

$$D_c g^c = -4\pi G \rho - \Xi_{cd} \Xi^{cd} + \mathcal{T}_{cd} \mathcal{T}^{cd} - \frac{\mathcal{R}}{3} v_c v^c$$
(3.25)

$$-3\left[\left(\partial_t - \mathcal{L}_{\beta}\right)\chi + \chi^2 - v^c D_c \chi\right],$$

$$D_{[a}g_{b]} = -\left(\partial_t - \mathcal{L}_{\beta+v}\right)\mathcal{T}_{ab},\tag{3.26}$$

with

$$\chi = cst(t) + \frac{\mathcal{R}(t)}{6}\Phi_v, \qquad (3.27)$$

$$D^{c}\mathcal{T}_{ca} = \frac{\mathcal{R}}{3} \left(V_{a} - D_{a}\Phi_{v} \right).$$
(3.28)

where Φ_v is the scalar potential of \boldsymbol{v} , and $\boldsymbol{\mathcal{T}}$ a closed 2-form. These equations are completed by

$$\mathcal{R}_{ab} = \frac{\mathcal{R}(t)}{3} h_{ab},\tag{3.29}$$

$$\left(\partial_t - \mathcal{L}_\beta\right)h_{ab} = 2\left(\chi h_{ab} + D_{(a}v_{b)} + \Xi_{ab}\right),\tag{3.30}$$

$$\left(\partial_t + \mathcal{L}_\beta\right)\rho = -\rho \left(3H + D_c v^c\right),\tag{3.31}$$

and the averaged equations

$$3\left(\dot{H} + H^2\right) = -4\pi G \left<\rho\right>_{\Sigma} + \Lambda + \mathcal{Q}_{\Sigma},\tag{3.32}$$

$$\langle \rho \rangle_{\Sigma} = \frac{M_{\text{tot}}}{V_{\Sigma}(t)},$$
(3.33)

with $H(t) \coloneqq \langle \chi \rangle_{\Sigma}$ and where

$$\mathcal{Q}_{\Sigma} = -\left\langle \Xi_{cd} \Xi^{cd} \right\rangle_{\Sigma} + \left\langle \mathcal{T}_{cd} \mathcal{T}^{cd} \right\rangle_{\Sigma} - \frac{\mathcal{R}}{3} \left\langle v_c v^c \right\rangle_{\Sigma} + \frac{\mathcal{R}}{6} \left(\left\langle \Phi_v^2 \right\rangle_{\Sigma} - \left\langle \Phi_v \right\rangle_{\Sigma}^2 \right). \quad (3.34)$$

3.3.2.4 Gravitomagnetism

In the above system we introduced the closed 2-form $\mathcal{T} := {}^{\Delta}\Omega + \omega$. This field corresponds to a gravitomagnetic field which Newton-Faraday equation is equation (3.26) and which Newton-Ampère equation is equation (3.28). The later does not feature any displacement current. The analogue to the current density is $J_a \coloneqq \frac{\mathcal{R}}{3} (V_a - D_a \Phi_v).$

3.3.2.5 Expansion law or generalised Buchert-Ehlers theorem

The backreaction term (3.34) in the expansion law (3.32) features additional terms with respect to the Euclidean case. These terms depend on the scalar curvature, the velocity \boldsymbol{v} , and the gravitomagnetic field $\boldsymbol{\mathcal{T}}$. This shows that the backreaction depends on the type of geometry, via \mathcal{R} , but also on the dynamical properties of the fluid, via \boldsymbol{v} and $\boldsymbol{\mathcal{T}}$. Especially the term $\left(-\frac{\mathcal{R}(t)}{3}\langle v^c v_c \rangle_{\Sigma}\right)$ shows that the total bulk velocity of the fluid affects the backreaction.

We expect this bulk velocity to be more important in the late Universe when structure formation increases. Then, the formula (3.34) suggests that the structure formation might play a major role on the global expansion of our Universe if the geometry is non-Euclidean. It also shows that the Universe might have a local Newtonian dynamics, but a global dynamics which differs from the one of an homogeneous Universe. However, quantifying the bulk velocity remains difficult because it depends on the mesoscopic scale, which is not well defined in cosmology.

3.3.2.6 Space-time separation of the spatial metric?

Because χ depends on time and space, there does not exist a coordinate system in which the spatial metric components take the form (2.50), even if $\Xi = 0$. Instead we can only have the conformal form (which is valid in the Galilean coordinates: $\beta = -\boldsymbol{v}$):

$$h_{ab}(t, x^{i}) = \psi^{2}(t, x^{i})\tilde{h}_{ab}(x^{i}), \qquad (3.35)$$

where $\partial_t \psi/\psi \coloneqq \chi$. We can still define a background metric \tilde{h} independent of time, but its Ricci curvature tensor $\tilde{\mathcal{R}}$ has a traceless part, and its scalar curvature $\tilde{\mathcal{R}}$ is not constant anymore (see the conformal relation (7.42) in Gourgoulhon, 2012). Such a feature makes the equation hardly tractable, which is something we don't expect for a (non-Euclidean) Newtonian theory.

The only way to have a complete separation is to suppose $D\Phi_v = 0$. But in that case the vector v, which is interpreted as the spatial velocity of the fluid, is purely rotational. Therefore it is difficult to consider that the proposed NEN theory can be called 'Newtonian'.

3.3.2.7 Advantages and caveats of the approach

The advantages are:

- The approach is based on the NC formulation and a minimal modification of the NC equation.
- The additional curvature term in the NC equation is defined with respect to the fluid 4-velocity.

The caveats are:

- There is a gravitomagnetic field which cannot be taken to be zero without loss of generality on \boldsymbol{v} .
- The vectors inside Θ and Ω are different.
- The spatial metric cannot be separated in space and time without loss of generality on \boldsymbol{v} . No 'simple' background metric can be defined, and the system of equations is hardly tractable.
- There is no N-body description, because the Newton-Gauss equation (3.25) is not linear and does not only feature the gravitational field, but also the velocity.

3.3.3 NEN theory II: Galilean observer curvature term

In this section, we consider $B \coloneqq G$.

3.3.3.1 The system of equations

The system of 3D-equations is obtained by projecting the modified NC equation with respect to \boldsymbol{u} and \boldsymbol{h} . The main difference comes from the projections of the additional curvature term in the NC equation. We have

$$\frac{\mathcal{R}}{3}{}^{G}b_{\mu\nu}h^{a\mu}h^{b\nu} = \frac{\mathcal{R}}{3}h^{ab} \quad ; \quad \frac{\mathcal{R}}{3}{}^{G}b_{\mu\nu}u^{\mu}h^{a\nu} = \frac{\mathcal{R}}{3}v^{a} \quad ; \quad \frac{\mathcal{R}}{3}{}^{G}b_{\mu\nu}u^{\mu}u^{\nu} = \frac{\mathcal{R}}{3}v^{\mu}v^{\nu}{}^{G}b_{\mu\nu}.$$
(3.36)

Then the 3D system of equations corresponds to: the following evolution equations

$$(\partial_t - \mathcal{L}_\beta) \rho = -\rho\theta - D_c q^c, \qquad (3.37)$$

$$\left(\partial_t - \mathcal{L}_\beta\right) h_{ab} = 2\,\Theta_{ab},\tag{3.38}$$

$$(\partial_t - \mathcal{L}_\beta)\theta = -4\pi G\rho + \Lambda + D_c{}^{\boldsymbol{u}}a^c - \Theta^{cd}\Theta_{cd} + \Omega^{cd}\Omega^{cd} - \frac{\mathcal{R}}{3}v^c v_c, \qquad (3.39)$$

$$(\partial_t - \mathcal{L}_\beta) \,\Omega_{ab} = D_{[a}{}^{\boldsymbol{u}} a_{b]},\tag{3.40}$$

and constraint equations

$$D_c \left(\Theta^{ac} + \Omega^{ac}\right) - D^a \theta = \frac{\mathcal{R}}{3} v_a, \qquad (3.41)$$

$$D_{[a}\Omega_{bc]} = 0, (3.42)$$

$$\mathcal{R}^{ab} = \frac{\mathcal{R}}{3} h^{ab}, \tag{3.43}$$

$$\mathcal{R}^{d[abc]} = 0, \tag{3.44}$$

with

$$\rho^{\boldsymbol{u}}a^{\boldsymbol{a}} = -D^{\boldsymbol{a}}P - D_{\boldsymbol{c}}\pi^{\boldsymbol{c}\boldsymbol{a}} - \left[\left(\partial_{t} - \mathcal{L}_{\boldsymbol{\beta}}\right)q^{\boldsymbol{a}} + q^{\boldsymbol{a}}\theta + 2q_{\boldsymbol{c}}\left(\Theta^{\boldsymbol{c}\boldsymbol{a}} + \Omega^{\boldsymbol{c}\boldsymbol{a}}\right) \right].$$
(3.45)

With respect to the first proposed NEN theory, this system of equations features additional term sin the momentum constraint (3.41) and in the Raychaudhuri equation (3.39). These terms will radically change the solutions to the constraint equations and the expansion law, as presented in the following section.

3.3.3.2 Solving the constraint equations

Following the same logic than in section 3.3.2.2 for the first NEN theory, the momentum constraint implies

$$D_a \chi = 0, \tag{3.46}$$

$$D^{c\,\Delta}\Omega_{ca} = 0. \tag{3.47}$$

This is equivalent to the Euclidean case in chapter 2. Therefore χ depends only on t, and $\Delta \Omega = 0$. We finally have

$$\Theta_{ab} = H(t)h_{ab} + D_{(a}v_{b)} + \Xi_{ab} \quad ; \quad \Omega_{ab} = D_{[c}v_{a]} + \omega_{ab}, \tag{3.48}$$

with $H \coloneqq \langle \chi \rangle_{\Sigma} = \chi$.

3.3.3.3 The cosmological system

The cosmological system is obtained when rewriting the system (3.9)–(3.17) as function of the gravitational field, and accounting for the expression of Θ and Ω in equation (3.48):

<u>Non-Euclidean-Newtonian theory II:</u> The gravitational field is given by $g^{a} = (\partial_{t} - \mathcal{L}_{\beta}) v^{a} + v^{c} D_{c} v^{a} + 2v^{c} (H \delta_{c}{}^{a} + \Xi_{c}{}^{a} + \omega_{c}{}^{a}) - (a_{\neq \text{grav}})^{a}, \quad (3.49)$ $D_{c} g^{c} = -4\pi G \widehat{\rho} - \widehat{\Xi_{cd}} \widehat{\Xi^{cd}} + \widehat{\omega_{cd}} \widehat{\omega^{cd}}, \quad (3.50)$ $D_{c} g^{c} = -4\pi G \widehat{\rho} - \widehat{\Xi_{cd}} \widehat{\Xi^{cd}} + \widehat{\omega_{cd}} \widehat{\omega^{cd}}, \quad (3.51)$

$$\mathcal{D}_{[a}g_{b]} = -\left(\partial_t - \mathcal{L}_{\beta+v}\right)\omega_{ab}.\tag{3.51}$$

3. On non-Euclidean Newtonian theories and their global backreaction

These equations are completed by

$$\mathcal{R}_{ab} = \frac{\mathcal{R}(t)}{3} h_{ab},\tag{3.52}$$

$$\left(\partial_t - \mathcal{L}_\beta\right)h_{ab} = 2\left(H(t)h_{ab} + D_{(a}v_{b)} + \Xi_{ab}\right),\tag{3.53}$$

$$\left(\partial_t + \mathcal{L}_\beta\right)\rho = -\rho\left(3H + D_c v^c\right),\tag{3.54}$$

and the averaged equations

$$3\left(\dot{H}+H^{2}\right) = -4\pi G\left\langle\rho\right\rangle_{\Sigma} + \Lambda - \left\langle\Xi_{cd}\Xi^{cd}\right\rangle_{\Sigma} + \left\langle\omega_{cd}\omega^{cd}\right\rangle_{\Sigma},\qquad(3.55)$$

$$\left\langle \rho \right\rangle_{\Sigma} = \frac{M_{\text{tot}}}{V_{\Sigma}(t)},\tag{3.56}$$

where we recall that β corresponds to the choice of coordinates (see section 2.2.2.3) Ξ is a traceless-transverse tensor and ω is a harmonic 2-form.

3.3.3.4 Expansion law or generalised Buchert-Ehlers theorem

The expansion law is the same as for the (Euclidean) Newton theory [equation (2.59)]. Therefore, the same conclusions apply: the expansion law for $\Xi = 0 = \omega$ is given by the acceleration Friedmann equation (1.64), and this for any inhomogeneous solutions. This means that there is no global backreaction of the inhomogeneities on the isotropic expansion. If $\Xi \neq 0$ and $\omega \neq 0$, the backreaction is

$$Q_{\Sigma} = -\left\langle \Xi_{cd} \Xi^{cd} \right\rangle_{\Sigma} + \left\langle \omega_{cd} \omega^{cd} \right\rangle_{\Sigma}.$$
(3.57)

The fields Ξ and ω are totally free, and especially they are decoupled from the fluid spatial velocity \boldsymbol{v} , so unless there is a hidden (from general relativity for instance) condition relating these tensors to \boldsymbol{v} , it is not clear to me if we can consider that equation (3.57) corresponds to a physical backreaction. Still a discussion on the role(s) of Ξ is made in section 2.5.4.

If this NEN theory is the right one, then an Euclidean, spherical or hyperbolic universe, the dynamics of which is locally Newtonian, has no global backreaction. For such a universe dark energy cannot be described by the global backreaction.

Remark. In equation (3.57), the backreaction \mathcal{Q}_{Σ} is defined as the deviation with respect to the Friedmann equation: i.e. $\mathcal{Q}_{\Sigma} \coloneqq 3\left(\dot{H} + H^2\right) + 4\pi G \langle \rho \rangle_{\Sigma} - \Lambda$. Because the Raychaudhuri equation (3.39) features an additional term, it is not algebraically equivalent to the Raychaudhuri equation (2.35) in (Euclidean) Newton's theory, and thus the formula (1.108) is not valid anymore. Instead the definition $\mathcal{Q}_{\Sigma} \coloneqq 3\left(\dot{H} + H^2\right) + 4\pi G \langle \rho \rangle_{\Sigma} - \Lambda$ leads to

$$\mathcal{Q}_{\Sigma} \coloneqq \frac{2}{3} \left(\left\langle \theta^2 \right\rangle_{\Sigma} - \left\langle \theta \right\rangle_{\Sigma}^2 \right) - \left\langle \sigma_{cd} \sigma^{cd} \right\rangle_{\Sigma} + \left\langle \Omega_{cd} \Omega^{cd} \right\rangle_{\Sigma} - \frac{\mathcal{R}}{3} \left\langle v^c v_c \right\rangle_{\Sigma}.$$

3.3.3.5 Space-time separation of the spatial metric

Taking equation (3.53) in the class of coordinates where $\beta = -v$ (Galilean coordinates), the equation becomes

$$\partial_{t|_{-n}} h_{ab} - 2H(t)h_{ab} = 2\Xi_{ab},$$
(3.58)

which, in the case $\Xi = 0$, leads to

$$h_{ab}(t, x^{i}) = a^{2}(t)\tilde{h}_{ab}(x^{i}), \qquad (3.59)$$

where the Ricci curvature tensor $\tilde{\mathcal{R}}$ related to the metric \tilde{h} is $\tilde{\mathcal{R}} = \frac{\mathcal{R}_{i}}{3}\tilde{h}$.

Equation (3.59) shows that the metric components can be separated into space and time dependence, which was also the case in (Euclidean) Newton's theory. This is a major property as it ensures that in the coordinates $\beta = -v$, we can solve the system (3.52)–(3.56) assuming a time-independent background metric \tilde{h} .

In the case $\Xi \neq 0$, the equation (3.58) does not lead to the separation of the metric components. Because Ξ is a symmetric traceless-transverse tensor, it cannot be written as the symmetric gradient of a vector. This means that there is no coordinate system in which equation (3.53) becomes $\partial_{t|\beta} h_{ab} + 2H(t)h_{ab} = 0$. Therefore, the space and time separation of h is only possible if $\Xi = 0$.

3.3.3.6 N-body description

A major strength of Newton's theory is the fact that its system of equations can be written either as a partial differential system (fluid description), or as an ordinary differential system (particle description). This results from the linearity of the Newton-Gauss equation. In the present proposed NEN theory, the same applies: the particle description is obtained when solving equation (3.50) for $\rho = \delta_{\Sigma}$. Then the second law of Newton is retrieved when introducing a particle position $y^a(t)$ and writing $v^a = \dot{y}^a$: equation (3.49) becomes

$$\ddot{y}^{a} + 2\dot{y}^{a} \left(H\delta_{c}^{\ a} + \Xi_{c}^{\ a} + \omega_{c}^{\ a}\right) = g_{\text{tot}}^{a} + (a_{\neq \text{grav}})^{a}, \tag{3.60}$$

where $\boldsymbol{g}_{\mathrm{tot}}$ is the gravitational field created by the set of particles.

3.3.3.7 The mass point gravitational field

The N-body description requires the mass point solution of the cosmological Newton-Gauss equation which corresponds to the solution of

$$D_c g^c = -4\pi G \left[\delta_{\Sigma} - \frac{M}{V_{\Sigma}} \right], \qquad (3.61)$$

where V_{Σ} is the volume of the spatial manifold and M the mass of the Dirac field. We assumed $\Xi = 0 = \omega$. Choosing the hyperspherical coordinates (3.3), and the particle placed at the origin, we obtain

$$g^{\xi} = \begin{cases} -\frac{GM}{R_{\rm c}^2 \sin^2(\xi)}, & \text{if } \mathcal{R} < 0 \text{ (hyperbolic)} \\ -\frac{GM}{\pi R_{\rm c}^2} \left[\cot \xi + \frac{\pi - \xi}{\sin^2 \xi} \right], & \text{if } \mathcal{R} > 0 \text{ (spherical)} \end{cases}$$
(3.62)

with $R_{\rm c}(t) = a(t)R_{c,\mathbf{i}}$.

In the case of a spherical geometry, the behaviour at the poles is

$$g^{\xi}(\xi \sim 0) = -\frac{GM}{R_{c}^{2}\xi^{2}} - \frac{GM}{3R_{c}^{2}} + \mathcal{O}(\xi), \qquad (3.63)$$

$$g^{\xi}(\xi \sim \pi) = -\frac{2GM}{3\pi R_{\rm c}^2} \left(\pi - \xi\right) + \mathcal{O}\left[(\pi - \xi)^3\right].$$
 (3.64)

We see that the first caveat of the proposition of Roukema & Różański (2009) and Barrow (2020) is solved, i.e. the field at the opposite pole $\xi = \pi$ does not diverge anymore. It is still a repulsive field, but which tends to zero when $\xi \to \pi$. This is physically coherent.

The second term in the rhs of equation (3.63) is an additional term with respect to Newton's gravitational law. It is called *topological acceleration*. Such a zeroth order term is also present in the (Euclidean) Newton theory (but in a different form) in the case Σ is a 3-torus (Roukema et al., 2007). Therefore it is not necessarily linked to non-Euclidean geometries, but also to non-trivial topologies.

Remark. It is also possible to consider a mass point at the center of a spherical multiconnected topology. This was done in Roukema & Różański (2009) for the topologies which fundamental domains are platonic solids. The method is to consider that the 3-sphere is tilted with the fundamental domain of the topology, i.e. the covering space representation (see section 1.2.4.2 and figure 1.4). Then, as the Newton-Gauss equation is linear, the gravitational field is given by the sum of the spherical mass point solution (3.62) over all the tilling mass points. However, is one wants to use this method for closed hyperbolic geometries, then the solution is not a sum of the first equation in (3.64), because M = 0for this solution.

3.3.3.8 Advantages and caveats of the approach

The advantages are:

• The approach is based on the NC formulation and a minimal modification of the NC equation.

- As for the Euclidean case in section 2.4.3, equation (3.53) in Galilean coordinates, along with Ξ = 0, leads to the space-time separation of the spatial metric.
- N-body description is possible.
- There is no gravitomagnetic field if $\boldsymbol{\omega} = 0$, which is expected from general relativity.

The caveats are:

• The additional curvature in the NC equation is not defined with respect to the fluid 4-velocity: the starting point is less 'natural' (but the final form of the cosmological system is more 'natural').

3.4 Lorentzian manifold from a solution of the Newton's equations

This section presents the results of the second part of my paper Vigneron (2020). This study is slightly on the margin of the main research line of this thesis. It was a first stage in the construction of the NEN theory. However, it was a deadend and failed at giving this theory. Furthermore, the study was done before the development of the 1+3-NC equations, and therefore only considers the classical Newton equations. While the results presented in this study are still correct, the approach became obsolete compared to the one presented in chapters 2 and 3 which uses the Newton-Cartan theory and Galilean spacetimes. For these reasons, in this section, I will only summarise the methods and results of this study. The full paper is put in appendices B and C.

3.4.1 The main results

In chapter 2 and in appendix B, we showed that Newton's equations are (nearly) algebraically equivalent with the 1+3-Einstein equations. Furthermore, the degrees of freedom on the choice of spatial coordinates is also equivalent: it depends on a vector, called the shift vector. Using these similarities between Newton's theory and general relativity, we show in section C.1 that we can construct a Lorentzian manifold \mathcal{M}^{N} equipped with a Lorentzian structure $(\boldsymbol{g}, \boldsymbol{\nabla})$ from a solution of the classical Newton equations. This is performed with a push-forward of the 1+3-Newton equations, which is the reverse of the construction of the 3+1-Einstein equations presented in section 1.1.2. The Lorentzian metric \boldsymbol{g} , obtained from a spatial velocity \boldsymbol{v} solution of the kinematical Newton system, is

$$g_{\alpha\beta} = \left(\begin{array}{c|c} -1 + v_c v^c & v_b \\ \hline v_a & h_{ab}(x^i) \end{array} \right), \tag{3.65}$$

in Eulerian coordinates with h_{ab} a flat metric. Because this construction was done before the 1+3-NC equations, it lacks the fundamental expansion field χ .

The goal of this construction was to be able to compare directly a Newtonian solution to a GR solution. For both solutions to be said 'equivalent', the relativistic solution needs to be given by the metric (3.65).² In section C.1, we show that this is the case only if the fluid is irrotational and has a vanishing rest frames Ricci curvature.

As an example, we then show in section C.2.5 that the Schwarzschild geometry corresponds to such a solution: the Schwarzschild metric written in Gullstrand-Painlevé coordinates (MacLaurin, 2019), i.e. related a parabolic free-falling test fluid/observer, is exactly of the form (3.65), with $v^a = \left(\pm \sqrt{\frac{2GM}{r}}, 0, 0\right)$.

As a side result of the construction, a Newton-to-GR dictionary is also defined in section C.2.4.

3.4.2 What was expected next

The next step was to use these results to find the NEN theory: I expected that, as for the (Euclidean) Newton theory, there should exist solutions of GR which are exact NEN solutions in the sense given above. The guess was to say that these solutions would have a metric of the form (3.65), but with a positive/negative spatial scalar curvature (for spherical or hyperbolic geometries).

We can however show that a metric of this form, solution of the Einstein equation, and in spherical symmetry (LTB solutions), is necessarily homogeneous (Lasky et al., 2007), i.e. v = 0. This means that with this guess, the spherical solutions of the NEN theory would necessarily be homogeneous, i.e. with a zero spatial velocity, which is obviously not expected.

Then I stopped searching the NEN theory in this direction, and focused on the Newton-Cartan approach, which ultimately lead to the NEN limit presented in the next chapter. This limit will be a powerful tool to study the link between Newton's theory and general relativity, and in fact my entire paper (Vigneron, 2020) could be redone in an easier way and even be generalised using this tool.

3.5 Conclusion

In this chapter we presented two novel approaches to define a non-Euclidean Newtonian theory, based on the simplest modification of the Newton-Cartan equation, allowing for a non-zero Ricci curvature. We derived the expansion law in each case,

 $^{^2 {\}rm The}$ Newton-Cartan formalism provides a better definition of this equivalence. This will be presented in chapter 4.

thus generalising the Buchert-Ehlers theorem. In the first approach, a backreaction appears which depends, in particular, on the averaged bulk velocity of the fluid (an expected feature of backreaction), and also on the type of geometry. The second approach has the same expansion law as in (Euclidean) Newton's theory. We also studied the possibility of doing N-body calculations in each case, along with the possibility of separating the spatial metric in space and time, i.e. having a background description. These results are summarised in table 3.1.

None of the proposed theories is directly derived from general relativity. This has to be done using a limit, which is presented in chapter 4.

References

- Barrow J. D., 2020, Non-Euclidean Newtonian cosmology, Classical and Quantum Gravity, 37, 125007
- Gourgoulhon E., 2012, 3+1 Formalism in General Relativity: Bases of Numerical Relativity, Lecture Notes in Physics Vol. 846, Springer-Verlag Berlin Heidelberg, doi:10.1007/978-3-642-24525-1
- Künzle H. P., 1976, Covariant Newtonian limit of Lorentz space-times, General Relativity and Gravitation, 7, 445-457
- Lachieze-Rey M., Luminet J., 1995, Cosmic topology, Phys. Rep., 254, 135-214
- Lasky P. D., Lun A. W. C., Burston R. B., 2007, Initial value formalism for Lemaitre-Tolman-Bondi collapse, The ANZIAM Journal, 53–73
- MacLaurin C., 2019, Schwarzschild Spacetime Under Generalised Gullstrand-Painlevé Slicing. Springer International Publishing, Cham, pp 267–287 (arXiv:1911.05988), doi:10.1007/978-3-030-18061-4_9
- Roukema B. F., Różański P. T., 2009, The residual gravity acceleration effect in the Poincaré dodecahedral space, A&A, 502, 27-35
- Roukema B. F., Bajtlik S., Biesiada M., Szaniewska A., Jurkiewicz H., 2007, A weak acceleration effect due to residual gravity in a multiply connected universe, A&A, 463, 861-871
- Straumann N., 2008, Proof of a decomposition theorem for symmetric tensors on spaces with constant curvature, Annalen der Physik, 520, 609-611
- Vigneron Q., 2020, 1 +3 formulation of Newton's equations, Phys. Rev. D, 102, 124005

NEN theory	$3\left(\dot{H}+H^{2} ight)+4\pi G\left\langle \rho ight angle _{\Sigma}-\Lambda=$	N-body	Separable spatial metric	Gravitomagnetism
Based on the NC equation: $R_{ab} + {}^{u}b_{ab}\frac{\mathcal{R}}{3} = -4\pi G\rho\tau_{a}\tau_{b}$ (Fluid observer term)	$\begin{split} &-\left\langle \Xi_{cd}\Xi^{cd}\right\rangle _{\Sigma}+\left\langle \omega_{cd}\omega^{cd}\right\rangle _{\Sigma}\\ &-\frac{\mathcal{R}}{3}\left\langle v_{c}v^{c}\right\rangle _{\Sigma}+\frac{\mathcal{R}}{6}\left(\left\langle \Phi_{v}^{2}\right\rangle _{\Sigma}-\left\langle \Phi_{v}\right\rangle _{\Sigma}^{2}\right)\\ &+\left\langle ^{\Delta}\Omega_{cd}^{-\Delta}\Omega^{cd}\right\rangle _{\Sigma}\\ &\text{with }v_{a}=D_{a}\Phi_{v}+\epsilon_{acd}D^{c}A^{d} \end{split}$	No	No, unless $\mathbf{I} = 0 \frac{\text{and}}{\Phi_v} = 0$	Yes: $\mathcal{T}_{ab} := \Delta \Omega_{ab} + \omega_{ab}$ $D_{[a} g_{b]} = -\tilde{\partial}_t \mathcal{T}_{ab}$ $D^c \mathcal{T}_{ca} = J_a$ with $J_a := \frac{\mathcal{R}}{3} \epsilon_{acd} D^c A^d$ and no displacement current
Based on the NC equation: $R_{ab} + ^{\mathcal{G}}b_{ab}\frac{\mathcal{R}}{3} = -4\pi G\rho\tau_{a}\tau_{b}$ (Galilean observer term)	$-\left\langle \Xi_{cd}\Xi^{cd} ight angle _{\Sigma}+\left\langle \omega_{cd}\omega^{cd} ight angle _{\Sigma}$	Yes	Yes, if $I = 0$	No, if $oldsymbol{\omega}=0$
Table 3.1: Summary of the prop	posed NEN theories. The second columi	n quantifies 1	the difference	with a FLRW expansion.

In each case, the field Ξ and ω can be set to zero without loss of generality on v. This is done in (Euclidean) Newtonian simulations. A discussion on the role(s) of Ξ is made in section 2.5.4.

Chapter 4 Galilean limit of general relativity

HE final step in the generalisation of the Buchert-Ehlers theorem is to develop a non-Euclidean Newtonian limit of general relativity, aiming at recovering one (or another) of the NEN theories proposed in chapter 3. The strategy I followed was to adapt an existing limit to allow for non-Euclidean geometries: *the Galilean limit of general relativity* (Künzle, 1976). I will first give the motivations for this choice (section 4.1), then I will present the limit itself and its properties in section 4.2. Section 4.3 presents the Euclidean case, i.e. the Newtonian limit, and section 4.4 presents the non-Euclidean case.

4.1 Motivations

4.1.1 The classical Newtonian limit and its limitations

The Newtonian limit is generally defined as a weak field limit of general relativity, where the Lorentzian metric \boldsymbol{g} is a perturbation of the Minkowski metric $\boldsymbol{\eta}$ as $g_{\alpha\beta} = \eta_{\alpha\beta} + f_{\alpha\beta}$ where $|f_{\alpha\beta}| \ll 1$ and $|\partial_{\gamma}f_{\alpha\beta}| \ll 1$. The Einstein equation is then linearised at first order in $f_{\alpha\beta}$ and its derivatives. Details of how the Poisson equation is recovered from this limit can be found, e.g., in chapter 4 of Chruściel (2019).

This approach to the Newtonian limit has many drawbacks. First it is not a welldefined limit of a 1-parameter family of solutions of the Einstein equations. There is only an implicit small parameter ϵ with respect to which the metric is expanded. So it is difficult to assess which properties the relativistic solutions should have so that they admit such a limit. The limit is also built such that the Poisson equation is recovered. However, we saw in chapter 2 that the complete Newton theory should feature the cosmological Poisson equation (2.54), and that the classical Poisson equation (1.91) is only valid for isolated systems in \mathbb{R}^3 . So the limit does not allow us to recover the full Newton theory.

Because the perturbation is defined with respect to the Minkowski metric, the limit is also necessarily Euclidean for the spatial sections. One way to allow for non-Euclidean sections would be to replace η by an FLRW metric. This is the approach of the standard perturbation theory in cosmology (Bardeen, 1980). This would imply by definition that the spatial expansion is necessarily given by the Friedmann equations. This is obviously not appropriate as we want to derive the expansion law rather than assuming it as a background. This means that we need to perform a perturbation around a metric that we do not know *a priori*, which is difficult to define.

4.1.2 The 'right' definition of a NEN theory

Another way to tackle the problem of a non-Euclidean Newtonian limit is to redefine what we called a non-Euclidean Newtonian theory. In the previous chapters, we defined such a theory as a theory whose equations should reduce to Newton's equations on scales small with respect to the spatial curvature (curvature introduced to allow for non-Euclidean geometries). This was indeed the case for the NEN theories proposed in chapter 3. However this is not a precise mathematical definition because it does not give any information on the theory before this small-curvature limit is taken. Furthermore we saw in chapter 2 that Newton's theory is best formulated, and argued that it must be, in its geometrised form, i.e. the Newton-Cartan theory. In particular, we saw that from this formulation, the expansion arises as an emerging field of the theory. Another fundamental aspect of this formulation is that the Galilean invariance of spacetime is taken as a fundamental principle on which the theory is based. We can therefore redefine a NEN theory as follows:

Definition. A **non-Euclidean Newtonian theory** is a Galilean theory whose spatial sections have a non-Euclidean geometry.

where we define

Definition. A **Galilean theory** is a theory defined on a Galilean manifold. It is given by an equation relating the Riemann tensor of the Galilean structure to the energy content.

Remark. The Galilean invariance at the origin of the definition of Galilean structures is defined as a *local* invariance between frames (see Künzle, 1972), whereas a global invariance would necessarily require a flat Euclidean space. That is why Galilean manifolds can have non-Euclidean spatial sections.

It comes from this definition that the NEN limit of general relativity can be defined as a limit of structures: from a Lorentzian structure $(\mathcal{M}, \boldsymbol{g}, \nabla)$ solution of the Einstein equation, to a Galilean structure $(\mathcal{M}, \boldsymbol{h}, \boldsymbol{\tau}, \nabla)$ with non-Euclidean sections. More generally, we call *Galilean limit of general relativity*, such a limit of structures, but without assumptions on the geometry of the spatial sections. Thus

the Newtonian and the NEN limits are special cases of Galilean limits of general relativity.

Remark. A priori, the Newtonian and NEN limits do not cover all the possible Galilean limits, because one could conceive a Galilean limit which is Euclidean, but with non-zero spatial Ricci curvature, hence being different from the Newtonian limit.

There remains to find a 1-parameter family of structures (\boldsymbol{g}, ∇) solution of the Einstein equation, which corresponds to a Galilean structure at leading order. Such a family was constructed by Künzle (1976) and Dautcourt (1964)¹ to derive the (Euclidean) Newton-Cartan theory from general relativity. In this chapter we will see to what extent it can be used for non-Euclidean geometries.

4.2 Galilean limit of Lorentzian structures

We present in this section the limit, and its properties, of a Lorentzian structure to a Galilean structure. For now we will not assume that the Lorentzian structure is solution of the Einstein equation. This will be done in sections 4.3 and 4.4.

4.2.1 The limit

Main hypothesis of the limit: We consider a 4-manifold \mathcal{M} and a 1-parameter family of smooth Lorentzian metrics $\{\overset{\lambda}{\boldsymbol{g}}\}_{\lambda>0}$ on \mathcal{M} that depends smoothly on λ , such that

$$\dot{g}^{\alpha\beta} = h^{\alpha\beta} + \lambda g^{1\alpha\beta} + \mathcal{O}(\lambda^2), \qquad (4.1)$$

where \bar{h} is a positive semi-definite tensor field of rank 3 on \mathcal{M} , i.e. its signature is (0,+,+,+).

From this hypothesis, it can be shown that the covariant components $\hat{g}_{\alpha\beta}$ of the Lorentzian metric are decomposed with respect to λ as follows

$$\hat{g}_{\alpha\beta} = -\frac{1}{\lambda}\tau_{\alpha}\tau_{\beta} + \hat{g}_{\alpha\beta} + \mathcal{O}(\lambda), \qquad (4.2)$$

where the 1-form $\underline{\tau}$ lies in the kernel of $\overline{\mathbf{h}}$, i.e. $\tau_{\mu}h^{\mu\alpha} = 0$, and such that $\tau_{\mu}\tau_{\nu}g^{\mu\nu} = -1$. The proof is given in section D.1 of appendix D.

By definition we have $\hat{g}^{\alpha\mu}\hat{g}_{\mu\beta} = \delta^{\alpha}_{\beta}$, which implies that $h^{\alpha\mu}\hat{g}_{\mu\beta} = \delta^{\alpha}_{\beta} - \tau_{\beta}B^{\alpha}$, where we denote $B^{\alpha} \coloneqq -\tau_{\mu}\hat{g}^{\mu\alpha}$. Then we can write $\hat{g}_{\alpha\beta}$ as

$${}^{0}_{g_{\alpha\beta}} = {}^{B}b_{\alpha\beta} - 2\phi\tau_{\alpha}\tau_{\beta}, \qquad (4.3)$$

¹Künzle (1976) claimed that his limit was an improvement of the original limit proposed by (Dautcourt, 1964). However, I was not able to get access to the latter paper, and therefore I cannot present the original version of the limit.

4. Galilean limit of general relativity

where ϕ is an arbitrary scalar and ${}^{B}b_{\alpha\beta}$ is defined in equation (2.4) and corresponds to the projector orthogonal to \bar{B} with respect to the metrics $\underline{\tau}$ and $\bar{\bar{h}}$. Then, computing the Levi-Civita connection of \hat{g} , we find

$$\hat{\Gamma}^{\gamma}_{\alpha\beta} = \frac{1}{\lambda} h^{\gamma\mu} \left(\tau_{\alpha} \partial_{[\mu} \tau_{\beta]} + \tau_{\beta} \partial_{[\mu} \tau_{\alpha]} \right) + \left(\phi h^{\gamma\mu} + \frac{1}{g}^{\gamma\mu} \right) \left(\tau_{\alpha} \partial_{[\mu} \tau_{\beta]} + \tau_{\beta} \partial_{[\mu} \tau_{\alpha]} \right)$$

$$+ h^{\gamma\mu} \left(\partial_{(\alpha}{}^{B} b_{\beta)\mu} - \frac{1}{2} \partial_{\mu}{}^{B} b_{\alpha\beta} \right) + B^{\gamma} \partial_{(\alpha} \tau_{\beta)} + \tau_{\alpha} \tau_{\beta} h^{\gamma\mu} \partial_{\mu} \phi + \mathcal{O}(\lambda).$$

$$(4.4)$$

If the 1-form $\underline{\tau}$ is closed, which we will suppose from now, the connection $\hat{\Gamma}^{\gamma}_{\alpha\beta}$ has a regular limit for $\lambda \to 0$, which correspond to a Galilean connection compatible with $\underline{\tau}$ and $\overline{\mathbf{h}}$:

$$\hat{\Gamma}^{\gamma}_{\alpha\beta} = \hat{\Gamma}^{\gamma}_{\alpha\beta} + \mathcal{O}(\lambda) = {}^{B}\Gamma^{\gamma}_{\alpha\beta} + \tau_{\alpha}\tau_{\beta}h^{\gamma\mu}\partial_{\mu}\phi + \mathcal{O}(\lambda).$$
(4.5)

This Galilean connection is not general as the 2-form $\kappa_{\alpha\beta}$ [see equation (2.2)] necessarily takes the form $\kappa_{\alpha\beta} = \tau_{[\alpha}\partial_{\beta]}\phi$.

This shows that the Lorentzian structure $(\hat{\boldsymbol{g}}, \hat{\Gamma}^{\gamma}_{\alpha\beta})$ becomes at leading order the Galilean structure $(\boldsymbol{\tau}, \bar{\boldsymbol{h}}, \hat{\Gamma}^{\gamma}_{\alpha\beta})$.

4.2.2 Some remarks

We defined a 1-parameter family of Lorentzian structures on a 4-manifold \mathcal{M} which becomes at leading order a Galilean structure on \mathcal{M} . The only additional hypothesis made after the definition of the family $\{(\overset{\lambda}{\boldsymbol{g}}, \overset{\lambda}{\Gamma}^{\gamma}_{\alpha\beta})\}_{\lambda>0}$ is the closedness of the 1-form $\boldsymbol{\tau}$.

This is a covariant limit, as it does not require to be done in a specific coordinate system.

While the limit of the covariant components of the Lorentzian metric is not regular, i.e. the leading order is a '-1' order, the Lorentzian connection is regular for $\lambda \to 0$, which implies that the Riemann tensor $\hat{R}^{\sigma}{}_{\alpha\beta\gamma}$ is also regular.

Under the framework of this limit, the manifold \mathcal{M} is the same, only the structure changes with the parameter λ . This contrasts with perturbation approaches where a 1-parameter family of 4-manifolds $\{\mathcal{M}\}_{\lambda>0}$ is also defined (e.g. Bardeen, 1980; Ellis & Bruni, 1989; Green & Wald, 2012).

As the computation of spacetime distances is made using the metric(s) of the structure, this means that, if the Lorentzian structure is well approximated by its leading order, physical measures of distances in \mathcal{M} can be made using a Galilean structure, i.e. by assuming a prefered space and time.

A condition for the existence of this limit given a 4-manifold \mathcal{M} is that there must exist a time and space orientable Lorentzian structure in this manifold, or in other words \mathcal{M} must be orientable and non-compact [see section 3 of Künzle (1972) and Künzle (1976)].

At leading order the contravariant and covariant components of the Lorentzian metric are not each others inverse anymore.

4.2.3 Interpretation of λ

The Minkowski metric, in coordinates where x^0 has the dimension of a time, can be written as $\eta_{\alpha\beta} = \text{diag}(-c^2, 1, 1, 1)$, where c is the speed of light. Its inverse is $\eta^{\alpha\beta} = \text{diag}(-c^{-2}, 1, 1, 1)$. Then assuming $c \to \infty$ these two matrices become

$$\eta_{\alpha\beta} \overset{c \to \infty}{\sim} \operatorname{diag}(-c^2, 0, 0, 0)$$
$$\eta^{\alpha\beta} \overset{c \to \infty}{\sim} \operatorname{diag}(0, 1, 1, 1).$$

These leading orders for $c \to \infty$ have the same form as the leading order of $\hat{\boldsymbol{g}}$ for $\lambda \to 0$: in coordinates adapted to the foliation given by $\boldsymbol{\tau}$, i.e. $\tau_{\alpha} = \delta_{\alpha}^{0}$ and $h^{\alpha\beta} = h^{ab}$, we have $\hat{g}^{\alpha\beta} = h^{ab}$ and $\bar{g}^{-1} = \text{diag}(-1/\lambda, 0, 0, 0)$. This shows that the limit $\lambda \to 0$ can be seen as a limit $c \to \infty$ where $\lambda = c^{-2}$.

Remark. The leading order of $\eta^{\alpha\beta}$ can be seen as a qualitative justification of the initial hypothesis we made for the Galilean limit.

Another way to interpret λ is to say that the speed of light related to a Lorentzian metric $\hat{\boldsymbol{g}}$ of the family $\{\hat{\boldsymbol{g}}\}_{\lambda>0}$ depends on λ and is given by

$$c_{\lambda} = \lambda^{-1/2}.\tag{4.6}$$

This means that the family $\{ \overset{\lambda}{g} \}_{\lambda>0}$ of Lorentzian metrics defines a family of lightcones at each events of \mathcal{M} . The light-cone related to a metric $\overset{\lambda_1}{g}$ will be more open than the one related to a metric $\overset{\lambda_2}{g}$ if $\lambda_1 < \lambda_2$. This is represented in figure 4.1.

If one wants to set the speed of light to be 1, which corresponds to choosing a coordinate system such that $x^0 = ct$, this is only possible for one Lorentzian metric \dot{g} . For all the other metrics, the speed of light in this coordinate system will differ from 1. This property is really important as it tells us that when we will consider equations which should feature the speed of light, we cannot take c = 1, and are obliged to take $c = \lambda^{-1/2}$. This will be the case for the norm of timelike vectors and for the Einstein equation.

Remark. As the light-cones represent the causality of the spacetime structure, the parameter λ was also called *causality constant* by Ehlers (1981); Ehlers (2019).



Figure 4.1: Scheme of three light-cones of the family $\{ \overset{\lambda}{g} \}_{\lambda>0}$ of Lorentzian metrics at an event X in \mathcal{M} . The smaller λ is, the more open the light-cone is: $\lambda_1 < \lambda_2 < \lambda_3$. The slice corresponds to the only hypersurface member of the foliation defined by $\boldsymbol{\tau}$ and passing through X. We see that the limit of the family of light-cones is this hypersurface. The red vector represents the 4-velocity of the event X and is proportional to $\boldsymbol{\tau}$. The green vector is an example of a $\boldsymbol{\tau}$ -timelike vector which is g-timelike for the Lorentzian metric $\overset{\lambda_1}{\boldsymbol{g}}$, but g-spacelike for $\overset{\lambda_2}{\boldsymbol{g}}$ and $\overset{\lambda_3}{\boldsymbol{g}}$.

4.2.4 Limit of timelike and lightlike vectors

Because the notion of timelike vectors is defined in both structures, but is not equivalent, to distinguish between the two, we will call g-timelike vectors the ones related to the Lorentzian structure, and τ -timelike vectors the ones related to the Galilean structure. This notation will also be applied for the other common notions.

Let us consider a g-timelike vector $\bar{\boldsymbol{u}}$ which is 'unit' for every member of the family $\{\hat{\boldsymbol{g}}\}_{\lambda>0}$, i.e. $u^{\mu}u^{\nu}\hat{g}_{\mu\nu} = -1/\lambda$. If we assume that this vector does not depend on λ , then for a sufficiently small λ we have $(u^{\mu}\tau_{\mu})^2 = 1$. As $\bar{\boldsymbol{u}}$ is any unit g-timelike vector, this cannot be possible. So, $\bar{\boldsymbol{u}}$ needs to depend on λ . We write it $\hat{\boldsymbol{a}}$ (more precisely we define a family $\{\hat{\boldsymbol{u}}\}_{\lambda>0}$ of vectors). Because it is unit for all $\hat{\boldsymbol{g}}$ then we have

$$\hat{u}^{\alpha} = \overset{0}{u}{}^{\alpha} + \lambda \overset{1}{u}{}^{\alpha} + \mathcal{O}(\lambda),$$

with $\overset{0}{u}{}^{\mu}\tau_{\mu} = 1$, and $\overset{1}{u}{}^{\mu}\tau_{\mu} = \frac{1}{2}\overset{0}{u}{}^{\mu}\overset{0}{u}{}^{\nu}\overset{0}{g}_{\mu\nu}$. Concerning the covariant components of $\hat{\boldsymbol{u}}$, we have:

$$\dot{\hat{u}}_{\alpha} \coloneqq \dot{\hat{u}}^{\mu} \dot{\hat{g}}_{\mu\alpha} = -\frac{1}{\lambda} \tau_{\alpha} + \ddot{\hat{u}}_{\alpha} + \mathcal{O}(\lambda^2),$$

where $\overset{0}{u}_{\alpha} = \overset{0}{u}^{\mu}\overset{0}{g}_{\mu\alpha} - \frac{1}{2}\overset{0}{u}^{\mu}\overset{0}{u}^{\nu}\overset{0}{g}_{\mu\nu}\tau_{\alpha}$. Note that $\overset{0}{u}_{\alpha} \neq \overset{0}{u}^{\mu}\overset{\lambda}{g}_{\mu\alpha}$.

This result means that a unit g-timelike vector for all members of $\{\hat{g}\}_{\lambda>0}$ corresponds to a unit τ -timelike vector at the limit $\lambda \to 0$. However, the reverse is not possible: a τ -timelike vector can never correspond to a g-timelike vector for all λ . This can easily be seen using figure 4.1: for a given λ -independent vector, there always exists a λ_0 such that, for all $\lambda > \lambda_0$, the vector lies outside of the lightcone given by \hat{g} .

Let us consider the case of lightlike vectors. We define a family vector $\hat{\bar{\boldsymbol{u}}}$ such that $\hat{\boldsymbol{u}}^{\mu}\hat{\boldsymbol{u}}^{\mu}\hat{\boldsymbol{g}}_{\mu\nu}^{\lambda} = 0$ for all λ . Then if we assume that $\hat{\bar{\boldsymbol{u}}}$ can be decomposed into Laurent series of λ , then each term in this series would be zero. This means that we cannot define the limit of a lightlike vector. In other words, a Galilean structure has no equivalent of the lightlike vectors of Lorentzian structures.

Remark. A possibility would be to consider non-integer powers of λ .

4.2.5 Limit of the Riemann tensor

The family $\{ \overset{\lambda}{g} \}_{\lambda>0}$ defines a family of Riemann tensors $\{ \underset{\lambda>0}{\operatorname{Riem}} \}_{\lambda>0}$ on \mathcal{M} . Using the expression of the Riemann tensor in terms of the coefficients of the connection,

$$\hat{R}^{\sigma}{}_{\gamma\alpha\beta} = 2\partial_{[\alpha}\hat{\Gamma}^{\sigma}{}_{\beta]\gamma} + 2\hat{\Gamma}^{\sigma}{}_{\mu[\alpha}\hat{\Gamma}^{\mu}{}_{\beta]\gamma}, \qquad (4.7)$$

we easily see that the development of **Riem** takes the form

$$\overset{\lambda}{R}{}^{\sigma}{}_{\gamma\alpha\beta} = \overset{0}{R}{}^{\sigma}{}_{\gamma\alpha\beta} + \mathcal{O}(\lambda),$$

where $\overset{\circ}{R}{}^{\sigma}{}_{\gamma\alpha\beta}$ is the Riemann tensor associated to the Galilean connection coefficients $\overset{\circ}{\Gamma}{}^{\gamma}{}_{\alpha\beta}$. It comes from this that the leading order of the Ricci tensor coefficients $\overset{\circ}{R}{}_{\alpha\beta}{}_{\alpha\beta}$ correspond to the Ricci tensor of the Galilean connection:

$$\overset{\lambda}{R}_{lphaeta} = \overset{0}{R}_{lphaeta} + \mathcal{O}(\lambda).$$

We recall that the Riemann and Ricci tensors of Galilean connections are only defined by the connection commutation (1.1) as, respectively, a (1,3)-tensor and a (0,2)-tensor. This is because Galilean structures do not feature non-degenerate metrics to raise and lower indices. For instance we have

$$\overset{\lambda}{R}{}^{\sigma\gamma}{}_{\alpha\beta} \coloneqq \overset{\lambda}{R}{}^{\sigma}{}_{\mu\alpha\beta}\overset{\lambda}{g}{}^{\mu\gamma} = \overset{0}{R}{}^{\sigma}{}_{\mu\alpha\beta}h^{\mu\gamma} + \mathcal{O}(\lambda).$$

4. Galilean limit of general relativity

The limit of the spacetime scalar curvature is

$$\overset{\lambda}{R} \coloneqq \overset{\lambda}{R}_{\mu\nu} \overset{\lambda}{g}^{\mu\nu} = {}^{h}\mathcal{R} + \lambda \left(\overset{1}{g}^{\mu\nu} \overset{0}{R}_{\mu\nu} + h^{\mu\nu} \overset{1}{R}_{\mu\nu} \right) + \mathcal{O}(\lambda^{2}),$$

where ${}^{h}\mathcal{R}$ and ${}^{h}\mathcal{R}^{\alpha\beta}$ are respectively the spatial scalar curvature and the spatial Ricci tensor of the τ -foliation induced by the Galilean structure, i.e. related to the spatial metric $\bar{\bar{h}}$. The limit of the Einstein tensor is

$$\overset{\lambda}{G}_{\alpha\beta} = \frac{1}{\lambda} \left[\frac{{}^{h}\mathcal{R}}{2} \tau_{\alpha} \tau_{\beta} \right] + \overset{0}{R}_{\alpha\beta} - \frac{1}{2} \left[{}^{h}\mathcal{R} \overset{1}{g}_{\alpha\beta} - \left(\overset{1}{g}^{\mu\nu} \overset{0}{R}_{\mu\nu} + h^{\mu\nu} \overset{1}{R}_{\mu\nu} \right) \tau_{\alpha} \tau_{\beta} \right] + \mathcal{O}(\lambda^{2}),$$

$$(4.8)$$

$$\hat{G}^{\alpha}{}_{\beta} = h^{\alpha\mu} \overset{0}{R}{}_{\mu\beta} - \frac{{}^{h}\mathcal{R}}{2} \delta^{\alpha}_{\beta} + \mathcal{O}(\lambda), \qquad (4.9)$$

$$\hat{G}^{\alpha\beta} = {}^{h}\mathcal{R}^{\alpha\beta} - \frac{{}^{h}\mathcal{R}}{2}h^{\alpha\beta} + \mathcal{O}(\lambda), \qquad (4.10)$$

where $\dot{R}_{\alpha\beta}$ depends on the first order of the Lorentzian connection (not specified here).

Because the contracted Bianchi identity features raised Riemann tensor indices, it is not defined for Galilean structures. Its limit is

$$\overset{\lambda}{\nabla}_{\mu}\overset{\lambda}{G}^{\mu}{}_{\beta} = h^{\mu\nu}\overset{0}{\nabla}_{\mu}\overset{0}{R}_{\nu\alpha} - \overset{0}{\nabla}_{\alpha}\frac{{}^{h}\mathcal{R}}{2} + \mathcal{O}(\lambda) = 0.$$
(4.11)

The same applies for the interchange symmetry relation, which follows from the first Bianchi identity, $\hat{R}^{\alpha}{}_{\gamma}{}^{\beta}{}_{\sigma} = \hat{R}^{\beta}{}_{\sigma}{}^{\alpha}{}_{\gamma}$:

$$h^{\mu\alpha} \overset{0}{R}{}^{\alpha}{}_{\gamma\mu\sigma} - h^{\mu\beta} \overset{0}{R}{}^{\beta}{}_{\sigma\mu\gamma} + \mathcal{O}(\lambda) = 0.$$
(4.12)

The leading order of this equation is equivalent to the Trautman-Künzle condition (2.19). Therefore this condition, which was initially added to Newton-Cartan to obtain the conservation of vorticity and close the system of equations (see the remark in section 2.3.1), naturally follows from the Galilean limit of Lorentzian structures. As in the relativistic case, it is a purely geometrical condition as it does not require the Einstein equation.

Remark. The condition under this form is also used by Ehlers in his frame theory. But it is miswritten in the original paper Ehlers (1981); Ehlers (2019) [see equation (7)], while it is under the right form in Ehlers (1997).

Apart for the leading orders of the Bianchi identities, no other constraint on the Galilean structure appears. In particular, from this limit alone, the spatial Ricci curvature ${}^{h}\mathcal{R}^{\alpha\beta}$ is totally free. Contraints on this tensor can only appear once we assume the Lorentzian structures to be solutions of the Einstein equation.

4.3 The (Euclidean) Newtonian limit

4.3.1 Limit of the energy-momentum tensor

The (Euclidean) Newtonian limit is obtained when we consider the Lorentzian structures to be solutions of the Einstein equation and that the energy-momentum (2,0)tensor is regular for $\lambda \to 0$. In the present chapter, we will assume this tensor to be related to a matter fluid as described by equation (1.4) in section 1.1.1.2. We then have

$$\hat{T}^{\alpha\beta} = \hat{\epsilon} \, \hat{u}^{\alpha} \hat{u}^{\beta} + 2\hat{q}^{(\alpha} \hat{u}^{\beta)} + \hat{p}^{\,u} \hat{b}^{\alpha\beta} + \hat{\pi}^{\alpha\beta}, \qquad (4.13)$$

where the expansion of ${}^{u}\hat{b}^{\alpha\beta}$ in terms of λ can be found in section D.2 of appendix D. Because the g-timelike vector \hat{u} 'moves' with λ , its rest frames also depend on λ , i.e. its orthogonal projector depends on λ . Therefore, any tensor which is defined as being orthogonal to \hat{u} will also 'move' with λ . That is why the heat flux and the anisotropic pressure depend on λ .

As \dot{q}^{α} , $\dot{\pi}^{\alpha\beta}$ and ${}^{u}\dot{b}_{\alpha\beta}$ are regular, then $\dot{q}_{\alpha} \coloneqq \dot{q}^{\mu}{}^{u}\dot{b}_{\mu\alpha}$ and $\dot{\pi}_{\alpha\beta} \coloneqq \dot{\pi}^{\mu\nu}{}^{u}\dot{b}_{\mu\alpha}{}^{u}\dot{b}_{\nu\beta}$ are also regular for $\lambda \to 0$. We have

$$\tilde{T}^{\alpha\beta} = {}^{0}_{\epsilon} {}^{0}_{u} {}^{\alpha}_{u} {}^{0}_{\beta} + 2 {}^{0}_{q} {}^{(\alpha}_{u} {}^{0}_{\beta}_{\beta}) + {}^{0}_{p} {}^{u}_{b} {}^{0}_{\alpha\beta} + {}^{0}_{\pi} {}^{\alpha\beta}_{\beta} + \mathcal{O}(\lambda), \qquad (4.14)$$

$$\overset{\lambda}{T}{}^{\alpha}{}_{\beta} = \frac{1}{\lambda} \left[-\overset{0}{\epsilon} \overset{0}{u}{}^{\alpha}\tau_{\beta} - \overset{0}{q}{}^{\alpha}\tau_{\beta} \right] + \mathcal{O}(\lambda), \qquad (4.15)$$

$$\overset{\lambda}{T} \coloneqq \overset{\lambda}{T}^{\mu\nu} \overset{\lambda}{g}_{\mu\nu} = \frac{1}{\lambda} \begin{bmatrix} 0\\ \epsilon \end{bmatrix} + \begin{bmatrix} 1\\ \epsilon \end{bmatrix} + \begin{bmatrix} 1\\ \epsilon \end{bmatrix} + \mathcal{O}(\lambda), \qquad (4.17)$$

with $\overset{0}{q}{}^{\mu}\tau_{\mu} = 0$ and $\overset{0}{\pi}{}^{\mu\alpha}\tau_{\mu} = 0$. The variable $\overset{0}{\epsilon}$ corresponds to the rest mass density ρ of the fluid, and $\overset{1}{\epsilon}$ to an internal energy density. Therefore if we consider only a dust fluid, the energy density $\overset{0}{\epsilon}$ is only a zero order term. The other orders depend on the type of fluid. For a perfect fluid, we expect $\overset{n+1}{\epsilon} = 0$ and $\overset{n}{p} = 0$ for all $n \ge 1$, so that the additional source of energy is only internal.

4.3.2 Limit of the Einstein equation

The Einstein equation (1.3) features two constants: the cosmological constant Λ and the gravitational constant G. From the Einstein equation alone these constants do not have, *a priori*, a preferred dimension. For instance, if we consider Λ to have the dimension of a curvature, then we will have the term $\Lambda g_{\alpha\beta}$ in the Einstein equation. Instead, if we consider that it has the dimension of a time⁻², then we will have $\lambda \Lambda g_{\alpha\beta}$. However, only the second choice leads to the Newton-Cartan equations at the limit. Concerning the gravitational constant in front of the energy-momentum tensor, it must appear as $8\pi G \lambda^2$ to lead to the right limit. Therefore we consider that the Lorentzian metrics $\{\hat{g}\}_{\lambda>0}$ are solutions of the following Einstein equations:

$$\overset{\lambda}{\hat{G}}_{\alpha\beta} + \lambda \Lambda \overset{\lambda}{g}_{\alpha\beta} = 8\pi G \lambda^2 \overset{\lambda}{\hat{T}}_{\alpha\beta}, \qquad (4.18)$$

or equivalently in the form

$$\hat{R}_{\alpha\beta} = 8\pi G \lambda^2 \left(\hat{T}_{\alpha\beta} - \frac{1}{2} \hat{T}_{\alpha\beta}^{\lambda} \right) + \lambda \Lambda \hat{g}_{\alpha\beta}.$$
(4.19)

Using the contravariant form of equation (4.18) along with equation (4.9) we immediately see that the regular hypothesis of the energy-momentum tensor (4.13) implies that the spatial Ricci curvature ${}^{h}\mathcal{R}^{\alpha\beta}$ of the Galilean structure is necessarily zero. While this is expected for a (Euclidean) Newtonian limit, this is a problem if we want a non-Euclidean spatial geometry. In section 4.4 we will see what are the solutions to tackle this problem.

Using the Einstein equation in the form (4.19) we obtain

$$\ddot{R}_{\alpha\beta} = (4\pi G\rho - \Lambda)\,\tau_{\alpha}\tau_{\beta},\tag{4.20}$$

which corresponds to the Newton-Cartan equation (2.18). The other two equations (2.17) and (2.19) correspond respectively to the contracted Bianchi identity (4.11) and the first Bianchi identity (4.12). In particular, the former written in terms of fluid variables and projected along τ_{α} leads to the conservation of the mass density (2.24):

$$\stackrel{0}{\nabla}_{\mu} \left(\stackrel{0}{\epsilon} \stackrel{0}{u} \stackrel{\mu}{u} \right) = - \stackrel{0}{\nabla}_{\mu} \stackrel{0}{q} \stackrel{\mu}{u}.$$
(4.21)

Then as discussed in section 2.3.5, we must take $q^{\alpha} = 0$ so that the mass of a fluid element is conserved.

The conservation of the internal energy $\dot{\epsilon}$ is obtained by taking the next order of the conservation of the energy-momentum tensor. It features the first order of the connection $\Gamma^{\gamma}{}_{\alpha\beta}$ which, in this equation, can be expressed as function of \dot{u}^{α} and $\dot{g}_{\alpha\beta}$ which are known. We do not present the calculation in the present study.

This concludes the derivation of the Newton-Cartan equations from the Einstein equation using the Galilean limit of Lorentzian structures.

4.3.3 Constraint on the Coriolis field

Contrary to the general Galilean structure considered in chapter 2, the one obtained from general relativity is constrained: equation (4.5) implies that the vorticity tensor $\Omega^{\alpha\beta}$ of the fluid 4-velocity \hat{u}^{α} , defined as

$$\Omega^{\alpha\beta} = h^{\mu[\alpha} \nabla^{0}_{\mu} u^{0\beta]}, \qquad (4.22)$$

4. Galilean limit of general relativity

reduces to

$$\Omega^{\alpha\beta} = h^{\mu[\alpha B} \nabla_{\mu} \left(\overset{0}{u} - B \right)^{\beta]}.$$
(4.23)

As $\hat{u}^{\alpha} - B^{\alpha}$ is spatial, then $\Omega^{ab} = D^{[a} \left(\hat{u}^{0} - B \right)^{b]}$, which means that Ω^{ab} is exact. This shows that the harmonic 2-form $\boldsymbol{\omega}$, called Coriolis field in chapter 2, is necessarily zero when the Newton-Cartan equations are derived as a limit of general relativity.

4.3.4 Preferred foliation?

One criticism we can make about the Galilean limit is that it seems to imply a preferred foliation in the manifold \mathcal{M} , the τ -foliation, on which the limit must be taken. This would mean that only a certain class of solutions to the Einstein equation would be suited for a Newtonian limit. However, this interpretation of the limit is *a priori* wrong. To understand why, one can take the example of the Schwarzschild metric in two coordinate systems adapted to two different foliations:

(i) the Schwarzschild coordinates (corresponding to an accelerated observer at fixed distance from the singularity):

$$g^{\alpha\beta} = \operatorname{diag}\left[-\left(\frac{1}{\lambda} - \frac{2GM}{r}\right)^{-1}; \left(1 - \lambda \frac{2GM}{r}\right); \frac{1}{r^2}; \frac{1}{r^2 \sin^2 \theta}\right], \quad (4.24)$$

$$g_{\alpha\beta} = \operatorname{diag}\left[-\left(\frac{1}{\lambda} - \frac{2GM}{r}\right); \ \left(1 - \lambda \frac{2GM}{r}\right)^{-1}; \ r^2; \ r^2 \sin^2\theta\right].$$
(4.25)

 (ii) the Gullstrand-Painlevé coordinates (corresponding to a geodesic observer in parabolic radial free-fall):

$$\hat{g}^{\alpha\beta} = \begin{pmatrix}
-\lambda & \pm\lambda\sqrt{\frac{2GM}{r}} & 0 & 0 \\
\pm\lambda\sqrt{\frac{2GM}{r}} & 1-\lambda\frac{2GM}{r} & 0 & 0 \\
0 & 0 & \frac{1}{r^2} & 0 \\
0 & 0 & 0 & \frac{1}{r^2\sin^2\theta}
\end{pmatrix},$$
(4.26)
$$\hat{g}_{\alpha\beta} = \begin{pmatrix}
\left(\frac{1}{\lambda} - \frac{2GM}{r}\right) & \pm\sqrt{\frac{2GM}{r}} & 0 & 0 \\
\pm\sqrt{\frac{2GM}{r}} & 1 & 0 & 0 \\
0 & 0 & r^2 & 0 \\
0 & 0 & 0 & r^2\sin^2\theta
\end{pmatrix}.$$
(4.27)

In both cases the coefficients $\hat{g}^{\alpha\beta}$ reduce to diag $\left[0; 1; \frac{1}{r^2}; \frac{1}{r^2 \sin^2\theta}\right]$ at leading order, and $\hat{g}_{\alpha\beta}$ to diag $\left[-\frac{1}{\lambda}; 0; 0; 0\right]$, which both correspond to the leading orders of the Galilean limit. The time and space metric are however related to a different foliation.

This shows that the Galilean limit of the Schwarzschild metric can be performed in at least two different foliations, i.e. there is no preferred foliation in which we
need to perform this limit. So in the end, the only requirement to be able to perform the Newtonian limit from a solution of the Einstein equation is on the manifold \mathcal{M} : its topology needs to be $\Sigma \times \mathbb{R}$ where Σ has an Euclidean geometry.

4.4 The non-Euclidean Newtonian limit

It is always assumed that Einstein's theory must contain Newton's theory in some limit, and this because the later works quite well in several situations. That is how, using the Newtonian limit, we can derive the constant $\frac{8\pi G}{c^4}$ in front of the energymomentum tensor in the Einstein equation, and the form $\mathbf{T} = \rho \mathbf{u} \otimes \mathbf{u}$ for a dust fluid. However the situations in which Newton's theory was tested to be valid does not rule out Galilean theories (for instance, the second NEN theory of chapter 2) with spatial curvature small in front of the size of the domain of test. In this sense, general relativity should also contain any Galilean theory in some limit. But as shown above, once we suppose that $\hat{T}^{\alpha\beta}$ is regular for $\lambda \to 0$, the spatiale curvature of the Galilean limit is necessarily zero. In particular this is also true if we assume a dust fluid, where the energy-momentum tensor reduces to $\hat{T}^{\alpha\beta} = \rho \hat{u}^{\alpha} \hat{u}^{\beta} + \mathcal{O}(\lambda)$. So it seems that the only way to obtain a non-flat and non-Euclidean Galilean theory at the limit is to add non-regular terms in the energy-momentum tensor. We follow this possibility in the following section.

4.4.1 Non-regular energy-momentum tensor

We assume that the fluid variables $\hat{\epsilon}$, \hat{q}^{α} , \hat{p} , $\hat{\pi}^{\alpha\beta}$ are not regular for $\lambda \to 0$. Using the Einstein equation in the form (4.18) and relations (4.8) and (4.9) we obtain that

$$\overset{\lambda}{\epsilon} = \frac{1}{\lambda} \left[\frac{{}^{h}\mathcal{R}}{2 * 8\pi G} \right] + \overset{0}{\epsilon} + \mathcal{O}(\lambda), \qquad (4.28)$$

$$\overset{\lambda}{p} = \frac{1}{\lambda^2} \left[-\frac{{}^{h}\mathcal{R}}{6*8\pi G} \right] + \frac{1}{\lambda} \overset{-1}{p} + \overset{0}{p} + \mathcal{O}(\lambda), \qquad (4.29)$$

$${}^{\lambda\alpha\beta}_{\pi} = \frac{1}{\lambda^2} \left[\frac{{}^{h}\mathcal{R}^{\langle\alpha\beta\rangle}}{8\pi G} \right] + \frac{1}{\lambda} \overline{\pi}^{1\alpha\beta} + \overline{\pi}^{0\alpha\beta} + \mathcal{O}(\lambda).$$
(4.30)

The Einstein equation does not allow us to specify p^{-1} and $\pi^{-1\alpha\beta}$ in terms of the two leading orders of the Lorentzian metric.

Using the conservation of the energy-momentum tensor $\overset{\lambda}{\nabla}_{\mu}\overset{\lambda}{T}^{\mu\alpha} = 0$ projected along $\overset{\lambda}{u}_{\alpha}$, we obtain that the leading order of the heat flux needs to be a -1 order:

$$\hat{q}^{\alpha} = \frac{1}{\lambda} \bar{q}^{\alpha} + \hat{q}^{\alpha} + \mathcal{O}(\lambda), \qquad (4.31)$$

with $\bar{q}^{\mu}\tau_{\mu} = 0$ and that

$${}^{0}_{\mu}{}^{\mu}\nabla_{\mu}{}^{-1}_{\epsilon} + \nabla_{\mu}{}^{0}_{\mu}{}^{\mu}\left({}^{-1}_{\epsilon} + {}^{-2}_{p}\right) + \nabla_{\mu}{}^{0}_{\mu}{}^{-1}_{\mu} + \nabla_{\mu}{}^{0}_{\nu}{}^{-2\mu\nu}_{\nu} = 0, \qquad (4.32)$$

4. Galilean limit of general relativity

which can also be written as

$${}^{0}_{\mu}{}^{\nu}\nabla_{\mu}{}^{h}\mathcal{R} + \frac{{}^{h}\mathcal{R}}{3}\nabla_{\mu}{}^{0}_{\mu}{}^{\mu} + 16\pi G \nabla_{\mu}\bar{q}^{\mu} + 2\nabla_{\mu}{}^{0}_{\mu}{}^{\mu}_{\nu}{}^{h}\mathcal{R}^{\langle\mu\nu\rangle} = 0.$$
(4.33)

As for \bar{p}^1 and $\bar{\pi}^{1\alpha\beta}$, the leading order \bar{q}^{α} cannot be specified in terms of the two leading orders of the Lorentzian metric.

4.4.1.1 Limit of the 1+3-Einstein equations

It is also possible to retrieve the above Laurent expansion series of the fluid variables from the 1+3-Einstein equations (section 1.1.3.3). For this we need the leading order of the expansion tensor $\overset{>}{\Theta}$ and vorticity tensors of $\overset{>}{\Omega}$ of the fluid 4-velocity $\dot{\hat{u}}$. Using appendix D.2, we obtain

$$\hat{\Theta}^{\alpha\beta} = \Theta^{\alpha\beta} + \mathcal{O}(\lambda), \qquad (4.34)$$

$$\hat{\Omega}^{\alpha\beta} = \Omega^{\alpha\beta} + \mathcal{O}(\lambda), \qquad (4.35)$$

where $\Theta^{\alpha\beta}$ and $\Omega^{\alpha\beta}$ correspond to the expansion and vorticity tensors of the vector $\overset{0}{u}^{\alpha}$ as defined by the Galilean structure [see equation (2.21)].

Concerning the rest frame connection ${}^{\hat{u}}\hat{D}_{\alpha}$ defined in equation (1.47), it reduces to the spatial connection D_{α} related to $h^{\alpha\beta}$:

$${}^{\lambda}{}^{\lambda}{}^{\lambda}{}^{D}{}_{\alpha} = D_{\alpha} + \mathcal{O}(\lambda).$$
 (4.36)

In particular the torsion of the rest frame connection, defined in equation (1.49), is a first order term, and thus vanishes at leading order.

The rest frame Ricci curvature, defined in equation (1.50), reduces to the spatial Ricci curvature related to $h^{\alpha\beta}$:

$${}^{\lambda}_{u}\mathcal{R}^{\alpha\beta} = {}^{h}\mathcal{R}^{\alpha\beta} + \mathcal{O}(\lambda).$$
(4.37)

In particular, ${}^{\dot{u}}\mathcal{R}^{\alpha\beta}$ is symmetric at leading order.

Then the lhs of the 1+3-Gauss equation (1.59), features a -1 order (the curvature term) implying that the rhs, which corresponds to the energy density $\hat{\epsilon}$, needs to feature a -1 order of the form (4.28). The developments (4.29) of \hat{p} and (4.30) of $\hat{\pi}^{\alpha\beta}$ are obtained similarly using the 1+3-Ricci equation (1.53).

For \dot{q}^{α} , the development (4.31) is obtained when considering the 1+3-momentum constraint (1.54) which is at leading order:

$$D^{\alpha}\theta - D_{\mu}\left(\Theta^{\alpha\mu} + \Omega^{\alpha\mu}\right) = 8\pi G \bar{q}^{\alpha}.$$

From this equation, and the knowledge we gained in chapter 2 and 3 on the role of the momentum constraint on the space-time separation of the spatial metric, we see that we necessarily need $\bar{q}^{\rm h} \neq 0$ for this separation to be possible. The momentum constraint needs to be of the form (3.41).

4.4.1.2 The 1+3-Galilean system

From the Laurent expansion series of the fluid variables, the Einstein equation (4.19) becomes at leading order

$$\overset{0}{R}_{\alpha\beta} - {}^{h}\mathcal{R}^{\mu\nu}{}^{u}b_{\mu\alpha}{}^{u}b_{\nu\beta} = 8\pi G \left[\frac{1}{2} \left(\overset{0}{\epsilon} + 3p\right) \tau_{\alpha}\tau_{\beta} - 2q^{\mu}{}^{u}b_{\mu(\alpha}\tau_{\beta)}\right] - \Lambda\tau_{\alpha}\tau_{\beta}. \quad (4.38)$$

The projection along and orthogonal to $\overset{0}{u}$ if this equation, along with the Bianchi identities, gives the 1+3-Galilean system

$$\left(\partial_t - \mathcal{L}_{\beta}\right){}^h \mathcal{R} = -\frac{{}^h \mathcal{R}}{3} \theta - D_c \bar{q}^{\rm t} - \Theta_{cd}{}^h \mathcal{R}^{\langle cd \rangle}, \tag{4.39}$$

$$\left(\partial_t - \mathcal{L}_\beta\right) h^{ab} = -2\Theta^{ab},\tag{4.40}$$

$$\left(\partial_t - \mathcal{L}_{\beta}\right)\theta = -4\pi G\left(\stackrel{0}{\epsilon} + 3\stackrel{-1}{p}\right) + \Lambda + D_c{}^{\boldsymbol{u}}a^c - \Theta^{cd}\Theta_{cd} + \Omega^{cd}\Omega^{cd}, \qquad (4.41)$$

$$(\partial_t - \mathcal{L}_\beta) \,\Omega_{ab} = D_{[a}{}^{\boldsymbol{u}} a_{b]},\tag{4.42}$$

with the constraint equations

$$D_c \left(\Theta^{ac} + \Omega^{ac}\right) - D^a \theta = 8\pi G \bar{q}^b, \qquad (4.43)$$

$$D_{[a}\Omega_{bc]} = 0, (4.44)$$

$${}^{h}\mathcal{R}^{ab} = {}^{h}\mathcal{R}^{ab}, \tag{4.45}$$

$${}^{\nu}\mathcal{R}^{d[abc]} = 0. \tag{4.46}$$

We see that the NEN theory depends on the unknown fluid variables \bar{p}^1 , \bar{q}^h and π^{1ab} . This means that without additional hypothesis on these variables, the system is not closed.

As a natural hypothesis we can assume that the spatial Ricci curvature is purely scalar, implying the τ -sections to have either spherical or hyperbolic geometries. In this case $\bar{\pi}^{2\alpha\beta} = 0$, then $\bar{\pi}^{1\alpha\beta}$ is spatial and we have an additional equation linking $\bar{q}^{\rm h}$, $\bar{p}^{\rm 1}$ and $\bar{\pi}^{1\alpha\beta}$:

$$(\partial_t - \mathcal{L}_\beta)\bar{q}^b + \theta\bar{q}^b + 2\bar{q}^b\Theta_c^{\ a} + h^{ca}D_c\bar{p}^{-1} + D_c\bar{\pi}^{-1ca} = 0.$$
(4.47)

It comes from the conservation of the energy-momentum tensor. To obtain it, we used that fact that \bar{p}^2 depends only on t implying the term ${}^{u}\bar{b}^{\alpha\mu}\partial_{\mu}\bar{p}^2$, which should be present in the above equation, to vanish.

4.4.1.3 Interpretation of the non-regular energy-momentum tensor

We saw that all the fluid variables need to have negative leading orders, related to the spatial curvature, so that a non-Euclidian limit is possible. This means, that

4. Galilean limit of general relativity

even for a dust fluid, or geodesic fluid, the energy momentum tensor needs to be of the form

$$\hat{T}^{\alpha\beta} = \rho \hat{u}^{\alpha} \hat{u}^{\beta} + {}^{\mathcal{R}} \hat{T}^{\alpha\beta}, \qquad (4.48)$$

where the leading orders of the decomposition of ${}^{\mathcal{R}}T^{\dot{\alpha}\beta}$ with respect to \dot{u}^{α} are equations (4.28)-(4.30).

Interpretation of the additional curvature term: We can interpret the additional term ${}^{\mathcal{R}}T^{\hat{\alpha}\beta}$ as a term we missed when extrapolating the energy-momentum tensor of a dust fluid from Newton's theory, because we only had the knowledge of an Euclidean Newtonian theory.

For this interpretation to be valid, the fluid described by (4.48) needs to be geodesic, i.e. a dust fluid. This geodesic nature of \hat{u}^{α} needs to be implied by the conservation of $\hat{T}^{\alpha\beta}$:

$$\overset{\lambda}{\nabla}_{\mu} \overset{\lambda}{T}^{\mu\alpha} = 0 \longrightarrow \overset{\lambda}{u}^{\mu} \overset{\lambda}{\nabla}_{\mu} \overset{\lambda}{u}^{\alpha} = 0.$$
(4.49)

In this sense we can see (4.48) as a generalisation of the energy-momentum tensor for a geodesic fluid: generalisation in the sense that $T^{\alpha\beta} = \rho \hat{u}^{\alpha} \hat{u}^{\beta}$ is not the unique energy-momentum tensor implying that the fluid is geodesic.

Remark. As an additional requirement, we can also suppose that ${}^{\mathcal{R}}T^{\lambda}\alpha\beta}$ is decoupled from $\rho \hat{u}^{\alpha} \hat{u}^{\beta}$ so that both terms as subject to the contracted Bianchi identity independently. This is less general, but would imply, in addition to the geodesic equation for \boldsymbol{u} , the conservation of the density ρ .

4.4.1.4 The main issue

While the above interpretation justifies the additional term, it does not provide a way to determine it. So we need to guess what is the full order form of ${}^{\mathcal{R}}T^{\hat{\alpha}\beta}$. This is where the main issue in obtaining the NEN theory arises: there is a priori not a unique possibility for ${}^{\mathcal{R}}T^{\hat{\alpha}\beta}$ which both leads to the right leading orders and preserves the geodesic nature of the fluid. Then there is not a unique choice for p, \bar{q}^{1} and $\bar{\pi}^{1ab}$, which means that closing the 1+3-system of section (4.4.1.2), i.e. obtaining the NEN theory, is not unique.

As for now, I have tried a lot of guesses for the term ${}^{\mathcal{R}}T^{\hat{\alpha}\beta}$ to see if there is a 'more natural one', but without success...

4.4.2 Specific choices of the non-regular terms

Both NEN theories proposed in chapter 3 can be retrieved by specific choices of the non-regular terms:

4. Galilean limit of general relativity

• the NEN theory I is retrieved with

$$\bar{\pi}^{2\alpha\beta} = 0 \quad ; \quad \bar{p}^2 = -\frac{{}^{h}\mathcal{R}(t)}{6*8\pi G} \quad ; \quad \bar{q}^{h} = 0 \quad ; \quad \tilde{\epsilon} + 3\bar{p}^1 = \rho,$$
 (4.50)

• the NEN theory II is retrieved with

$$\bar{\pi}^{2\alpha\beta} = 0 \quad ; \quad \bar{p}^2 = -\frac{{}^{h}\mathcal{R}(t)}{6*8\pi G} \quad ; \quad \bar{q}^{h} = -\frac{{}^{h}\mathcal{R}}{3*8\pi G}v^{\alpha} \quad ; \quad \tilde{\epsilon}^0 + 3\bar{p}^1 = \rho + \frac{2}{3}\frac{{}^{h}\mathcal{R}}{8\pi G}v^c v_c,$$
(4.51)

with v^a the vector in the SVT decomposition of Θ^{ab} .

In both cases, it is not clear to me how the conservation of ρ can be retrieved. It corresponds to the second leading order of the 1+3-conservation equation (1.57) and requires the knowledge of $\Gamma^{\gamma}_{\alpha\beta}$ and q^{α}_{α} .

While we still do not know what is the right choice for these non-regular terms, requiring the space-time separability of the spatial metric seems to be physically relevant. This is done by assuming $\bar{q}^{b} = -\frac{{}^{h}\mathcal{R}}{3*8\pi G}v^{a}$. Without further hypothesis on the other non-regular terms, the expansion law of Σ is in this case

$$3\left(\dot{H} + H^2\right) = -4\pi G\left(\left\langle \stackrel{0}{\epsilon} \right\rangle_{\Sigma} + 3\left\langle \stackrel{-1}{p} \right\rangle_{\Sigma}\right) + \Lambda + \frac{\mathcal{R}}{3}\left\langle v_c v^c \right\rangle_{\Sigma}.$$
(4.52)

But as we do not know a priori what is the expression of $\hat{\epsilon}^{0}$ and \bar{p}^{1} as function of ρ , v^{a} and ${}^{h}\mathcal{R}$, we cannot know the deviation of this expansion law with the FLRW one, and we cannot answer the main question of this thesis.

4.5 Backreaction from post-Newtonian terms

We focused until now on the leading order of the Einstein equation. Deriving the next order might be interesting for the study of the global backreaction, and this even in the Newtonian case with $\hat{T}_{\alpha\beta} = \rho \hat{u}_{\alpha} \hat{u}_{\beta}$. Indeed, we can consider that the global backreaction in Newton is the zeroth order of the full relativistic backreaction. Then accounting for $\Gamma^{\gamma}_{\alpha\beta}$ and \hat{u}^{α} , we can derive $\Theta^{\alpha\beta}$ and $\hat{\Omega}^{\alpha\beta}$. The first order backreaction \hat{Q}_{Σ} is

$$\dot{\mathcal{Q}}_{\Sigma} = \frac{4}{3} \left(\left\langle \overset{0}{\theta} \overset{1}{\theta} \right\rangle_{\Sigma} - \left\langle \overset{0}{\theta} \right\rangle_{\Sigma} \left\langle \overset{1}{\theta} \right\rangle_{\Sigma} \right) - \left\langle \overset{0}{\sigma}_{cd} \overset{1}{\sigma}^{cd} + \overset{1}{\sigma}_{cd} \overset{0}{\sigma}^{cd} \right\rangle_{\Sigma} + \left\langle \overset{0}{\Omega}_{cd} \overset{1}{\Omega}^{cd} + \overset{1}{\Omega}_{cd} \overset{0}{\Omega}^{cd} \right\rangle_{\Sigma}.$$
(4.53)

This backreaction depends on $\Gamma^{\gamma}_{\alpha\beta}$ which requires the knowledge of $\hat{g}^{\alpha\beta}$ and $\hat{g}_{\alpha\beta}$. These are post-Newtonian corrections to the Lorentzian metric and come with their own equations (see Dautcourt, 1997; Tichy & Flanagan, 2011). References

4.6 Conclusion

This chapter aimed at studying the possibility of obtaining Galilean theories with non-zero spatial Ricci curvature from the Einstein equation. The main results are the following:

- (i) The Galilean limit allows, as expected, to recover the Newton-Cartan equations.
- (ii) In order to have non-zero spatial Ricci curvature at the limit, the energymomentum (2,0)-tensor must be non-regular for $\lambda \to 0$.
- (iii) We interpreted the non-regular orders as coming from an additional term ${}^{\mathcal{R}}T^{\alpha\beta}$ in the energy-momentum tensor of a dust fluid. This interpretation is valid if the conservation of $T^{\alpha\beta} = \rho u^{\alpha} u^{\beta} + {}^{\mathcal{R}}T^{\alpha\beta}$ implies the geodesic equation for u^{α} .
- (iv) The NEN theory depends on the second leading order of this term, which is not known.

What is the full order form of ${}^{\mathcal{R}}T^{\alpha\beta}$ remains an open question, as well as what is the 'right' NEN theory compatible with general relativity. A lot of questions remain to be solved to arrive at that goal:

- Did we use the most general way to make a Galilean limit of a Lorentzian structure?
- Is there a way to justify the non-regular terms other than with the Galilean limit?
- A priori the limit allows for an Euclidean Galilean limit with non-zero spatial curvature. Is this case physical?

While the goal of this chapter was to derive the global backreaction at leading order in non-Euclidean geometries, the tools we developed can be used to compute the first order global backreaction in the Euclidean case (section 4.5). This is left for a future study.

References

Bardeen J. M., 1980, Gauge-invariant cosmological perturbations, Phys. Rev. D, 22, 1882-1905

Chruściel P., 2019, Elements of General Relativity, doi:10.1007/978-3-030-28416-9

- Dautcourt G., 1964, Die Newtonske Gravitationstheorie als Strenger Grenzfall der Allgemeinen Relativitätheorie, Acta Phys. Pol., 637
- Dautcourt G., 1997, Post-Newtonian extension of the Newton-Cartan theory, Classical and Quantum Gravity, 14, A109-A117

- Ehlers J., 1981, in Nitsch J., Pfarr J., Stachow E. W., eds, , Grundlagenprobleme der modernen Physik. Bibliographisches Institut, Mannheim, pp 65–84
- Ehlers J., 1997, Examples of Newtonian limits of relativistic spacetimes, Classical and Quantum Gravity, 14, A119-A126
- Ehlers J., 2019, Republication of: On the Newtonian limit of Einstein's theory of gravitation, General Relativity and Gravitation, 51, 163
- Ellis G. F. R., Bruni M., 1989, Covariant and gauge-invariant approach to cosmological density fluctuations, Phys. Rev. D, 40, 1804-1818
- Green S. R., Wald R. M., 2012, Newtonian and relativistic cosmologies, Phys. Rev. D, 85, 063512
- Künzle H. P., 1972, Galilei and Lorentz structures on space-time : comparison of the corresponding geometry and physics, Annales de l'I.H.P. Physique théorique, 337-362
- Künzle H. P., 1976, Covariant Newtonian limit of Lorentz space-times, General Relativity and Gravitation, 7, 445-457
- Tichy W., Flanagan É. É., 2011, Covariant formulation of the post-1-Newtonian approximation to general relativity, Phys. Rev. D, 84, 044038

Chapter 5

Towards non-Euclidean relativistic simulations

I N numerical cosmology, two kinds of simulations are usually conducted, using either Newtonian gravity or general relativity. The former is the most common kind of simulations. They are usually used to create mock catalogues for different observables, such as weak lensing signals, X-ray luminosity or statistics on galaxy clusters (see e.g. Springel et al., 2006; Angulo et al., 2012). As all these simulations use the Newtonian cosmology with an isotropic expansion, the Buchert-Ehlers theorem prevents them to study the global backreaction of structures on the expansion. That is why, in the past decade, the field of numerical cosmology has seen the growth of non-perturbative general relativistic simulations. Various methods have been used, from approximate or non general schemes to exact schemes using an exact resolution of the Einstein equation. But while most of them aim at probing the backreaction effect, the issue of topology is generally not studied, and the flat 3-torus topology is generally assumed.

The only non-Euclidean cosmological simulations known to me lie in the field of lattice cosmological models. These are solutions of the vacuum Einstein equation which can be interpreted as representing the evolution of black holes in S^3 . As we will see, they are hardly representative of our Universe. Still this method is conceptually interesting and will be presented in section 5.1. We will then focus on relativistic numerical cosmology with fluid models. Section 5.2 presents the current status of such numerical studies. We will see that they allow for a first quantification of the backreaction in a relatively realistic model universe. However, the numerical formalism used in these simulations, the BSSN formalism, is not adapted for non-Euclidian geometries. In section 5.3, after introducing this formalism, we will see how it can be adapted to allow for non-Euclidian geometries.

This chapter does not aim at providing a full numerical simulation; it is rather a feasibility study.

5.1 Lattice cosmology

The exact relativistic approach for describing a lattice of black holes in S^3 has been extensively studied the past decade (e.g. Clifton et al., 2012; Bentivegna & Korzyński, 2013; Clifton et al., 2013; Clifton, 2014; Korzyński, 2014; Bentivegna, 2014; Clifton, 2015; Durk & Clifton, 2017; Bentivegna et al., 2018). It is based on the initial work of Misner (1963) who studied exact solutions of the 3+1-constraint equations in vacuum, i.e. in terms of initial conditions of the Cauchy problem, representing a lattice of black holes with asymptotically flat space at infinity. The formalism used is called *geometrostatics*. If applied to cosmology, it allows for the definition of exact inhomogeneous initial conditions, which can be evolved subsequently. I introduce the geometrostatics in section 5.1.1 and describe how it can be applied to cosmology in section 5.1.2. Finally, in section 5.1.3, I present an overview of the literature on lattice cosmological models.

5.1.1 Principle of geometrostatics

The geometrostatics is a method to find more easily initial conditions fulfilling the 3+1-constraint equations [equations (1.41) and (1.42)]. It is generally used in vacuum and is based on the Lichnerowicz-York equations, which are obtained from the Gauss-Codazzi constraints with a *conformal transformation* of the spatial metric:

$$h_{ab} \rightleftharpoons \psi^4 \tilde{h}_{ab},\tag{5.1}$$

where \tilde{h} is called the *conformal metric* and ψ is a never vanishing scalar field called the *conformal factor*. We also define the conformal traceless extrinsic curvature

$$\tilde{A}_{ab} \coloneqq \psi^2 K_{\langle ab \rangle},$$

and its contravariant components, which are raised with the conformal metric

$$\tilde{A}^{ab} \coloneqq \tilde{A}_{cd} \tilde{h}^{ca} \tilde{h}^{db} = \psi^{-10} K^{\langle ab \rangle}.$$

Then introducing the conformal traceless extrinsic curvature and the conformal metric in the 3+1-constraints, we obtain:

The Lichnerowicz-York equations (in vacuum):

$$\tilde{\Delta}\psi - \frac{\tilde{\mathcal{R}}}{8}\psi - \frac{K^2}{12}\psi^5 + \frac{1}{8}\tilde{A}_{cd}\tilde{A}^{cd}\psi^{-7} = 0, \qquad (5.2)$$

$$\tilde{D}_c \tilde{A}^{ca} - \frac{2}{3} \psi^6 \tilde{\gamma}^{ca} \tilde{\nabla}_c K = 0, \qquad (5.3)$$

where $\tilde{\Delta}$, $\tilde{\mathcal{R}}$ and \tilde{D}_i are respectively the Laplace-Beltrami operator, the scalar curvature and the covariant derivative associated with \tilde{h}_{ab} .

The goal of making the conformal transformation (5.1) is to transform the

5. Towards non-Euclidean relativistic simulations

Hamilton constraint into a constraint on a single scalar which is the conformal factor. Hence, it is possible to set the conformal metric and then solve equation (5.2) for ψ . In this way, if the initial condition we want is a conformal equivalent of a given metric $\tilde{\gamma}_{ij}$, the Lichnerowicz-York equations give a 'simple' way to find the full physical metric h. To simplify the system even more, it is also generally assumed that the initial condition is time-symmetric, i.e. $K_{ab} = 0$, which leads to the linear equation

$$\tilde{\Delta}\psi - \frac{\mathcal{R}}{8}\psi = 0. \tag{5.4}$$

Misner (1963) made a first application of equation (5.4) in the case of a conformally flat manifold, i.e. $\tilde{h}_{ab} = \text{diag}[1, 1, 1]$, which implies $\tilde{\mathcal{R}}_{ab} = 0$. He wanted to find an initial condition with a lattice of black holes in an asymptotically flat manifold. Since this equation is linear in ψ , the solution for a lattice of black holes is the sum of the solution for one black hole, i.e. a sum of spherically symmetric solutions. It takes the form

$$\psi(x) = \sum_{n=1}^{N} \frac{M_n}{\mathrm{d}[x, x_n]},$$

where N is the number of black holes, M_n are their mass, x_n is the position of the n^{th} black hole and $d[x, x_n]$ is the distance (computed with the conformal metric) between the n^{th} black hole and the point of coordinates x.

This is the strength of the lattice method: we just have to solve a linear equation, and since it is exact, the non-linearity of the Einstein equation is conserved.

Remark. While the resolution of equation (5.4) was done with the conformal metric, the physical metric is still $\mathbf{h} \coloneqq \psi^4 \tilde{\mathbf{h}}$. Then the physical distances need to be computed using the following line element:

$$dl^{2} = \left(\sum_{n=1}^{N} \frac{M_{n}}{d[x, x_{n}]}\right)^{4} \left\{ dx^{2} + dy^{2} + dz^{2} \right\}.$$

5.1.2 Application to cosmology

5.1.2.1 Lattice for conformally spherical spaces

Initially the lattice method was developed for asymptotically flat spaces with a compact distribution of matter, i.e. a finite number of black holes in \mathbb{R}^3 . If one wants to apply this method to cosmology, a first solution is to consider an infinite regular distribution corresponding to the images in \mathbb{R}^3 of one black hole in \mathbb{T}^3 (the

5. Towards non-Euclidean relativistic simulations

covering space representation, see section 1.2.4.2):

$$\psi(x) = \sum_{x_n \in \operatorname{cell}(\mathbb{T}^3)} \frac{M}{\mathrm{d}[x, x_n]},$$

where the sum is over the images of the black hole in \mathbb{R}^3 . However, the spatial average, with respect to \tilde{h} , over \mathbb{T}^3 of the Laplacian in equation (5.4) implies that M must be zero. Or in other words, the above sum diverges, unless M = 0. This results from the fact that there exists non time-symmetric hypersurfaces, i.e. $K_{ab} = 0$, for spacetimes with closed Euclidean spatial sections (see Bentivegna et al., 2018). A similar problem arises if we consider a conformally hyperbolic geometry and impose $\tilde{\mathcal{R}}_{ab} = \frac{\tilde{\mathcal{R}}}{3}\tilde{h}_{ab}$, with $\tilde{\mathcal{R}} < 0$. A solution would be to drop the time-symmetry hypothesis, but the Lichnerowicz-York equations could not be solved analytically anymore.

As shown in Bentivegna et al. (2018), the application of the lattice method to cosmology can only be done in conformally spherical spaces, i.e. where $\tilde{\mathcal{R}}_{ab} = \frac{\tilde{\mathcal{R}}}{3}\tilde{h}_{ab}$ with $\tilde{\mathcal{R}} > 0$. In this case, the conformal factor can be written as

$$\psi(x) = \sum_{n=1}^{N} \frac{m_n}{R_c \sin \frac{d[x, x_n]}{2}},$$
(5.5)

where $R_{\rm c} \coloneqq \sqrt{6/\mathcal{R}}$ is the curvature radius and the physical spatial line element is

$$d^{2}l = \frac{1}{R_{c}^{2}} \left(\sum_{n=1}^{N} \frac{m_{n}}{2\sin\frac{d[x,x_{n}]}{2}} \right)^{4} \left\{ d^{2}\chi + \sin^{2}\chi \left(d^{2}\theta + \sin^{2}\theta \, d^{2}\varphi \right) \right\}.$$
 (5.6)

A representation of such an initial condition is given in figure 5.1 in the case of 8 black holes regularly placed on the 3-sphere.

5.1.2.2 Interpretation

While we assumed the conformal metric to be spherical, with $\tilde{\mathcal{R}}_{ab} = \frac{\tilde{\mathcal{R}}}{3}\tilde{h}_{ab}$, this does not mean that the topology of the initial condition is \mathcal{S}^3 . Actually, the physical spatial metric h, related to the line element (5.6), implies that the volume of each singularity is infinite and that the spatial Ricci curvature \mathcal{R}_{ab} tends to zero. Therefore, each singularity corresponds to an asymptotically infinite flat space. This is represented in figure 5.1 for the top singularity.

To be able to interpret this initial condition as a lattice of black holes in S^3 , and hence as a cosmological model, each singularity must have horizons which causally separate the spatial slice so that the domain delimited by the set of horizons is compact and non-null. The location of these horizons corresponds to the *marginally outer trapped surfaces* which technical details can be found in Gibbons (1972). We



Figure 5.1: Representation of a lattice of 8 black holes in S^3 (from Clifton, 2015). It shows a 2D slice of the initial condition, passing by 6 black holes and embedded in \mathbb{R}^3 . The infinite asymptotic flat space of the top singularity is represented. The black areas correspond to the horizons of each singularity.

can show that the non-null and compactness condition is fulfilled once we have more than 3 singularities.¹ In figure 5.1, the horizons are represented by the black thick circles. They delimit a compact space.

Remark. To my knowledge, the marginally outer trapped surface gives the exact position of the horizon for static spacetimes. Therefore, it remains well suited for an estimation of this position on a time-symmetric initial slice, i.e. $K_{ab} = 0$. However, it is not clear to me at which point this estimation remains correct during the evolution of this slice. As the interpretation of the model, in terms of black holes in S^3 , is based on the domain delimited by the set of horizons, this questions the validity of this interpretation during the evolution.

5.1.2.3 Multi-connected spherical topologies

Once we make the above interpretation, the effective topology the initial condition represents can be any multi-connected spherical topology, and not necessarily S^3 . For this, the black holes need to be regularly placed in S^3 so that their position correspond to the multiple images of the desired topology in the covering space S^3 .

¹For two singularities, the two horizons coincide (see figure 1 in Clifton, 2014), and the topology corresponds to a wormhole between two asymptotically flat spaces. Actually this solution corresponds to the spatial sections of the Schwarzschild spacetime in isotropic coordinates.

For instance, if we consider one black hole in the center of the spherical torus, i.e. the spherical space which fundamental domain is a cube, then the images in S^3 of this black hole are at the positions $\{(0,0,0), (\pi,0,0), (\frac{\pi}{2},0,0), (\frac{\pi}{2},\pi,0), (\frac{\pi}{2},\frac{\pi}{2},0), (\frac{\pi}{2},\frac{\pi}{2},\pi), (\frac{\pi}{2},\frac{\pi}{2},\frac{\pi}{2}), (\frac{\pi}{2},\frac{\pi}{2},\frac{3\pi}{2})\}$, in hyperspherical coordinates (see section 3.2.1). The cases in which fundamental domain is one of the other platonic solids are given by Clifton et al. (2012).

5.1.2.4 Evolution of the initial condition

Once the initial condition is set, it remains to evolve it through time with the 3+1-Ricci equation (1.40). This can only be done numerically. As will be presented in section 5.2 and 5.3 of this chapter, there exists no implemented algorithm that allows to simulate non-Euclidean spaces. However, the geometry of the above initial conditions is not spherical because the other side of each singularity is an infinite flat space. Therefore it is possible, by a change of coordinates, to 'open-up' one singularity so that the spatial metric becomes conformally flat and the slice represents N - 1 blackholes in \mathbb{R}^3 . From this new coordinate system it is then possible to perform the evolution of the initial condition using existing codes (the details of this method can be found in Korzyński, 2014).

To conclude on the method of geometrostatics, we saw that it allows to build cosmological models which can be evolved with existing codes, but which can represent (effective) spherical geometries. In this sense it might be a powerful tool for the study of the influence of topology on the global backreaction. In the next section, we review the literature on this topic.

Remark. For a while I tried to find the NEN theory using the lattice cosmology method. The main reason for which it failed is that this method does not provide the g_{00} components of the spacetime metric, which should lead to the gravitational potential in the classical Newtonian limit.

5.1.3 Overview of the literature on lattice cosmologies

The following studies solved the 3+1-Einstein equations with the initial conditions presented above. The evolution was done with the BSSN formalism, which will be presented in section 5.3.2. Though there is no fluid in the lattice cosmology approach because the Einstein equation is solved in vacuum, it is still possible to define an effective density arising from the black holes masses and compare the expansion of the 3-sphere with the one predicted for a homogeneous universe. Bentivegna & Korzyński (2013) performed the simulation for a lattice of 8 black holes regularly placed on the sphere. Clifton et al. (2013) tested all other possible regular lattices of black holes on S^3 , i.e. 5, 8, 16, 24, 120 and 600. These setups are equivalent to solving the dynamics of one black hole in the respective topology, i.e. in the spherical spaces which fundamental domains are a tetrahedron, a cube, an octahedron or a dodecahedron (see Cavicchioli et al., 2009, 2010, for the classification of all compact topologies from Platonic solids).

Both Bentivegna & Korzyński (2013) and Clifton et al. (2013) found little discrepancies with respect to the spherical FLRW evolution for any number of black holes they tested, implying a negligible backreaction. However their very symmetric and simple setup makes difficult the interpretation of these results as representative of the Universe. But still, these studies paved the way for the first exact numerical quantification of the backreaction in non-Euclidean geometries. A more realistic test would be to conduct the same simulations but with a randomly placed increased number of black holes. This would allow to probe the influence of virialisation on the expansion. To my knowledge, it is not possible to perform the full evolution with such number of black holes in a reasonable time. However, it is still possible to analyse the properties of the initial slice with this increased number of black holes, as done by Durk & Clifton (2017). It is also possible to study the continuum limit when this number tends to infinity (Korzyński, 2014).

This limitation in the use of the lattice cosmology to model the Universe implies that reproducing the formation of large scale structures and their influence on the global expansion requires a fluid approach.

5.2 Relativistic numerical cosmology with fluid models

In this section we present an overview of the literature on the relativistic numerical cosmology using exact fluid schemes. We will focus on the studies which aimed at probing the global backreaction.

5.2.1 Exact fluid schemes

A growing number of papers using an exact relativistic fluid scheme for cosmological simulations have been released the past decade (e.g. Bentivegna, 2014; Torres et al., 2014; Rekier et al., 2015; Bentivegna & Bruni, 2016; Giblin et al., 2016a; Mertens et al., 2016; Giblin et al., 2016b; Macpherson et al., 2017, 2018, 2019). Most of them do not assume any specific local symmetry during the evolution.² However, they all conduct their simulation in a cubic box with periodic boundary conditions, thus implicitly assuming the topology of a 3-torus for their spatial sections. The main reason for this choice of topology is because it is possible to define a spatial reference metric of the form $h_{ab} = \delta_{ab}$, which is needed for the numerical scheme

²Only Torres et al. (2014) and Rekier et al. (2015) assume spherical symmetry, which reproduces the Lemaître-Tolman-Bondi class of solutions (Lemaître, 1933; Tolman, 1934; Bondi, 1947). But these do not seek to probe the backreaction, especially Torres et al. (2014) who focuses on the influence of exotic matter on structure formation.

they use (see section 5.3.3). The main difference between these simulations resides in the power spectrum they take for their initial conditions.

Bentivegna (2014) focuses on solving the Einstein constraints, i.e. the Hamilton and the momentum constraints, in compact periodic spaces allowing to properly set the initial conditions. This study is then used in Bentivegna & Bruni (2016) to evolve a dust fluid using the BSSN formalism. The initial density fluctuation is a 1st order harmonic, with initial density contrast of $\delta \rho_i = 10^{-2}$. The time span of the simulation corresponds to a relative increase in the scale factor of 100, compared to the usually estimated ~1000 relative increase between the CMB time and the current epoch. They found negligible backreaction with an evolution of $Q_D \propto \frac{1}{a}$, consistent with the expected first order behaviour (e.g. Buchert et al., 2000; Kolb et al., 2005). While there is no specific symmetry in their setup, the simple harmonic they took for the initial condition is not realistic.

Giblin et al. (2016a); Mertens et al. (2016) are the first exact relativistic simulations reproducing structure formation.³ They have a richer initial power spectrum than Bentivegna & Bruni (2016) but it is still not fully realistic since they cut it at high frequencies ($k_{\text{max}} \sim 40 \text{ Mpc}^{-1}$) preventing the smaller structures to form before current epoch. Moreover the density contrast they take is smaller than the expected one using the Planck data and the simulation is only run between redshifts z = 2and z = 0. While the expansion of their spatial sections are close to the FLRW solution, they cannot probe the backreaction of the small scale structures because their power spectrum is cut at high frequencies, and their resolution is limited ($\Delta x \sim 16$ Mpc).

Because all observations are made in the past light-cone of the Earth, there could be an acceleration of the redshift growth (as observed by Riess et al., 1998; Perlmutter et al., 1999) without an acceleration of the spatial expansion. Therefore it is also important to analyse the deviation properties of the light-cone around the expectation of the Standard Model of Cosmology. A first study is made in Giblin et al. (2016b), who found little deviations. They use the simulations of Giblin et al. (2016a) and Mertens et al. (2016), and thus have the same limitations in terms of accuracy and realism.

Giblin et al. (2017) developed a scheme aiming at improving this accuracy and the efficiency of simulations using the BSSN formalism for cosmological setups. They use a reference analytical solution to define the numerical variables as deviations (not necessarily small) from this solution. However the introduction of a homogeneous reference solution *could* imply a gauge (or foliation) dependence (see Bardeen, 1980; Ellis & Bruni, 1989).

In a series of papers, Macpherson et al. (2017), Macpherson et al. (2018) and Macpherson et al. (2019) performed the most realistic cosmological relativistic sim-

³The code used in this series of papers is not currently publicly available.

ulations to date. As with the previous studies they use the BSSN formalism for the evolution of the spatial variables. Their time span is from the CMB time to the current epoch, and they have a resolution of ~4 Mpc in a 3-torus of 1 Gpc edges (compared to the 2 Gpc edges and ~16 Mpc resolution of Giblin et al., 2016a; Mertens et al., 2016). The power spectrum is the full power spectrum of the CMB up to the spatial precision of their grid code. They found little global backreaction, with $\Omega_Q^{\mathcal{D}} \sim \Omega_R^{\mathcal{D}} \sim -10^{-8}$. While this is the first realistic numerical evaluation of the backreaction on large scales, we cannot assert that they closed the problem. Indeed, there is place for improvement in many aspects of their simulations and analysis:

- (i) Their time step is at constant conformal time, meaning that the late universe (when backreaction is expected to be the highest) is not well resolved in time.
- (ii) They have a violation of the Hamilton constraint several orders bigger than the measured backreaction.
- (iii) As their fluid is rotational, they cannot use the formalism of Buchert (2000, 2001) to calculate the backreaction. They used the formalism of Larena (2009) which is based on an average of the extrinsic curvature of the chosen foliation (necessarily different from the fluid orthogonal rest frames). This formalism is highly dependent on the foliation, and a better choice would have been the one proposed by Buchert et al. (2020), which is based on an average of the fluid variables, as the original papers (Buchert, 2000, 2001).

5.2.2 Relativistic fluid/N-body schemes

The previous simulations were all dust: the pressure related to the velocity dispersion inside a fluid element is neglected. But while the energy density associated with this pressure is small in front of the mass density, the velocity dispersion, via shell-crossing, still plays a major role on the stabilisation of structures in the late Universe. In this sense, the pure dust simulation might not capture all the physics of structure formation, and especially the backreaction. That is why schemes mixing a fluid and an N-body approach in general relativity have been developed (Adamek et al., 2016; Daverio et al., 2019; Barrera-Hinojosa & Li, 2020). However, the numerical schemes used in these studies are not exact, and generally assume small perturbations of the spatial metric.

An exact way to deal with N-bodies in general relativity is to consider black holes and the lattice cosmological models of section 5.1. However, it is only possible to simulate a small number of black holes which is far less than the $10^6 - 10^9$ needed number to fully account for structure formation (Barrera-Hinojosa & Li, 2020).

5.2.3 The issue of topology

In general relativity, any type of geometry can be considered. For now only the 3-torus has been investigated, mainly for simplicity reasons and because the goal of these studies was not to probe the effect of topology. However, a similar theorem as the Buchert-Ehlers theorem could exist in general relativity. Though it would not imply a strictly zero global backreaction in closed spaces, it could prevent it to grow significantly. Since I was not able to define a non-Euclidean Newtonian theory, it is not possible to have an insight on a possible extension of this theorem in non-Euclidean spaces. This justifies the need for probing the effect of cosmic topology on the global backreaction using relativistic cosmological simulations with fluid matter models.

The studies presented in section 5.2.1 all use the BSSN formalism. However, in its original form introduced by Shibata & Nakamura (1995); Baumgarte & Shapiro (1999), it is best suited for Euclidean geometries. We will see in section 5.3.4 how it can be adapted to allow for other types of geometries.

5.3 Probing the effect of topology with the BSSN formalism

The field of numerical relativity was born in the 60s with the first proposed numerical scheme to solve the Einstein equations (Hahn & Lindquist, 1964). From then various schemes have been proposed, solving either approximately or exactly these equations. We will only focus on exact schemes.

5.3.1 Numerical schemes in general relativity

Most of the numerical scheme in general relativity are based on the 3+1 formalism in which the 4D space-time is decomposed into space-like hypersurfaces which are evolved with time. However, using the 3+1-equations (or ADM equations) in the form presented in section 1.1.2.6.c [equations (1.40)-(1.43)] as a free evolution scheme, i.e. by solving the constraints only initially, has proven to be numerically unstable, leading the constraint violating modes. That is why other formalisms have been developed, generally based on the ADM equations, but which introduce additional evolution variables in order to stabilise the numerical resolution. We can quote the constrained scheme of Bonazzola et al. (2004). Among the free-schemes, the most popular are the Bona-Masso formalism (Bona et al., 1995), the NOR formalism (Nagy et al., 2004), and the BSSN formalism (Nakamura et al., 1987; Shibata & Nakamura, 1995; Baumgarte & Shapiro, 1999). The latter has proven to be really stable for a wide range of physical problems. It is used by the recent relativistic cosmological simulations of Bentivegna & Bruni (2016); Giblin et al. (2016a); Macpherson et al. (2019), and is the one we will be concerned with in this chapter. Apart for the recent cosmological applications, these numerical schemes have until now only been tested for isolated systems, i.e. with asymptotic flatness on the spatial hypersurfaces. Thus most of the stability studies concerning either the specific scheme used or the foliation choice (also called slicing condition) concern those kinds of systems. Removing the asymptotic flatness condition and changing the topology could affect the reasons why the code is stable. Thus it is important to study whether or not the usual numerical schemes and the standard foliation choices are suited for any topology. We discuss this issue for the BSSN formalism in section 5.3.4.

5.3.2 The BSSN formalism

5.3.2.1 The BSSN equations

The BSSN formalism is based on the 3+1-Einstein equations but uses a different set of variables. As for the lattice cosmology, it introduces a conformal decomposition of the spatial metric:

$$h_{ab} = \psi^4 \tilde{h}_{ab},\tag{5.7}$$

along with the conformal traceless extrinsic curvature A_{ij} :

$$\tilde{A}_{ij} \coloneqq \psi^{-4} K_{\langle ab \rangle}. \tag{5.8}$$

However, a condition is imposed on the conformal factor

$$\psi \coloneqq \det \left(h_{ab} \right)^{1/12},\tag{5.9}$$

which leads to the following constraint on the conformal metric: $\det(\tilde{h}_{ij}) = 1$. As we will see in section 5.3.3, the condition (5.9) implies that the new variables \tilde{h}_{ij} and ψ are not tensors but tensor densities.

The heart of the BSSN formalism is the introduction of the conformal connection functions

$$\tilde{\Gamma}^a \coloneqq \tilde{h}^{cd} \tilde{\Gamma}^a_{cd} = -\partial_c \tilde{h}^{ca}, \qquad (5.10)$$

with

$$\tilde{\Gamma}^a_{cd} \coloneqq \frac{1}{2} \tilde{h}^{ak} \left(\partial_c \tilde{h}_{dk} + \partial_d \tilde{h}_{ck} - \partial_k \tilde{h}_{cd} \right).$$

Standard slicing conditions are usually based on this variable.

Then the set of independent variables used in the BSSN formalism is

 $\psi \quad ; \quad \tilde{h}_{ij} \quad ; \quad K \quad ; \quad \tilde{A}_{ij} \quad ; \quad \tilde{\Gamma}^i \quad ; \quad N \quad ; \quad \beta^i.$

The set evolution and constraint equations of these variables is obtained when inserting them in the 3+1-Einstein equations. $\frac{\text{The BSSN equations:}}{\text{Evolution equations:}}$

$$\partial_0 \psi = -\frac{\psi}{6} \left(NK - \partial_k \beta^k \right), \qquad (5.11)$$

$$\partial_0 \tilde{h}_{ij} - 2\tilde{h}_{k(i}\partial_{j)}\beta^k = -2N\tilde{A}_{ij} - \frac{2}{3}\tilde{h}_{ij}\partial_k\beta^k,$$
(5.12)

$$\partial_0 K = -\psi^{-4} \tilde{h}^{kl} \left(\tilde{D}_k \partial_l N + 2 \partial_k \ln \psi \partial_l N \right) + N \left[4\pi \left(E + 3P \right) + \tilde{A}_{kl} \tilde{A}^{kl} + \frac{1}{3} K^2 \right], \qquad (5.13)$$

$$\partial_{0}\tilde{A}_{ij} - 2\tilde{A}_{k(i}\partial_{j)}\beta^{k} = \psi^{-4} \left[-\tilde{D}_{i}\partial_{j}N + 4\partial_{(i}\ln\psi\partial_{j)}N + N\left(\tilde{R}_{ij} + \tilde{R}_{ij}^{\psi} - 8\pi\Pi_{ij}\right) \right] + NK\tilde{A}_{ij} - 2N\tilde{h}^{kl}\tilde{A}_{ik}\tilde{A}_{lj} - \frac{2}{2}\tilde{A}_{ij}\partial_{k}\beta^{k}$$
(5.14)

$$-\frac{\tilde{h}_{ij}}{3}\psi^{-4}\left[-\tilde{h}^{kl}\left(\tilde{D}_{k}\partial_{l}N+4\partial_{k}\ln\psi\partial_{l}N\right)\right.\\\left.+N\left(\tilde{R}+\tilde{R}^{\psi}-24\pi\psi^{4}P\right)\right],$$
$$\partial_{0}\tilde{\Gamma}^{i}+\tilde{\Gamma}^{k}\partial_{k}\beta^{i} = 2N\left(6\tilde{A}^{ik}\partial_{k}\ln\psi+\tilde{A}^{kl}\tilde{\Gamma}^{i}{}_{kl}-\frac{2}{3}\tilde{h}^{ik}\partial_{k}K-8\pi\psi^{4}p^{i}\right) \qquad (5.15)$$
$$\left.+\tilde{h}^{kl}\partial_{k}\partial_{l}\beta^{i}+\frac{1}{3}\tilde{h}^{il}\partial_{l}\partial_{k}\beta^{k}-2\tilde{A}^{ik}\partial_{k}N+\frac{2}{3}\tilde{\Gamma}^{i}\partial_{k}\beta^{k},$$

with the constraint equations

$$\psi^{-4}\left(\tilde{R}+\tilde{R}^{\psi}\right)+\frac{2}{3}K^{2}-\tilde{A}_{ij}\tilde{A}^{ij}=16\pi E,$$
 (5.16)

$$\partial_k \tilde{A}^{ik} + \tilde{A}^{kl} \tilde{\Gamma}^i{}_{kl} + 6 \tilde{A}^{ik} \partial_k \ln \psi - \frac{2}{3} \tilde{h}^{ik} \partial_k K = 8\pi \psi^4 Q^i, \qquad (5.17)$$

where $\partial_0 := \partial_t - \beta^k \partial_k$. \tilde{D}_i , \tilde{R}_{ij} and \tilde{R} are respectively the covariant derivative and the Ricci tensor and scalar of the conformal metric. We also have

$$\tilde{R}_{ij}^{\psi} \coloneqq -2 \left(\partial_i \partial_j \ln \psi - \tilde{\Gamma}_{ij}^k \partial_k \ln \psi \right) - 2 \tilde{h}_{ij} \tilde{h}^{kl} \left(\partial_k \partial_l \ln \psi - \tilde{\Gamma}_{kl}^n \partial_n \ln \psi \right)
+ 4 \partial_i \ln \psi \partial_j \ln \psi - 4 \tilde{h}_{ij} \tilde{h}^{kl} \partial_k \ln \psi \partial_l \ln \psi,$$
(5.18)

$$\tilde{R}^{\psi} \coloneqq \tilde{h}^{kl} \tilde{R}^{\psi}_{kl} = -8 \, \tilde{h}^{kl} \left(\partial_k \partial_l \ln \psi - \tilde{\Gamma}^n_{\ kl} \partial_n \ln \psi + \partial_k \ln \psi \, \partial_l \ln \psi \right). \tag{5.19}$$

The conformal Ricci tensor and scalar are

$$\tilde{R}_{ij} = -\frac{1}{2}\tilde{h}^{kl}\partial_k\partial_l\tilde{h}_{ij} + \tilde{h}_{k(i}\partial_{j)}\tilde{\Gamma}^k + \mathcal{Q}_{ij}\left(\tilde{\boldsymbol{h}},\partial\tilde{\boldsymbol{h}}\right), \qquad (5.20)$$

$$\tilde{R} = \partial_k \tilde{\Gamma}^k + \frac{1}{2} \tilde{h}^{kl} \partial_k \tilde{h}^{ij} \partial_l \tilde{h}_{ij} + \tilde{h}^{ij} \mathcal{Q}_{ij} \left(\tilde{\boldsymbol{h}}, \partial \tilde{\boldsymbol{h}} \right), \qquad (5.21)$$

with

$$\mathcal{Q}_{ij}\left(\tilde{\boldsymbol{h}},\partial\tilde{\boldsymbol{h}}\right) = -\partial_k \tilde{h}_{l(i}\partial_{j)}\tilde{h}^{kl} + \frac{1}{2}\tilde{\Gamma}^k \partial_k \tilde{h}_{ij} - \tilde{\Gamma}^k_{\ il}\tilde{\Gamma}^l_{\ jk}.$$
(5.22)

5.3.2.2 Stability of the BSSN formalism

When deriving the evolution equation for $\tilde{\Gamma}^i$, the 'divergence' of $\partial_k \tilde{A}^{ik}$ appears, i.e. $\tilde{D}_i \partial_k \tilde{A}^{ik}$. The standard BSSN equations use the momentum constraint to remove this divergence. This is a key point for the stability of this numerical scheme. Alcubierre et al. (2000) showed that this is likely due to the constraint violating modes which are damped if we perform this analytical trick. Removing the Ricci scalar in the evolution of K is also essential for the system of equations to be strongly hyperbolic. In other words, the scheme is more stable if, instead of the trace of the 3+1-Ricci equation, the 3+1-Raychaudhuri equation is used to evolve K.

The introduction of the $\tilde{\Gamma}^i$ functions allows to write a wave equation for the conformal spatial metric (see section 11.4.3 in Gourgoulhon, 2012). The time derivative of equation (5.12) along with equation (5.14) lead to

$$\left[\left(\partial_t - \mathcal{L}_\beta\right)^2 - \frac{N^2}{\psi^4} \tilde{h}^{kl} \partial_k \partial_l \right] \tilde{h}_{ij} = \mathcal{F} \left(\tilde{h}_{ij}, \partial \tilde{h}_{ij}, \psi, K, \tilde{A}_{ij} \right) + 2 \frac{N^2}{\psi^4} \tilde{h}_{k(i} \partial_{j)} \tilde{\Gamma}^k, \quad (5.23)$$

where \mathcal{F} is a function which does not depend on second derivatives of \tilde{h}_{ij} . The left hand-side of this equation is a wave operator in the limit where \tilde{h}_{ij} is a perturbation around the Euclidean metric in Cartesian coordinates. The right hand-side can be interpreted has a source term of the wave equation as it features no second spatial derivatives of \tilde{h}_{ij} .

Obtaining this wave equation for the conformal metric is a key point which participates to the numerical stability of the BSSN formalism (Gourgoulhon, 2012). This has been made possible with the introduction of $\tilde{\Gamma}^i$ as a new independent variable by Shibata & Nakamura (1995); Baumgarte & Shapiro (1999).

Remark. It is also possible to define $\tilde{\Gamma}^i$ without introducing the conformal transformation. This is the NOR formalism of Nagy et al. (2004).

5.3.3 Coordinate system in the BSSN formalism

As quoted previously, ψ , \tilde{h}_{ij} , \tilde{A}_{ij} and $\tilde{\Gamma}^i$ are tensor densities because of the constraint (5.9). A tensor density of weight w, denoted ${}^wT^{\mu_1\dots}{}_{\nu_1\dots}$, is an object which, under a coordinate transformation, transforms as

$$\binom{wT'}{\nu_{1\dots}}^{\mu_{1\dots}} = \binom{0T'}{\nu_{1\dots}}^{\mu_{1\dots}} J^w,$$
 (5.24)

where J is the determinant of the Jacobian of the coordinate transformation and ${}^{0}T'$ is the tensor in the new coordinate system if it had a weight of zero.

Remark. Due to this difference of transformation with standard tensors, the covariant and Lie derivatives have extra terms depending on the weight w of the tensor density they are applied on (see appendix A.2). Thus care must be taken when writing the BSSN equations

with the covariant and Lie derivative notations as quoted in Baumgarte & Shapiro (1999) and Alcubierre et al. (2003). In section 5.3.2.1, all the equations are written in a way that avoids this confusion, i.e. the only times covariant derivatives appear, they are applied on true tensors.

So because most of the variables are tensor densities, the BSSN equations are not covariant. This in itself is not necessarily a major problem as these equations are still general and can be used in any coordinate system. But in practice, some limitations appear:

- Dealing with tensor densities makes it difficult to compare evolutions done with the same slicing conditions but different spatial coordinate systems.
- In cosmology, the initial condition for the spatial metric is usually set as a conformal perturbation around a flat metric (e.g. Giblin et al., 2016a; Macpherson et al., 2019), i.e. with $\tilde{h}_{ab} = \delta_{ab}$ for Cartesian coordinates. This is compatible with the condition det $(\tilde{h}_{ij}) = 1$ imposed in section 5.3.2.1. However, if one wants to use non-Cartesian coordinates, or even a non flat conformal metric, it appears difficult to keep this condition (see Alcubierre & Mendez, 2011).
- A third drawback linked to the non-covariance of the BSSN equations concerns the numerical stability of the scheme. The stability analysis of Alcubierre et al. (2000) relies on a perturbation of the spatial metric around a flat metric in Cartesian coordinates. Such a perturbation requires the spatial sections to have an Euclidean geometry, so that it is possible to define a flat metric. But in the case we want to impose a non-Euclidean spatial geometry, it is not sure at which point the stability of the BSSN equations is kept. Furthermore, we saw in section 5.3.2.2 that part of the stability is also due to the presence of equation (5.23) which becomes a wave equation for the conformal metric if \tilde{h}_{ab} is a perturbation around a flat metric in Cartesian coordinates (otherwise there is not anymore a Laplace-Beltrami operator in the lhs). Then, again, assuming a non-Euclidean spatial geometry might lead to a loss of stability.

To get rid of these problems, Brown (2009) proposed a covariant formulation of the BSSN formalism. It does not deal anymore with tensor densities, the condition $\det(\tilde{h}_{ij}) = 1$ is not present and the wave equation can be obtained in any considered geometry. As a side effect, Alcubierre & Mendez (2011) showed that using this covariant formulation also allows them to get rid of most of the coordinate singularities and poles of this coordinate system. These artificial singularities could indeed be difficult to treat numerically. In the next section we detail the equations of the covariant BSSN formalism.

5.3.4 The covariant BSSN formalism

5.3.4.1 The reference metric

The key difference with the standard BSSN formalism is the introduction of *a ref*erence metric, denoted \hat{h} . At first, the only requirement on this metric is to be compatible with the spatial geometry of the numerical setup.

Remark. In the literature on the covariant BSSN formalism, \hat{h} is called the background metric (e.g. Brown, 2009; Alcubierre & Mendez, 2011; Gourgoulhon, 2012). But because this name already has a definition in cosmology, which generally implies perturbations around \hat{h} (which is not the case here), I prefer the name 'reference metric'.

Then the condition (5.9) is replaced by

$$\psi \coloneqq \left(\frac{h}{\hat{h}}\right)^{1/12},\tag{5.25}$$

where we denote $h := \det h_{ab}$ and $\hat{h} := \det \hat{h}_{ab}$. This relation implies $\tilde{h} := \det \tilde{h}_{ab} = \hat{h}$. The gamma functions are also redefined to be

$$\tilde{\Gamma}^a \coloneqq \hat{D}_k \tilde{h}^{ki},\tag{5.26}$$

where \hat{D} is the connection associated with the reference metric \hat{h} . With these new definitions, the variables ψ , \tilde{h}_{ab} , \tilde{A}_{ab} , and $\tilde{\Gamma}^a$ are now true tensors, and not tensor densities anymore.

Then the set of independent variables used in the covariant BSSN formalism is

 ψ ; \tilde{h}_{ij} ; K ; \tilde{A}_{ij} ; $\tilde{\Gamma}^i$; N ; β^i ; \hat{h}_{ij} .

There is one additional variable which is the reference metric. The standard formalism correspond to $\hat{h}_{ab} = \delta_{ab}$.

Without additional hypothesis, the variables \hat{h}_a , β^a and N have no evolution equations. As already stated, such an equation for the last two variables is called a slicing condition and corresponds to a choice of foliation. However, with the introduction of the reference metric we need an additional evolution equation compared with the standard BSSN formalism.

5.3.4.2 Equations without condition choice

We write in this section the 3+1-Einstein equations with the previous variables, without specifying an evolution equation for \hat{h}_{ab} :

Evolution equations:

$$\begin{split} (\partial_t - \mathcal{L}_{\beta}) \psi &= -\frac{\psi}{6} \left[NK + \frac{1}{2} \left(\partial_t - \mathcal{L}_{\beta} \right) \ln \hat{h} \right], \\ (\partial_t - \mathcal{L}_{\beta}) \tilde{h}_{ij} &= -2N \tilde{A}_{ij} + \frac{1}{3} \tilde{h}_{ij} \left(\partial_t - \mathcal{L}_{\beta} \right) \ln \hat{h}, \\ (\partial_t - \mathcal{L}_{\beta}) K &= -\psi^{-4} \tilde{h}^{kl} \left(\tilde{D}_k \partial_l N + 2 \partial_k \ln \psi \partial_l N \right) + N \left[4\pi \left(S + \rho \right) + \tilde{A}_{ij} \tilde{A}^{ij} + \frac{K^2}{3} \right], \\ (\partial_t - \mathcal{L}_{\beta}) \tilde{A}_{ij} &= \psi^{-4} \left[-\tilde{D}_i \partial_j N + 4 \partial_{(i} \ln \psi \partial_{j)} N + N \left(\tilde{R}_{ij} + \tilde{R}^{\psi}_{ij} - 8\pi S_{ij} \right) \right] \\ &- \frac{\tilde{h}_{ij}}{3} \psi^{-4} \left[\tilde{h}^{kl} \left(-\tilde{D}_k \partial_l N + 4 \partial_k \ln \psi \partial_l N \right) + N \left(\tilde{R} + \tilde{R}^{\psi} - 8\pi \psi^4 S \right) \right] \\ &+ N K \tilde{A}_{ij} - 2N \tilde{h}^{kl} \tilde{A}_{ik} \tilde{A}_{lj} + \frac{1}{3} \tilde{A}_{ij} \left(\partial_t - \mathcal{L}_{\beta} \right) \ln \hat{h}, \\ (\partial_t - \mathcal{L}_{\beta}) \tilde{\Gamma}^i &= 2N \left(6 \tilde{A}^{ik} \partial_k \ln \psi + \tilde{A}^{kl} \Delta^i_{\ kl} - \frac{2}{3} \tilde{h}^{ki} \partial_k K - 8\pi \psi^4 p^i \right) + \tilde{h}^{kl} \hat{D}_k \hat{D}_l \beta^i \\ &+ \tilde{h}^{il} \hat{D}_l \hat{D}_k \beta^k - 2 \tilde{A}^{ik} \partial_k N + \beta^n \tilde{h}^{kl} \hat{R}^i_{\ knl} - \tilde{h}^{kl} \partial_l \hat{\Gamma}^i_{\ kl} \\ &+ \frac{1}{3} \tilde{h}^{ik} \hat{D}_k \left[(\partial_t - \mathcal{L}_{\beta}) \ln \hat{h} \right] - \frac{1}{3} \tilde{\Gamma}^i \left(\partial_t - \mathcal{L}_{\beta} \right) \ln \hat{h}. \end{split}$$

Constraint equations:

$$\psi^{-4}\left(\tilde{R}+\tilde{R}^{\psi}\right)+\frac{2}{3}K^2-\tilde{A}_{ij}\tilde{A}^{ij}=16\pi\rho,$$
$$\hat{D}_k\tilde{A}^{ik}+\tilde{A}^{kl}\Delta^i{}_{kl}+6\tilde{A}^{ik}\partial_k\ln\psi-\frac{2}{3}\tilde{h}^{ik}\partial_kK=8\pi\psi^4p^i,$$

with

$$\begin{split} &\Delta_{kl}^{i} \coloneqq \tilde{\Gamma}_{kl}^{i} - \hat{\Gamma}_{kl}^{i}, \\ &\tilde{R}_{ij}^{\psi} \coloneqq -2\tilde{D}_{i}\partial_{j}\ln\psi - 2\tilde{h}_{ij}\tilde{h}^{kl}\tilde{D}_{k}\partial_{l}\ln\psi + 4\partial_{i}\ln\psi\partial_{j}\ln\psi - 4\tilde{h}_{ij}\tilde{h}^{kl}\partial_{k}\ln\psi\partial_{l}\ln\psi, \\ &\tilde{R}^{\psi} \coloneqq \tilde{h}^{kl}\tilde{R}_{kl}^{\psi} = -8\,\tilde{h}^{kl}\left(\partial_{k}\partial_{l}\ln\psi - \tilde{\Gamma}_{kl}^{n}\partial_{n}\ln\psi + \partial_{k}\ln\psi\partial_{l}\ln\psi\right). \end{split}$$

Conformal Ricci and scalar curvature:

$$\tilde{R}_{ij} = -\frac{1}{2}\tilde{h}^{kl}\hat{D}_k\hat{D}_l\tilde{h}_{ij} + \tilde{h}_{k(i}\hat{D}_{j)}\tilde{\Gamma}^k + \mathcal{Q}_{ij}\left(\tilde{\boldsymbol{h}}, \boldsymbol{\hat{D}}\tilde{\boldsymbol{h}}\right) + \tilde{h}_{n(i}\tilde{h}^{kl}\hat{R}^n_{\ \ kj)l}, \\
\tilde{R} = \hat{D}_k\tilde{\Gamma}^k + \frac{1}{2}\tilde{h}^{kl}\hat{D}_k\tilde{h}^{ij}\hat{D}_l\tilde{h}_{ij} + \tilde{h}^{ij}\mathcal{Q}_{ij}\left(\tilde{\boldsymbol{h}}, \boldsymbol{\hat{D}}\tilde{\boldsymbol{h}}\right) + \tilde{h}^{nk}\hat{R}_{nk},$$

with

$$\mathcal{Q}_{ij}\left(\tilde{\boldsymbol{h}}, \boldsymbol{\hat{D}}\tilde{\boldsymbol{h}}\right) = -\hat{D}_k \tilde{h}_{l(i} \hat{D}_{j)} \tilde{h}^{kl} + \frac{1}{2} \tilde{\Gamma}^k \hat{D}_k \tilde{h}_{ij} - \Delta^k_{\ il} \Delta^l_{\ kj}$$

The coloured terms are additional terms compared with the standard BSSN formalism: the blue terms are related to the reference determinant, the green terms to the time derivative of the reference connection coefficients and the red terms to the Riemann curvature of the reference metric. In addition to these additional terms, the partial derivatives of the standard formulation are replaced by the reference covariant derivative.

Remark. Brown (2009) defines a reference connection $\hat{\Gamma}^c{}_{ab}$ without the introduction of a reference metric. This is possible as \hat{h}_{ab} only appears in the above system with its determinant \hat{h} , which can be replaced by \tilde{h} (this slightly differs from our approach which corresponds to the one proposed by Gourgoulhon, 2012). He imposes that this reference connection is independent of time. Hence he only has the additional blue and red terms.

5.3.4.3 Equations with condition choice

For the sake of generality we wrote the covariant BSSN equations without giving an evolution equation for the reference metric. However, in practice the reference metric is always assumed to be independent of time (e.g. Bonazzola et al., 2004; Alcubierre & Mendez, 2011; Gourgoulhon, 2012), i.e. $\partial_t \hat{h}_{ij} = 0$, essentially because there is no numerical reasons to take a more complex evolution equation. With this choice the reference metric coefficients are constant along the flow lines of the time basis vector, and we have $\partial_t \hat{\Gamma}^i{}_{kl} = 0$ and $\partial_t \ln \hat{h} = 0$. Then the 3+1-Einstein equations written in terms of ψ , \tilde{h}_{ij} , K, \tilde{A}_{ij} , $\tilde{\Gamma}^i$, N, β^i and \hat{h}_{ij} become: Covariant BSSN formalism with " $\partial_t \hat{h}_{ij} = 0$ ": Evolution equations:

$$(\partial_t - \mathcal{L}_\beta)\psi = -\frac{\psi}{6} \left(NK - \tilde{D}_k \beta^k - \frac{1}{2} \mathcal{L}_\beta \ln \hat{h} \right), \qquad (5.27)$$

$$(\partial_t - \mathcal{L}_\beta)\tilde{h}_{ij} = -2N\tilde{A}_{ij} - \frac{2}{3}\tilde{h}_{ij}\tilde{D}_k\beta^k - \frac{1}{3}\tilde{h}_{ij}\mathcal{L}_\beta\ln\hat{h}, \qquad (5.28)$$

$$(\partial_t - \mathcal{L}_\beta) K = -\psi^{-4} \tilde{h}^{kl} \left(\tilde{D}_k \partial_l N + 2\partial_k \ln \psi \,\partial_l N \right) + N \left[4\pi \left(E + 3P \right) + \tilde{A}_{ij} \tilde{A}^{ij} + \frac{K^2}{3} \right], \qquad (5.29)$$

$$(\partial_{t} - \mathcal{L}_{\beta})\tilde{A}_{ij} = \psi^{-4} \left[-\tilde{D}_{i}\partial_{j}N + 4\partial_{(i}\ln\psi\partial_{j)}N + N\left(\tilde{R}_{ij} + \tilde{R}_{ij}^{\psi} - 8\pi\Pi_{ij}\right) \right] - \frac{\tilde{h}_{ij}}{3\psi^{4}} \left[\tilde{h}^{kl} \left(-\tilde{D}_{k}\partial_{l}N + 4\partial_{k}\ln\psi\partial_{l}N \right) + N\left(\tilde{R} + \tilde{R}^{\psi} - 24\pi\psi^{4}P \right) \right] + NK\tilde{A}_{ij} - 2N\tilde{h}^{kl}\tilde{A}_{ik}\tilde{A}_{lj} - \frac{2}{2}\tilde{A}_{ij}\tilde{D}_{k}\beta^{k} - \frac{1}{2}\tilde{A}_{ij}\mathcal{L}_{\beta}\ln\hat{h},$$
(5.30)

$$(\partial_{t} - \mathcal{L}_{\beta})\tilde{\Gamma}^{i} = 2N\left(6\tilde{A}^{ik}\partial_{k}\ln\psi + \tilde{A}^{kl}\Delta^{i}{}_{kl} - \frac{2}{3}\tilde{h}^{ki}\partial_{k}K - 8\pi\psi^{4}p^{i}\right) + \tilde{h}^{kl}\hat{D}_{k}\hat{D}_{l}\beta^{i} + \frac{1}{3}\tilde{h}^{il}\hat{D}_{l}\hat{D}_{k}\beta^{k} - 2\tilde{A}^{ik}\partial_{k}N + \frac{2}{3}\tilde{\Gamma}^{i}\hat{D}_{k}\beta^{k} + \beta^{n}\tilde{h}^{kl}\hat{R}^{i}{}_{knl} + \frac{1}{3}\left(\tilde{\Gamma}^{i} - \tilde{h}^{ik}\partial_{k}\right)\mathcal{L}_{\beta}\ln\hat{h}.$$
(5.31)

Constraint equations:

$$\psi^{-4}\left(\tilde{R} + \tilde{R}^{\psi}\right) + \frac{2}{3}K^2 - \tilde{A}_{ij}\tilde{A}^{ij} = 16\pi E, \qquad (5.32)$$

$$\hat{D}_k \tilde{A}^{ik} + \tilde{A}^{kl} \Delta^i{}_{kl} + 6 \tilde{A}^{ik} \partial_k \ln \psi - \frac{2}{3} \tilde{h}^{ik} \partial_k K = 8\pi \psi^4 Q^i, \qquad (5.33)$$

with

$$\begin{aligned} \Delta_{kl}^{i} &\coloneqq \tilde{\Gamma}_{kl}^{i} - \hat{\Gamma}_{kl}^{i}, \end{aligned} (5.34) \\ \tilde{R}_{ij}^{\psi} &\coloneqq -2\tilde{D}_{i}\partial_{j}\ln\psi - 2\tilde{h}_{ij}\tilde{h}^{kl}\tilde{D}_{k}\partial_{l}\ln\psi + 4\partial_{i}\ln\psi\partial_{j}\ln\psi - 4\tilde{h}_{ij}\tilde{h}^{kl}\partial_{k}\ln\psi\partial_{l}\ln\psi, \end{aligned} (5.35)$$

$$\tilde{R}^{\psi} \coloneqq \tilde{h}^{kl} \tilde{R}^{\psi}_{kl} = -8 \, \tilde{h}^{kl} \left(\partial_k \partial_l \ln \psi - \tilde{\Gamma}^n_{\ kl} \partial_n \ln \psi + \partial_k \ln \psi \, \partial_l \ln \psi \right).$$
(5.36)

Conformal Ricci and scalar curvature:

$$\tilde{R}_{ij} = -\frac{1}{2}\tilde{h}^{kl}\hat{D}_k\hat{D}_l\tilde{h}_{ij} + \tilde{h}_{k(i}\hat{D}_{j)}\tilde{\Gamma}^k + \mathcal{Q}_{ij}\left(\tilde{\boldsymbol{h}}, \hat{\boldsymbol{D}}\tilde{\boldsymbol{h}}\right) + \tilde{\boldsymbol{h}}_{n(i}\tilde{h}^{kl}\hat{R}^n_{\ \ kj)l}, \qquad (5.37)$$

$$\tilde{R} = \hat{D}_k \tilde{\Gamma}^k + \frac{1}{2} \tilde{h}^{kl} \hat{D}_k \tilde{h}^{ij} \hat{D}_l \tilde{h}_{ij} + \tilde{h}^{ij} \mathcal{Q}_{ij} \left(\tilde{\boldsymbol{h}}, \boldsymbol{\hat{D}} \tilde{\boldsymbol{h}} \right) + \tilde{\boldsymbol{h}}^{nk} \hat{\boldsymbol{R}}_{nk},$$
(5.38)

with

$$\mathcal{Q}_{ij}\left(\tilde{\boldsymbol{h}}, \hat{\boldsymbol{D}}\tilde{\boldsymbol{h}}\right) = -\hat{D}_k \tilde{h}_{l(i} \hat{D}_{j)} \tilde{h}^{kl} + \frac{1}{2} \tilde{\Gamma}^k \hat{D}_k \tilde{h}_{ij} - \Delta^k_{\ il} \Delta^l_{\ kj}.$$
(5.39)

5. Towards non-Euclidean relativistic simulations

This system of equations ensures to keep the numerical stability of the BSSN scheme, along with allowing for non-Euclidean spatial geometries. In particular, one reason for which we introduced the reference metric was to recover the wave equation (5.23) in non-Euclidean geometries. In the case of the covariant BSSN formalism, this equation becomes

$$\left[\left(\partial_t - \mathcal{L}_{\beta}\right)^2 - \frac{N^2}{\psi^4} \tilde{h}^{kl} \hat{D}_k \hat{D}_l \right] \tilde{h}_{ij} = \mathcal{F} \left(\tilde{h}_{ij}, \hat{D} \tilde{h}_{ij}, \psi, K, \tilde{A}_{ij} \right) + 2 \frac{N^2}{\psi^4} \tilde{h}_{k(i} \hat{D}_{j)} \tilde{\Gamma}^k, \quad (5.40)$$

where the lhs indeed corresponds to a wave operator if we assume that \hat{h}_{ab} is a perturbation around \hat{h}_{ab} .

5.3.5 Slicing conditions

In the 3+1-Einstein equations, the lapse and the shift are non-dynamical variables as they do not have an evolution equation. Imposing such an equation for N and β is called a slicing condition and corresponds to choosing a foliation and an adapted coordinate system in the spacetime manifold. Many different conditions can be chosen depending on what we want to simulate and the degree of accuracy we need to keep during the numerical evolution (see chapter 10 of Gourgoulhon, 2012). The situations in which the different slicing conditions have been studied are generally black holes or Euclidean cosmological simulations. But none of them are in non-Euclidean spaces. Therefore it is important to assess whether or not we need to adapt the usual slicing conditions as function of the topology. Such a study is beyond the scope of this thesis.

5.4 Which topology to choose?

Two factors drive the choice of topology for the first non-Euclidean cosmological simulation:

- (i) The practical factor: the topology should be implementable on existing softwares (which aim at numerically solving the Einstein equation) without major modifications of the code. Ideally, the main modification should only concern the evolution equations, without changing the type of coordinate system and the shape of the domain of simulation, which is generally cubic.
- (ii) The physical factor: as a first requirement, the space needs to be orientable. A reason for this is that in a non-orientable space in which cosmic neutrinos could have travelled at least once the whole Universe, we could observe both helicities for these particles, which is not the case for now.⁴ Furthermore, for simplicity, and because there are no observational reasons for another choice, we focus on

⁴This argument only work if the size of the Universe is smaller than the CMB.

globally isotropic topologies, i.e. topologies for which each axis of symmetry is equivalent. This concerns all the topologies in which the fundamental domain is a Platonic solid, which is only possible for either spherical, Euclidean or hyperbolic geometries (Cavicchioli et al., 2009, 2010). Ideally, the volume of the simulated universe should be compatible with actual constraints giving a lower bound of around 10 to 20 $(\text{Gpc/h})^3$ (see section 1.2.4.4). But in practice, we will only be able to simulate up to a 1 Gpc^3 size universe in a reasonable time (Giblin et al., 2016a; Macpherson et al., 2018).

Remark. Because the size of the simulation can only be around 1 Gpc^3 , the scalar curvature is expected to be much higher than the one of our Universe. If the backreaction effect is amplified by this curvature, as is the case for the first NEN theory in chapter 3, I expect this phenomenon to be overestimated by this simulation. This should not be a major problem: firstly it would allow for a more robust detection of the curvature dependence of the backreaction, and secondly, by applying a scaling law, we could estimate the value of the backreaction in a non-Euclidean universe compatible with observations, i.e. with a smaller scalar curvature.

We could think about the 3-sphere to be the first non-Euclidean geometry that should be tested, essentially because it is the only simply-connected closed topology, and hence could be called the 'simplest' closed topology. However the main drawback of this choice is that there exists no non-singular coordinate system on this manifold. Therefore the necessary coordinate singularities require regularisations which need to be studied and developed specifically for the chosen coordinate system (as done for spherical coordinates by Alcubierre & Mendez, 2011). Instead I propose *the spherical torus*,⁵ i.e. the well known quaternionic space $S^3/_{(222)}$ (the manifold M3 in Cavicchioli et al., 2009, Freudet, 2020). The reasons for this choice are the following:

- For the same volume (or size), the scalar curvature is smaller smaller than that of S^3 . In this sense for a 1 Gpc³ size spherical torus, the corresponding scalar curvature is closer to the restrictions given by the Planck data (Planck Collaboration et al., 2020) than the curvature of a 1 Gpc³ 3-sphere.
- There exists a non-degenerate coordinate system defined everywhere on the manifold.
- The fundamental domain is a cube. This implies that there exists a coordinate system (as for now I have not found it) for which the interval of definition of the coordinates is a cube (in \mathbb{R}^3), i.e. the interval of definition of one coordinate is independent of the other coordinates. This makes the adaptation of existing codes (like *Einstein ToolKit*) simpler, as the already implemented domain is generally a cube.
- All the axes of symmetry of the spherical torus are equivalent. This is not the case of the lens space L(8,3) (the manifold M2 in Cavicchioli et al., 2009),

⁵I am not sure at which point 'spherical torus' is a used name for this 3-manifold in mathematics.

which is also a spherical 3-manifold for which one of the choices of fundamental domain is a cube, but whose face associations are different and not equivalent.

A hyperbolic geometry could not fulfil the third point because there exists no hyperbolic 3-manifold for which the fundamental domain is a cube (see Cavicchioli et al., 2009, 2010, for a classification of hyperbolic 3-manifolds for which the fundamental domain is a platonic solid).

5.5 Conclusion

The goal of this chapter was to present an overview of the literature concerning relativistic cosmological simulations, along with an analysis on how to perform such simulations in non-Euclidean geometries. We saw that while there is an increasing precision of exact relativistic cosmological simulations (Mertens et al., 2016; Macpherson et al., 2018, being the most realistic simulations to date) allowing them to give a first numerical value of the backreaction, they are still limited for two main reasons:

- The matter model is a dust fluid. Hence, they cannot account for the shellcrossing and the virialisation, i.e. the stabilisation of the structures.
- The geometry is always Euclidean, with the 3-torus.

The first point is important as an expected behaviour of the backreaction is to be dominant during virialisation of the structures. A solution to account for shell-crossing is to perform simulations mixing a fluid and an N-body approach as proposed by Adamek et al. (2016); Daverio et al. (2019); Barrera-Hinojosa & Li (2020). However, the numerical schemes used in these studies are not exact, and generally assume small perturbations of the spatial metric.

The second point is also a major issue because the global backreaction might be highly dependent on the topology, as explained throughout this thesis. We first saw how it is possible to perform numerical simulations of spherical topologies using geometrostatics: this is the method of lattice cosmology. However, it is limited as it cannot describe small structures, and the topology is only 'effectively' spherical. Secondly we analysed why the most widely used (in cosmology) relativistic fluid scheme, called BSSN formalism, can only simulate Euclidean geometries. To remedy this problem, we showed that the covariant BSSN formalism (introduced by Brown, 2009) is the solution, and we provided the system of equations [equations (5.27)-(5.39)].

Finally we argued that the spherical torus, i.e. the topological space $S^3/_{\langle 222\rangle}$, should be the simplest spherical geometry for a first exact non-Euclidean relativistic cosmological simulation.

References

- Adamek J., Daverio D., Durrer R., Kunz M., 2016, gevolution: a cosmological Nbody code based on General Relativity, Journal of Cosmology and Astro-Particle Physics, 2016, 053
- Alcubierre M., Mendez M. D., 2011, Formulations of the 3+1 evolution equations in curvilinear coordinates, General Relativity and Gravitation, 43, 2769-2806
- Alcubierre M., Allen G., Brügmann B., Seidel E., Suen W.-M., 2000, Towards an understanding of the stability properties of the 3+1 evolution equations in general relativity, Phys. Rev. D, 62, 124011
- Alcubierre M., Brügmann B., Diener P., Koppitz M., Pollney D., Seidel E., Takahashi R., 2003, Gauge conditions for long-term numerical black hole evolutions without excision, Phys. Rev. D, 67, 084023
- Angulo R. E., Springel V., White S. D. M., Jenkins A., Baugh C. M., Frenk C. S., 2012, Scaling relations for galaxy clusters in the Millennium-XXL simulation, MNRAS, 426, 2046-2062
- Bardeen J. M., 1980, Gauge-invariant cosmological perturbations, Phys. Rev. D, 22, 1882-1905
- Barrera-Hinojosa C., Li B., 2020, GRAMSES: a new route to general relativistic N-body simulations in cosmology. Part I. Methodology and code description, J. Cosmology Astropart. Phys., 2020, 007
- Baumgarte T. W., Shapiro S. L., 1999, Numerical integration of Einstein's field equations, Phys. Rev. D, 59, 024007
- Bentivegna E., 2014, Solving the Einstein constraints in periodic spaces with a multigrid approach, Classical and Quantum Gravity, 31, 035004
- Bentivegna E., Bruni M., 2016, Effects of Nonlinear Inhomogeneity on the Cosmic Expansion with Numerical Relativity, Phys. Rev. Lett., 116, 251302
- Bentivegna E., Korzyński M., 2013, Evolution of a family of expanding cubic blackhole lattices in numerical relativity, Classical and Quantum Gravity, 30, 235008
- Bentivegna E., Clifton T., Durk J., Korzyński M., Rosquist K., 2018, Black-hole lattices as cosmological models, Classical and Quantum Gravity, 35, 175004
- Bona C., Massó J., Seidel E., Stela J., 1995, New Formalism for Numerical Relativity, Phys. Rev. Lett., 75, 600-603
- Bonazzola S., Gourgoulhon E., Grand clément P., Novak J., 2004, Constrained scheme for the Einstein equations based on the Dirac gauge and spherical coordinates, Phys. Rev. D, 70, 104007
- Bondi H., 1947, Spherically symmetrical models in general relativity, MNRAS, 107, 410
- Brown J. D., 2009, Covariant formulations of Baumgarte, Shapiro, Shibata, and Nakamura and the standard gauge, Phys. Rev. D, 79, 104029
- Buchert T., 2000, On Average Properties of Inhomogeneous Fluids in General Relativity: Dust Cosmologies, General Relativity and Gravitation, 32, 105-126
- Buchert T., 2001, On Average Properties of Inhomogeneous Fluids in General Rel-

ativity: Perfect Fluid Cosmologies, General Relativity and Gravitation, 33, 1381-1405

- Buchert T., Kerscher M., Sicka C., 2000, Back reaction of inhomogeneities on the expansion: The evolution of cosmological parameters, Phys. Rev. D, 62, 043525
- Buchert T., Mourier P., Roy X., 2020, On average properties of inhomogeneous fluids in general relativity III: general fluid cosmologies, General Relativity and Gravitation, 52, 27
- Cavicchioli A., Spaggiari F., Telloni A., 2009, Topology of compact space forms from Platonic solids. I, Topology and its Applications, 812-822
- Cavicchioli A., Spaggiari F., Telloni A., 2010, Topology of compact space forms from Platonic solids. II, Topology and its Applications, 921-931
- Clifton T., 2014, The method of images in cosmology, Classical and Quantum Gravity, 31, 175010
- Clifton T., 2015, What's the Matter in Cosmology?, arXiv e-prints, ADS link, arXiv:1509.06682
- Clifton T., Rosquist K., Tavakol R., 2012, An exact quantification of backreaction in relativistic cosmology, Phys. Rev. D, 86, 043506
- Clifton T., Gregoris D., Rosquist K., Tavakol R., 2013, Exact evolution of discrete relativistic cosmological models, Journal of Cosmology and Astro-Particle Physics, 2013, 010
- Daverio D., Dirian Y., Mitsou E., 2019, General relativistic cosmological N-body simulations. Part I. Time integration, J. Cosmology Astropart. Phys., 2019, 065
- Durk J., Clifton T., 2017, A quasi-static approach to structure formation in black hole universes, J. Cosmology Astropart. Phys., 2017, 012
- Ellis G. F. R., Bruni M., 1989, Covariant and gauge-invariant approach to cosmological density fluctuations, Phys. Rev. D, 40, 1804-1818
- Gibbons G. W., 1972, The time symmetric initial value problem for black holes, Communications in Mathematical Physics, 27, 87-102
- Giblin J. T., Mertens J. B., Starkman G. D., 2016a, Departures from the Friedmann-Lemaitre-Robertston-Walker Cosmological Model in an Inhomogeneous Universe: A Numerical Examination, Phys. Rev. Lett., 116, 251301
- Giblin John T. J., Mertens J. B., Starkman G. D., 2016b, Observable Deviations from Homogeneity in an Inhomogeneous Universe, ApJ, 833, 247
- Giblin John T. J., Mertens J. B., Starkman G. D., 2017, A cosmologically motivated reference formulation of numerical relativity, Classical and Quantum Gravity, 34, 214001
- Gourgoulhon E., 2012, 3+1 Formalism in General Relativity: Bases of Numerical Relativity, Lecture Notes in Physics Vol. 846, Springer-Verlag Berlin Heidelberg, doi:10.1007/978-3-642-24525-1
- Hahn S. G., Lindquist R. W., 1964, The two-body problem in geometrodynamics, Annals of Physics, 29, 304-331
- Kolb E. W., Matarrese S., Notari A., Riotto A., 2005, Effect of inhomogeneities on the expansion rate of the universe, Phys. Rev. D, 71, 023524

- Korzyński M., 2014, Backreaction and continuum limit in a closed universe filled with black holes, Classical and Quantum Gravity, 31, 085002
- Larena J., 2009, Spatially averaged cosmology in an arbitrary coordinate system, Phys. Rev. D, 79, 084006
- Lemaître G., 1933, *L'Univers en expansion*, Annales de la Société Scientifique de Bruxelles, 53, 51
- Macpherson H. J., Lasky P. D., Price D. J., 2017, Inhomogeneous cosmology with numerical relativity, Phys. Rev. D, 95, 064028
- Macpherson H. J., Lasky P. D., Price D. J., 2018, The Trouble with Hubble: Local versus Global Expansion Rates in Inhomogeneous Cosmological Simulations with Numerical Relativity, ApJ, 865, L4
- Macpherson H. J., Price D. J., Lasky P. D., 2019, Einstein's Universe: Cosmological structure formation in numerical relativity, Phys. Rev. D, 99, 063522
- Mertens J. B., Giblin J. T., Starkman G. D., 2016, Integration of inhomogeneous cosmological spacetimes in the BSSN formalism, Phys. Rev. D, 93, 124059
- Misner C. W., 1963, The method of images in geometrostatics, Annals of Physics, 24, 102-117
- Nagy G., Ortiz O. E., Reula O. A., 2004, Strongly hyperbolic second order Einstein's evolution equations, Phys. Rev. D, 70, 044012
- Nakamura T., Oohara K., Kojima Y., 1987, General Relativistic Collapse to Black Holes and Gravitational Waves from Black Holes, Progress of Theoretical Physics Supplement, 90, 1-218
- Perlmutter S., et al., 1999, Measurements of Ω and Λ from 42 High-Redshift Supernovae, ApJ, 517, 565-586
- Planck Collaboration et al., 2020, Planck 2018 results. VI. Cosmological parameters, A&A, 641, A6
- Rekier J., Cordero-Carrión I., Füzfa A., 2015, Fully relativistic non-linear cosmological evolution in spherical symmetry using the BSSN formalism, Phys. Rev. D, 91, 024025
- Riess A. G., et al., 1998, Observational Evidence from Supernovae for an Accelerating Universe and a Cosmological Constant, AJ, 116, 1009-1038
- Shibata M., Nakamura T., 1995, Evolution of three-dimensional gravitational waves: Harmonic slicing case, Phys. Rev. D, 52, 5428-5444
- Springel V., Frenk C. S., White S. D. M., 2006, The large-scale structure of the Universe, Nature, 440, 1137-1144
- Tolman R. C., 1934, Effect of Inhomogeneity on Cosmological Models, Proceedings of the National Academy of Science, 20, 169-176
- Torres J. M., Alcubierre M., Diez-Tejedor A., Núñez D., 2014, Cosmological nonlinear structure formation in full general relativity, Phys. Rev. D, 90, 123002

Chapter 6 Conclusion and perspectives

I N this PhD thesis I developed tools aiming at studying the effects of topology in inhomogeneous cosmology. More particularly, I have put a strong emphasis on the construction of a non-Euclidean Newtonian theory in order to generalise the Buchert-Ehlers theorem. In what follows I present a summary of the main results and the perspectives for future works.

In chapter 1, I presented the context of this thesis. We saw that the current Standard Model of Cosmology suffers from a major hypothesis: the global expansion of our Universe is supposed to be not affected by its small scale inhomogeneities. This neglected phenomenon, called *backreaction*, could actually play a major role in cosmology (Buchert, 2008), and possibly explain the dark energy problem and the discrepancy in the measure of the Hubble constant (Riess, 2019). While most of the studies concerning the backreaction focused on its relation with structure formation, little has been made to understand its dependence on the topology of our Universe. To tackle this problem I followed two different strategies:

- (i) developing a non-Euclidean Newtonian theory from general relativity (chapters 2 to 4). While such a theory would still allow for the encoding of the non-linearities and all the global conditions (i.e. topology) of general relativity, it would also be simpler to use.
- (ii) proposing a numerical relativistic scheme allowing for the simulation of non-Euclidean universes (chapter 5).

At the end of chapter 1 we saw that the Newtonian cosmology lacks a clear justification from general relativity. Especially, the way it deals with the spatial expansion relies on the interpretation of expanding periodic boundary conditions as a representation of a closed Euclidean space. Then justifying the Newtonian cosmology from general relativity was an important step in the definition of a non-Euclidean Newtonian theory. This was the work presented in chapter 2. I used the Newton-Cartan theory which can be derived with a well-defined covariant limit of general relativity. I performed a 1+3 split of the Newton-Cartan equations, which resulted in a system of equations similar to the 1+3-Einstein system: the 1+3-Newton-Cartan system [equation (2.33)-(2.41)]. When introducing the gravitational field to this system, I retrieved the Newtonian cosmological equations [equation (2.53)-(2.61)]. However, a major difference of the Newton-Cartan approach is the expansion which arises as a fundamental emerging field of the theory. The equations also feature an additional unconstrained *transverse shear*, which can model an anisotropic expansion. We retrieve the Buchert-Ehlers theorem, stating in particular that in Newton's theory the isotropic expansion of a closed universe is given by the Friedmann equations for any inhomogeneous solution.

In chapter 3, I used the tools developed for what precedes to define two non-Euclidean Newtonian theories. They are based on a suggestion of Künzle (1976) to allow for a non-zero spatial curvature with a minimal modification of the Newton-Cartan equations. If this modification is made with respect to the fluid observer, this leads to the non-Euclidean Newtonian theory of section 3.3.2. It features a nonzero global backreaction which depends on the spatial geometry, through the spatial curvature, and on the average bulk velocity of the fluid, an expected behaviour of the backreaction. The main drawback of this approach is the fact that the spatial vectors in the vorticity and expansion tensors are different, making difficult the interpretation of the theory. To my opinion, this disqualifies this proposal to be physically relevant. The second non-Euclidean Newtonian theory does not suffer from this problem. In this case the modification of the Newton-Cartan equation is made with respect to the Galilean observer (section 3.3.3). The cosmological system of this theory [equations (3.49)-(3.56)] is algebraically equivalent to the cosmological Newton equations, but with a non-zero spatial scalar curvature. Hence the Buchert-Ehlers theorem also applies and no backreaction appears if the expansion is isotropic. This approach also improves the one of Roukema & Różański (2009); Barrow (2020) as the gravitational field at the opposite pole of a mass point in \mathcal{S}^3 is not divergent anymore [equation (3.64)].

Chapter 4 is the final stage in the construction of a non-Euclidean Newtonian theory. I try to derive it using the Galilean limit of general relativity (Künzle, 1976) which is a limit of structures, from a Lorentzian to a Galilean structure. We saw that to obtain a non-zero spatial Ricci curvature at the limit, allowing for non-Euclidean spatial geometries, an additional source term needs to be added in the energy-momentum tensor. I interpreted it as a generalisation of this tensor for a geodesic, or dust, fluid. While the Galilean limit provides the leading orders of the additional term, its full order form is unknown and needs to be extrapolated. We then saw that the non-Euclidean Newtonian theory depends on this extrapolation, and therefore is unknown as for now.

In chapter 5, I studied the possibility of performing numerical relativistic simulations of non-Euclidean geometries in cosmology. We saw that the method of lattice cosmology allows for such simulations (Clifton, 2015), but at the cost of a low resolution of the structures as they are modelled with black holes which can be evolved only in few number. Then I presented the most popular relativistic scheme, the BSSN formalism, which is used in the recent cosmological simulations of Giblin et al. (2016); Macpherson et al. (2018). In its original form, this formalism is not suited for non-Euclidean geometries. I showed that the covariant BSSN formalism of Brown (2009), the equations of which are presented in section 5.3.4.3, is the right choice to simulate such geometries. Finally I argued that the spherical torus should be the best choice for a first exact non-Euclidean relativistic cosmological simulation.

While we tackled successfully most of the issues we raised in the beginning of this thesis (justifying the Newtonian cosmology, proposing non-Euclidean Newtonian theories, finding a non-Euclidean Newtonian limit, finding a non-Euclidean relativistic numerical scheme), other questions appeared which I intend to study:

- What can model the transverse shear? In addition to gravitational waves, I suggested that the dark matter might be included in Ξ. To understand if this is possible, a first investigation is to try to reproduce existing models of dark matter.
- Is the additional energy-momentum curvature term imposed by the Galilean limit physical? We could search for a justification of this term through a variational principle. In this view, maximally coupled scalar fields (see Madsen, 1988) appear as an interesting approach.
- What is the first order, i.e. first post-Newtonian correction, of the backreaction? Computing it would provide an estimation of the relativistic contribution to the backreaction using Newtonian calculations.

The question of the 'right' non-Euclidean Newtonian theory remains also open, as well as the generalisation of the Buchert-Ehlers theorem. To my opinion, the second proposed theory in chapter 3 should be this 'right' one due to its simplicity in terms of modifications of the Newton-Cartan equations and of its cosmological equations. In this sense the extrapolation of the additional term in the energy-momentum tensor should be made so that we retrieve this theory. Then, performing N-body simulations with this theory would provide a first insight into the effects of topology on structure formation in cosmology.

Concerning my study on non-Euclidean relativistic schemes, the logical next step is to implement the covariant BSSN formalism. This could be done using softwares such as *Einstein ToolKit*. The final step would be to compare non-Euclidean simulations made using this scheme with the ones of Giblin et al. (2016); Macpherson et al. (2018).

References

- Barrow J. D., 2020, Non-Euclidean Newtonian cosmology, Classical and Quantum Gravity, 37, 125007
- Brown J. D., 2009, Covariant formulations of Baumgarte, Shapiro, Shibata, and Nakamura and the standard gauge, Phys. Rev. D, 79, 104029
- Buchert T., 2008, *Dark Energy from structure: a status report*, General Relativity and Gravitation, 40, 467-527
- Clifton T., 2015, What's the Matter in Cosmology?, arXiv e-prints, ADS link, arXiv:1509.06682
- Giblin J. T., Mertens J. B., Starkman G. D., 2016, Departures from the Friedmann-Lemaitre-Robertston-Walker Cosmological Model in an Inhomogeneous Universe: A Numerical Examination, Phys. Rev. Lett., 116, 251301
- Künzle H. P., 1976, Covariant Newtonian limit of Lorentz space-times, General Relativity and Gravitation, 7, 445-457
- Macpherson H. J., Lasky P. D., Price D. J., 2018, The Trouble with Hubble: Local versus Global Expansion Rates in Inhomogeneous Cosmological Simulations with Numerical Relativity, ApJ, 865, L4
- Madsen M. S., 1988, *Scalar fields in curved spacetimes*, Classical and Quantum Gravity, 5, 627-639
- Riess A. G., 2019, The expansion of the Universe is faster than expected, Nature Reviews Physics, 2, 10-12
- Roukema B. F., Różański P. T., 2009, The residual gravity acceleration effect in the Poincaré dodecahedral space, A&A, 502, 27-35

Appendix A

Formulas

A.1 Lie derivative in 3+1

We consider a foliation $\{\Sigma_t\}_{t\in\mathbb{R}}$ in a Lorentzian manifold (\mathcal{M}, g, ∇) . Let A and T be a spatial vector and a spatial tensor with respect to this foliation. Then the Lie derivative of T along A is not necessarily spatial. It is spatial if T has only contravariant indices. In general we have the relation

$$\mathcal{L}_{A}T^{\alpha_{1}\dots}{}_{\beta_{1}\dots} = (h^{\alpha_{1}}{}_{\mu_{1}}\dots)(h^{\nu_{1}}{}_{\beta_{1}}\dots)\mathcal{L}_{A}T^{\mu_{1}\dots}{}_{\nu_{1}\dots} - 2\sum_{i}n_{\beta_{i}}T^{\alpha_{1}\dots}{}_{\dots\nu\dots}n_{\mu}\nabla^{(\mu}A^{\nu)}. \quad (A.1)$$

Under the formalism of the 3+1-Einstein equations in section 1.1.2, given a class of adapted coordinates \mathcal{X}^n_{β} , this means that $\mathcal{L}_{\beta}K_{\alpha\beta}$ is not a spatial tensor in general. This implies that ${}^{\beta}\partial_t K_{\alpha\beta}$ are not the spacetime components of a spatial tensor (contrary to what is stated in section 5.3.1 of Gourgoulhon, 2012). However because the Lie derivative $\mathcal{L}_{Nn} = {}^{\beta}\partial_t - \mathcal{L}_{\beta}$ applied on a spatial tensor is spatial, then ${}^{\beta}\partial_t K_{\alpha\beta} - \mathcal{L}_{\beta}K_{\alpha\beta}$ remains spatial, and the pull-back ${}^{\beta}\partial_t K_{\alpha\beta} - \mathcal{L}_{\beta}K_{\alpha\beta} \rightarrow {}^{\beta}\partial_t K_{ab} - \mathcal{L}_{\beta}K_{ab}$ is correct.

The normal part of the partial time derivative ${}^{\beta}\partial_t K_{\gamma\alpha}$ is

$$n^{\gamma} \,\,^{\beta} \partial_t K_{\gamma\alpha} = 4 K_{\alpha}{}^{\mu} n^{\nu} \nabla_{(\mu} \beta_{\nu)}. \tag{A.2}$$

A.2 Tensor densities

We consider a tensor density ${}^{w}T^{\mu_{1}\dots}{}_{\nu_{1}\dots}$ of weight w. The covariant derivative on this tensor is defined as

$$\nabla_{\alpha}{}^{w}T^{\mu_{1}\dots}{}_{\nu_{1}\dots} \coloneqq {}^{0}\nabla_{\alpha}{}^{w}T^{\mu_{1}\dots}{}_{\nu_{1}\dots} - w^{w}T^{\mu_{1}\dots}{}_{\nu_{1}\dots}\Gamma^{\mu}_{\mu\alpha}, \tag{A.3}$$

where ${}^{0}\nabla_{\alpha}$ refers to the usual covariant derivative on a tensor of weight 0. The Lie derivative of ${}^{w}T^{\mu_{1}...}{}_{\nu_{1...}}$ along a vector \boldsymbol{u} is defined as

$$\mathcal{L}_{\boldsymbol{u}}{}^{\boldsymbol{w}}T^{\mu_{1}\dots}{}^{\boldsymbol{\omega}} \coloneqq {}^{\boldsymbol{0}}\mathcal{L}_{\boldsymbol{u}}{}^{\boldsymbol{w}}T^{\mu_{1}\dots}{}^{\boldsymbol{\omega}} + w^{\boldsymbol{w}}T^{\mu_{1}\dots}{}^{\boldsymbol{\omega}}_{\boldsymbol{\nu}_{1}\dots}\nabla_{\boldsymbol{\mu}}u^{\boldsymbol{\mu}}, \tag{A.4}$$

where ${}^{0}\mathcal{L}_{\mu}$ refers to the usual Lie derivative on a tensor of weight 0.
A. Formulas

References

Gourgoulhon E., 2012, 3+1 Formalism in General Relativity: Bases of Numerical Relativity, Lecture Notes in Physics Vol. 846, Springer-Verlag Berlin Heidelberg, doi:10.1007/978-3-642-24525-1

Appendix B

Shift freedom in the classical formulation of Newton's theory

As shown in chapter 2, the degrees of freedom associated with the choice of coordinates in the Newton-Cartan theory corresponds to a vector, called the shift vector. The work presented in this appendix is a first derivation of this shift freedom but in case of the classical formulation of Newton's theory. It was done before obtaining this result in Newton-Cartan and appears in the first part of my paper Vigneron (2020).

B.1 General form of the Newton system

B.1.1 In fixed coordinates

We only consider dust fluids, implying the pressure and the non-ideal fluid terms to be zero.

The Newton system of equations describes the time evolution of a fluid characterised by a scalar field ρ , the fluid density, and a vector field \boldsymbol{v} , the fluid velocity. These two tensors are defined in a 3-dimensional flat manifold denoted Σ^{N} and are parametrised by the time t. They are thus function of t and the position on Σ^{N} . The metric on Σ^{N} is denoted \boldsymbol{h} . The system of equations is composed of two evolution equations, one for the scalar ρ and one for the vector \boldsymbol{v} , and two constraint equations. Given a fixed coordinate basis vector $\{\boldsymbol{e}_i\}_{i=1,2,3}$ on Σ^{N} , i.e. the vectors \boldsymbol{e}_i are not parametrised by time, the evolution equations in the corresponding coordinate system $\{x^i\}_{i=1,2,3}$ are

• the mass conservation equation

$$\left(\partial_{t|_x} + v^k D_k\right)\rho = -\rho D_k v^k,\tag{B.1}$$

• the Euler equation

$$\left(\partial_{t|_x} + v^k D_k\right) v^i = g^i,\tag{B.2}$$

where D_i are the components of the Levi-Civita connection on Σ^N in the coordinates x^i and g is the gravitational vector field constraint by the following equations:

• the Newton-Gauss equation

$$D_k g^k = -4\pi G \rho + \Lambda, \tag{B.3}$$

• the Newton-Faraday equation

$$D_{[i}g_{j]} = 0. (B.4)$$

with Λ the cosmological constant.

Due to the equivalence principle, the Euler equation (B.2) can be seen as a definition of the gravitational vector field. Then apart from this equation, the Newton system can be written independently of \boldsymbol{g} . To do so, we introduce the expansion tensor $\boldsymbol{\Theta}$ and the vorticity tensor $\boldsymbol{\Omega}$ of the vector field \boldsymbol{v} being respectively the symmetric and the antisymmetric part of the velocity gradient $\boldsymbol{D}\boldsymbol{v}$, with

$$\Theta_{ij} \coloneqq D_{(i}v_{j)} \quad ; \quad \Omega_{ij} \coloneqq D_{[i}v_{j]}, \tag{B.5}$$

and we note the trace $\Theta_k^{\ k} \rightleftharpoons \theta$. The indices are lowered and raised by the metric **h**. We can then rewrite equations (B.1), (B.3) and (B.4) respectively as

$$\left(\partial_{t|_{x}} + \mathcal{L}_{v}\right)\rho = -\rho\theta,\tag{B.6}$$

$$\left(\partial_{t|_{x}} + \mathcal{L}_{v}\right)\theta = -4\pi G\rho + \Lambda - \Theta_{ij}\Theta^{ij} + \Omega_{ij}\Omega^{ij},\tag{B.7}$$

$$\left(\partial_{t|_x} + \mathcal{L}_v\right)\Omega_{ij} = 0. \tag{B.8}$$

The gravitational vector field \boldsymbol{g} is defined as

$$g^{i} \coloneqq \left(\partial_{t|_{x}} + \mathcal{L}_{v}\right) v^{i} + v^{k} \left(\Theta_{k}^{i} + \Omega_{k}^{i}\right).$$
(B.9)

Introducing the Lie derivative in this last equation allows us to have the same differential operator acting on ρ , Θ_{ij} and Ω_{ij} .

The system (B.5)-(B.8) is closed and equivalent to the system (B.1)-(B.4).

While the expansion and vorticity tensors are explicitly covariant under any change of coordinates, parametrised by time or not, the differential operator $\partial_{t|_x}$ is not. In the next section we will see how it changes as function of the time parametrisation of the coordinate transformation. This will allow us to write the Newton system for any time parametrised coordinate system.

B.1.2 In general parametrised coordinates -v description

We consider a coordinate vector basis $\{\tilde{\boldsymbol{e}}_a\}_{a=1,2,3}$ on $\Sigma^{\mathbb{N}}$. If the vectors $\tilde{\boldsymbol{e}}_a$ are parametrised by time, the coordinate system they define is called a *parametrised co*ordinate system. We consider such a coordinate system on $\Sigma^{\mathbb{N}}$ and note it $\{\tilde{x}^a\}_{a=1,2,3}$. For this section, any component of a tensor in the fixed coordinates x^i will use the Roman letters i, j, k, l, etc (example: T_{ij}) and the same applies for the partial derivatives with $\partial_t := \partial_{t|_x}$ and $\partial_i := \partial_{x^i}$; any component of a tensor in the parametrised coordinates \tilde{x}^a will be denoted with a tilde and will use the Roman letters a, b, c,d, etc (example: \tilde{T}_{ab}) and the same applies for the partial derivatives with $\tilde{\partial}_t := \partial_{t|_{\tilde{x}}}$

To be able to write the Newton equations in the \tilde{x}^a coordinates from the equations in the x^i coordinates, we need to consider the coordinate transformation between x^i and \tilde{x}^a . This allows us to write \tilde{x}^a as functions of x^i and t, and inversely x^i as functions of \tilde{x}^a and t. The Jacobian matrix $J^i{}_a$ of this transformation, and its inverse $J_i{}^a$, are then

$$J^i{}_a \coloneqq \tilde{\partial}_a x^i \quad ; \quad J_i{}^a \coloneqq \partial_i \tilde{x}^a$$

Because the change of coordinates $x^i \to \tilde{x}^a$ depends on time, in general the Jacobian will also depend explicitly on time.

The components $\tilde{T}^{ab...}_{cd...}$ of any tensor T in $\Sigma^{\mathbb{N}}$ are related to the components $T^{ij...}_{kl...}$ of that same tensor by

$$\tilde{T}^{ab\dots} \qquad {}_{cd\dots} \coloneqq \left(J_i^{\ a} J_j^{\ b} \dots\right) T^{ij\dots}{}_{kl\dots} \left(J_{\ c}^k J_{\ d}^l \dots\right).$$

We consider now a tensor W whose components in the $\{e_i\}_{i=1,2,3}$ basis are $W^{ij\dots}_{kl\dots} \coloneqq \partial_t T^{ij\dots}_{kl\dots}$ with T a parametrised tensor. As mentioned in the previous section, because the derivative ∂_t is not explicitly covariant under the change of coordinates $x^i \to \tilde{x}^a(t, x^i)$, the relation $\tilde{W}^{ab\dots}_{cd\dots} = \tilde{\partial}_t \tilde{T}^{ab\dots}_{cd\dots}$ does not hold in general. It only holds if the \tilde{x}^a coordinates do not depend on time. Instead we have the relation

$$\begin{pmatrix} J_i^{\ a} J_j^{\ b} \dots \end{pmatrix} \partial_t \begin{pmatrix} T^{ij\dots}_{\ kl\dots} \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} J^k_{\ c} J^l_{\ d} \dots \end{pmatrix} =$$

$$\tilde{\partial}_t \tilde{T}^{ab\dots}_{\ cd\dots} - \mathcal{L}_U \tilde{T}^{ab\dots}_{\ cd\dots},$$
(B.10)

where U is the coordinate velocity vector of the \tilde{x}^a coordinates with respect to the x^i coordinates and is defined such as

$$U^i \coloneqq \tilde{\partial}_t x^i, \tag{B.11}$$

which implies $\tilde{U}^a = -\partial_t \tilde{x}^a$ using (B.10).

Proof. For simplicity we show the proof for a rank-1 tensor; it can easily be

generalised for any tensor. Making use of $\partial_t = \tilde{\partial}_t - \tilde{\partial}_t x^k \partial_k$, we have

$$J^{i}{}_{a}\partial_{t}T_{i} = J^{i}{}_{a}\left(\tilde{\partial}_{t}T_{i} - \tilde{\partial}_{t}x^{k}\partial_{k}T_{i}\right)$$

$$= \tilde{\partial}_{t}\tilde{T}_{a} - T_{i}\tilde{\partial}_{t}J^{i}{}_{a} - J^{i}{}_{a}U^{k}\partial_{k}T_{i}$$

$$= \tilde{\partial}_{t}\tilde{T}_{a} - J^{i}{}_{a}\left(T_{k}\partial_{i}U^{k} + U^{k}\partial_{k}T_{i}\right)$$

$$= \tilde{\partial}_{t}\tilde{T}_{a} - J^{i}{}_{a}\left(\mathcal{L}_{U}\underline{T}\right)_{i}$$

$$= \tilde{\partial}_{t}\tilde{T}_{a} - \mathcal{L}_{U}\tilde{T}_{a}.$$

We can then write the system (B.6)-(B.9) in the coordinates \tilde{x}^a . This gives the generalised Newton equations for the fluid velocity vector \boldsymbol{v} in a time parametrised coordinate system:

$$\left(\tilde{\partial}_t + \mathcal{L}_{v-U}\right)\rho = -\rho\theta,\tag{B.12}$$

$$\left(\tilde{\partial}_t + \mathcal{L}_{\boldsymbol{v}-\boldsymbol{U}}\right)\theta = -4\pi G\rho + \Lambda - \tilde{\Theta}_{cd}\tilde{\Theta}^{cd} + \tilde{\Omega}_{cd}\tilde{\Omega}^{cd},\tag{B.13}$$

$$\left(\tilde{\partial}_t + \mathcal{L}_{v-U}\right)\tilde{\Omega}_{cd} = 0,\tag{B.14}$$

and the definition of the gravitational field

$$\tilde{g}^{a} \coloneqq \left(\tilde{\partial}_{t} + \mathcal{L}_{\boldsymbol{v}-\boldsymbol{U}}\right) \tilde{v}^{a} + \tilde{v}^{c} \left(\tilde{\Theta}_{c}^{a} + \tilde{\Omega}_{c}^{a}\right).$$
(B.15)

These equations, while written for any parametrised coordinate system, still require reference coordinates, i.e. the fixed coordinates x^i , to be able to define the tensor U. This is discussed in section B.1.4.

The system (B.12)-(B.15) depends on the vectors U and v. The latter can be called the velocity of the fluid with respect to the fixed coordinates. However when taking a non-zero coordinate velocity U, it might be useful to work with the velocity vector V of the fluid with respect to the parametrised coordinates defined as

$$\boldsymbol{V} \coloneqq \boldsymbol{v} - \boldsymbol{U}. \tag{B.16}$$

In the next section we develop the Newton equations as functions of U and V.

B.1.3 In general parametrised coordinates – V description

We introduce the expansion tensors ${}^{V}\Theta$ and ${}^{U}\Theta$, and the vorticity tensors ${}^{V}\Omega$ and ${}^{U}\Omega$ of the vectors V and U as

$$\begin{split} ^{V} \tilde{\Theta}_{ab} &\coloneqq \tilde{D}_{(a} \tilde{V}_{b)} \quad ; \quad {}^{U} \tilde{\Theta}_{ab} \coloneqq \tilde{D}_{(a} \tilde{U}_{b)} \quad ; \\ ^{V} \tilde{\Omega}_{ab} &\coloneqq \tilde{D}_{[a} \tilde{V}_{b]} \quad ; \quad {}^{U} \tilde{\Omega}_{ab} \coloneqq \tilde{D}_{[a} \tilde{U}_{b]}, \end{split}$$

and their trace ${}^{V}\theta := {}^{V}\tilde{\Theta}_{c}{}^{c}$ and ${}^{U}\theta := {}^{U}\tilde{\Theta}_{c}{}^{c}$.

We can then write the system (B.12)-(B.15) as function of V and U. This gives the generalised Newton equations for the fluid coordinates velocity vector V in a time parametrised coordinate system:

$$\left(\tilde{\partial}_t + \mathcal{L}_V\right)\rho = -\rho\left({}^V\theta + {}^U\theta\right),\tag{B.17}$$

$$\left(\tilde{\partial}_t + \mathcal{L}_V\right) \left({}^V \theta + {}^U \theta\right) = -4\pi G\rho + \Lambda \tag{B.18}$$

$$-\left({}^{V}\Theta_{cd} + {}^{U}\Theta_{cd}\right)\left({}^{V}\Theta^{cd} + {}^{U}\Theta^{cd}\right) + \left({}^{V}\tilde{\Omega}_{cd} + {}^{U}\tilde{\Omega}_{cd}\right)\left({}^{V}\tilde{\Omega}^{cd} + {}^{U}\tilde{\Omega}^{cd}\right),$$
$$\left(\tilde{\partial}_{t} + \mathcal{L}_{V}\right)\left({}^{V}\tilde{\Omega}_{cd} + {}^{U}\tilde{\Omega}_{cd}\right) = 0, \tag{B.19}$$

and the definition of the gravitational field

$$\tilde{g}^{a} \coloneqq \left(\tilde{\partial}_{t} + \mathcal{L}_{V}\right) \left(\tilde{V}^{a} + \tilde{U}^{a}\right)$$

$$+ \left(\tilde{V}^{c} + \tilde{U}^{c}\right) \left({}^{V}\tilde{\Theta}_{c}^{\ a} + {}^{U}\tilde{\Theta}_{c}^{\ a} + {}^{V}\tilde{\Omega}_{c}^{\ a} + {}^{U}\tilde{\Omega}_{c}^{\ a}\right).$$
(B.20)

B.1.4 Class of coordinates

We define the following mathematical object:

Definition. Given a coordinate system $\{y^a\}_{a=1,2,3}$, parametrised or not, we define the class of y coordinates, denoted \mathcal{X}_y , as the ensemble of coordinate systems which can be obtained from the system $\{y^a\}_{a=1,2,3}$ with a time-independent coordinate transformation.

The equations developed in sections B.1.1, B.1.2 and B.1.3 were defined, directly or indirectly, with respect to a chosen fixed coordinate system $\{x^i\}_{i=1,2,3}$ on Σ^N . They however do not depend on this system as all these equations are invariant under a time-independent change of coordinates. Instead, any system of coordinates in the class of fixed coordinates can be chosen. The same applies for the definition of the vector \boldsymbol{U} , and so of the vector \boldsymbol{V} .

Proof. We consider two fixed coordinate systems $\{x^i\}_{i=1,2,3}$ and $\{y^I\}_{I=1,2,3}$ and a parametrised coordinate system $\{\tilde{x}^a\}_{a=1,2,3}$. The components of a tensor in the y^I coordinates will be denoted with capital Roman letters I, J, \ldots Let U be the coordinate velocity vector of the coordinates \tilde{x}^a with respect to the coordinates x^i . Then

$$U^{i} \coloneqq \tilde{\partial}_{t} x^{i}$$

= $\tilde{\partial}_{t} x^{i} (y^{I})$
= $\partial_{t} y^{K} \ \partial_{y^{K}} x^{i}$.

 $\partial_{y^K} x^i$ is the Jacobian of the coordinate transformation between x^i and y^K . Then $U^I := \tilde{\partial}_t y^I$. This means that the definition of U is unchanged if the fixed system of reference is $\{y^I\}_{I=1,2,3}$.

The choice of parametrised coordinates \tilde{x}^a then defines uniquely the vector U. The opposite is wrong: defining a vector field U on Σ^{N} does not determine uniquely a parametrised system $\{\tilde{x}^a\}_{a=1,2,3}$. Instead U uniquely defines a **class of parametrised coordinate systems** which we can write \mathcal{X}_U . Then U is the coordinate velocity of any system in \mathcal{X}_U with respect to any system in \mathcal{X}_0 , where \mathcal{X}_0 is the class of fixed coordinates.

The Newton system (B.12)-(B.15), or equivalently the system (B.17)-(B.20), then corresponds to the original Newton system (B.6)-(B.9) written in any class of coordinates. It is the most general writing of the original equations (B.6)-(B.9), assuming the time parameter is unchanged.

But while the original set of equations required the definition of only one vector field, the fluid velocity vector \boldsymbol{v} , the general equations of section B.1.2 require the definition of a second vector field, the coordinate velocity vector \boldsymbol{U} of the chosen class of coordinates to work in. If one chooses the point of view of section B.1.3, the pair of vectors $(\boldsymbol{v}, \boldsymbol{U})$ is replaced by the pair $(\boldsymbol{V}, \boldsymbol{U})$. However only \boldsymbol{v} is physical as it is the fluid velocity vector and does not depend on a chosen class of coordinates: taking $\boldsymbol{v} = 0$ changes the generality of the equations as it implies $\partial_t \rho = 0$, while \boldsymbol{U} or \boldsymbol{V} can be taken to 0 without loss of generality.

A non-trivial choice of U can however be of physical interest depending on the physical system studied. In the next section we present specific examples of parametrised coordinates.

B.2 Specific choices of coordinates

In this section we will always use the Newton equations in the same class of coordinates as the vector U we will choose. We can then omit the tilde notation. The partial time derivative will also always be partial time derivative at fixed \mathcal{X}_U coordinates, we will note it $\partial_{t|_{U}}$.¹

B.2.1 Galilean coordinates

Galilean coordinates are the classes of coordinates for which $\partial_{t|U} U^a = 0$ and $\nabla U = 0$, i.e. the coordinates \mathcal{X}_U are uniformly moving with respect to the class of fixed coordinates. If one chooses the fluid description in terms of (v, U), then the corresponding Newton system (B.12)-(B.15) is not equivalent for all Galilean coordinates due to the terms $U^c D_c$. The Galilean invariance only appears in the (V, U) description of the fluid as the corresponding equations (B.17)-(B.20) are formally equivalent for all Galilean coordinates.

¹To avoid possible confusions, we precise that this notation does not imply $\partial_{t|_{tr}} U^a = 0$.

This shows that the description in terms of the fluid coordinate velocity is more appropriate when U is non-zero as it will encode the non-inertial effect due to U. Indeed, we can rewrite the Euler equation (B.20) to feature the non-inertial terms acting on V

$$\left(\partial_{t|\boldsymbol{U}} + V^c D_c\right) V^a = g^a - \left(\partial_{t|\boldsymbol{U}} + U^c D_c\right) U^a \qquad (B.21)$$
$$- 2V^c \left({}^{\boldsymbol{U}} \theta_c{}^a + {}^{\boldsymbol{U}} \tilde{\Omega}_c{}^a\right).$$

We see that the acceleration of V, on the left-hand side of the equation, is affected by the gravitational field and the non-inertial terms, depending on U. We however recall that these effects are only gauge effects as the true dynamics of the fluid is given by v.

B.2.2 Globally translating and rotating coordinates

In classical mechanics, the most general coordinates are usually globally rotating and translating with respect to \mathcal{X}_0 . In this case they are called *frames*. They correspond to all the classes of coordinates where U can be decomposed as

$$\boldsymbol{U} = \boldsymbol{U}_{\rm tr} + \boldsymbol{U}_{\rm rot},\tag{B.22}$$

where $\boldsymbol{D}\boldsymbol{U}_{tr} = 0$, ${}^{U}\boldsymbol{\Theta}_{rot} = 0$ and $\epsilon_{acd}D_bD^cU^d_{rot} = 0$ where $\boldsymbol{\epsilon}$ is the Levi-Civita tensor.

The condition $DU_{tr} = 0$ ensures that U_{tr} is a global translation of the \mathcal{X}_U coordinates with respect to the Galilean classes of coordinates; ${}^U\Theta_{rot} = 0$ ensures that U_{rot} is only rotational. The rotation vector of the frame is $\omega^a \coloneqq \epsilon^a{}_{cd}D^cU^d_{rot}$. Then $\epsilon_{bcd}D_aD^cU^d_{rot} = D_a\omega_b = 0$ ensures that this rotation is also global.

In these conditions, the Euler equation (B.21) becomes

$$\left(\partial_{t|_{U}} + V^{c}D_{c}\right)V^{a} = g^{a} - \partial_{t|_{U}}U^{a}_{\mathrm{tr}} - \partial_{t|_{U}}U^{a}_{\mathrm{rot}}$$

$$- \left(U^{c}_{\mathrm{tr}} + U^{c}_{\mathrm{rot}}\right)\Omega_{c}^{\ a} - 2V^{c}\,^{\mathrm{U}}\Omega_{c}^{\ a}.$$
(B.23)

The term $\partial_{t|_{U}} U_{tr}^{a} + \partial_{t|_{U}} U_{rot}^{a} + (U_{tr}^{c} + U_{rot}^{c}) \Omega_{c}^{a}$ is the *centrifugal acceleration*, and $2V^{c U}\Omega_{c}^{a}$ is the *Coriolis acceleration*. We retrieve the usual Euler equation in a non-inertial frame where the vorticity of \boldsymbol{U} corresponds to the global rotation of that frame with respect to a Galilean frame. There is however no contribution of the expansion tensor of \boldsymbol{U} in that case, as it is zero. In the next section we will show to what corresponds a non-zero ${}^{U}\boldsymbol{\Theta}$.

B.2.3 Homogeneous deformation

The expansion tensor of the coordinate velocity vector U can be linked to the time variations of the metric in the \mathcal{X}_U coordinates. We have the following relation:

$$\frac{1}{2}\partial_{t|U}h_{ab} = {}^{U}\Theta_{ab}.$$
(B.24)

Proof. For this proof only we reintroduce the tilde and untilde notations of section B.1.2 concerning parametrised and fixed coordinates. Using property (B.10), we have

$$J^{i}{}_{a}J^{j}{}_{b}\partial_{t|_{0}}h_{ij} = \left(\partial_{t|_{U}} - \mathcal{L}_{U}\right)\tilde{h}_{ab},$$
$$= \partial_{t|_{U}}\tilde{h}_{ab} - 2\tilde{D}_{(a}\tilde{U}_{b)}.$$

 $\partial_{t|_0}$ is the time derivative with respect to the fixed coordinate class. Because x^i are fixed coordinates, $\partial_{t|_0} h_{ij} = 0$. Then $\partial_{t|_U} \tilde{h}_{ab} - 2\tilde{D}_{(a}\tilde{U}_{b)} = 0$.

Remark. In a frame coordinate system, i.e. globally translating and rotating, the metric is static as ${}^{\mathrm{U}}\Theta = 0$.

Relation (B.24) implies that with a change of coordinates from fixed coordinates, we can simulate space expansion. This expansion is always a gradient expansion, i.e. $\frac{1}{2}\partial_{t|_{U}}h_{ab}$ is the gradient of a vector. Taking ${}^{U}\Theta$ such that $\boldsymbol{D}^{U}\Theta = 0$ implies that the expansion is global: this is called a *homogeneous deformation*. Furthermore, when it is isotropic, the coordinate velocity vector corresponds to the *position vector*, i.e. in Cartesian coordinates $U^a \propto x^a$. In this case this is called a *Hubble flow*. However one has to remember that the physical vector is \boldsymbol{v} . Therefore the expansion due to ${}^{U}\Theta$ is strictly speaking a fluid expansion and not a space expansion.

The main consequence of the gradient expansion is that no global expansion is possible if the 3D-manifold $\Sigma^{\rm N}$ has a compact topology.² Indeed in such a topology x^a cannot be the components of a tensor as they do not respect the global symmetry of a compact space. So strictly speaking, Newtonian cosmological simulations, said to be realised in a 3-torus with global isotropic expansion, are actually simulating an infinite 3D-manifold. The 3-torus symmetry is only set on V and not U, thus the physical vector v lies in an infinite 3D-manifold.

B.2.4 Lagrangian coordinates

We saw that the physical dynamical properties of the fluid are encoded in \boldsymbol{v} . By working in parametrised coordinates, we split these properties into \boldsymbol{U} and \boldsymbol{V} . Then, taking $\boldsymbol{V} = 0$ implies that the coordinate velocity \boldsymbol{U} is the velocity of the fluid \boldsymbol{v} . Coordinates such as $\boldsymbol{V} = 0$ are called *Lagrangian coordinates* as they follow the fluid flows given by \boldsymbol{v} . In Lagrangian coordinates, part of the fluid dynamics, the pure expansion θ and the shear $\sigma_{ab} := \Theta_{\langle ab \rangle}$ of \boldsymbol{v} , is put into the time variation of the metric. The other part, the vorticity of \boldsymbol{v} , does not affect the metric.

²The only possible compact oriented topology is the flat 3-torus \mathbb{T}^3 up to a finite covering.

B.3 Similarities with the 3+1 and 1+3 formalisms of general relativity

In section B.1, we derived the Newton system of equations in an arbitrary class of coordinates. We saw that the freedom associated with a choice of class is a vector U. Furthermore the difference between two partial time derivatives is a Lie derivative. These two properties resemble the properties of the shift freedom in the 3+1 formalism of general relativity (see section 1.1.2). We could add that Newton's equations live on a time-parametrised 3D-manifold³ which is the same situation as for the 3+1-Einstein equations.

This shows that apart from the known formal equivalence between the Newtonian system (B.6)-(B.8) and the 1+3-Einstein equations explained in Ellis (2009), Newton's theory also features similarities with the 3+1 construction of the Einstein equation.

References

Ellis G., 2009, Relativistic cosmology, Gen. Rel. Grav., 581–660
Vigneron Q., 2020, 1 +3 formulation of Newton's equations, Phys. Rev. D, 102, 124005

³Actually, among the tensors defining Σ^{N} , only the metric can depend on time, the Riemann tensor being zero in any class of coordinates.

Appendix C

Newton's equations on a Lorentzian manifold

This appendix is the second part of my paper Vigneron (2020), the first part being in appendix B. For this reason some notations are only common to those two appendices, and not introduced in the main body of the thesis. The is especially the case for the denomination '1+3-Newton equations', which refer to another set of equations than the 1+3-NC equations of chapter 2.

C.1 Construction of the 4D-Newton equations

In section 1.1.2 we detailed the construction of the 3+1-Einstein equations on a time parametrised 3D-manifold Σ . In the present section we will reverse this construction for the case of the Newton equations: from the parametrised manifold Σ^{N} , we will define a spacetime manifold \mathcal{M}^{N} and write the Newton equations on this manifold.

C.1.1 Push-forward of the Newton equations

In order to write the Newton equations as equations living in a 4D-manifold \mathcal{M}^{N} , we reverse the pull-back operation of section 1.1.2.6. The operation $\Sigma^{N} \to \mathcal{M}^{N}$ is called a *push-forward* of Σ^{N} in \mathcal{M}^{N} . While the pull-back in general relativity defined the parametrised manifold Σ , the push-forward here will define the spacetime manifold \mathcal{M}^{N} .

The push-forward is parametrised by t. It hence defines a set $\{\Sigma_t^N\}_{t\in\mathbb{R}}$ of hypersurfaces embedded in \mathcal{M}^N . At this stage, for a general push-forward, these hypersurfaces can intersect. We however impose that the family $\{\Sigma_t^N\}_{t\in\mathbb{R}}$ defines a foliation in \mathcal{M}^N . We note n and \mathcal{N} the normal vector and the lapse of this foliation.

In the 3+1-Einstein equations (1.40) and (1.39) on Σ , the partial time derivative ${}^{n}\partial_{t|_{\beta}}$ carries the information on the shift of the adapted coordinates in which the pull-back was made. This is not the case for the classical 3D-Newton equations (1.93)-(1.96) as no pull-back is at their origin. This means that the derivative $\partial_{t|_{0}}$ in the

Newton equations does not necessarily correspond to the derivative ${}^{n}\partial_{t|_{0}}$ in \mathcal{M}^{N} . Instead in a general push-forward of the Newton equations, $\partial_{t|_{0}}$ becomes ${}^{n}\partial_{t|_{\mathcal{B}}}$, where \mathcal{B} is a spatial vector relative to the foliation $\{\Sigma_{t}^{N}\}_{t\in\mathbb{R}}$.

So a class \mathcal{X}_{U} in $\Sigma^{\mathbb{N}}$ corresponds to an adapted class $\mathcal{X}_{\mathcal{B}+U}^{n}$ in $\mathcal{M}^{\mathbb{N}}$. This is schematised in Fig. C.1 where we represent a slice $\Sigma_{t}^{\mathbb{N}}$ and the vectors $\boldsymbol{n}, \boldsymbol{\mathcal{B}}$ and \boldsymbol{v} . We also represent in blue the shift $\boldsymbol{\beta}$ and the time vector ${}^{\boldsymbol{\beta}}\boldsymbol{\partial}_{t}$ of a general adapted class $\mathcal{X}_{\boldsymbol{\beta}}^{n}$ as well as the vectors \boldsymbol{U} and \boldsymbol{V} defined in section B.1.2 with respect to this class.



Figure C.1: Representation of a slice Σ_t^N of the foliation $\{\Sigma_t^N\}_{t\in\mathbb{R}}$. We show the vectors defining the 4D-manifold \mathcal{M}^N (in black); the Newtonian fluid velocity (in red); the vectors relative to a general adapted class \mathcal{X}_{β}^n (in blue).

The only constraint on the foliation $\{\Sigma_t^N\}_{t\in\mathbb{R}}$, and so on \mathcal{M}^N , is to be spatially flat and to have an adapted coordinate system in which the spatial components of the spatial metric do not depend on time. This coordinate system is $\mathcal{X}_{\mathcal{B}}^n$. There are however no constraints on \mathcal{N} or \mathcal{B} from the Newton equations.

In the coordinates $\mathcal{X}^n_{\mathcal{B}}$, the spacetime metric is

$$g_{\alpha\beta} = \left(\begin{array}{c|c} \pm \mathcal{N}^2 + \mathcal{B}_c \mathcal{B}^c & \mathcal{B}_b \\ \hline \mathcal{B}_a & h_{ab}(x^c) \end{array} \right), \tag{C.1}$$

where $h_{ab}(x^c)$ are the spatial components of the flat spatial metric in the chosen adapted coordinates. The \pm sign depends on the choice of signature for the metric: + for (+ + ++) signature and - for (- + ++) signature. This is discussed in section C.1.3. As \mathcal{M}^{N} is determined by the metric (C.1), then the choice of \mathcal{N} and \mathcal{B} determines this manifold. *Remark.* The push-forward $\partial_{t|_0} \to \mathcal{L}_n \partial_{t|_{\mathcal{B}}}$ is only possible if the derivative is applied on a contravariant tensor as $\mathcal{L}_n \partial_{t|_{\mathcal{B}}}$ applied on a covariant tensor is not spatial (see appendix A.1). This is also true for $\Sigma^N \mathcal{L}_v \to \mathcal{M}^N \mathcal{L}_v$, where $\Sigma^N \mathcal{L}_v$ and $\mathcal{M}^N \mathcal{L}_v$ are respectively the Lie derivative in Σ^N and in \mathcal{M}^N . Therefore, the push-forward of the Newton-vorticity equation (1.96) has to be done when written in the contravariant form.

C.1.2 4D-Newton equations

The push-forward on \mathcal{M}^{N} of the 3D-Newton equations (1.93)-(1.97) gives the 4D-Newton equations

$$\mathcal{L}_{\mathcal{N}\boldsymbol{n}+\boldsymbol{\mathcal{B}}+\boldsymbol{v}}\rho \quad = -\rho\theta, \tag{C.2}$$

$$\mathcal{L}_{\mathcal{N}\boldsymbol{n}+\boldsymbol{\mathcal{B}}+\boldsymbol{v}}\theta = -4\pi G\rho + \Lambda - \Theta_{\mu\nu}\Theta^{\mu\nu} + \omega_{\mu\nu}\omega^{\mu\nu}, \qquad (C.3)$$

$$\mathcal{L}_{\mathcal{N}\boldsymbol{n}+\boldsymbol{\mathcal{B}}+\boldsymbol{v}}\,\omega^{\alpha\beta} = -4\omega^{\mu[\alpha}\Theta^{\beta]}{}_{\mu},\tag{C.4}$$

with the definition of the gravitational field

$$g^{\alpha} \coloneqq \mathcal{L}_{\mathcal{N}\boldsymbol{n}+\boldsymbol{\mathcal{B}}+\boldsymbol{v}}v^{\alpha} + v^{\mu}\left(\Theta_{\mu}{}^{\alpha} + \omega_{\mu}{}^{\alpha}\right), \qquad (C.5)$$

where $\Theta_{\alpha\beta}$ and $\omega_{\alpha\beta}$ are defined as

$$\Theta_{\alpha\beta} \coloneqq D_{(\alpha}v_{\beta)} \quad ; \quad \omega_{\alpha\beta} \coloneqq D_{[\alpha}v_{\beta]}. \tag{C.6}$$

The constraints on the foliation are that the Ricci tensor of the hypersurfaces Σ_t^N is zero for all t and that their extrinsic curvature is

$$K_{\alpha\beta} \coloneqq \mathcal{N}D_{(\alpha}\mathcal{B}_{\beta)}.\tag{C.7}$$

This amounts to saying that the spatial components of the spatial metric in the coordinates $\mathcal{X}^n_{\mathcal{B}}$ do not depend on time. We call such a foliation, a *Newtonian foliation*.

The system (C.2)-(C.6) is equivalent to the original system (1.93)-(1.97), i.e. both systems can be derived from the other. The solutions for \boldsymbol{v} in the 4D-system are then the same as for the original system. Furthermore, it is still possible to write the 4D Newton-Raychaudhuri equation (C.3) like the Newton-Gauss equation (1.91). This means that we have the relation $D_{\mu}g^{\mu} = -4\pi G\rho + \Lambda$ and this for any choice of \mathcal{N} and \mathcal{B} . The same applies for the 4D Newton-vorticity equation (C.4) which can be written as $D_{[\alpha}g_{\beta]} = 0$.

As said before, the only constraint at that point on \mathcal{M}^{N} is to have a Newtonian foliation. So in the general case where \mathcal{N} and \mathcal{B} are not chosen, \mathcal{M}^{N} is not influenced by the dynamics of \boldsymbol{v} . However, choices on \mathcal{N} and \mathcal{B} can be made such that the properties of this manifold will depend on \boldsymbol{v} . Such a choice is the subject of section C.2. Also in section C.1.5 we discuss a choice where \mathcal{M}^{N} is a homogeneous expanding background manifold.

Remark. Making the push-forward from the Newton equations in \mathcal{X}_U [equations (B.12)-(B.15)] is equivalent as from the same equations in \mathcal{X}_0 , which is done in this section. The equations from \mathcal{X}_U are obtained from (C.2)-(C.5) by changing \mathcal{B} into $\mathcal{B} + U$.

C.1.3 Signature of \mathcal{M}^{N}

While constructing \mathcal{M}^{N} with its metric given by (C.1), we made no assumptions on its signature. The push-forward manoeuvre made in section C.1.1 is independent of this signature. So the metric of \mathcal{M}^{N} can be either of Lorentzian (- + ++), or Euclidean (+ + ++) signature. It is an additional freedom to \mathcal{N} and \mathcal{B} of the 4D-Newton equations. We will however take only Lorentzian manifolds. The only argument to take such manifolds is to enable us to directly compare \mathcal{M}^{N} with solutions of the Einstein equations.

The Lorentzian choice might seem in contradiction with the Galilean invariance of Newton's theory. This is only the case if we ask the connection related to the metric (C.1), defined on the spacetime manifold \mathcal{M}^N , to have this invariance. This property is however not imposed by the axioms of the classical formulation of Newton's theory on a 3D-manifold, i.e. the one presented in section ??. In this formulation, no spacetime manifold is defined. That is why, when constructing \mathcal{M}^N from the classical formulation, some freedom appears on the properties of this manifold. This view is different from the Newton-Cartan theory, where the structure on the manifold, defined by two degenerate metrics and a compatible connection, is imposed to be invariant under Galilean transformations. This structure is called a Galilei structure, and the related manifold, a Galilei manifold (see Künzle, 1976).

The Lorentzian choice might also seem in contradiction with the fact that there is no speed limit in Newton's theory, something linked to the notion of causality. We clarify why there is no such contradiction hereafter.

The causality is the relationship between causes and effects of an event, or observer. Thus this notion depends on the definition of observers. In general relativity, the manifold of work is a 4D-manifold, on which an observer is defined by a 4-vector such that the spatial velocity of an event he measures in his rest frames cannot be greater than c. This implies that the spacetime manifold is a Lorentzian manifold and that the 4-vector of this observer is a unit, timelike vector.

In the classical formulation of Newton's theory, an observer is described by a velocity vector field \boldsymbol{p} in the Euclidean 3-space not limited by the speed of light. If we push-forward this observer in \mathcal{M}^N , it is still defined by \boldsymbol{p} which is spatial. Then an observer in the 4D-formulation of Newton's theory is not described by a unit 4-velocity vector, but by a spatial vector field, not limited by c. On the one hand, contrary to general relativity, this definition of an observer does not require \mathcal{M}^N to be Lorentzian; reversely, choosing \mathcal{M}^N to be Lorentzian does not impose constraints on the definition of an observer in 4D-Newton. On the other hand, this Newtonian definition of an observer, and therefore of causality, naturally allows for the measure of superluminous velocities on the foliation $\{\Sigma_t^N\}_{t\in\mathbb{R}}$ by any observers as their spatial velocities can themselves be arbitrarily large.

In the next subsection we will see that it is possible to physically define a 4-velocity vector ${}^{N}u$ for the Newtonian fluid. We will however necessarily have an

additional constraint if we want this vector to be a unit vector [see equation (C.10)].

Remark. The push-forward used to construct \mathcal{M}^{N} is taken from the 3+1-formalism of GR; it thus automatically defines a spacetime metric, implying \mathcal{M}^{N} to be (pseudo)-Riemannian. It might however be allowed to use a push-forward which does not necessarily lead to such a manifold. Recovering the Newton-Cartan theory using the method of section C.1 should in this case be possible.

C.1.4 Newtonian 4-velocity

The equations of section C.1.2 describe the evolution of a Newtonian fluid in \mathcal{M}^{N} . This fluid is defined by the spatial vector \boldsymbol{v} . We would like to define a vector ${}^{N}\boldsymbol{u}$ which we can call the 4-velocity of the Newtonian fluid. The definition of this vector is not constrained by the 4D-equations, so it remains a choice.

The choice we make is physically motivated by the definition of the Lagrangian coordinates (see section B.2.4). In general relativity, Lagrangian coordinates are defined to be comoving with the fluid 4-velocity, i.e. $\partial_t \propto u$. For a foliation defined by the normal vector \boldsymbol{n} and the lapse N, and a tilt velocity vector \boldsymbol{w} of the fluid with respect to that foliation, the Lagrangian coordinates correspond to the adapted class \mathcal{X}_{Nw}^n .

In the classical Newton theory, these coordinates correspond to the class \mathcal{X}_{v} on Σ^{N} . Its equivalent on the foliation $\{\Sigma_{t}^{\mathrm{N}}\}_{t\in\mathbb{R}}$ is the adapted class $\mathcal{X}_{\mathcal{B}+v}^{n}$ (see section C.1.1). Then we demand that the tilt velocity vector of $^{\mathrm{N}}u$ with respect to the foliation defined by \boldsymbol{n} and \mathcal{N} be $\frac{1}{\mathcal{N}}(\boldsymbol{\mathcal{B}}+\boldsymbol{v})$.

However there remains a freedom on the choice of the normal part of ^N \boldsymbol{u} with respect to $\{\Sigma_t^{\mathrm{N}}\}_{t\in\mathbb{R}}$. Two natural choices are possible:

• The Newton-Cartan choice: this 4D theory features a 1-form ψ^1 which defines an absolute time and a foliation. An observer in this theory, described by a vector \boldsymbol{u} , is defined with respect to this absolute time. The vector \boldsymbol{u} has then the following property $\psi_{\mu}u^{\mu} = 1$. The analogue to this definition in our case would be to impose $n_{\mu}{}^{N}u^{\mu} = -1$. This leads to a first definition of ${}^{N}\boldsymbol{u}$:

^N
$$\boldsymbol{u} \coloneqq \frac{1}{\mathcal{N}} \left(\mathcal{N} \boldsymbol{n} + \boldsymbol{\mathcal{B}} + \boldsymbol{v} \right),$$
 (C.8)

• The relativistic choice: in GR, an observer is described by a unit vector \boldsymbol{u} , with $u_{\mu}u^{\mu} = -1$. In our case, this translates into ${}^{\mathrm{N}}u_{\mu}{}^{\mathrm{N}}u^{\mu} = -1$. This leads to a second natural definition of ${}^{\mathrm{N}}\boldsymbol{u}$:

$${}^{\mathrm{N}}\boldsymbol{u} \coloneqq \frac{\gamma}{\mathcal{N}} \left(\mathcal{N}\boldsymbol{n} + \boldsymbol{\mathcal{B}} + \boldsymbol{v} \right), \qquad (C.9)$$

¹Using the notation of Künzle Künzle (1976).

C. Newton's equations on a Lorentzian manifold

with $\gamma \coloneqq \left[1 - \frac{1}{N^2} \left(\mathcal{B}_{\mu} + v_{\mu}\right) \left(\mathcal{B}^{\mu} + v^{\mu}\right)\right]^{-1/2}$. The downside of this definition is that it adds the following constraint to the 4D-Newton equations (C.2)-(C.6):

$$\left(\mathcal{B}_{\mu} + v_{\mu}\right)\left(\mathcal{B}^{\mu} + v^{\mu}\right) < \mathcal{N}^{2}.$$
 (C.10)

This is indeed a constraint, as if we take $\mathcal{N} = 1$ and $\mathcal{B} = 0$, equation (C.10) imposes $v_{\mu}v^{\mu} < 1$. Such a constraint is not implied by the first definition (C.8).

We take the first definition (C.8), as it remains general with respect to the 4D-Newton equations. This 4-velocity is illustrated in Fig. C.2, along with \boldsymbol{n} , $\boldsymbol{\mathcal{B}}$ and \boldsymbol{v} .

With this choice, we can interpret the 4-velocity ${}^{N}\boldsymbol{u}$ as follows: ${}^{N}\boldsymbol{u}$ corresponds to the covered distance Δx^{μ} in spacetime per unit of proper time ${}^{n}\tau$, where ${}^{n}\tau$ refers to the proper time of \boldsymbol{n} . This vector \boldsymbol{n} and its induced foliation then define a fundamental time (as in the NC theory) with respect to which Newtonian 4-velocities are defined. The situation is different in general relativity, where the 4-velocity of a fluid element is defined as the covered distance Δx^{μ} in spacetime per unit of fluid element proper time ${}^{\boldsymbol{u}}\tau$.

Remark. With what precedes, we can complete the definition of a Newtonian observer in the 4D-Newton theory, as being described by a vector \boldsymbol{m} such that $m^{\mu}n_{\mu} = -1$. This is the equivalent definition of an observer in the NC theory. The observer given by ^N \boldsymbol{u} is then the fluid itself.

Remark. For both definitions, \boldsymbol{v} corresponds to the coordinate velocity of the fluid 4-velocity ${}^{\mathrm{N}}\boldsymbol{u}$ with respect to the coordinates $\mathcal{X}_{\mathcal{B}}^{\boldsymbol{n}}$ (see Fig. C.2). The tilt velocity is however still not the physical vector. The latter remains \boldsymbol{v} as taking $\boldsymbol{v} = 0$ still implies a constraint on ρ with the 4D equation (C.2). This is not the case if we take $\frac{1}{N} (\boldsymbol{\mathcal{B}} + \boldsymbol{v}) = 0$.

C.1.5 Background homogeneous expanding spacetime

In this section, we present a first choice for the manifold \mathcal{M}^{N} .

Taking $\mathcal{N} \coloneqq 1$ and $K_{\alpha\beta} = D_{(\alpha}\mathcal{B}_{\beta)} \coloneqq -H_{\alpha\beta}$, with $D_{\mu}H_{\alpha\beta} \coloneqq 0$, implies that \mathcal{M}^{N} is a homogeneous globally expanding spacetime. This expansion is anisotropic, unless $H_{\alpha\beta} \propto h_{\alpha\beta}$ which corresponds to the Einstein-de Sitter spacetime.

The tilt velocity of ${}^{N}\boldsymbol{u}$ is then $\boldsymbol{w} = \boldsymbol{\mathcal{B}} + \boldsymbol{v}$. The expansion tensor can be rewritten $\Theta_{\alpha\beta} \coloneqq H_{\alpha\beta} + D_{(\alpha}w_{\beta)}$. Then, in Eulerian comoving coordinates, the 4D-Newton equations for the vector \boldsymbol{w} become the usual Newton equations with a homogeneous deformation (equations for \boldsymbol{V} introduced in section B.1.3 with the homogeneous deformation of section B.2.3).

We still have the same results concerning expansion in a compact topology. If we impose the hypersurfaces $\Sigma_t^{\rm N}$ to have a compact topology, then $H_{\alpha\beta}$, being a constant gradient, has to be zero. It is still not possible to have an expanding compact topology in Newton, even when using the 4D-Newton formalism. This was expected as the two formulations are equivalent. In order to do it, the trick is to



Figure C.2: Representation of the chosen Newtonian 4-velocity vector ${}^{N}\boldsymbol{u}$ with respect to the foliation $\{\Sigma_{t}^{N}\}_{t\in\mathbb{R}}$. Using the analogue between Lagrangian coordinates in Newton and in GR, we imposed the tilt velocity of ${}^{N}\boldsymbol{u}$ to be $\boldsymbol{\omega} \coloneqq \frac{1}{N}(\boldsymbol{\mathcal{B}}+\boldsymbol{v})$. The normal part is chosen to be \boldsymbol{n} , which is the equivalent to what is taken in the Newton-Cartan theory for the 4-velocity of an observer.

consider periodic boundaries only on the vector \boldsymbol{w} as explained in section B.2.3. In this case the topology of the hypersurfaces Σ_t^{N} is still \mathbb{R}^3 as $\boldsymbol{\mathcal{B}}$ is not periodically defined.

The choice of 4D-manifold \mathcal{M}^{N} of this section is independent of the fluid kinematical quantities. It is then only a background manifold. We therefore cannot draw any dictionary between the Newtonian fluid quantities and the relativistic fluid quantities defined via the Einstein equation for the 4D-manifold. In the next section, \mathcal{M}^{N} will depend on the Newtonian fluid enabling, the definition of a dictionary in section C.2.4.

Remark. The choice we make here cannot strictly be called a foliation choice as this would imply that another choice would describe the same equations but in another foliation, the 4D-manifold being unchanged. This is not true as, in general, another choice for \mathcal{N} and \mathcal{B} changes \mathcal{M}^{New} .

C.2 1+3-Newton equations

C.2.1 The choice

A natural choice coming from the definition of the Newtonian 4-velocity (C.8) is to take \mathcal{N} and \mathcal{B} such that the foliation is orthogonal to ${}^{\mathrm{N}}\boldsymbol{u}$, implying ${}^{\mathrm{N}}\boldsymbol{u} = \boldsymbol{n}$. This is done by taking $\mathcal{B} = -\boldsymbol{v}$. The lapse \mathcal{N} remains unknown. In analogy with GR, as we deal with a dust fluid, we choose the 4-acceleration of ${}^{\mathrm{N}}\boldsymbol{u}$ to be zero, which is imposed by $\mathcal{N} = 1$. We expect this choice to be different in the case of non-dust fluids (this is discussed in section C.3.3).

Remark. Interestingly, with the above choice, the two definitions (C.8) and (C.9) are equivalent.

Under the present choice the 4D-Newton equations become

$$\mathcal{L}_{\mathsf{N}_{\boldsymbol{u}}}\rho \quad = -\rho\theta, \tag{C.11}$$

$$\mathcal{L}_{\mathsf{N}_{\boldsymbol{u}}}\theta = -4\pi G\rho + \Lambda - \Theta_{\mu\nu}\Theta^{\mu\nu} + \omega_{\mu\nu}\omega^{\mu\nu}, \qquad (C.12)$$

$$\mathcal{L}_{N_{\boldsymbol{u}}}\,\omega_{\alpha\beta}=0,\tag{C.13}$$

with the definition of the gravitational field

$$g^{\alpha} \coloneqq \mathcal{L}_{\mathsf{N}_{\boldsymbol{u}}} v^{\alpha} + v^{\mu} \left(\Theta_{\mu}{}^{\alpha} + \omega_{\mu}{}^{\alpha} \right), \qquad (C.14)$$

where

$$\Theta_{\alpha\beta} := D_{(\alpha}v_{\beta)} \quad ; \quad \omega_{\alpha\beta} \coloneqq D_{[\alpha}v_{\beta]}, \tag{C.15}$$

$$=\nabla_{(\alpha}{}^{N}u_{\beta)},\tag{C.16}$$

and with ${}^{N}u^{\mu}\nabla_{\mu}{}^{N}u^{\alpha} = 0$ and $\nabla_{[\alpha}{}^{N}u_{\beta]} = 0$, so that ${}^{N}u$ defines a foliation. Note that the covariant form of the vorticity equation is now possible as only the normal vector remains in the Lie derivative.

The gravitational field definition (C.5) can be rewritten as

$$g^{\alpha} \coloneqq {}^{\mathrm{N}} u^{\mu} \nabla_{\mu} v^{\alpha}. \tag{C.17}$$

The RHS is spatial as ${}^{N}\boldsymbol{u}$ has no 4-acceleration. We see that the gravitational field corresponds to the 4-acceleration, with respect to the observer ${}^{N}\boldsymbol{u}$, of the Newtonian fluid velocity \boldsymbol{v} .

The properties of the foliation $\{\Sigma_t^N\}_{t\in\mathbb{R}}$ are now linked to those of the fluid with the relation $K_{\alpha\beta} = -\Theta_{\alpha\beta}$. Then the 4D-Newton equations (C.11)-(C.13) closely resemble the 1+3-Einstein equations (1.52)-(1.57) for a dust fluid: on a formal aspect and on the fact that they are expressed in the rest frames of the fluid. We call them the 1+3-Newton equations.

C. Newton's equations on a Lorentzian manifold

The main difference between the 1+3-Newton and the 1+3-Einstein equations remains in the definition of the vorticity. In the Einstein equations, it is defined as the antisymmetric rest frame projection of the gradient ∇u [definition (1.45)]. However in Newton, the antisymmetric part of $\nabla^{N} u$ is zero as $^{N} u$ defines a foliation. Instead the vorticity is defined as the antisymmetric part of a spatial vector gradient [second equation in (C.15)], the symmetric part of that gradient being the expansion tensor [first equation in (C.15)]. This is the reason why we will define the Newtonian limit (see section C.2.3) and the Newton-GR dictionary (see section C.2.4) for irrotational flows.

With the choice made in the present section, the spacetime metric of the manifold \mathcal{M}^{N} in the adapted coordinates \mathcal{X}_{-n}^{n} is

$$g_{\alpha\beta} = \left(\begin{array}{c|c} -1 + v_c v^c & v_b \\ \hline v_a & h_{ab}(x^c) \end{array}\right).$$
(C.18)

where $h_{ab}(x^c)$ are the spatial components of the flat spatial metric in the fixed coordinates used to derive the solution for \boldsymbol{v} .

Remark. As said previously, the norm of the Newtonian spatial velocity \boldsymbol{v} is not bounded by c. Where \boldsymbol{v} is superluminal, the time vector ${}^{\boldsymbol{n}}\boldsymbol{\partial}_{t|-\boldsymbol{v}}$ is spacelike and the points in \mathcal{M}^{N} where $v_{\mu}v^{\mu} = c^2$ correspond to coordinate singularities of the class $\mathcal{X}_{\boldsymbol{\beta}}^{\boldsymbol{n}}$. As we will see in section C.2.5, this is not necessarily unphysical.

C.2.2 3+1-Newton equations

Once we have chosen \mathcal{N} and \mathcal{B} , the manifold \mathcal{M}^{N} is set. The choice made in section C.2.1, leading to equations (C.11)-(C.14), is such that these equations are written with respect to the foliation orthogonal to the Newtonian fluid 4-velocity ${}^{N}\boldsymbol{u}$ we defined. This is why they are called 1+3-Newton equations. We can however change this foliation.

We define a timelike unit vector field \boldsymbol{m} on \mathcal{M}^{N} , defining a foliation $\{\Sigma_{t}^{N,m}\}_{t\in\mathbb{R}}$ of lapse M in \mathcal{M}^{N} . We can then decompose ${}^{N}\boldsymbol{u}$, $\boldsymbol{\Theta}$ and $\boldsymbol{\omega}$ with respect to $\{\Sigma_{t}^{N,m}\}_{t\in\mathbb{R}}$. The same can be done for the 1+3-Newton equations. Equations (C.11) and (C.12) are scalar equations and do not need to be projected, contrary to equations (C.13) and (C.14). As for the Lie derivative $\mathcal{L}_{N\boldsymbol{u}}$, it becomes $\mathcal{L}_{\gamma\boldsymbol{m}+\gamma\boldsymbol{w}}$ with the usual decomposition of ${}^{N}\boldsymbol{u}$ with respect to \boldsymbol{m} defined in (1.26).

Then writing the 1+3-Newton equations in terms of the variables ${}^{N}\boldsymbol{u}, \boldsymbol{\Theta}$ and $\boldsymbol{\omega}$ projected with respect to $\{\Sigma_{t}^{\text{New},m}\}_{t\in\mathbb{R}}$ gives the 3+1-Newton equations. We do not give these equations here but discuss in section C.3.2.1 a possible use of them in relation with dictionary defined in section C.2.4.

C.2.3 1+3-Newton from GR

The choice of \mathcal{N} and \mathcal{B} leading to the 1+3-Newton equations implies that the properties of the Lorentzian manifold \mathcal{M}^{N} depend on the dynamics of the Newtonian velocity \boldsymbol{v} . We however do not know at which point \mathcal{M}^{N} with the metric (C.18) is a solution of the Einstein equations for the same fluid as the one in 1+3-Newton, i.e. a dust fluid. In this section we will recover the 1+3-Newton equations from GR, enabling us to answer this question in section C.2.4.

C.2.3.1 Expansion tensor decomposition

We want to recover the 1+3-Newton equations from general relativity, thus defining a Newtonian limit. Our approach will need the definition of a flow orthogonal foliation. However, as explained in section C.2.1, the difference in the definition of vorticity between Newton and GR implies that such a foliation cannot be built in the latter theory as opposed to the former. So we expect that recovering the 1+3-Newton equations from the 1+3-Einstein equations will be more complicated for vortical flows.

We then only take irrotational fluids in both theories. Note that a solution to allow for vorticity, but still dealing with foliations, is to make the limit between the 3+1-Newton equations (presented in C.2.2) and the 3+1-Einstein equations. This will not be studied in this appendix but it is discussed in section C.3.2.1.

We consider the 3+1-Einstein equations (1.20), (1.21) and (1.23) in the orthogonal foliation of an irrotational dust fluid of 4-velocity \boldsymbol{u} (they are equivalent to the 1+3-Einstein equations for irrotational flows). The Hamilton constraint (1.22) is redundant with the other equations and not needed for the discussion. For this section only we use spatial indices and reintroduce the light speed c.

In a cosmological setup, we suppose that we can decompose the expansion tensor into scalar, vector and tensor parts as in standard perturbation theory²:

$$\Theta_{ab} = \chi h_{ab} + D_{(a}v_{b)} + \Xi_{ab} \tag{C.19}$$

with $\Xi_c^{\ c} = 0$ and $D_c \Xi_a^{\ c} = 0$. h_{ab} is the spatial metric of the orthogonal foliation. The irreducibility of this decomposition is discussed in section C.5.1.

We take \boldsymbol{v} to be irrotational, i.e. $D_{[a}v_{b]} = 0$. This is a choice motivated by the 1+3-Newton equations in which $D_{[a}v_{b]}$ plays the role of the vorticity. In section C.3.2.2 we discuss what $D_{[a}v_{b]}$ should be in the case of rotational fluids.

Remark. The scalar-vector-tensor decomposition we made is fully covariant (it does not depend on an adapted class of coordinates). It is also independent of a choice of foliation as the spatial projection used is defined with respect to the fluid. This is not the case for the decomposition of the spatial metric in standard perturbation theory.

 $^{^2\}mathrm{In}$ standard perturbation theory this is done for the spatial metric.

C. Newton's equations on a Lorentzian manifold

The parameter χ is interpreted as the scalar expansion, $D_{(a}v_{b)}$ as the gradient expansion and Ξ as the gravitational wave term. Ξ is only a shear term as its trace is zero. While the trace of the gradient expansion is on average zero for a compact space, the scalar expansion is not. Then global expansion in a compact space is driven by χ . Both χ and Ξ are not present in Newton, where only $D_{(a}v_{b)}$ is. This is coherent with the fact that there are no gravitational waves nor global expansion in a compact space for this theory. In this view, we can then interpret Dv to be the Newtonian fluid expansion and χ to be the space expansion.

C.2.3.2 The limit

The first approximation we make is to neglect the space expansion and the gravitational wave term compared to the Newtonian fluid expansion (this is discussed in section C.5):

$$\Theta_{ab} \simeq D_a v_b. \tag{C.20}$$

This implies that in the adapted class \mathcal{X}^{u}_{-v}

$${}^{\prime}\partial_{t|_{-n}}h_{ab}\ll D_a v_b,$$

and thus

$${}^{\boldsymbol{u}}\partial_{t|-\boldsymbol{v}}\left(D_{a}v_{b}\right)\simeq D_{a}\left({}^{\boldsymbol{u}}\partial_{t|-\boldsymbol{v}}v_{b}\right).$$
(C.21)

In this commutation relation we neglected the time variation of the spatial metric. We define the beta-factor $\beta_v := |\boldsymbol{v}|/c$ and the following length scales:

- the typical length scale $L_{v,l}$ of the spatial variation of the vector \boldsymbol{v} , i.e. $\frac{1}{c}D_a v_b = \frac{1}{c}\Theta_{ab} \sim \beta_v/L_{v,l}$,
- the typical length scale $L_{v,t}$ of the time variation of the vector \boldsymbol{v} , i.e. $\frac{1}{c^2} u \partial_{t|-v} v^a \sim \beta_v / L_{v,t}$,
- the Schwarzschild density length scale $L_{\epsilon} \coloneqq \left(\frac{G\epsilon}{c^4}\right)^{(-1/2)}$,
- the typical local curvature radius L_R of the spatial Ricci tensor, i.e. $R_{ab} \sim 1/L_R^2$.

By defining the Newtonian gravitational field as $g^a := ({}^u\partial_{t|_{-v}} + v^cD_c)v^a$ [justified by the 1+3-Newton equation (C.17)], we can say that in a Newtonian regime, ${}^u\partial_{t|_{-v}}v^a$ will be of the same order as $v^cD_cv^a$ which implies

$$L_{v,l}/L_{v,t} \sim \beta_v.$$

C. Newton's equations on a Lorentzian manifold

Assuming that $\frac{1}{c}D_aD_bv_c \sim \beta_v/L_{v,l}^2$ and using the 3+1-Raychaudhuri equation (1.39) with the commutation relation (C.21) we have

$$\left(\frac{L_{v,l}}{L_{\epsilon}}\right)^2 \sim \beta_v^2$$

This relation along with the 3+1-Ricci equation (1.40) leads to

$$\left(\frac{L_{v,l}}{L_R}\right)^2 \sim \beta_v^2. \tag{C.22}$$

For the usual condition $\beta_v \ll 1$ on the Newtonian velocity \boldsymbol{v} , relation (C.22) shows that the spatial variations of the Newtonian velocity are small in front of the typical length scale given by the spatial curvature. This shows that the curvature is of second order in β_v .

We can then consider that, at leading order, the spatial curvature does not affect the dynamics of \boldsymbol{v} , i.e. $\boldsymbol{D}\boldsymbol{v} \sim \hat{\boldsymbol{D}}\boldsymbol{v}$, where $\hat{\boldsymbol{D}}$ is the connection of a flat metric $\hat{\boldsymbol{h}}$ (a more quantitative justification of this approximation is given in section C.5). Then, at leading order, the 3+1-Ricci equation is not an evolution equation anymore but becomes a relation giving the spatial curvature orthogonal to the fluid as function of the kinematical quantities of that fluid. In this view, we then have $R_{ab} = R_{ab}^{(2)}$, where $R_{ab}^{(2)}$ is of second order in β_v with

$$R_{ab}^{(2)} = \frac{-1}{c^2} \left[\left({}^{u} \partial_{t|_{-v}} + {}^{\Sigma} \mathcal{L}_{v} \right) \Theta_{ab} + \left(\frac{4\pi G\epsilon}{c^2} + \Lambda \right) \hat{h}_{ab} + \theta \Theta_{ab} - 2\Theta_{ac} \Theta^{c}{}_{b} \right],$$
(C.23)

with $\boldsymbol{\Theta} = \hat{\boldsymbol{D}} \boldsymbol{v}$.

As for the momentum constraint (1.41), it becomes $\hat{D}_{[a}\hat{D}_{b]}v_c = 0$ at leading order in β_v . This is consistent with a zero curvature at first order. Thus equation (1.41) is not a constraint anymore.

We give an additional relation for the Weyl tensor in this limit (see Maartens & Bassett, 1998, for the expression of the Weyl tensor in terms of the kinematical quantities Θ and ω). Its electric part E_{ab} is

$$E_{ab} = -D_{\langle a}g_{b\rangle}.\tag{C.24}$$

This relation is true to any order in β_v once assumption (C.20) is made. The magnetic part H_{ab} is zero. Note that if $D_{[a}v_{b]} \neq 0$, this is not true anymore. This is discussed in section C.3.2.2.

Remark. Using the decomposition of the expansion tensor (C.19), we can see that the solutions of the Einstein equations which do not feature the Newtonian fluid expansion term will not have a Newtonian limit. In particular, this is the case for purely gravitational waves solutions.

C.2.3.3 Recovering the 1+3-Newton equations

The limit introduced in the previous section implies that at leading order in β_v the Ricci equation is a relation for the spatial curvature and not an evolution equation anymore. This spatial curvature orthogonal to the fluid 4-velocity is of second order in β_v . The expansion tensor is a gradient, $\Theta_{ab} = D_{(a}v_{b)}$. The momentum constraint is then trivial at leading order. The only 3+1-Einstein equations remaining to determine the evolution of Θ_{ab} are the 3+1-Raychaudhuri equation (1.23) and the 3+1-energy conservation (1.24), which are respectively equivalent to equations (C.12) and (C.11) of the 1+3-Newton system. The Newton-vorticity equation (C.13) is trivially recovered as the limit is done for irrotational flows.

With the Newtonian limit defined in the previous subsection, we recovered the 1+3-Newton equations in the irrotational case. This formulation of Newton's equations is then supported. In the next section we will use the Newtonian limit of the present section to define a Newton-GR dictionary.

C.2.4 Newton-GR dictionary

In the previous section we showed that we can recover the 1+3-Newton equations for irrotational fluids from GR with a limit at leading order in β_v . The limit also defines a spacetime manifold \mathcal{M}_{lim} solution of the Einstein equations at leading order. This manifold however differs from the manifold \mathcal{M}^N given by the metric (C.18). Indeed, \mathcal{M}^N has strictly flat spatial sections orthogonal to the fluid, whereas the curvature of the same sections in \mathcal{M}_{lim} is non-zero and of second order. This implies that \mathcal{M}^N with the metric (C.18) is not solution of the Einstein equations at leading order. The dictionary will therefore be given by \mathcal{M}_{lim} and not \mathcal{M}^N . For the remainder of this appendix \mathcal{M}_{lim} will then be denoted $\mathcal{M}^{(\text{dic})}$.

We define the following Newton-GR dictionary for irrotational dust fluids: given a solution of the Newton equations for \boldsymbol{v} , the relativistic quantities, denoted with the upper-script ^(dic), are determined by the following relations:

$$\epsilon^{(\text{dic})} = \rho, \tag{C.25}$$

$$\Theta_{ab}^{(\text{dic})} = \hat{D}_a v_b, \tag{C.26}$$

$$R_{ab}^{(\text{dic})} = -\hat{D}_a g_b - \hat{D}_c v^c \hat{D}_a v_b + \hat{D}_a v_c \hat{D}^c v_b + (4\pi G\rho + \Lambda) \hat{h}_{ab}, \qquad (C.27)$$

where the RHS are the Newtonian quantities. $\Theta^{(\text{dic})}$ is the expansion tensor of the relativistic fluid, $\mathbf{R}^{(\text{dic})}$ is the spatial curvature orthogonal to the relativistic fluid, $\hat{\mathbf{D}}$ is a flat connection, \mathbf{g} is the Newtonian gravitational field constrained by the Newton-Gauss equation (1.91) and the Newton-Faraday equation (1.92).

Remark. As we only give the Ricci tensor $R_{ab}^{(\text{dic})}$, the spatial metric orthogonal to the fluid 4-velocity cannot be explicitly constructed. However, raising or lowering the dictionary quantities at leading order only requires the flat spatial metric \hat{h}_{ab} .

Studying the light ray trajectories with a Newtonian solution using our dictionary requires the 3+1 light-geodesic equation of the manifold $\mathcal{M}^{(dic)}$. This equation can be found in Vincent et al. (2012).

In section C.2.5 we will take the example of an exact solution of the Newton equations to test the dictionary.

As the 1+3-Newton equations were recovered from GR only for irrotational fluids, we were only able to draw a dictionary for these kinds of fluids. In section C.3.2 we discuss the possibility of a dictionary with vorticity.

C.2.5 Schwarzschild geometry

C.2.5.1 Point mass Newtonian solution

In this section we study an exact vorticity-free solution of the 1+3-Newton equations.

We begin with a 3D-Newtonian calculation. We consider a point mass of mass M creating a gravitational field $g^a = (-GM/r^2, 0, 0)$ in spherical coordinates (r, θ, φ) . We then solve the Euler equation (1.90) for a *stationary*, irrotational fluid of test observers of velocity v. We have

$$D_a \left(v_c v^c \right) = 2g_a,$$
$$v_a = D_a \Psi,$$

with Ψ a scalar field depending only on the radial coordinates. The general solution is

$$v^a = \left(\pm\sqrt{2E + \frac{2GM}{r}}, 0, 0\right),\tag{C.28}$$

where E is a constant corresponding to the energy of the fluid particles. This solution corresponds to a radially ingoing or outgoing free-falling fluid of test observers. If E < 0, the solution is valid in the region $r < -\frac{2GM}{E}$ and corresponds to fluid particles with bounded orbits, i.e. elliptic orbits. If E = 0, the orbits are parabolic and for E > 0 they are hyperbolic. Note that all the particles have the same type of orbit as E is a constant of space.

Remark. In the case of the 1+3-Newton equations, this solution implies the following spacetime line element for \mathcal{M}^{N} in the adapted class $\mathcal{X}_{-v}^{^{\mathrm{N}}u}$ (we recall that $\mathcal{X}_{-v}^{^{\mathrm{N}}u}$ corresponds to the class \mathcal{X}_{0}):

$$ds^{2} = \left(-1 + 2E + \frac{2GM}{r}\right) dt^{2} \mp 2\sqrt{2E + \frac{2GM}{r}} dt dr + dr^{2} + r^{2} d\Omega^{2},$$
(C.29)

with $\mathrm{d}\Omega^2 \coloneqq \mathrm{d}\theta^2 + \sin^2\theta \mathrm{d}\varphi^2$.

C.2.5.2 Relativistic quantities from the Newtonian solution

Using the dictionary (C.25)-(C.27), we can derive the relativistic quantities corresponding to the Newtonian solution (C.28). We obtain

$$\epsilon^{(\text{dic})} = 0, \tag{C.30}$$

$$\Theta_{ab}^{(\text{dic})} = \text{diag}\left(-\frac{GM}{r^2v^r}, r\,v^r, r\,v^r\sin^2\theta\right),\tag{C.31}$$

$$R_{ab}^{(\text{dic})} = -2E \operatorname{diag}\left(0, 1, \sin^2\theta\right), \qquad (C.32)$$

with $v^r \coloneqq \pm \sqrt{2E + \frac{2GM}{r}}$.

C.2.5.3 Radially free-falling test fluids in GR

We want to know if the manifold defined by equations (C.30)-(C.32) is solution of the Einstein equations at leading order in β_v and if it describes the same physical system as the Newtonian solution, i.e. a radially free-falling test fluid on a mass point.

The solution for this physical system in GR is given by the Schwarzschild manifold and the adapted coordinates corresponding to a free-falling observer are the generalised Gullstrand-Painlevé coordinates (see MacLaurin, 2019)³). The Schwarzschild line element in these coordinates is

$$ds^{2} = \frac{-1 + \frac{2GM}{r}}{2E + 1} dt^{2} \mp 2 \frac{\sqrt{2E + \frac{2GM}{r}}}{2E + 1} dt dr + \frac{1}{2E + 1} dr^{2} + r^{2} d\Omega^{2}.$$
 (C.33)

where E can be interpreted as the Newtonian energy of the fluid particles. For E = 0, the observer associated with the generalised Gullstrand-Painlevé coordinates is a parabolic radially free-falling test fluid. For E < 0 and E > 0 the free-fall is respectively elliptic and hyperbolic.

We note with the upper-script ^(GP) the relativistic quantities corresponding to an observer associated with the generalised Gullstrand-Painlevé coordinates. These quantities are

$$\epsilon^{(GP)} = 0, \tag{C.34}$$

$$\Theta_{ab}^{(\text{GP})} = \text{diag}\left(-\frac{GM}{r^2 v^r \left(2E+1\right)}, r v^r, r v^r \sin^2\theta\right),\tag{C.35}$$

$$R_{ab}^{(\text{GP})} = -2E \operatorname{diag}\left(0, 1, \sin^2\theta\right), \qquad (C.36)$$

with $v^r \coloneqq \pm \sqrt{2E + \frac{2GM}{r}}$.

³MacLaurin (2019) uses the Killing energy $e \coloneqq -n_{\rm ff}^{\mu} \xi_{\mu}$ where $n_{\rm ff}$ is the 4-velocity of the free falling observer and $\boldsymbol{\xi}$ is a static Killing vector. The energy definition we use is linked to e with the relation $E = e^2 - 1$.

C.2.5.4 Comparison

In the present section, we compare the relativistic quantities (C.30)-(C.32) obtained from the Newton-GR dictionary with the ones of the Schwarzschild metric (C.34)-(C.36). For simplicity, we will not consider the case E < 0. Then E corresponds to the Newtonian energy of the test particles at infinity.

The energy densities $\epsilon^{(\text{dic})}$ and $\epsilon^{(\text{GP})}$ are the same. This was expected as the Newtonian and the GR solutions are both vacuum solutions. The covariant components of the spatial curvatures are also the same, with $R_{ab}^{(\text{dic})} = R_{ab}^{(\text{GP})}$. The covariant components of the expansion tensors differ only for the component $_{rr}$, with $\Theta_{rr}^{(\text{dic})} = (2E+1)\Theta_{rr}^{(\text{GP})}$.

The limit under which the dictionary is defined implies $|\boldsymbol{v}| \ll c$ for all r. Taking $r \to \infty$, this implies $E \ll 1$ which in turn implies that the comparison should be done in the region $r \gg GM$. Then at leading order in E and $\frac{GM}{r}$, the dictionary quantities are the same as those of Gullstrand-Painlevé. This supports our dictionary.

C.2.5.5 The parabolic free-fall: E = 0

In the case E = 0, the dictionary quantities are exactly equal to the general Gullstrand-Painlevé ones. Furthermore the metric (C.29) of the manifold \mathcal{M}^{N} , constructed from the Newtonian solution (C.28), is exactly the Schwarzschild metric in generalised Gullstrand-Painlevé coordinates, which implies that \mathcal{M}^{N} is the Schwarzschild manifold. This result is true without any approximation. Then the 4D construction of Newton's equations we introduced in this appendix, and in particular the case of the 1+3-Newton equations, allows us to recover exactly a physical solution of the Einstein equations. This further supports the choice ${}^{N}\boldsymbol{u} = \boldsymbol{n}$ made in section C.2.1.

Note that it was already known that the velocity as a function of the point mass distance of a parabolic radially free-falling observer was the same in Newton and in GR. What we showed is that this solution allows us to recover from Newton the full spacetime metric of Schwarzschild. This was possible because the foliation of the generalised Gullstrand-Painlevé coordinates with E = 0 has flat spatial sections, which is required by the 1+3-Newton equations.

We see from this solution that even if the Newtonian velocity \boldsymbol{v} can, at certain points of \mathcal{M}^{N} , be comparable to the speed of light, and even exceed it, it is still physical. We know that because it is the Schwarzschild spacetime. This means that solutions of the Newton equations are not necessarily unphysical for $v^{\mu}v_{\mu} \sim c^{2}$. We however expect this statement to be true in few cases only.

Remark. Strangely, this exact correspondence between a Newtonian solution and a GR one arises for a Newtonian fluid whose energy is zero for any fluid particles. This leads to the following question: is there a link, in general, between the energy of a Newtonian fluid and the validity of the related Newtonian solution with respect to GR? If this is the case,

this would be true only for one gravitational potential energy convention. For an isolated system like a mass point, we saw that it works if the gravitational potential is taken to be zero at infinity. What convention should be taken in the case of a compact spacelike \mathbb{T}^3 remains to be determined.

C.3 Discussions

C.3.1 Remarks on the Newtonian limit

The Newtonian limit of general relativity and the corresponding dictionaries (e.g. Green & Wald, 2012) are usually done with respect to an accelerated observer. We note its 4-velocity \boldsymbol{n} . The foliation corresponding to this observer has then a lapse N, the spatial gradient of which is the acceleration of the observer. Hence in the adapted coordinates \mathcal{X}_0^n , the component g_{00} of the spacetime metric is N^2 . The acceleration of the observer is considered in these limits to be the gravitational field of Newton theory. Using ${}^n a_{\alpha} \coloneqq D_{\alpha} \ln N$, this is why, at leading order, the lapse, and therefore the component g_{00} , gives the Newtonian gravitational potential. In this leading order approximation, the accelerated observer is considered to be only slightly tilted with respect to the fluid.

The Newtonian limit we defined in section C.2.3 is however made in the rest frames of the fluid, which is not accelerated, being a dust fluid. The Newtonian gravitational field then cannot be the lapse, which is fixed to 1. In place, this field is defined as the acceleration of the spatial vector present in the decomposition of the expansion tensor [see equation (C.17)].

However, the interpretation of g_{00} as the gravitational potential, in coordinates adapted to the fluid rest frames, still holds in the case of stationary irrotational fluids. In these cases,

$$g_{\alpha} = D_{\alpha} \left(\frac{1}{2} v_{\mu} v^{\mu} \right)$$

In the coordinates $\mathcal{X}_{-v}^{\mathbf{N}u}$, we have $g_{00} = -1 + v_{\mu}v^{\mu}$ which implies

$$g_{\alpha} = \frac{1}{2} D_{\alpha} \left(g_{00} + 1 \right),$$
 (C.37)

and g_{00} can be interpreted as the gravitational potential.

Note that this interpretation is not valid in the case of the Lagrangian coordinates $\mathcal{X}_0^{N_u}$ where $g_{00} = 1$ as all the dynamics of the fluid is put in the time variations of the spatial metric. Furthermore, in the case of non-stationary fluids, the term g_{00} is not the gravitational potential anymore, as (C.37) does not hold.

C.3.2 Dictionary with vorticity

In section C.2.4 we drew our Newton-GR dictionary in the case of irrotational fluids. The reason for this was that, in general relativity, no orthogonal foliation can be defined for a rotational fluid. But as we made the dictionary in the rest frames of the fluid, we needed such a foliation.

We will not detail the construction of a dictionary with vorticity in this article. We however present two possibilities that should allow for it.

C.3.2.1 Tilted dictionary

The first, and most promising possibility, is to make the dictionary in a tilted foliation with respect to the fluid. In general relativity, the 3+1-Einstein equations provide the tilted description of a fluid and allow for vortical flows. In our formulation of Newton's theory, the equations where the fluid is tilted are the 3+1-Newton equations presented in section C.2.2. They are derived from the 1+3-Newton equations by making a change of foliation ${}^{N}u \rightarrow m$.

One strength of a tilted dictionary would be to show that Newton's theory can be obtained from any foliation.⁴ But as the choice of this foliation is not necessarily physically motivated (see also Buchert et al., 2020, for a discussion of this topic), we would prefer making the dictionary with respect to the fluid rest frames. We discuss this in the next subsection.

C.3.2.2 Orthogonal dictionary

Constructing a dictionary in the rest frames of the fluid might be more complicated as no foliation can be defined in general relativity, contrary to the Newtonian case.

It is however possible to define a rest frame Riemann tensor ^{*u*}Riem and a rest frame covariant derivative ^{*u*}D (see Roy, 2014). They do not have the same properties as the ones defined on hypersurfaces. The first Bianchi identity for ^{*u*}Riem will feature the vorticity of the fluid and ^{*u*}D will have torsion. The latter is however of second order in β_v . We then hope that at leading order the rest frames can be approximated to be a family of hypersurfaces.

It remains to be shown that the projection along \boldsymbol{u} of the Lie brackets of rest frame vectors is also of second order.⁵ This would indicate that we could maybe define a coordinate basis on the rest frames at leading order.

Remark. In this dictionary, the gradient in the decomposition (C.19) of the expansion tensor would feature a non-zero antisymmetric part which would be the vorticity tensor. Subsequently, the magnetic part of the Weyl tensor would not be zero anymore.

 $^{^4}$ In standard perturbation theory, this means that any gauge choice would be suited for a Newton-GR dictionary.

⁵As there is no foliation, there is no coordinate basis in the rest frames of the fluid. This implies that the Lie brackets of any vectors in these rest frames feature a non-zero part along u.

C.3.2.3 Is it really possible?

It is known that Newton's theory features gravitational phenomena which are not described by GR. Assuming that the latter is the genuine theory of gravitation, these phenomena are not physical. We mentioned in the introduction the case of a shear-free dust fluid which can both rotate and expand in Newton, but cannot in GR. This implies that no limit exists which allows us to recover the full Newtonian theory from GR.

To our knowledge, there exists no example of a phenomenon like the one just mentioned, i.e. present in Newton but not in GR, for a vorticity-free fluid. If this is indeed the case, this might imply that the impossibility at fully recovering Newton from GR, is due to the vorticity. Then constructing a dictionary with vorticity, as we presented in the previous subsections, would need require additional approximation than just $|\boldsymbol{v}| \ll c$.

C.3.3 1+3-Newton for non-dust fluids

We assumed until now the Newtonian fluid to be a dust fluid. This was done to simplify the interpretations made while constructing the 1+3-Newton equations and the related dictionary. We briefly study the case of a non-dust fluid in this section.

Such a fluid is influenced by additional forces, other than the gravitational force, described by a vector field \mathbf{F} . These forces can be either internal, linked to the fluid properties (density, pressure, viscosity, ...), or external. The changes in the Newton system for a non-dust fluid is given by the second law of Newton. This is translated by the addition of \mathbf{F} in the Euler equation (1.90):

$$\left(\partial_{t|_x} + v^k D_k\right) v^i = g^i + F^i / \rho, \tag{C.38}$$

with g still solution of the Newton-Gauss (1.91) and Newton-Faraday (1.92) constraints.

In the Newton system (1.93)-(1.96) written in terms of kinematical quantities of the fluid, the change is made by adding the divergence of F in the Newton-Raychaudhuri equation (1.95) and the vorticity of F in the Newton-vorticity equation (1.96). These additional terms are then present in the 4D-Newton equations.

The 1+3-Newton equations should not however be obtained with the choice $\mathcal{N} = 1$ and $\mathcal{B} = -\boldsymbol{v}$ but rather with

$$\boldsymbol{\mathcal{B}} = -\boldsymbol{v}$$
; $\boldsymbol{D} \ln \mathcal{N} = \boldsymbol{F}$. (C.39)

This choice would not change the Newton-GR dictionary much. Essentially the interpretation of the Ricci equation to be a relation for the spatial curvature tensor would remain valid.

C.3.4 Cosmological models from 1+3-Newton

In the introduction of Vigneron (2020) we motivated the construction of the 1+3-Newton system as a way to better understand why Newton's theory, compared to GR, is lacking the phenomenon of backreaction (in a compact space). Ultimately this would be used to define simple models suited for the study of backreaction and global topology in cosmology. This section aims at presenting how we could define such models from the 1+3-Newton formulation and GR. However, we leave the precise construction of these models for another paper.

In section C.3.4.1, we present an extension of our dictionary to allow for global expansion of a compact space, but still without backreaction. The next two subsections focus on possible strategies enabling the construction of the cosmological models.

C.3.4.1 1+3-Newton equations and dictionary for a globally expanding compact space

In sections B.2.3 and C.1.5 we showed that no global expansion is possible in a compact space in Newton's theory. A solution to allow for expansion was to decompose the fluid velocity \boldsymbol{v} into a homogeneous deformation vector \boldsymbol{U} and a peculiar velocity \boldsymbol{V} , the latter having periodic boundary conditions. As explained in section B.2.3, this is an effective picture of the expansion in a compact space, as Σ^{N} (or equivalently the hypersurfaces Σ_{t}^{N} for the 4D formulation) is still \mathbb{R}^{3} .

Having Σ^{N} compact with a global expansion is possible with a modification of the Newton equations based on the effective picture of section B.2.3 and the decomposition introduced in section C.2.3.1. We will focus on a modification allowing for isotropic global expansion.

The modification is to replace the definition (C.15) for the expansion tensor by

$$\Theta_{\alpha\beta} \coloneqq Hh_{\alpha\beta} + D_{(\alpha}v_{\beta)}. \tag{C.40}$$

where H is a homogeneous Hubble expansion rate (i.e. $D_{\alpha}H = 0$), while still using the 1+3-Newton equations (C.11)-(C.14). H an additional fundamental variable in the theory. These equations, along with the definition (C.40), are equivalent to the Hubble flow equations of section B.2.3 but allow Σ_t^N to be compact. Note that the evolution equation for H, being a spatial constant, is given by the spatial average of the Raychaudhuri equation over the whole manifold $\Sigma^{N,6}$. This average equation then depends on the boundary conditions at infinity if $\Sigma^N = \mathbb{R}^3$ or on the topology if Σ^N is compact.

We can then redefine the dictionary of section C.2.4 to feature the global expansion. We then have a Newton-GR dictionary for irrotational dust fluids and globally

⁶In the case $\Sigma^{N} = \mathbb{R}^{3}$, the spatial average requires boundary conditions at infinity to be defined.

expanding compact spaces:

$$\epsilon^{(\text{dic})} = \rho, \tag{C.41}$$

$$\Theta_{ab}^{(\text{dic})} = \Theta_{ab},\tag{C.42}$$

$$R_{ab}^{(\text{dic})} = -\hat{D}_a g_b - \theta \Theta_{ab} + \Theta_{ac} \Theta^c_{\ b} + (4\pi G\rho + \Lambda) \,\hat{h}_{ab}, \qquad (C.43)$$

The RHS side are the Newtonian quantities with $\Theta_{ab} \coloneqq Hh_{ab} + \hat{D}_a v_b$ and $\hat{D}_{[a} v_{b]} = 0$.

The modification (C.40) can be justified by the limit introduced in section C.2.3.2 and section C.5. When neglecting the space expansion term in section C.5.2.1, a freedom remained on χ from equation (C.46) as a spatial constant freedom. This constant is *H*. We took it to zero in section C.5.2.1 in order to recover the 1+3-Newton equation as defined in section C.2.1.

As we included global expansion, the dictionary (C.40)-(C.43) can be used to compare Newtonian and relativistic cosmological simulations. It is however still a bit limited as it requires irrotational fluids.

The modified 1+3-Newton equations of this section, and the related dictionary still do not feature backreaction in a compact space (the theorem of Buchert & Ehlers still holds). Furthermore, the spatial sections being flat, we are not able to study structure formation in spherical or hyperbolic spaces, and the only oriented compact topology available is \mathbb{T}^3 , up to a finite covering. In the next two subsections we will discuss possible GR based modifications of the 1+3-Newton equations which would allow these studies.

C.3.4.2 Models for the study of the backreaction

The Newton theory for fluid dynamics is a scalar-vector theory, i.e. the dynamical variables are a scalar and a vector. The scalar is the rotational free part of \boldsymbol{v} and the vector is the divergence free part of \boldsymbol{v} . The scalar part is evolved with the Ray-chaudhuri equation (C.12) and the vector part with the vorticity equation (C.13).

General relativity is a scalar-vector-tensor theory, i.e. there are dynamical variables, called tensorial variables, which cannot be written as function of a scalar or a vector. This is the case of the gravitational wave term in the decomposition (C.19).

What we mean by *defining a GR based model from Newton's equations* is to keep the scalar-vector theory of Newton but with additional non-tensorial variables, terms and/or equations motivated by GR. Keeping a scalar-vector theory ensures a relative simplicity compared to tensor theories like GR. Such a model would enable the study of relativistic effects not present in Newton's theory using the simple tools of this theory.

In particular, we would like to focus on models implementing the backreaction which is a missing phenomenon of Newton's theory (for compact spaces). A possible model to study backreaction while allowing for non-linear structure formation would be to consider $\chi \neq 0$ in the decomposition (C.19) along with $D_{\alpha}\chi \neq 0$. As in section C.3.4.1, the expansion tensor features an additional term. But we consider here that χ is not a constant of space. The space expansion is thus local and global. For this model to be well defined one has to derive an evolution/constraint equation for the fundamental field χ from GR. This equation will feature \boldsymbol{v} . Thus the Newtonian fluid dynamics will affect the space expansion. In this sense this model could be useful to probe the backreaction effect.

C.3.4.3 For non-flat topologies

In section C.5, we assumed the spatial metric to be conformally flat to justify our Newton-GR dictionary. Relaxing this hypothesis and supposing h_{ab} to be conformal to a constant curvature metric might be a way to define a Newtonian-like theory on a non-flat space.

Such a theory was heuristically defined in Roukema & Różański (2009) to probe the topological acceleration in different spherical topologies. There were however different possibilities in this heuristic definition which were not relativistically motivated.

Adapting the limit leading to the 1+3-Newton formalism from GR (by changing the flat conformal hypothesis) could provide a non-flat Newtonian like theory coherent with general relativity. Along with the additional term χ in the expansion tensor, this theory if well defined, will be a tool to probe the effect of topology on the backreaction.

As an example, we give a possible model, but we do not try to justify it from GR. We consider, similarly to Roukema & Różański (2009), that the Newton equations (1.93)-(1.97) are also valid if $\Sigma^{\rm N}$ is a constant curvature space,⁷ i.e. its Ricci tensor is $R_{ab} = \frac{R}{3}h_{ab}$, where R is the scalar curvature. Then if we calculate the backreaction $\mathcal{Q}_{\Sigma^{\rm N}}$, on the whole manifold $\Sigma^{\rm N}$, defined by Buchert & Ehlers (1997) as

$$\mathcal{Q}_{\Sigma^{\mathrm{N}}} \coloneqq \left\langle \theta^2 - \Theta_{cd} \theta^{cd} + \omega_{cd} \omega^{cd} \right\rangle_{\Sigma^{\mathrm{N}}} - \frac{2}{3} \langle \theta \rangle_{\Sigma^{\mathrm{N}}}^2, \qquad (C.44)$$

it is not zero for a compact space (as for the flat case) anymore. Instead, we have the relation

$$\mathcal{Q}_{\Sigma^{\mathrm{N}}} = \frac{R}{3} \langle v_c v^c \rangle_{\Sigma^{\mathrm{N}}} \tag{C.45}$$

where the brackets $\langle \cdot \rangle_{\Sigma^{N}}$ correspond to the spatial average over the compact space Σ^{N} . This relation implies a dependence of the backreaction on the type of the global topology (spherical, flat or hyperbolic) via $\frac{R}{3}$, as well as on the Newtonian dynamics of the fluid via $\langle v_{c}v^{c}\rangle_{\Sigma^{N}}$.

⁷In Roukema & Różański (2009), the heuristic assumption regarding the curvature of $\Sigma^{\rm N}$ is made on the system (1.89)-(1.92) which is not equivalent to doing it from the system (1.93)-(1.97).

This model is however only heuristically defined, and thus we cannot be sure that the result (C.45) is physically relevant. The 1+3-Newton formulation and the Newtonian limit we introduced might help justify, or disprove, this calculation.

C.3.5 Comparison with the Newton-Cartan theory

In the present section we explain the differences between our 4D formulation of Newton's equations and the Newton-Cartan theory.

The main difference is that we were able to define a non-degenerate metric on the spacetime manifold \mathcal{M}^{N} of our formulation, implying this manifold to be (pseudo)-Riemannian, whereas this is not case in NC.

In addition to this point, the 1+3-Newton formulation does not feature an absolute time or foliation. We are free to change the foliation in which we are writing the equations. This leads to the 3+1-Newton equations (see section C.2.2). At most we can say that the formulation implies, like in GR, a preferred foliation: the one defined with respect to the fluid 4-velocity. The situation is different in NC where an absolute time is defined, linked to an absolute foliation.

Finally the 1+3-Newton system of equations (C.11)-(C.15) is equivalent to the classical Newton system (1.93)-(1.97). The ensemble of solutions is then the same for both formulations. This is not the case in NC, where the theory is slightly more general than the classical formulation of Newton's theory Ehlers (see 1997).

C.4 Conclusion

The aim of this appendix was to introduce a new formulation of Newton's equations on a 4-dimensional Lorentzian manifold.

To get to this formulation, we started from the classical Newton equations (1.89)-(1.92) written in a Galilean frame on a 3-dimensional manifold $\Sigma^{\rm N}$. We generalised these equations by writing them for any time-parametrised coordinate system [equations (B.12)-(B.15)]. We showed that the freedom on the choice of this coordinate system corresponds to a vector U, defining what we called a class of coordinates \mathcal{X}_U . This vector in general is not uniform, implying that its gradient is not zero. The symmetric part of the latter corresponds to the time variation of components of the metric [equation (B.24)], the antisymmetric part, if chosen to be a constant of space, corresponds to a global rotation of the coordinates \mathcal{X}_U with respect to a Galilean frame.

The freedom on U and the role it plays in the Newton equations (B.12)-(B.15) makes it very similar to the shift vector in the 3+1-formalism of general relativity. This allowed us to write the Newton equations as living in a 4-dimensional manifold \mathcal{M}^{N} . This was done using a push-forward on \mathcal{M}^{N} of the classical Newton equations (1.89)-(1.92) (see section C.1.1). The way the push-forward is done was inspired by the 3+1-Einstein equations. It was however not unique, which therefore implies that some freedom remains on the properties of \mathcal{M}^{N} . Regarding the signature freedom, we chose this manifold to be Lorentzian and argued that this was not in contradiction with Newton's theory (section C.1.3). The remaining freedom (present as a lapse and a shift freedom) was chosen so that the foliation in which the equations are written corresponds to the rest frames of the Newtonian 4-velocity ${}^{N}\boldsymbol{u}$ we defined in equation (C.8). This led to the 1+3-Newton equations (C.11)-(C.15). This set of equations is equivalent to the classical Newton equations, i.e. both can be derived from the other. This implies that the solutions described by the 1+3-Newton equations for the spatial fluid velocity \boldsymbol{v} are the same as the solutions of the classical Newton equations.

We then showed in section C.2.2 that these equations, in the case of irrotational flows, can be recovered from general relativity in a limit $|\boldsymbol{v}| \ll c$. This limit was performed with respect to a non-accelerating observer, the fluid itself. The Newtonian gravitational field \boldsymbol{g} then does not correspond to the 4-acceleration of a relativistic observer. Instead, it is defined as the acceleration, with respect to the fluid, of the spatial velocity \boldsymbol{v} [see equation (C.17)]. The limit also showed what happens to the 3+1-Ricci equation of general relativity. This equation, not needed for a vector theory like Newton, is shown to be a relation for the second order rest frames curvature in the limit we introduced.

A first consequence of this limit is that the classical interpretation of the component g_{00} of the spacetime metric as the gravitational potential still holds for coordinates adapted to a non-accelerating observer (section C.3.1). This is however true only for stationary and irrotational fluids.

Another consequence of the limit is to define a dictionary (for irrotational flows) between the Newtonian fluid variables and general relativity (section C.2.4). The spacetime manifold, denoted $\mathcal{M}^{(\text{dic})}$, given by this dictionary as function of the Newtonian variables is solution of the Einstein equations at leading order in $|\boldsymbol{v}|/c$. In general $\mathcal{M}^{(\text{dic})} \neq \mathcal{M}^{N}$, implying that \mathcal{M}^{N} is not solution of the Einstein equations at leading order. The difference between these two manifolds, $\mathcal{M}^{(\text{dic})}$ defined with the dictionary, and \mathcal{M}^{N} defined with the 1+3-Newton equations, resides in the curvature of the fluid rest frames. It is exactly zero for \mathcal{M}^{N} , which is not the case for $\mathcal{M}^{(\text{dic})}$ where the curvature is of second order in $|\boldsymbol{v}|/c$.

The dictionary was then tested for spherically symmetric vacuum solutions of Newton's and Einstein's theories of gravitation. For Newton this corresponded to a radially free-falling test fluid, and for general relativity to an observer associated with the generalised Gullstrand-Painlevé coordinates of the Schwarzschild spacetime. We showed that the dictionary allows us to recover the relativistic solution in the Newtonian limit. But in the specific case of a parabolic free-falling Newtonian fluid, the translation to general relativity is exact. This means that the Schwarzschild spacetime manifold is an exact solution, in terms of the manifold \mathcal{M}^N , of the 1+3-Newton equations. This supports our formulation.

The 1+3 formulation of Newton's equations might be seen as a new approach to

evaluate the link between Newton's theory and general relativity. What is essentially new compared to other approaches (e.g. Green & Wald, 2012) is that the comparison is done in the rest frames of the fluid, thus a non-accelerating observer. Furthermore we were able to construct a Lorentzian manifold on which the Newton equations are defined, contrasting with the Galilei manifold of the Newton-Cartan theory.

When developing this formulation we had in mind a future use for the study of the backreaction problem in cosmology and the effect of global topology. We think that the formulation might enable us to identify what is missing in Newton's theory for this study (due to the Buchert-Ehlers theorem, the backreaction is exactly zero for compact spaces in this theory). The final objective is then to use the 1+3-Newton equations and the scalar-vector-tensor decomposition of the expansion tensor in general relativity to define relatively simple models aimed at probing the backreaction and the effect of global topology. We give an example of what could be such a model in section C.3.4.3.

Two things remain to be done before reaching this objective. The first one is to further test the dictionary for non-vacuum, non-stationary and non-isolated solutions. This can be done by comparing spherically symmetric solutions of Newton's equations with the Lemaitre-Tolman-Bondi class of solutions in general relativity. The second one is to upgrade the dictionary for vortical flows. We discussed this possibility in section C.3.2.

C.5 Details on the approximations for the Newton-GR dictionary

We detail in this section arguments for the approximations made in section C.2.3.1 regarding the decomposition of the expansion tensor and the covariant spatial derivative.

C.5.1 Decomposition theorem?

Equation (C.19) is a decomposition only if each term in the RHS of this equation can be uniquely defined from Θ_{ab} . Straumann (2008) showed that the decomposition (C.19) for rank-2 tensors is always possible in compact⁸ constant curvature spaces (constant scalar curvature and zero trace-less curvature). To our knowledge, no similar theorem exists for any curvature, which implies that the decomposition might be ill-defined in a general space. We however expect it to be reasonably valid for generally curved spaces in the context of cosmology. However the case of vortical flows remains problematic as no hypersurface orthogonal to the fluid 4-velocity can be defined.

⁸For non-compact spaces, fall-off conditions have to be used.

C.5.2 Approximation on the decomposition

The only approximation which did not rely on $\beta_v \ll 1$ regards equation (C.20) where we neglected the space expansion and the gravitational wave term. We will see in this section at which conditions it is consistent with a leading order approximation in β_v .

C.5.2.1 Neglecting the space expansion

Let us consider the momentum constraint (1.41) with the decomposition (C.19). It becomes

$$D_a \chi = v^c R_{ac}, \tag{C.46}$$

using $D_{[a}v_{b]} = 0$, and the traceless and divergence free properties of the gravitational wave term.

We introduce the typical length scale L_{χ} of the space expansion. The RHS of equation (C.46) is of order $\beta_v^3/L_{v,l}^2$. So unless $L_{v,l}/L_{\chi} \gg 1$, which we assume is not the case for a cosmological setup, χ/c is at least of order $\beta_v^2/L_{v,l}$. Then neglecting the space expansion is coherent with a leading order approximation in β_v .

Remark. Actually this only shows that the space expansion term is a spatial constant at leading order. To recover the 1+3-Newton equation we take this constant to zero. However, letting it unspecified might be more interesting as it allows for expansion in a compact space (see section C.3.4.1).

C.5.2.2 Neglecting the gravitational wave term

Let us consider that $\boldsymbol{\Xi} = 0$ and $\chi \neq 0$, so that $\boldsymbol{\Theta} = \chi \boldsymbol{h} + \boldsymbol{D} \boldsymbol{v}$. Then in the adapted coordinates $\mathcal{X}_{-\boldsymbol{v}}^{\boldsymbol{u}}$

$${}^{u}\partial_{t|_{-u}}h_{ab} = 2\chi h_{ab}.$$

The solution to this differential equation can be written as

$$h_{ab} = \psi^2 \hat{h}_{ab},\tag{C.47}$$

where \hat{h}_{ab} is called the *background metric* with ${}^{u}\partial_{t|_{-v}}\hat{h}_{ab} = 0$ and $\chi = {}^{u}\partial_{t|_{-v}} \ln \psi$. Note that this solution, while derived from a specific coordinate system, is however covariantly defined.

We introduce the covariant derivative \hat{D} of \hat{h} . The conformal relation (C.47) implies (see chapter 7 of Gourgoulhon, 2012, for details on this calculation⁹)

$$R_{ab} = \hat{R}_{ab} - \hat{D}_a \hat{D}_b \ln \psi - \hat{h}_{ab} \hat{D}_c \hat{D}^c \ln \psi$$

$$+ \hat{D}_a \ln \psi \hat{D}_b \ln \psi - \hat{h}_{ab} \hat{D}_c \ln \psi \hat{D}^c \ln \psi,$$
(C.48)

⁹ In Gourgoulhon (2012), the conformal relation is $h_{ab} = \psi^4 \hat{h}_{ab}$ instead of our $h_{ab} = \psi^2 \hat{h}_{ab}$.
where $\hat{\boldsymbol{R}}$ is the Ricci tensor relative to the metric $\hat{\boldsymbol{h}}$, with ${}^{\boldsymbol{u}}\partial_{t|_{-\boldsymbol{v}}}\hat{R}_{ab}=0.$

In general there does not exist a scalar ψ and a time independent spatial metric \hat{h}_{ab} such that any Ricci tensor R_{ab} can be written as in equation (C.48). This equations is then a restriction for the form of R_{ab} due to the initial assumption $\Xi = 0$. Consequently we expect the assumption $\Theta_{ab} \simeq D_a v_b$ made in section C.2.3.1 to not be valid if, at leading order in β_v , the spatial Ricci tensor \mathbf{R} is not of the form of equation (C.48). This can be seen as a test for the dictionary.

C.5.3 Flat covariant derivative approximation

We assume in this section that the spatial metric can be written as in equation (C.47), thus dropping the gravitational wave term. The Ricci tensor have the form (C.48). This form suggests two typical curvature radius associated with R_{ab} : one for \hat{R}_{ab} and one for the spatial variation of $\ln \psi$. We suppose the conformal metric \hat{h}_{ab} to be flat, so that $\hat{R} = 0$ and R has only one typical radius as assumed in section C.2.3.1.¹⁰ The relation $R_{ab} \sim 1/L_R^2$ implies that $D \ln \psi \sim 1/L_R$.

The covariant derivative D can be written as function of ψ and the covariant derivative \hat{D} of \hat{h}_{ab} (see chapter 7 of Gourgoulhon, 2012, for details on this calculation⁹):

$$D_a v_b = \hat{D}_a v_b + h_{ab} v^c \hat{D}_c \ln \psi - 2 v_{(a} \hat{D}_{b)} \ln \psi.$$
(C.49)

Using equation (C.22), the second and third terms of the RHS of the decomposition (C.49) are of the order β_v^2 . So to first and leading order in β_v , we have $\boldsymbol{D}\boldsymbol{v} = \hat{\boldsymbol{D}}\boldsymbol{v}$ which is what we assumed in the Newtonian limit of section C.2.3.2.

References

- Buchert T., Ehlers J., 1997, Averaging inhomogeneous Newtonian cosmologies, A&A, 320, 1-7
- Buchert T., Mourier P., Roy X., 2020, On average properties of inhomogeneous fluids in general relativity III: general fluid cosmologies, General Relativity and Gravitation, 52, 27
- Ehlers J., 1997, Examples of Newtonian limits of relativistic spacetimes, Classical and Quantum Gravity, 14, A119-A126
- Gourgoulhon E., 2012, 3+1 Formalism in General Relativity: Bases of Numerical Relativity, Lecture Notes in Physics Vol. 846, Springer-Verlag Berlin Heidelberg, doi:10.1007/978-3-642-24525-1
- Green S. R., Wald R. M., 2012, Newtonian and relativistic cosmologies, Phys. Rev. D, 85, 063512

 $^{^{10}}$ Relaxing this hypothesis might lead to non-flat Newtonian-like theories as discussed in section C.3.4.3.

- Künzle H. P., 1976, Covariant Newtonian limit of Lorentz space-times, General Relativity and Gravitation, 7, 445-457
- Maartens R., Bassett B. A., 1998, Gravito-electromagnetism, Classical and Quantum Gravity, 15, 705-717
- MacLaurin C., 2019, Schwarzschild Spacetime Under Generalised Gullstrand-Painlevé Slicing. Springer International Publishing, Cham, pp 267–287 (arXiv:1911.05988), doi:10.1007/978-3-030-18061-4_9
- Roukema B. F., Różański P. T., 2009, The residual gravity acceleration effect in the Poincaré dodecahedral space, A&A, 502, 27-35
- Roy X., 2014, On the 1+3 Formalism in General Relativity, arXiv e-prints, ADS link, arXiv:1405.6319
- Straumann N., 2008, Proof of a decomposition theorem for symmetric tensors on spaces with constant curvature, Annalen der Physik, 520, 609-611
- Vigneron Q., 2020, 1 +3 formulation of Newton's equations, Phys. Rev. D, 102, 124005
- Vincent F. H., Gourgoulhon E., Novak J., 2012, 3+1 geodesic equation and images in numerical spacetimes, Classical and Quantum Gravity, 29, 245005

Appendix D

Proofs and formulas for the Galilean limit

D.1 Covariant components of the Lorentzian metric

The covariant components of the Lorentzian metric can be decomposed into Laurent series of λ as

$$\overset{\lambda}{g}_{\alpha\beta} = \lambda^{n_0} \overset{n_0}{g}_{\alpha\beta} + \lambda^{n_0+1} \overset{n_0+1}{g}_{\alpha\beta}^{n_0+1} + \mathcal{O}(\lambda^{n_0+2}),$$

with $n_0 \in \mathbb{Z}$. By definition $\hat{g}^{\alpha\mu}\hat{g}_{\mu\beta} = \delta^{\alpha}_{\beta}$ which implies that

$$\delta^{\alpha}_{\beta} = \lambda^{n_0} \, {}^{n_0}_{\beta \beta \mu} h^{\mu \alpha} + \lambda^{n_0 + 1} \left[{}^{n_0}_{\beta \beta \mu} {}^{1}_{\beta \alpha \mu} + {}^{n_0 + 1}_{\beta \beta \mu} h^{\alpha \mu} \right] + \mathcal{O}(\lambda^{n_0 + 2}). \tag{D.1}$$

As δ^{α}_{β} is a zero order, we have $n_0 \leq 0$.

If $n_0 = 0$, then $\overset{n_0}{g}_{\beta\mu}h^{\mu\alpha} = \delta^{\alpha}_{\beta}$, which is not possible since $h^{\alpha\beta}$ is of rank 3. Then $n_0 < 0$, and $\overset{n_0}{g}_{\beta\mu}h^{\mu\alpha} = 0$. This implies that there exists a 1-from $\underline{\tau} \in \operatorname{Ker}(h^{\alpha\beta})$ such that

$$\overset{n_0}{g_{\alpha\beta}} = A\tau_{\alpha}\tau_{\beta},\tag{D.2}$$

where $A \neq 0$ is an arbitrary scalar.

If $n_0 \leq -2$, equations (D.1) and (D.2) imply that $\dot{g}^{\mu\nu}\tau_{\mu}\tau_{\nu} = 0$. This is not compatible with the signature of $\dot{\boldsymbol{g}}$, which requires $\dot{g}^{\mu\nu}\tau_{\mu}\tau_{\nu} < 0$ for any $\tau_{\alpha} \in \operatorname{Ker}(h^{\alpha\beta})$.

Proof. The signature of $h^{\alpha\beta}$ is (0+++), and the one of $\hat{g}^{\alpha\beta}$ is (-+++). This implies that for sufficiently small positive λs , $\hat{g}^{\mu\nu}\tau_{\mu}\tau_{\nu} < 0$ for all $\tau_{\alpha} \in \text{Ker}(h^{\alpha\beta})$, which traduces into $\hat{g}^{\mu\nu}\tau_{\mu}\tau_{\nu} < 0$.

Remark. In might also be possible to assume $\frac{1}{g}^{\mu\nu}\tau_{\mu}\tau_{\nu} = 0$ and $\frac{2}{g}^{\mu\nu}\tau_{\mu}\tau_{\nu} < 0$, and still be compatible with the signature of the Lorentzian metric. This was proposed by Dautcourt

(1997), who argued that this choice leads to 'non-Newtonian shadow fields' when the limit of the Einstein equation is taken. However the argument behind this statement was unclear. So this point is a weakness in the proof of equation (4.2) from the initial hypothesis (4.1).

Finally we necessarily have $n_0 = -1$, and $A\tau_\beta \tau_\beta g^{1\alpha\mu} + g^{0}_{\beta\mu}h^{\alpha\mu} = \delta^{\alpha}_{\beta}$. This last equation multiplied by τ_{α} leads to $A\tau_{\mu}\tau_{\nu}g^{\mu\nu} = 1$. As $\tau_{\mu}\tau_{\nu}g^{\mu\nu} < 0$, then A < 0. Therefore we can rescale τ_{α} such that

$${}^{-1}_{g_{\alpha\beta}} = -\tau_{\alpha}\tau_{\beta}, \tag{D.3}$$

with $\tau_{\mu}\tau_{\nu}g^{\mu\nu} = -1$. This concludes the proof of equation (4.2).

D.2 Formulas

The projector orthogonal to a g-timelike vector $\hat{\boldsymbol{u}}$ is defined as

$${}^{u}\overset{\lambda}{b}_{\alpha\beta} \coloneqq \overset{\lambda}{g}_{\alpha\beta} + \lambda \overset{\lambda}{u}_{\alpha}\overset{\lambda}{u}_{\beta}. \tag{D.4}$$

Its limit is

$${}^{u}\hat{b}^{\alpha}{}_{\beta} = \delta^{\alpha}{}_{\beta} - {}^{0}{}^{\alpha}\tau_{\beta} + \lambda \left[{}^{0}{}^{\alpha}{}^{0}{}_{\beta} - {}^{1}{}^{\alpha}\tau_{\beta} \right] + \mathcal{O}(\lambda^{2}), \tag{D.6}$$

$${}^{u\dot{\lambda}\alpha\beta}_{b} = h^{\alpha\beta} + \lambda \left[\overset{0}{u}{}^{\alpha}\overset{0}{u}{}^{\beta}_{a} + \overset{1}{g}{}^{\alpha\beta}_{a} \right] + \mathcal{O}(\lambda^{2}).$$
 (D.7)

Equation (D.5) can also be written as

$${}^{u}\overset{\lambda}{b}_{\alpha\beta} = {}^{u}\overset{0}{b}_{\alpha\beta} + \mathcal{O}(\lambda),$$
 (D.8)

where ${}^{\vartheta}b_{\alpha\beta}$ is the Galilean projector orthogonal to ${}^{\vartheta}a$ [defined by equation (2.4)].

References

Dautcourt G., 1997, Post-Newtonian extension of the Newton-Cartan theory, Classical and Quantum Gravity, 14, A109-A117